

LECTURES ON CANONICAL AND CRYSTAL BASES OF HALL ALGEBRAS

Olivier Shiffmann

► To cite this version:

Olivier Shiffmann. LECTURES ON CANONICAL AND CRYSTAL BASES OF HALL ALGEBRAS. École thématique. Institut Fourier, 2008, pp.103. cel-00439764

HAL Id: cel-00439764 https://cel.hal.science/cel-00439764

Submitted on 8 Dec 2009

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.





2008 SUMMER SCHOOL

<u>Geometric Methods in</u> <u>Representation Theory</u>

LECTURES ON CANONICAL AND CRYSTAL BASES OF HALL ALGEBRAS

Olivier SCHIFFMANN

http://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/COURSETEIF

2008 SUMMER SCHOOL PROCEEDINGS :

Lecture notes

- -José BERTIN: The punctal Hilbert scheme: an introduction
- Michel BRION: Representations of quivers
- Victor GINZBURG: Lectures on Nakajima's quiver varieties
- Iain GORDON: Haiman's work on the n! theorem, and beyond
- -Jens Carsten JANTZEN: Moment graphs and representations
- Bernard LECLERC: Fock space representations
- Olivier SCHIFFMANN: Lectures on Hall algebras
- Olivier SCHIFFMANN: Lectures on canonical and crystal bases of Hall algebras

Articles

- Karin BAUR: Cluster categories, m-cluster categories and diagonals in polygons

- Ada BORALEVI: On simplicity and stability of tangent bundles of rational homogeneous varieties

- Laurent EVAIN: Intersection theory on punctual Hilbert schemes

- Daniel JUTEAU, Carl MAUTNER and Geordie WILLIAMSON: Perverse sheaves and modular representation theory

- Manfred LEHN and Christoph SORGER: A symplectic resolution for the binary tetrahedral group

- Ivan LOSEV: On the structure of the category O for W-algebras

- Markus PERLING: Examples for exceptional sequences of invertible sheaves on rational surfaces

- **Olivier SERMAN:** Orthogonal and symplectic bundles on curves and quiver representations

- Dmitri SHMELKIN: Some remarks on Nakajima's quiver varieties of type A

- **Francesco VACCARINO:** Moduli of representations, symmetric products and the non commutative Hilbert scheme

LECTURES ON CANONICAL AND CRYSTAL BASES OF HALL ALGEBRAS

OLIVIER SCHIFFMANN

Contents

| Introduction | 2 |
|---|--------|
| Lecture 1 | - 6 |
| 1.1. Recollections on quivers. | 6 |
| 1.2. Moduli spaces of representations of quivers. | 7 |
| 1.3. The induction and restriction functors. | 9 |
| 1.4. The Lusztig sheaves and the Hall category. | 16 |
| 1.5. The geometric pairing on the Hall category. | 19 |
| Lecture 2. | 22 |
| 2.1. The simplest of all quivers. | 22 |
| 2.2. The fundamental relations. | 23 |
| 2.3. Finite type quivers. | 27 |
| 2.4. The Jordan quiver and the cyclic quivers. | 30 |
| 2.5. Affine quivers. | 33 |
| Lecture 3. | 40 |
| 3.1. The graded Grothendieck group of the Hall category. | 40 |
| 3.2. Relation to quantum groups. | 42 |
| 3.3. Proof of Lusztig's theorem (finite type). | 45 |
| 3.4. Fourier-Deligne transform. | 46 |
| 3.5. Proof of Lusztig's theorem. | 51 |
| 3.6. The Lusztig graph. | 55 |
| 3.7. The trace map and purity. | 57 |
| Lecture 4. | 62 |
| 4.1. Kashiwara crystals. | 62 |
| 4.2. Lusztig's Lagrangian. | 67 |
| 4.3. Hecke correspondences. | 70 |
| 4.4. Geometric construction of the crystal. | 72 |
| 4.5. Relationship to the Hall category. | 75 |
| 4.6. Relationship to the Lusztig graph. | 76 |
| Lecture 5. | 79 |
| 5.1. Moduli stacks of coherent sheaves on curves. | 79 |
| 5.2. Convolution functors and the Hall category. | 82 |
| 5.3. Examples, curves of low genera. | 83 |
| 5.4. Higgs bundles and the global nilpotent cone. | 85 |
| 5.5. Conjectures and relation to the geometric Langlands program. | 87 |
| Windows | 94 |
| References | 98 |

OLIVIER SCHIFFMANN

Introduction

These notes form the support of a series of lectures given for the summer school "Geometric methods in representation theory" at the Institut Fourier in Grenoble in June 2008. They represent the second half of the lecture series. The first half of the series was dedicated to the notion of the Hall algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{A}}$ of an abelian (or derived) category \mathcal{A} , and the notes for that part are written in [S2]. The present text is a companion to [S2]; we will use the same notation as in [S2] and sometimes refer to [S2] for definitions. Nevertheless, we have tried to make this text as self-contained as (reasonably) possible.

In this part of the lecture series we explain how to translate the purely algebraic construction of Hall algebras given in [S2] into a geometric one. This geometric lift amounts to replacing the "naive" space of functions on the set $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{A}}$ of objects of a category \mathcal{A} by a suitable category $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}}$ of constructible sheaves on the moduli space (or more precisely, moduli stack) $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{A}}$ parametrizing the objects of \mathcal{A} . The operations in the Hall algebra (multiplication and comultiplication) then ought to give rise to functors

$$\underline{m}: \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}} \times \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}} \to \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}},$$
$$\underline{\Delta}: \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}} \to \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}} \times \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}}.$$

The Faisceaux-Fonctions correspondence of Grothendieck, which associates to a constructible sheaf $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}}$ its trace-a (constructible) function on the "naive" moduli space $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{A}^-}$ draws a bridge between the "geometric" Hall algebra (or rather, *Hall category*) $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}}$ and the "algebraic" Hall algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{A}}$. Such a geometric lift from $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{A}}$ to $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}}$ may be thought of as "categorification" of the Hall algebra (and is, in fact, one of the early examples of "categorification").

Of course, for the above scheme to start making any sense, a certain amount of technology is required : for one thing, the moduli stack $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{A}}$ has to be rigorously defined and the accompanying formalism of constructible or *l*-adic sheaves has to be developped. The relevant language for a general theory is likely to be [TV1]. Rather than embarking on the (probably risky) project of defining the Hall category $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}}$ for an arbitrary abelian category \mathcal{A} using that language we believe it will be more useful to focus in these lectures on several examples. Another reason for this is that, as explained in [S2, Section 5], the correct setting for the theory of Hall algebras (especially for categories of global dimension more than one) seems to be that of derived or triangulated categories. The necessary technology to deal with moduli stacks parametrizing objects in *triangulated* (or *dg*) categories is, as far as we know, still in the process of being fully worked out, see [TV1], [TV2], (this, in any case, far exceeds the competence of the author).

The main body of the *existing* theory is the work of Lusztig when $\mathcal{A} = Rep_k \vec{Q}$ is the category of representations of a quiver \vec{Q} over a finite field k (see [Lu5], [Lu6])¹, which we now succintly describe. In that case (see [S2]), there is an embedding

$$\phi: \mathbf{U}_v^+(\mathfrak{g}) \hookrightarrow \mathbf{H}_{\vec{O}}$$

of the positive half of the quantum enveloping algebra of the Kac-Moody algebra \mathfrak{g} associated to \vec{Q} into the Hall algebra. The image of this map is called the *composition subalgebra* $\mathbf{C}_{\vec{Q}}$ of $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$ and is generated by the constant functions 1_{α} for α running among the classes of *simple* objects in $Rep_k\vec{Q}$. These classes bijectively correspond to the positive simple roots of \mathfrak{g} and we will call them in this way. The moduli stack $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ parametrizing objects

¹Actually, the theory really originates from Lusztig's theory of *character sheaves* in the representation theory of finite groups of Lie type, see [Lu2]. This, however, has little to do with Hall algebras.

of $Rep_{\bar{k}}\bar{Q}$ splits into a disjoint union

$$\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\alpha \in K_0(\vec{Q})} \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$$

according to the class in the Grothendieck group. Let $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha})$ stand for the triangulated category of constructible complexes on $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$ (see Lecture 1 for precise definitions). For $\alpha, \beta \in K_0(\vec{Q})$, let $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta}$ be the stack parametrizing inclusions $M \supset N$, where M and Nare objects in $\operatorname{Rep}_{\vec{k}}\vec{Q}$ of class $\alpha + \beta$ and β respectively. There are natural maps p_1 and p_2 :

(0.1)



defined by $p_1 : (M \supset N) \mapsto (M/N, N), p_2 : (M \supset N) \mapsto (M)$. The map p_2 is proper (the fiber of p_2 over M is the Grassmanian of subobjects N of M of class β , a projective scheme) while p_1 can be shown to be *smooth*. One then considers the functors

$$\underline{m} : D^{b}(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta}) \to D^{b}(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta})$$
$$\mathbb{P} \mapsto p_{2!}p_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P}),$$

and

$$\underline{\Delta} : D^{b}(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta}) \to D^{b}(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta})$$
$$\mathbb{P} \mapsto p_{1!} p_{2}^{*}(\mathbb{P}).$$

These functors can be shown to be (co)associative. Because p_1 is smooth and p_2 is proper, the functor \underline{m} preserves the subcategory $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}})^{ss}$ of $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}})$ consisting of *semisimple* complexes of geometric origin (this is a consequence of the celebrated Decomposition Theorem of [BBD]). The category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ is defined to be the smallest triangulated subcategory of $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}})^{ss}$ which is stable under \underline{m} and taking direct summands, and which contains the constant complexes $\mathbb{1}_{\alpha} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}}$ as α runs among the set of simple roots. In other words, if for any two constructible complexes $\mathbb{P}_1, \mathbb{P}_2$ we set $\mathbb{P}_1 \star \mathbb{P}_2 = \underline{m}(\mathbb{P}_1 \boxtimes \mathbb{P}_2)$ then $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ is by definition the additive subcategory of $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}})^{ss}$ generated by the set of all simple constructible complexes (i.e. simple perverse sheaves) appearing as a direct summand of some semisimple complex

$$\mathbb{1}_{\alpha_1} \star \cdots \star \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_r}$$

for $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_r$ some simple roots. These simple perverse sheaves generating $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ are hard to determine for a general quiver. They are, however, known when the quiver is of finite or affine type (see Lecture 2). The category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ thus constructed is preserved under the functors \underline{m} and $\underline{\Delta}$ (this is clear for \underline{m} , but not so obvious for $\underline{\Delta}$).

The Faisceaux-Fonctions correspondence associates to a constructible complex $\mathbb{P} \in D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{O}})$ its trace², defined as

$$Tr(\mathbb{P}): x \mapsto \sum_{i} (-1)^{i} Tr(Fr, H^{i}(\mathbb{P})_{|x}).$$

This is a constructible function on $\mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}$ and may thus be viewed as an element of the Hall algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$. General formalism ensures that the trace map carries the functors \underline{m} and $\underline{\Delta}$ to the multiplication and comultiplication maps m and Δ of the Hall algebra.

²One has to be a little more precise here : for this to be well-defined, \mathbb{P} has to be endowed with a Weil, or Frobenius, structure. This is the case of the objects of $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{O}}$ -see Lecture 3.

OLIVIER SCHIFFMANN

It turns out that the the image under the trace map from the Hall category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ to the Hall algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$ is precisely equal to $\mathbf{C}_{\vec{Q}}$, and that $\mathbf{C}_{\vec{Q}}$ gets in this way identified with the graded Grothendieck group of $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ (this identification is the hardest part of the theory). Classes of the simple perverse sheaves in $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ then give rise to a basis of the composition algebra $\mathbf{C}_{\vec{Q}}$, and thus also to a basis of the quantum group $\mathbf{U}_v^+(\mathfrak{g})$ -the so-called *canonical basis* (see Lecture 3). This basis **B** has many remarkable properties (such as integrality and positivity of structure constants, compatibility with all highest weight integrable representations, etc.). It was later shown in [GL] that **B** coincides with Kashiwara's global basis of $\mathbf{U}_v^+(\mathfrak{g})$ (see [K2]), which is defined in a purely algebraic way. The theory of canonical bases for quantum groups has attracted an enormous amount of research since its invention and has found applications in fields like algebraic and combinatorial representation theory, algebraic geometry and knot theory (see [LLT], [A2], [VV1], [C], [FK], [FZ], [Lu11],...).

Kashiwara defined a certain colored graph structure, or crystal graph structure, on the set of elements of the global (or canonical) basis **B** of $\mathbf{U}_{n}^{+}(\mathfrak{g})$, encoded by the so-called Kashiwara operators $\tilde{e}_{\alpha}, \tilde{f}_{\alpha}$ (for α a simple root). To say that the concept of crystal graphs has found useful applications in algebraic and combinatorial representation theory is a gross understatement³. As discovered by Kashiwara and Saito, the action of the operators $\tilde{e}_{\alpha}, f_{\alpha}$ on **B** are also beautifuly related to the geometry of the moduli spaces of quiver representations (see [KS2]). More precisely, the canonical basis **B** may be identified with the set of irreducible components of the Lusztig nilpotent variety $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\alpha} \underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$ which is a certain Lagrangian subvariety in the cotangent bundle $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\alpha} T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$. The Kashiwara operators naturally correspond to certain generic affine fibrations between irreducible components for different values of α (see Lecture 4). It is important to note the difference with the construction of the canonical basis **B** itself, which is given in terms of the geometry of $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{A}}$ rather than that of $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{A}}$. The interaction between constructible sheaves (or perverse sheaves, or D-modules) on a space X and Lagrangian subvarieties of T^*X is a well-known and common phenomenon in topology and geometric representation theory (see e.g. [KS3], [NZ]).

Ideas analogous to the above, but for the categories of coherents sheaves on smooth projective curves rather than representations of quivers, have only more recently been developped, starting with the work of Laumon in [L2] (see [S4], [S5]). Hence if X is a smooth projective curve (which may have a finite number of points with orbifold structure), one defines a certain category Q_X of constructible sheaves on the moduli stack \underline{Coh}_X parametrizing coherent sheaves on X. There is again a trace map $Tr: K_0(Q_X) \to \mathbf{H}_X$, and it is conjectured (and proved in low genera) that its image coincides with the composition algebra \mathbf{C}_X of the Hall algebra \mathbf{H}_X . Recall from [S2] that (again, at least in low genera) these composition algebras are related to quantum *loop algebras*.

It is interesting to note that, although the point of view advocated here –motivated by the theory of Hall algebras– is new, the objects themselves (such as the moduli stack \underline{Coh}_X) are very classical : the category \mathcal{Q}_X is closely related to Laumon's theory of Eisenstein sheaves (for the group GL(n)); similarly, the analogue of Lusztig's nilpotent variety $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{O}}$ in this context is the so-called (Hitchin) global nilpotent cone $\underline{\Lambda}_X$.

Even though the theory of canonical bases is still very far from being in its definite form in the case of coherent sheaves on curves, we cannot resist mentioning some aspects of it, if only very briefly, in the last part of this text (Lecture 5).

³In fact, this sentence itself is a gross understatement.

The plan for these lectures is as follows :

- Lecture 1. Lusztig's category $\mathcal{Q}_{\mathcal{A}}$ for $\mathcal{A} = Rep(\vec{Q})$,
- Lecture 2. Examples (finite type quivers, cyclic quivers and affine quivers),
- Lecture 3. The canonical basis **B** and the trace map,
- Lecture 4. Kashiwara's crystal graph $\mathcal{B}(\infty)$ and Lusztig's nilpotent variety $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{O}}$,
- Lecture 5. Hall categories for Curves.

As [S2], these notes are written in an informal style and stroll around rather than speed through. They are mostly intended for people interested in quantum groups or representation theory of quivers and finite-dimensional algebras but only marginal familiarity with these subjects is required (and whatever is provided by the appendices in [S2] is enough). We have assumed some knowledge of the theory of construcible or perverse sheaves : very good introductory texts abound, such as [M2], [A1], [R2] or [B2]. Of course, the ultimate reference is [BBD]. The short Chap. 8 of [Lu4] contains a list of most results which we will need.

Despite the fact that the geometric approach to canonical bases has attracted a lot of research over the years we have chosen by lack of time to focus here on the more "classical" aspects of the theory (put aside the inevitable personal bias of Lecture 5). We apologize to all those whose work we don't mention in these notes. Experts would be hard pressed to find a single new, original statement in these notes, except for some of the conjectures presented in Section 5.5.

OLIVIER SCHIFFMANN

Lecture 1.

The aim of this first Lecture is to explain the construction, due to Lusztig, of a category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ of semisimple perverse sheaves on the moduli space $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ of representations of any quiver \vec{Q} . The category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ will be endowed with two exact functors $\underline{m} : \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} \times \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} \to \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ (the *induction* functor) and $\underline{\Delta} : \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} \to \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} \times \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ (the *restriction functor*). These turn its Grothendieck group $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ into an algebra and a coalgebra (and in fact, as we will see later, into a bialgebra). The precise relation with the quantum group associated to \vec{Q} , as well as the relation with the Hall algebra of \vec{Q} over a finite field, will be discussed in Lecture 3.

There is one point worth making here. By "moduli space $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ ", we mean a space which parametrizes *all* representations of \vec{Q} (rather than the kind of moduli spaces provided by, say, Geometric Invariant Theory, which account only for semistable representations). Such a "moduli space" cannot be given the structure of an honest algebraic variety and one has to consider it as a *stack*. This causes several technical difficulties. Luckily, the stacks in question are of a simple nature (they are global quotients) and can be dealt with concretely (using equivariant sheaves, etc...). Our leitmotiv will be to state as many things as possible heuristically using the stacks language-hoping that this will make the ideas more transparent- and then to translate it back to a more concrete level.

We begin by constructing these moduli spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ and the categories of constructible sheaves over them. Then we introduce the induction/restriction functors and use these to define Lusztig's category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$. All the results of this Lecture are due to Lusztig (see [Lu4] and the references therein).

We fix once and for all an algebraically closed field $k = \overline{\mathbb{F}_q}$ of positive characteristic⁴.

1.1. Recollections on quivers.

We will usually stick to the notation of [S2, Lecture 3] which we briefly recall for the reader's convenience. Let $\vec{Q} = (I, H)$ be a quiver. Here I is the set of vertices, H is the set of edges, and the source and target maps are denoted by $s, t : H \to I$. We assume that there are no edge loops⁵, i.e. that $s(h) \neq t(h)$ for any $h \in H$. The Cartan matrix $A = (a_{i,j})_{i,j \in I}$ of \vec{Q} is defined to be

$$a_{i,j} = \begin{cases} 2 & \text{if } i = j, \\ -\#\{h: i \to j\} - \#\{h: j \to i\} & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

It is a symmetric integral matrix.

Recall that a representation of \vec{Q} over k is a pair (V, \underline{x}) where $V = \bigoplus_{i \in I} V_i$ is a finite-dimensional I-graded k-vector space and $\underline{x} = (x_h)_{h \in H}$ is a collection of linear maps $x_h : V_{s(h)} \to V_{t(h)}$. A morphism between two representations (V, \underline{x}) and $(V', \underline{x'})$ is an I-graded linear map $f : V \to V'$ satisfying $f \circ x_h = x'_h \circ f$ for all edges h. The category of representations of \vec{Q} over k form an abelian category denoted $Rep_k\vec{Q}$. A representation (V, \underline{x}) is nilpotent if there exists $N \gg 0$ such that any composition of maps $x_{h_n} \cdots x_{h_1}$ of length n > N vanishes. Nilpotent representations form a Serre subcategory $Rep_k^{nil}\vec{Q}$. This means that $Rep_k^{nil}\vec{Q}$ is stable under subobjects, quotients and extensions. This Serre

 $^{^{4}\}mathrm{see}$ Remark 3.27 for a comment on this assumption.

⁵In fact, quite a bit of the theory may be generalized to the situation in which loops are allowed. The relevant algebraic objects are not Kac-Moody algebras, but the so-called *generalized Kac-Moody algebras* (see [KS1], [KKS], [Lu7], [LL]). Similarly, one may consider quivers equipped with a cyclic group of automorphisms– these will correspond to Cartan matrix of non simply laced types (see [Lu4]).

The dimension vector of a representation (V, \underline{x}) is by definition the element $\underline{dim} V = (dim V_i)_{i \in I} \in \mathbb{N}^I$. The dimension vector is clearly additive under short exact sequences. This gives rise to a linear form $K_0(Rep_k \vec{Q}) \to \mathbb{Z}^I$ on the Grothendieck group, which restricts to an isomorphism $K_0(Rep_k^{nil} \vec{Q}) \simeq \mathbb{Z}^I$ (see [S2, Cor. 3.2.]). We will set $K_0(\vec{Q}) = K_0(Rep_k^{nil} \vec{Q})$ and identify it with \mathbb{Z}^I as above.

The category $Rep_k \vec{Q}$ is hereditary. The additive Euler form

$$\langle , \rangle_a : K_0(\operatorname{Rep}_k \vec{Q}) \otimes K_0(\operatorname{Rep}_k \vec{Q}) \to \mathbb{Z}$$

 $\langle M, N \rangle_a = \dim \operatorname{Hom}(M, N) - \dim \operatorname{Ext}^1(M, N)$

factors through \mathbb{Z}^I . It is given by the formula

(1.2)
$$\langle \alpha, \beta \rangle_a = \sum_i \alpha_i \beta_i - \sum_{h \in H} \alpha_{s(h)} \beta_{t(h)}.$$

Observe that the matrix of the symmetrized Euler form defined by

$$(M,N)_a = \langle M,N\rangle_a + \langle N,M\rangle_a$$

is equal to the Cartan matrix A. The same result holds for $Rep_k^{nil}\vec{Q}$. We will often drop the index a in the notation for \langle , \rangle and (,).

Let $(\epsilon_i)_{i \in I}$ stand for the standard basis of \mathbb{Z}^I . Since \vec{Q} is assumed to have no edge loops, there is a unique representation S_i of dimension vector ϵ_i (up to isomorphism). The representation S_i is simple and every simple nilpotent representation is of this form.

1.2. Moduli spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{O}}^{\alpha}$ of representations of quivers.

Our aim is now to construct a "moduli space" of representations of \vec{Q} over our field k. As mentioned in the introduction, we need a moduli space which will account for all representations. Fix $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^I$ and let us try to construct a moduli space $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$ parametrizing representations of dimension α . This is actually quite simple : we consider the space

$$E_{\alpha} = \bigoplus_{h \in H} Hom(k^{\alpha_{s(h)}}, k^{\alpha_{t(h)}})$$

of all representations in the *fixed* vector space $V_{\alpha} := \bigoplus_{i} k^{\alpha_{i}}$. The group

$$G_{\alpha} = \prod_{i} GL(\alpha_{i}, k)$$

acts on E_{α} by conjugation $g \cdot \underline{y} = g \underline{y} g^{-1}$. More precisely, if $\underline{y} = (y_h)_{h \in H}$ then $g \cdot \underline{y} = (g_{t(h)} y_h g_{s(h)}^{-1})_{h \in H}$.

Proposition 1.1. There is a canonical bijection

$$\begin{cases} isoclasses of\\ representations of\\ \vec{Q} of dimension \alpha \end{cases} \quad \longleftrightarrow \quad \begin{cases} G_{\alpha} - orbits in E_{\alpha} \end{cases}$$

Proof. By definition two representations $\underline{y}, \underline{y}' \in E_{\alpha}$ are isomorphic if and only if they belong to the same G_{α} -orbit. On the other hand, any representation (V, \underline{x}) of \vec{Q} of dimension α is isomorphic to a representation (V_{α}, y) for some $y \in E_{\alpha}$ -it suffices to

choose an *I*-graded isomorphism of vector spaces $\phi : V_{\alpha} \xrightarrow{\sim} V$ and set $\underline{y} = \phi^* \underline{x}$. The Proposition follows.

In view of this it is natural to set

(1.3)
$$\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} = E_{\alpha}/G_{\alpha}.$$

The quotient E_{α}/G_{α} parametrizes isomorphism classes of representations of \vec{Q} of dimension α . It is not an algebraic variety but can be given sense as a *stack* (see [LMB]). Note that E_{α} is a smooth algebraic variety (a vector space) and G_{α} is a connected reductive algebraic group. We will (more or less) easily translate all operations on $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$ in terms of E_{α} and G_{α} . The reader may, if he wishes, think of (1.3) as a convenient notation, and later as a heuristic guide, rather than as a precise mathematical definition.

Let $E_{\alpha}^{nil} \subset E_{\alpha}$ stand for the closed subset consisting of nilpotent representations. We put

(1.4)
$$\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{O}}^{\alpha,nil} = E_{\alpha}^{nil}/G_{\alpha}.$$

It is a closed (in general singular) substack of $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{O}}^{\alpha}$.

The geometry of the spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$ and $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha,nil}$ (i.e, the orbit geometry of the spaces $E_{\alpha}, E_{\alpha}^{nil}$) has been intensively studied by many authors (see e.g. [B1], [KR], [Z2] ...). One may consult [CB] for a good introduction to this topic. We will give several examples in Lecture 2. At this point, we will content ourselves with

Lemma 1.2. We have dim $E_{\alpha} = -\langle \alpha, \alpha \rangle + \dim G_{\alpha}$.

Proof. This can be derived from

$$\dim E_{\alpha} = \sum_{h \in H} \alpha_{s(h)} \alpha_{t(h)}, \qquad \langle \alpha, \alpha \rangle = \sum_{i} \alpha_{i}^{2} - \sum_{h \in H} \alpha_{s(h)} \alpha_{t(h)}.$$

√

As a consequence, we have

Corollary 1.3. The (stacky) dimension of the moduli space $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$ is given by

(1.5)
$$\dim \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{O}}^{\alpha} = -\langle \alpha, \alpha \rangle$$

We state one useful generalization of Lemma 1.2. For dimension vectors $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n$ we define

$$E_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n} = \left\{ (\underline{y}, W_n \subset W_{n-1} \subset \dots \subset W_1 = V_{\alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_n}) \right\}$$

where $y \in E_{\alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_n}$, W_n, \dots, W_1 are <u>y</u>-stable and <u>dim</u> $W_i/W_{i+1} = \alpha_i$ for all *i*. The group $\overline{G}_{\sum \alpha_i}$ naturally acts on $E_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n}$ and the quotient may be thought of as a moduli space parametrizing (isomorphism classes of) flags of representations of \vec{Q} with successive factors of dimension $\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_n$ respectively.

Lemma 1.4. We have dim $E_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n} = \dim G_{\alpha} - \sum_{i \leq j} \langle \alpha_i, \alpha_j \rangle$ where $\alpha = \sum_i \alpha_i$.

Proof. Consider the flag variety $Gr(\alpha_n, \alpha_n + \alpha_{n-1}, \ldots, \alpha)$ parametrizing chains of *I*-graded subspaces $W_n \subset \cdots \subset W_1 = V_\alpha$ satisfying $\dim W_i/W_{i+1} = \alpha_i$. This is a (smooth) projective variety of dimension

$$\dim Gr(\alpha_n, \alpha_n + \alpha_{n-1}, \dots, \alpha) = \dim G_\alpha - \sum_i \sum_{k \le l} \alpha_k^i \alpha_l^i$$

where $\alpha_t = (\alpha_t^i)_{i \in I}$. It is easy to see that the natural projection $\pi : E_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n} \to Gr(\alpha_n,...,\alpha)$ is a vector bundle, whose rank is given by the following formula

$$rank(\pi) = \sum_{h \in H} \sum_{k \le l} \alpha_k^{s(h)} \alpha_l^{t(h)}$$

The Lemma follows by (1.2).

Let $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}) := D^b_{G_{\alpha}}(E_{\alpha})$ be the G_{α} -equivariant derived category of $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}$ -constructible complexes over E_{α} , as in [BL]. We also let $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha})^{ss} := D^b_{G_{\alpha}}(E_{\alpha})^{ss}$ stand for the full subcategory of $D^b_{G_{\alpha}}(E_{\alpha})$ consisting of semisimple complexes. We will think of these as the triangulated categories of constructible complexes and semisimple constructible complexes over $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$ respectively. In particular, if U is a smooth locally closed and G_{α} -invariant subset of E_{α} , and if \mathcal{L} is a G_{α} -equivariant local system over U then we denote by $IC(U, \mathcal{L})$ the associated simple G_{α} -equivariant perverse sheaf : this is the (nonequivariant) simple perverse sheaf associated to (U, \mathcal{L}) , equipped with its unique G_{α} -equivariant structure. We refer to [KW] and [BL] for some of the properties of these categories.

1.3. The induction and restriction functors.

The basic idea behind the induction and restriction functors is to consider a correspondence

(1.6)



where $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta}$ is the moduli space parametrizing pairs $(N \subset M)$ satisfying $\underline{dim}(M) = \beta$, $\underline{dim}(N) = \alpha + \beta$, and where

 $p_1: (M \supset N) \mapsto (M/N, N), \qquad p_2: (M \supset N) \mapsto M.$

The map p_1 is smooth while p_2 is proper. One may view (1.6) as encoding the set of extensions of a representation of dimension β by one of dimension α .

We then define functors

(1.7)
$$\underline{\underline{m}} : D^{b}(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta}) \to D^{b}(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta})$$
$$\mathbb{P} \mapsto p_{2!} p_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})[dim \ p_{1}],$$

(induction) and

(1.8)
$$\underline{\Delta} : D^{b}(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta}) \to D^{b}(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta})$$
$$\mathbb{P} \mapsto p_{1!} p_{2}^{*}(\mathbb{P})[dim \ p_{1}]$$

(restriction).

The above definitions actually do make sense if one uses the appropriate language of stacks. However, since we want to be independent of such a language, we rephrase them in more concrete terms. This will necessarily look more complicated than (1.6).

Induction functor. First note that $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta}$ may be presented as a quotient stack : let $E_{\alpha,\beta}$ be the variety of tuples (\underline{y}, W) where $\underline{y} \in E_{\alpha+\beta}$ and $W \subset V_{\alpha+\beta}$ is an *I*-graded subspace of dimension β and stable under \underline{y} . The group $G_{\alpha+\beta}$ naturally acts on $E_{\alpha,\beta}$ by $g \cdot (y, W) = (gyg^{-1}, gW)$ and we have $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta} = E_{\alpha,\beta}/G_{\alpha+\beta}$.

 \checkmark

Let $Gr(\beta, \alpha + \beta)$ stand for the Grassmanian of β -dimensional subspaces in $V_{\alpha+\beta}$. There are two obvious projections



given respectively by $q'(\underline{y}, W) = W$ and $q(\underline{y}, W) = \underline{y}$. The map q' is easily seen to be a vector bundle; the fiber over a point W is equal to $\bigoplus_{h \in H} Hom((V_{\alpha+\beta})_{s(h)}, W_{t(h)})$. In particular, $E_{\alpha,\beta}$ is smooth. On the other hand, the fiber of q over a point \underline{y} is the set of $W \subset V_{\alpha+\beta}$ which are of dimension β and which are \underline{y} -stable. These form a closed subset of the projective variety $Gr(\beta, \alpha + \beta)$ and therefore \overline{q} is proper.

The map q is clearly $G_{\alpha+\beta}\text{-equivariant.}$ Moreover, the induced map on the quotient spaces

$$\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta} = E_{\alpha,\beta}/G_{\alpha+\beta} \to E_{\alpha+\beta}/G_{\alpha+\beta} = \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta}$$

coincides with p_2 .

We cannot obtain a similar lift of p_1 directly since there is no natural map $E_{\alpha,\beta} \rightarrow E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta}$. So we introduce another presentation of $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta}$ as a quotient stack : let $E_{\alpha,\beta}^{(1)}$ be the variety parametrizing tuples $(\underline{y}, W, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{\beta})$ where (\underline{y}, W) belongs to $E_{\alpha,\beta}$ and where $\rho_{\alpha} : V_{\alpha+\beta}/W \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\alpha}, \ \rho_{\beta} : W \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\beta}$ are linear isomorphisms. The group $G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}$ and $G_{\alpha+\beta}$ act on $E_{\alpha,\beta}^{(1)}$ by

$$(g_{\alpha}, g_{\beta}) \cdot (\underline{y}, W, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{\beta}) = (\underline{y}, W, g_{\alpha}\rho_{\alpha}, g_{\beta}\rho_{\beta}),$$
$$g \cdot (\underline{y}, W, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{\beta}) = (\underline{g}\underline{y}g^{-1}, gW, \rho_{\alpha}g^{-1}, \rho_{\beta}g^{-1})$$

respectively. The projection $r: E_{\alpha,\beta}^{(1)} \to E_{\alpha,\beta}$ is a principal $G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}$ -bundle and we have $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta} = E_{\alpha,\beta}^{(1)}/(G_{\alpha+\beta} \times G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}).$

There is now a canonical map $p:E_{\alpha,\beta}^{(1)}\to E_\alpha\times E_\beta$ given by

$$p(\underline{y}, W, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{\beta}) = \left(\rho_{\alpha, *}(\underline{y}_{|V_{\alpha+\beta}/W}), \rho_{\beta, *}(\underline{y}_{|W})\right)$$

The map p is smooth and $G_{\alpha+\beta} \times G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}$ -equivariant (we equip $E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta}$ with the trivial $G_{\alpha+\beta}$ -action). To sum up, we have the following analogue of diagram (1.6) :



We are now ready to translate (1.7). The pull-back functor induces a canonical equivalence of categories

$$r^* : D^b_{G_{\alpha+\beta}}(E_{\alpha,\beta}) \xrightarrow{\sim} D^b_{G_{\alpha+\beta} \times G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}}(E^{(1)}_{\alpha,\beta})$$

which has an inverse

$$r_{\flat} : D^b_{G_{\alpha+\beta} \times G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}}(E^{(1)}_{\alpha,\beta}) \xrightarrow{\sim} D^b_{G_{\alpha+\beta}}(E_{\alpha,\beta}).$$

We set $r_{\#} = r_{\flat}[-\dim r]$, so that $r_{\#}r^{*}(\mathbb{P}) = \mathbb{P}[-\dim r]$ for any $\mathbb{P} \in D^{b}_{G_{\alpha+\beta}}(E_{\alpha,\beta})$. One advantage of $r_{\#}$ over r_{\flat} is that it preserves the subcategories of perverse sheaves. Note

10

(1.9)

that $D^b_{G_{\alpha+\beta}\times G_{\alpha}\times G_{\beta}}(E^{(1)}_{\alpha,\beta})$ and $D^b_{G_{\alpha+\beta}}(E_{\alpha,\beta})$ may both be interpreted as $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta})$. We define the induction functor as

(1.11)
$$\underline{m} : D^{b}_{G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}}(E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta}) \to D^{b}_{G_{\alpha+\beta}}(E_{\alpha+\beta})$$
$$\mathbb{P} \mapsto q_{!} r_{\#} p^{*}(\mathbb{P})[dim \ p]$$

To finish, observe that

Lemma 1.5. We have dim $p = \dim G_{\alpha+\beta} - \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle$.

Proof. By definition,

$$\dim p = \dim E_{\alpha,\beta}^{(1)} - \dim E_{\alpha} - \dim E_{\beta}$$
$$= \dim Gr(\beta, \alpha + \beta) + \dim G_{\alpha} + \dim G_{\beta} + \sum_{h \in H} \alpha_{s(h)} \beta_{t(h)}$$
$$= \sum_{i} \alpha_{i}\beta_{i} + \dim G_{\alpha} + \dim G_{\beta} + \sum_{h \in H} \alpha_{s(h)} \beta_{t(h)}$$
$$= \dim G_{\alpha+\beta} - \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle$$

as wanted

For simplicity we often omit the indices α, β from the notation \underline{m} , hoping that this will not cause any confusion. We will also often use the notation $\mathbb{P} \star \mathbb{Q} = \underline{m}(\mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q})$.

Restriction functor. We now turn to the functor $\underline{\Delta}$. We use yet another presentation of $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta}$ as a quotient stack. Let us fix a β -dimensional subspace $W_0 \subset V_{\alpha+\beta}$ as well as a pair of isomorphisms $\rho_{\alpha,0}: V_{\alpha+\beta}/W_0 \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\alpha}, \ \rho_{\beta,0}: W_0 \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\beta}$. Let $F_{\alpha,\beta}$ be the closed subset of $E_{\alpha+\beta}$ consisting of representations \underline{y} such that $\underline{y}(W_0) \subset W_0$. Let $P_{\alpha,\beta} \subset G_{\alpha+\beta}$ be the parabolic subgroup associated to W_0 . Then $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta} = F_{\alpha,\beta}/P_{\alpha,\beta}$. Note that

(1.12)
$$F_{\alpha,\beta} \underset{P_{\alpha,\beta}}{\times} G_{\alpha+\beta} = E_{\alpha,\beta}, \qquad F_{\alpha,\beta} \underset{U_{\alpha,\beta}}{\times} G_{\alpha+\beta} = E_{\alpha,\beta}^{(1)}$$

where $U_{\alpha,\beta} \subset P_{\alpha,\beta}$ is the unipotent radcal . We consider the diagram

(1.13)



where $\kappa(\underline{y}) = \left(\rho_{\alpha,*}(\underline{y}_{|V_{\alpha+\beta}/W}), \rho_{\beta,*}(\underline{y}_{|W})\right)$ and where ι is the embedding. Note that κ is a vector bundle of rank

(1.14)
$$rank \ \kappa = \sum_{h} \alpha_{s(h)} \beta_{t(h)} = \sum_{i} \alpha_{i} \beta_{i} - \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle.$$

Moreover, κ is $P_{\alpha,\beta}$ -equivariant, where $P_{\alpha,\beta}$ acts on $E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta}$ via the projection $P_{\alpha,\beta} \rightarrow G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}$ induced by the pair $\rho_{\alpha,0}, \rho_{\beta,0}$.

We define the restriction functor as

(1.15)
$$\underline{\Delta} : D^{b}_{G_{\alpha+\beta}}(E_{\alpha+\beta}) \to D^{b}_{G_{\alpha}\times G_{\beta}}(E_{\alpha}\times E_{\beta})$$
$$\mathbb{P} \mapsto \kappa_{!} \iota^{*}(\mathbb{P})[-\langle \alpha, \beta \rangle].$$

We will at times write $\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}$ when we want to specify the dimension vectors.

Remarks 1.6. The reader might wonder why we use distinct diagrams for the induction and restriction functors (i.e., why (1.10) and (1.13) are different). In fact, this is not so essential : different choices of presentations of the quotient stacks involved in (1.6) will

 \checkmark

lead to the same functors \underline{m} and $\underline{\Delta}$ up to normalization. We have given those which are the most convenient (and which coincide with (1.7) and (1.8)).

To finish this section, we give a few elementary properties of \underline{m} and Δ . We begin with the following useful observation :

Lemma 1.7. The functor \underline{m} commutes with Verdier duality.

Proof. By definition, and using the same notations as above, $\underline{m} = q_! r_{\#} p^* [dim \ p]$. Since p is smooth we have $p^*D = Dp^* [2dim \ p]$ and hence $Dp^* [dim \ p] = p^*D[-dim \ p] = p^*[dim \ p]D$. Similarly, $Dr_{\#} = r_{\#}D$ and because q is proper we have $Dq_! = q_*D = q_!D$. The result follows.

The functor $\underline{\Delta}$, however, does not commute with Verdier duality in general. This is illustrated (for instance) by the following important result. For $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^I$ we denote by $\mathbb{1}_{\alpha}$ the constant sheaf $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l|E_{\alpha}}[\dim E_{\alpha}]$. Note that since E_{α} is smooth $D\mathbb{1}_{\alpha} = \mathbb{1}_{\alpha}$ and $\mathbb{1}_{\alpha}$ is perverse.

Lemma 1.8. For any $\alpha, \beta, \gamma \in \mathbb{N}^I$ with $\gamma = \alpha + \beta$ it holds

$$\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathbb{1}_{\gamma}) = \mathbb{1}_{\alpha} \boxtimes \mathbb{1}_{\beta}[-\langle \beta, \alpha \rangle].$$

Proof. This is a straightforward computation. From the definitions,

$$\begin{split} \underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathbb{1}_{\gamma}) &= \kappa_! \iota^*(\mathbb{1}_{\gamma})[-\langle \alpha, \beta \rangle] \\ &= \kappa_! (\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|F_{\alpha,\beta}})[dim \ E_{\gamma} - \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle] \\ &= \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|E_{\alpha}} \boxtimes \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|E_{\beta}}[dim \ E_{\gamma} - \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle - 2rank \ \kappa] \\ &= \mathbb{1}_{\alpha} \boxtimes \mathbb{1}_{\beta}[-\langle \beta, \alpha \rangle] \end{split}$$

since κ is a vector bundle. We have used the equalities

$$\dim E_{\gamma} = \sum (\alpha_{s(h)} + \beta_{s(h)})(\alpha_{t(h)} + \beta_{t(h)}),$$
$$\dim E_{\alpha} = \sum \alpha_{s(h)}\alpha_{t(h)},$$
$$\dim E_{\beta} = \sum \beta_{s(h)}\beta_{t(h)}.$$

 \checkmark

The next proposition shows that \underline{m} and $\underline{\Delta}$ are associative and coassociative functors.

Proposition 1.9. For any $\alpha, \beta, \gamma \in \mathbb{N}^{I}$ there are canonical natural transformations

(1.16) $\underline{m}_{\alpha,\beta+\gamma} \circ (Id \times \underline{m}_{\beta,\gamma}) \simeq \underline{m}_{\alpha+\beta,\gamma} \circ (\underline{m}_{\alpha,\beta} \times Id),$

(1.17)
$$(\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta} \times Id) \circ \underline{\Delta}_{\alpha+\beta,\gamma} \simeq (Id \times \underline{\Delta}_{\beta,\gamma}) \circ \underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta+\gamma}.$$

Proof. We begin with a heuristic argument. The induction functor $\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}$ is defined by a correspondence

(1.18)
$$\underbrace{\mathcal{E}^{\alpha,\beta} \xrightarrow{p_2} \mathcal{M}^{\alpha+\beta}_{\vec{Q}}}_{p_1 \bigvee}$$
$$\underbrace{\mathcal{M}^{\alpha}_{\vec{Q}} \times \mathcal{M}^{\beta}_{\vec{Q}}}_{\mathcal{M}^{\vec{Q}}}$$

and the induction functor $\underline{m}_{\alpha+\beta,\gamma}$ by the correspondence

(1.19)
$$\underbrace{\mathcal{E}}_{q'}^{\alpha+\beta,\gamma} \xrightarrow{p_2'} \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta+\gamma} \\ \begin{array}{c} p_1' \\ \gamma \\ \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma} \end{array}$$

Hence the r.h.s. of (1.16) is obtained by running through a diagram

$$(1.20) \qquad \underbrace{\mathcal{E}^{\alpha+\beta,\gamma} \xrightarrow{p_{2}}} \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}}_{p_{1}^{\prime}} \\ \underbrace{\mathcal{E}^{\alpha,\beta} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma} \xrightarrow{p_{2}}} \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}}_{p_{1}^{\prime}} \\ \underbrace{\mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}}_{p_{1}^{\prime}} \\ \underbrace{\mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}}_{p_{1}^{\prime}}$$

We may complete (1.20) by adding a cartesian square

$$(1.21) \qquad \underbrace{\mathcal{E}^{(\alpha,\beta),\gamma} \xrightarrow{p_{2}^{\prime\prime}} \mathcal{E}^{\alpha+\beta,\gamma}}_{p_{1}^{\prime\prime}} \xrightarrow{p_{2}^{\prime}} \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}}_{p_{1}^{\prime\prime}} \\ \underbrace{\mathcal{E}^{\alpha,\beta} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma} \xrightarrow{p_{2}}}_{p_{1}} \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta}} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}}_{p_{1}} \\ \underbrace{\mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}}_{\vec{Q}}}_{p_{1}}$$

By base change, we have

$$\underline{m}_{\alpha+\beta,\gamma} \circ (\underline{m}_{\alpha,\beta} \times Id) = p'_{2!}(p'_1)^* p_{2!} p_1^* [\dim p_1 + \dim p'_1] \\ = p'_{2!} p''_{2!}(p''_1)^* p_1^* [\dim p_1 + \dim p''_1] \\ = (p_2 p''_2)_! (p_1 p''_1)^* [\dim p_1 p''_1].$$

The stack

$$\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{(\alpha,\beta),\gamma} := (\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta} \times \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}) \underset{\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta} \times \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}}{\times} (\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha+\beta,\gamma})$$

parametrizes pairs of inclusions $(\overline{N} \subset R/M, M \subset R)$ where M, \overline{N}, R are representations of \vec{Q} of respective dimensions γ, β and $\alpha + \beta + \gamma$.

Similarly, the l.h.s. of (1.16) corresponds to a diagram

$$(1.22) \qquad \underbrace{\mathcal{E}^{\alpha,\beta+\gamma} \xrightarrow{p_{2}^{\prime}} \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}}_{p_{1}^{\prime} \downarrow} \\ \underbrace{\mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\beta,\gamma} \xrightarrow{p_{2}} \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta+\gamma}}_{p_{1} \downarrow} \\ \underbrace{\mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta} \times \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}}_{p_{1}}$$

which may be completed to

$$(1.23) \qquad \underbrace{\mathcal{E}^{\alpha,(\beta,\gamma)} \xrightarrow{p_{2}^{\prime\prime}} \mathcal{E}^{\alpha,\beta+\gamma} \xrightarrow{p_{2}^{\prime}} \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}}_{p_{1}^{\prime\prime}} \\ \begin{array}{c} p_{1}^{\prime\prime} \\ \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \mathcal{E}^{\beta,\gamma} \xrightarrow{p_{2}} \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta+\gamma} \\ \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\beta} \times \mathcal{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma} \\ \end{array}$$

where now $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,(\beta,\gamma)}$ parametrizes pairs of inclusions $(M \subset N, N \subset R)$ where M, N, R are of respective dimensions $\gamma, \beta + \gamma, \alpha + \beta + \gamma$. But it is clear that both $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,(\beta,\gamma)}$ and $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{(\alpha,\beta),\gamma)}$ are (canonically) isomorphic to the stack $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta,\gamma}$ which parametrizes chains of inclusions $(M \subset N \subset R)$. These isomorphisms gives rise to the natural transformation (1.16). The proof of (1.17) (for the restriction functor $\underline{\Delta}$) uses the same diagrams, but run through in the other direction.

Converting the above arguments into concrete proofs requires some application, but little imagination. We do it for the induction functor and leave the (simpler) case of the restriction functor to the reader. The r.h.s. of (1.16) is given by the composition $q'_{!}r'_{\#}(p')^*q_{!}r_{\#}p^*[\dim p + \dim p']$ in the diagram

$$(1.24) \qquad \qquad E_{\alpha+\beta,\gamma} \xrightarrow{q'} E_{\alpha+\beta+\gamma} \\ \begin{array}{c} & & & \\$$

We complete (1.24) by adding cartesian diagrams and get the following monster :

$$(1.25) \qquad E_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma} \xrightarrow{q''} E_{\alpha+\beta,\gamma} \xrightarrow{q'} E_{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}$$

$$\downarrow^{\uparrow} \qquad r'^{\uparrow}$$

$$E_{(\alpha,\beta),\gamma} \xrightarrow{s} E_{(\alpha,\beta),\gamma} \xrightarrow{k} \widetilde{E}_{\alpha+\beta,\gamma}$$

$$p'' \downarrow \qquad h \downarrow \qquad p' \downarrow$$

$$\widetilde{E}_{\alpha,\beta} \times E_{\gamma} \xrightarrow{r} E_{\alpha,\beta} \times E_{\gamma} \xrightarrow{q} E_{\alpha+\beta} \times E_{\gamma}$$

$$p \downarrow$$

$$E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta} \times E_{\gamma}$$

where

$$E_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma} = \left\{ (\underline{y}, U \subset W \subset V_{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}) \right\},\$$

$$E_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma}^{(1)} = \left\{ (\underline{y}, U \subset W \subset V_{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}, \rho_{\alpha+\beta}, \rho_{\gamma}) \right\},\$$

$$E_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma}^{(2)} = \left\{ (\underline{y}, U \subset W \subset V_{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}, \rho_{\alpha+\beta}, \rho_{\gamma}, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{\beta}) \right\}$$

where in the above definitions we have $\underline{y} \in E_{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}$, the subspaces U, W are \underline{y} -stable, $\underline{\dim} U = \gamma, \ \underline{\dim} W/U = \beta$ and

$$\begin{split} \rho_{\gamma} &: U \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\gamma}, \qquad \rho_{\alpha+\beta} : \ V_{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}/U \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\alpha+\beta}, \\ \rho_{\beta} &: W/U \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\beta}, \qquad \rho_{\alpha} : \ V_{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}/W \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\alpha}. \end{split}$$

Using base change and Lemma 1.10 i) below, we have $(p')^*q_! = k_!h^*$, $h^*r_{\#} = s_{\#}(p'')^*$, and $r'_{\#}k_! = q''t_{\#}$. Hence

$$q'_{!}r'_{\#}(p')^{*}q_{!}r_{\#}p^{*} = q'_{!}q''_{!}t_{\#}s_{\#}(p'')^{*}p^{*} = (q'q'')_{!}(ts)_{\#}(pp'')^{*}.$$

In other words, we have simplified (1.24) to a diagram

where u = ts, w = q'q'' and v = pp''. We may reduce this further : consider the variety $E^{(2)} = \{(u, U \in W \in V, c_0, ..., c_0,$

$$E_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma} = \left\{ (\underline{g}, \mathcal{O} \subset \mathcal{W} \subset \mathcal{V}_{\alpha+\beta+\gamma}, p_{\alpha+\beta}, p_{\gamma}, p_{\alpha}, p_{\beta}) \right\}$$

where we use the same notations as before. Then \boldsymbol{u} factors as a composition of principal bundles

$$E^{(2)}_{(\alpha,\beta),\gamma} \xrightarrow{u''} E^{(2)}_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma} \xrightarrow{u'} E_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma}$$

and by Lemma 1.10 ii) below we finally obtain a canonical equivalence

(1.27) $\underline{m}_{\alpha+\beta,\gamma} \circ (\underline{m}_{\alpha,\beta} \times Id) \simeq w_! u'_{\#}(v')^* [dim \ v']$

where $v': E_{\alpha,\beta,\gamma}^{(2)} \to E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta} \times E_{\gamma}$ is the natural map. Starting from the l.h.s. of (1.16) and arguing as above we reach exactly the same expression. This proves the equivalence (1.16).

We have used the following two easy facts :

Lemma 1.10. *i*) Let



be a cartesian square, where r, r' are principal G-bundles for some (connected) group G, and where p, p' are G-equivariant. Then

- a) $(p')^* r_{\#} = r'_{\#} p^*,$
- b) $p'_! r'_\# = r_\# p_!$.

ii) Let $X \xrightarrow{r} Y \xrightarrow{s} Z$ be a sequence of principal bundles. Then $s_{\#}r_{\#} = (sr)_{\#}$.

Proof. In the first statement , a) comes from the relation $(r')^*(p')^* = p^*r^*$ while b) comes from the base change formula $p_!(r')^* = r^*p'_!$. The second statement is a consequence of $r^*s^* = (sr)^*$.

OLIVIER SCHIFFMANN

We may define an iterated induction functor

$$(\mathbb{P}_1,\ldots,\mathbb{P}_n)\mapsto (\cdots(\mathbb{P}^1\star(\cdots\star\mathbb{P}^n)\cdots)$$

for each choice of parantheses in the expression $\mathbb{P}^1 \star \cdots \star \mathbb{P}^1$. Proposition 1.9 provides us with isomorphisms between all these iterated induction functors, and we denote the resulting complex by $\mathbb{P}_1 \star \cdots \star \mathbb{P}_n$. A priori, $\mathbb{P}_1 \star \cdots \star \mathbb{P}_n$ is only defined up to isomorphism (and this would suffice for all our purposes). However it can be shown that the various associativity isomorphisms $(\mathbb{P}_i \star (\mathbb{P}_j \star \mathbb{P}_k)) \xrightarrow{\sim} ((\mathbb{P}_i \star \mathbb{P}_j) \star \mathbb{P}_k)$ provided by Proposition 1.9 are all compatible⁶ and hence that $\mathbb{P}_1 \star \cdots \star \mathbb{P}_n$ is actually defined up to a *canonical* isomorphism.

A similar result holds for the restriction functor; we denote by $\underline{\Delta}^{(n)}(\mathbb{P})$ the iterated restriction functor applied to a complex \mathbb{P} . This is, again, defined up to canonical isomorphism.

1.4. The Lusztig sheaves and the category $Q_{\vec{O}}$.

Recall that we have denoted by $\mathbb{1}_{\alpha} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|E_{\alpha}}[dim \ E_{\alpha}] \in D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}) = D^b_{G_{\alpha}}(E_{\alpha})$ the constant perverse sheaf. For any tuple $(\alpha, \ldots, \alpha_n) \in (\mathbb{N}^I)^n$ we set

(1.28)
$$L_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n} = \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_1} \star \dots \star \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_n} \in D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\alpha_1+\dots+\alpha_n})$$

and call these elements the Lusztig sheaves. Consider as in Section 1.2. the variety

$$E_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n} := \left\{ (y, W_n \subset W_{n-1} \subset \dots \subset W_1 = V_{\alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_n}) \right\}$$

where $\underline{y} \in E_{\alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_n}$, W_n, \dots, W_1 are \underline{y} -stable and $\underline{dim} W_i/W_{i+1} = \alpha_i$ for all *i*. The projection $q: E_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n} \to E_{\alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_n}$ is proper. It follows from the definitions and from the proof of Proposition 1.9 that

$$L_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n} = q_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n}}[\dim E_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n} + \sum_i \dim E_{\alpha_i}])$$

(recall that $E_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n}$ is smooth). By the Decomposition Theorem of [BBD] (and its equivariant version [BL]), $L_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n}$ is a semisimple $G_{\alpha_1+\cdots+\alpha_n}$ -equivariant complex. Furthermore, by Lemma 1.7, $L_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n}$ is Verdier self-dual :

(1.29)
$$DL_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n} \simeq D(\mathbb{1}_{\alpha_1}) \star \dots \star D(\mathbb{1}_{\alpha_n}) \simeq \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_1} \star \dots \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_n} = L_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n}$$

since $D(\mathbb{1}_{\alpha_l}) = \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_l}$ (recall that E_{α_l} is always smooth).

The following particular case is important for us. Call a dimension vector α simple if it is the class of a simple object S_i , i.e. if $\alpha \in {\epsilon_i}_{i \in I}$ (in plainer terms, if $\alpha_j = 1$ for one value of $j \in I$ and $\alpha_j = 0$ for all other values). Because we have required our quivers not to have any edge loops, $E_{\alpha} = {0}$ for any simple α .

Let us fix $\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^{I}$ and denote by \mathcal{P}^{γ} the collection of all simple G_{γ} -equivariant perverse sheaves on E_{γ} arising, up to shift, as a direct summand of some Lusztig sheaf $L_{\alpha_{1},...,\alpha_{n}}$ with $\alpha_{1} + \cdots + \alpha_{n} = \gamma$ and α_{i} simple for all *i*. The set \mathcal{P}^{γ} is invariant under Verdier duality because of $(1.29)^{7}$.

We define \mathcal{Q}^{γ} as the full subcategory of $D^{b}(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\gamma})^{ss} = D^{b}_{G_{\gamma}}(E_{\gamma})^{ss}$ additively generated by the elements of \mathcal{P}^{γ} . Thus any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{Q}^{\gamma}$ is isomorphic to a direct sum $\mathbb{P}_{1}[n_{1}] \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathbb{P}[n_{k}]$ where $n_{i} \in \mathbb{Z}$ and each \mathbb{P}_{i} belongs to \mathcal{P}^{γ} . We also set

$$\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\gamma} \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\gamma} \mathcal{Q}^{\gamma}.$$

16

⁶i.e. satisfy the pentagon axiom of a tensor category, see [M2]

⁷actually, we will prove later that all elements of \mathcal{P}^{γ} are *self*-dual.

We will call the category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ the *Hall category*. Note that $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ is preserved by Verdier duality. In addition, since any successive extension of simple representations of \vec{Q} is nilpotent, all the objects of $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ are actually supported on the closed substacks $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha,nil}$. The category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ and its set of simple objects $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ are our main objects of interest.

Proposition 1.11. The category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{O}}$ is preserved by the functors \underline{m} and $\underline{\Delta}$.

Proof. To prove that the induction product of two objects of $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ still belongs to $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ it suffices to consider the case of two simple objects, and then (because $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ is obviously closed under direct summands) the case of two Lusztig sheaves $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n}, L_{\beta_1,\ldots,\beta_m}$. This is clear since by construction we have

$$L_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n} \star L_{\beta_1,\dots,\beta_m} = L_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n,\beta_1,\dots,\beta_m}$$

The proof of the fact that $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ is closed under the restriction functor is much more delicate. Again, it suffices to show that for any simple $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n$ and β, γ such that $\beta + \gamma = \sum \alpha_i$ we have $\underline{\Delta}_{\beta,\gamma}(L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n}) \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} \times \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$. We will actually prove a more precise result :

Lemma 1.12. We have
(1.30)
$$\underline{\Delta}_{\beta,\gamma}(L_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n}) = \bigoplus_{(\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma})} L_{\underline{\beta}} \boxtimes L_{\underline{\gamma}}[d_{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}]$$

where (β, γ) runs through all tuples

$$\underline{\beta} = (\beta_1, \dots, \beta_n), \qquad \underline{\gamma} = (\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_n)$$
satisfying $\sum \beta_i = \beta, \sum \gamma_i = \gamma$ and $\beta_i + \gamma_i = \alpha_i$ for all i ; and where
$$d_{\underline{\beta}, \underline{\gamma}} = -\sum_k \langle \gamma_k, \beta_k \rangle - \sum_{k < l} (\gamma_k, \beta_l).$$

Proof. Set $\alpha = \sum \alpha_i$. As in the definition of the restriction functor, let us fix a subspace $W \subset V_{\alpha}$ as well as identifications $W \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\gamma}$, $V_{\alpha}/W \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\beta}$. Recall that $F_{\beta,\gamma} \subset E_{\alpha}$ is the set of representations y which preserve W. Consider the following diagram

(1.31)
$$E_{\alpha_{1},...,\alpha_{n}} \xleftarrow{\iota'} F_{\alpha_{1},...,\alpha_{n}}$$

$$q \downarrow \qquad q' \downarrow$$

$$E_{\alpha} \xleftarrow{\iota} F_{\beta,\gamma} \xrightarrow{\kappa} E_{\beta} \times E_{\gamma}$$

where

 $F_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n} = \left\{ (\underline{y}, W_n \subset \dots \subset W_1 = V_\alpha) \mid \underline{y} \in F_{\beta,\gamma}; \ \underline{y}(W_i) \subset W_i, \ \underline{dim} \ W_i/W_{i+1} = \alpha_i \ \forall \ i \right\}$

Note that the square in (1.31) is cartesian. Thus by base change, we have

$$\underline{\Delta}(L_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n}) = \underline{\Delta}(q_!(\mathbb{Q}_{lE_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n}}))[dim \ E_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n} - \langle \beta, \gamma \rangle] \\ = (\kappa q')_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{F_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n}})[dim \ E_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n} - \langle \beta, \gamma \rangle].$$

Of course, the composition $\kappa q'$ is not a vector bundle anymore, but we may decompose $F_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n}$ in strata along which it behaves well. For this, let $\underline{\beta}, \underline{\gamma}$ be as in the statement of the Lemma, and consider the subvariety $F_{\underline{\alpha}}^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}$ of $F_{\underline{\alpha}}$ consisting of pairs $(\underline{y}, W_n \subset \cdots \subset W_1)$ for which the induced filtrations

$$(W_n \cap W) \subset (W_{n-1} \cap W) \subset \cdots \subset W_1 \cap W = W_2$$

$$(W_n/W_n \cap W) \subset (W_{n-1}/W_{n-1} \cap W) \subset \dots \subset (W_1/W_1 \cap W) = (W_1/W)$$

are of type $\underline{\gamma}$ and $\underline{\beta}$ respectively. This is equivalent to requiring (for instance) that $\underline{dim} (W_i \cap W/W_{i+1} \cap W) = \gamma_i$ for all *i*. There is a commutative diagram



where as before

$$E_{\underline{\beta}} = \left\{ (\underline{y}^{\beta}, W_1^{\beta} \subset \dots \subset W_n^{\beta} = V_{\beta}) \right\},\$$
$$E_{\underline{\gamma}} = \left\{ (\underline{y}^{\gamma}, W_1^{\gamma} \subset \dots \subset W_n^{\beta} = V_{\gamma}) \right\},\$$

with $\underline{y}^{\beta} \in E_{\beta}, \underline{y}^{\gamma} \in E_{\gamma}$ and $\underline{dim} W_i^{\beta}/W_{i+1}^{\beta} = \beta_i, \underline{dim} W_i^{\gamma}/W_{i+1}^{\gamma} = \gamma_i$. It is easy to see that $\kappa^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}$ is a vector bundle, whose rank equals

$$\operatorname{rank} \kappa_{\underline{-},\underline{\gamma}}^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}} = \sum_{i} \sum_{k < l} (\beta_l)_i (\gamma_k)_i + \sum_{h \in H} \sum_{k \leq l} (\beta_k)_{s(h)} (\gamma_l)_{t(h)}$$
$$= \sum_{i} \beta_i \gamma_i - \sum_{k \leq l} \langle \beta_k, \gamma_l \rangle.$$

Thus we have decomposed the restriction of $\kappa q'$ to $F_{\underline{\alpha}}^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}$ as a composition of a vector bundle $\kappa^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}$ and then a proper map $q^{\underline{\beta}} \times q^{\underline{\gamma}}$. The $F_{\underline{\alpha}}^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}$ form a finite stratification of $F_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n}$ into smooth locally closed pieces as $(\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma})$ varies. We now make use of the following general result due to Lusztig (see [Lu4, Section 8.1.6.]):

Lemma 1.13. Let X, Y be algebraic varieties and let $f: X \to Y$ be a morphism. Suppose that there exists a finite stratification $X = \bigsqcup_{\sigma} X_{\sigma}$ by locally closed subsets and a collection of maps $X_{\sigma} \xrightarrow{f_{\sigma}} Z_{\sigma} \xrightarrow{f'_{\sigma}} Y$ such that f'_{σ} is proper and f_{σ} is a vector bundle, Z_{σ} is smooth and such that $f_{|X_{\sigma}} = f'_{\sigma} f_{\sigma}$. Then the complex $f_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}|_X)$ is semisimple and moreover

$$f_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|X}) \simeq \bigoplus_{\sigma} (f_{|X_{\sigma}})_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|X_{\sigma}}).$$

It follows that $(\kappa q')_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|F_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n}})$ is a semisimple complex, and that

$$\begin{split} (\kappa q')_! (\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|F_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n}}) &\simeq \bigoplus_{(\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma})} (\kappa q')_! (\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|F_{\underline{a}}^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}}) \\ &= \bigoplus_{(\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma})} (q^{\underline{\beta}} \times q^{\underline{\gamma}})_! \kappa_!^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}} (\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|F_{\underline{a}}^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}}) \\ &= \bigoplus_{(\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma})} (q^{\underline{\beta}} \times q^{\underline{\gamma}})_! (\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|E_{\underline{\beta}} \times E_{\underline{\gamma}}}) [-2 \operatorname{rank} \kappa^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}] \\ &= \bigoplus_{(\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma})} L_{\underline{\beta}} \boxtimes L_{\underline{\gamma}} [-2 \operatorname{rank} \kappa^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}]. \end{split}$$

Therefore,

(1.32)
$$\underline{\Delta}_{\beta,\gamma}(L_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n}) = \bigoplus_{(\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma})} L_{\underline{\beta}} \boxtimes L_{\underline{\gamma}}[e_{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}]$$

where

$$e_{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}} = \dim E_{\underline{\alpha}} - \dim E_{\underline{\beta}} - \dim E_{\underline{\gamma}} - \langle \beta, \gamma \rangle - 2 \operatorname{rank} \kappa^{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}$$

 \checkmark

A simple calculation shows that $e_{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}=d_{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}.$ We are done.

18

To conclude the proof of Proposition 1.11 it remains to observe that if $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n$ are simple and if (β, γ) is as in Lemma 1.12 then all β_i and γ_i are simple as well.

1.5. The geometric pairing in $Q_{\vec{Q}}$.

To finish this Lecture, we introduce one last piece of structure on $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$: a scalar product on objects, which takes values in the ring of Laurent series $\mathbf{K} := \mathbb{N}((v))$. The natural idea which comes to mind is to define a scalar product by integrating over the whole moduli space, i.e. by setting $\{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}\} = \dim H^*(\mathbb{P} \otimes \mathbb{Q}) = \dim \pi_!(\mathbb{P} \otimes \mathbb{Q})$, where $\pi : \underline{M}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma} \to \{pt\}$ if \mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q} belong to \mathcal{Q}^{γ} .

In order to do this properly one uses equivariant cohomology (see [Lu3] and references therein). To any algebraic G-variety X and any G-equivariant complex $\mathbb{P} \in D^b_G(X)$ are associated $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_l$ -vector spaces $H^j_G(\mathbb{P}, X)$ for $j \in \mathbb{Z}$, which one might think of as $H^j(\mathbb{P}, X/G)$. Let us briefly recall the construction. Let Γ be a smooth, irreducible and sufficiently acyclic free G-space. For any G-space X we set $X_{\Gamma} = (X \times \Gamma)/G$ and if $\mathbb{T} \in D^b_G(X)^{ss}$ then we denote by \mathbb{T}_{Γ} the semisimple complex X_{Γ} such that $s^*(\mathbb{T}_{\Gamma}) \simeq \pi^*(\mathbb{T})$, where s, π are the canonical maps

$$X \stackrel{\pi}{\longleftarrow} X \times \Gamma \stackrel{s}{\longrightarrow} (X \times \Gamma)/G = X_{\Gamma} .$$

Then by definition $H^j_G(\mathbb{T}, X) = H^{(2 \dim \Gamma/G - j)}(\mathbb{T}_{\Gamma}).$

Now let $\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^I$ and let \mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q} be two objects of \mathcal{Q}^{γ} . We set

(1.33)
$$\{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}\} = \sum_{j} (\dim H^{j}_{G_{\gamma}}(\mathbb{P} \otimes \mathbb{Q}, E_{\gamma}))v^{j}$$

It is obvious that for any $\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}', \mathbb{Q}$ and any integer $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ we have

(1.34)
$$\{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}\} = \{\mathbb{Q}, \mathbb{P}\}, \qquad \{\mathbb{P} \oplus \mathbb{P}', \mathbb{Q}\} = \{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}\} + \{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}\}, \qquad \{\mathbb{P}[n], \mathbb{Q}\} = v^n \{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}\}.$$

Proposition 1.14. The following hold :

- i) If \mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}' are two simple perverse sheaves then $\{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}'\} \in 1 + v\mathbb{N}[[v]]$ if $\mathbb{P} \simeq D\mathbb{P}'$ and $\{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}'\} \in v\mathbb{N}[[v]]$ otherwise.
- ii) For any complexes \mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q} in \mathcal{Q}^{γ} we have $\{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}\} \in \mathbf{K}$.

Proof. See [GL]. Note that since any object of $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ is semisimple, we have $H^{j}_{G_{\gamma}}(\mathbb{P} \otimes \mathbb{Q}) = 0$ for $j \ll 0$ by (1.34) and i) above, so that ii) follows from i).

The next important property of $\{, \}$ states that \underline{m} and $\underline{\Delta}$ are in a certain sense adjoint functors :

Proposition 1.15. For any objects $\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}, \mathbb{R}$ of $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{O}}$ we have

(1.35)
$$\{\underline{m}(\mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q}), \mathbb{R}\} = \{\mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q}, \underline{\Delta}(\mathbb{R})\}.$$

Proof. We begin with some heuristic argument as usual. Recall that the induction and restriction functors are "defined" by correspondences



OLIVIER SCHIFFMANN

as $\underline{m}_{\alpha,\beta} = p_{2!} p_1^*[\dim p_1], \underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta} = p_{1!} p_2^*[\dim p_1]$. And the scalar product is, morally, $\{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}\} = \dim H^*(\mathbb{P} \otimes \mathbb{Q})$. By the projection formula,

$$\{\underline{m}(\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q}),\mathbb{R}\} = \dim H^*(p_{2!}p_1^*(\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q})\otimes\mathbb{R})[\dim p_1]$$
$$= \dim H^*(p_{2!}(p_1^*(\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q})\otimes p_2^*\mathbb{R}))[\dim p_1]$$
$$= \dim H^*(p_1^*(\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q})\otimes p_2^*\mathbb{R})[\dim p_1]$$
$$= \dim H^*(\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q}\otimes p_{1!}p_2^*\mathbb{R})[\dim p_1]$$
$$= \dim H^*(\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q}\otimes\Delta(\mathbb{R}))$$

The actual proof of Proposition 1.15 is also essentially just the projection formula ("essentially" means that we need to draw many (large) commutative diagrams before we may actually use the projection formula).

Let $\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}, \mathbb{R}$ be as in the Proposition, of respective dimensions α, β and γ . Consider the induction diagram (1.10)

$$E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta} \stackrel{p}{\longleftarrow} E_{\alpha,\beta}^{(1)} \stackrel{r}{\longrightarrow} E_{\alpha,\beta} \stackrel{q}{\longrightarrow} E_{\alpha+\beta}.$$

We have $\underline{m}(\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q}) = q_! r_{\#} p^*(\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q})[\dim p - \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle]$. We set $\mathbb{T} = r_{\#} p^*(\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q})$ for simplicity. The restriction diagram is

$$E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta} \xleftarrow{\kappa} F_{\alpha,\beta} \xrightarrow{\iota} E_{\alpha+\beta}$$

and $\underline{\Delta}(\mathbb{R}) = \kappa_! \iota^*(\mathbb{R})[-\langle \alpha, \beta \rangle]$. Let $P \subset G_{\gamma}$ be the stabilizier of $V_{\beta} \subset V_{\gamma}$ and let U be its unipotent radical. Thus $P/U \simeq G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}$ and $\overline{\Gamma} := \Gamma/U$ is a (sufficiently acyclic, ...) free $G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}$ -space. Note that

(1.36)
$$\dim p + 2 \dim \Gamma/G = 2 \dim \overline{\Gamma}/(G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta})$$

Using (1.36) we see that (1.35) is equivalent to the collection of equalities

(1.37)
$$\dim H^i((\mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q})_{\overline{\Gamma}} \otimes (\kappa_! \iota^*(\mathbb{R}))_{\overline{\Gamma}}) = \dim H^i((q_! \mathbb{T})_{\Gamma} \otimes \mathbb{R}_{\Gamma})$$

for all $i \in \mathbb{Z}$.

To prove (1.37) we consider the diagram

$$(E_{\gamma})_{\Gamma} \xleftarrow{\widetilde{q}} (E_{\alpha,\beta})_{\Gamma} \xleftarrow{\widetilde{r}} (E_{\alpha,\beta}^{(1)})_{\Gamma} \xrightarrow{\widetilde{p}} (E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta})_{\overline{\Gamma}}$$

$$s \uparrow \qquad s \downarrow \qquad s$$

The two leftmost columns consist of cartesian squares. Define a vector bundle map ϕ via the indentifications

$$(E_{\alpha,\beta})_{\Gamma} \xrightarrow{\psi} (E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta})_{\overline{\Gamma}}$$

$$\| \qquad \| \\ (F_{\alpha,\beta} \times \Gamma)/P \xrightarrow{\kappa} (E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta} \times \overline{\Gamma})_{G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}}$$

4

We have $\phi \widetilde{r} = \widetilde{p}$. By standard base change arguments, we obtain (1.38) $\widetilde{q}_! \mathbb{T}_{\Gamma} = (q_! \mathbb{T})_{\Gamma}, \qquad \mathbb{T}_{\Gamma} = \phi^* ((\mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q})_{\overline{\Gamma}}).$ Hence, by the projection formula

$$\begin{aligned} H^{i}\big((q_{!}\mathbb{T})_{\Gamma}\otimes\mathbb{R}_{\Gamma}\big) &= H^{i}\big((\widetilde{q}_{!}\mathbb{T}_{\Gamma})\otimes\mathbb{R}_{\Gamma}\big)\\ &= H^{i}\big(\widetilde{q}_{!}(\mathbb{T}_{\Gamma}\otimes\widetilde{q}^{*}\mathbb{R}_{\Gamma})\big)\\ &= H^{i}\big(\mathbb{T}_{\Gamma}\otimes\widetilde{q}^{*}\mathbb{R}_{\Gamma}\big).\end{aligned}$$

The projection formula again gives

$$\begin{split} H^{i}\big(\mathbb{T}_{\Gamma}\otimes\widetilde{q}^{*}\mathbb{R}_{\Gamma}\big) &= H^{i}\big(\phi^{*}((\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q})_{\overline{\Gamma}})\otimes\widetilde{q}^{*}\mathbb{R}_{\Gamma}\big)\\ &= H^{i}\big(\phi_{!}(\phi^{*}((\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q})_{\overline{\Gamma}})\otimes\widetilde{q}^{*}\mathbb{R}_{\Gamma})\big)\\ &= H^{i}\big((\mathbb{P}\boxtimes\mathbb{Q})_{\overline{\Gamma}}\otimes\phi_{!}\widetilde{q}^{*}\mathbb{R}_{\Gamma}\big). \end{split}$$

We are hence reduced to proving that

(1.39) $\phi_! \tilde{q}^* \mathbb{R}_{\Gamma} \simeq (\kappa_! \iota^* \mathbb{R})_{\overline{\Gamma}}.$

To this aim, we consider the following diagram

$$\begin{array}{c|c} (E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta} \times \Gamma)/P \stackrel{\kappa = \phi}{\longleftarrow} (F_{\alpha,\beta} \times \Gamma)/P \stackrel{\tau}{\longrightarrow} (E_{\gamma} \times \Gamma)/P \stackrel{h}{\longrightarrow} (E_{\gamma})_{\Gamma} \\ & s \\ & s \\ \hline \\ E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta} \times \Gamma \stackrel{\kappa'}{\longleftarrow} F_{\alpha,\beta} \times \Gamma \stackrel{\iota'}{\longrightarrow} E_{\gamma} \times \Gamma \\ & \pi \\ & s \\ \hline \\ E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta} \stackrel{\kappa}{\longleftarrow} F_{\alpha,\beta} \stackrel{\iota}{\longrightarrow} E_{\gamma} \end{array}$$

(note that $(E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta} \times \Gamma)/P = (E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta})_{\overline{\Gamma}}$). Let $\widetilde{\mathbb{R}} \in D^{b}((E_{\gamma} \times \Gamma)/P)$ be the unique semisimple complex satisfying $s^{*}(\widetilde{\mathbb{R}}) \simeq \pi^{*}\mathbb{R}$. It is easy to see that $\widetilde{\mathbb{R}} = h^{*}\mathbb{R}_{\Gamma}$. From the factorisation $\widetilde{q} = h\widetilde{\iota}$ we thus deduce that $\phi_{!}\widetilde{q}^{*}\mathbb{R}_{\Gamma} = \widetilde{\kappa}_{!}\widetilde{\iota}^{*}\widetilde{\mathbb{R}}$. By an argument similar to the proof of Proposition 1.11 one shows that $\mathbb{U} := \widetilde{\kappa}_{!}\widetilde{\iota}^{*}\widetilde{\mathbb{R}}$ is semisimple. A standard diagram chase gives that $s^{*}\mathbb{U} \simeq \pi^{*}(\kappa_{!}\iota^{*}\mathbb{R})$. It follows that $\mathbb{U} \simeq (\kappa_{!}\iota^{*}\mathbb{R})_{\overline{\Gamma}}$. Equation (1.39) is proved, and so is Proposition 1.15.

Examples of computations of this scalar product will be given in the next Lecture.

OLIVIER SCHIFFMANN

Lecture 2.

In this second Lecture, we will provide a few sample computations with the functors \underline{m} and $\underline{\Delta}$ and with the scalar product $\{, \}$, and describe the category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ with its collection of simple objects $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ in several important cases.

We will begin with some computations for quivers with one or two vertices (the so-called fundamental relations). These will be crucial in making the link with quantum groups in Lecture 3. As for the category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$, there are only very few cases in which it is well understood (by "well understood", we mean that the set of simple perverse sheaves $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ is determined). The simplest case is that of finite type quivers : these have zero-dimensional moduli spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$ (actually, in the sense of (1.5), their dimension is even negative !), and it is not surprising that \mathcal{P}^{γ} is easy to describe. The next class of quivers for which the moduli spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$ are known is that of affine (or tame) quivers. Although of positive dimension, these may be stratified in nice pieces looking very much like an adjoint quotient \mathfrak{gl}_k/GL_k (see Section 2.5.). We will state the classification (due to Lusztig and Li-Lin) of the elements of $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ for tame quivers, and give a sketch of the proof. We pay special attention in Section 2.4. to the class of cyclic quivers (including the Jordan quiver); as usual, these are somewhat intermediate between finite type and tame type.

2.1. The simplest of all quivers.

The following notation will be useful. For $n \in \mathbb{N}$ we denote as usual the *v*-integer and *v*-factorials

$$[n] = \frac{v^n - v^{-n}}{v - v^{-1}}, \qquad [n]! = [2] \cdots [n]$$

There should be no risk of confusion with the shift operation $\mathbb{P} \mapsto \mathbb{P}[n]$ on complexes.

If \mathbb{P} is any object of a triangulated category with shift functor $X \to X[1]$ and if $R(v) = \sum_{i} r_i v^i \in \mathbb{N}[v, v^{-1}]$ is a Laurent polynomial then we set

$$\mathbb{P}^{\oplus R(v)} = \bigoplus_{i} \mathbb{P}^{\oplus r_i}[i].$$

We will often make use of the classical (see [H2])

Lemma 2.1. Let d_1, \ldots, d_r be positive integers and put $d = d_1 + \cdots + d_r$. Let $P_{d_1,\ldots,d_r} \subset GL(d,k)$ be the associated parabolic subgroup and

$$\mathcal{B}_{d_1,\dots,d_r} = GL(d,k)/P_{d_1,\dots,d_r}$$

the corresponding partial flag variety. Then dim $\mathcal{B}_{d_1,\ldots,d_r} = \sum_{i < j} d_i d_j$ and the graded dimension of the total cohomology $H^*(\mathcal{B}_{d_1,\ldots,d_r})[\dim \mathcal{B}_{d_1,\ldots,d_r}]$ is equal to

$$\sum_{i} \dim H^{i}(\mathcal{B}_{d_{1},...,d_{r}}[\dim \mathcal{B}_{d_{1},...,d_{r}}])v^{-i} = \frac{[d]!}{[d_{1}]!\cdots[d_{r}]!}$$

The simplest of all quivers alluded to in the title of this section has one vertex and no arrow, i.e. $I = \{1\}, H = \emptyset$. Then $E_n = \{0\}, G_n = GL(n, k)$. There is a unique simple perverse sheaf $\mathbb{1}_n = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|E_n}$ on E_n for any n, and this perverse sheaf is G_n -equivariant.

Let us determine the set of simple perverse sheaves \mathcal{P}^n . By definition, elements of \mathcal{P}^n are simple summands of the semisimple complex $L_{1,1,\dots,1}$ (there is no choice for a splitting

of n as a sum of simple dimension vectors). We have $L_{1,...,1} = q_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l_{E_1,...,1}})[dim \ E_{1,...,1}]$ where

$$E_{1,\dots,1} = \{(y, W_n \subset \dots \subset W_1 = V_n)\} = \{(0, W_n \subset \dots \subset W_1 = V_n)\}$$

is simply the flag variety $\mathcal{B} = \mathcal{B}_{1,\dots,1}$ of GL(n,k) and where $q: E_{1,\dots,1} \to E_n = \{0\}$ is the projection to a point. Therefore

(2.1)
$$L_{1,...,1} = q_!(\mathbb{Q}_{l\mathcal{B}})[\dim \mathcal{B}]$$
$$= \bigoplus_k H^k(\mathcal{B}, \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l})[n(n-1)/2 - k]$$
$$= (\mathbb{1}_n)^{\oplus [n]!}.$$

Thus $\mathbb{1}_n$ appears in $L_{1,\dots,1}$ and belongs to \mathcal{P}^n (of course, here $\mathbb{1}_n$ is the *only* simple perverse sheaf on E_n). In conclusion,

$$\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} = \{\mathbb{1}_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{N}}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_n D^b_{G_{\gamma}}(E_{\gamma})^{ss}.$$

To compute the action of the restriction functor $\underline{\Delta}$ it is enough here to apply Lemma 1.12:

(2.2)
$$\underline{\Delta}(\mathbb{1}_n) = \sum_{l=0}^n \mathbb{1}_l \boxtimes \mathbb{1}_{n-l}[-l(n-l)].$$

The scalar product is also easy to determine : we have

(2.3)
$$\{\mathbb{1}_1, \mathbb{1}_1\} = \sum_j \dim H^j_{GL(1)}(pt) = \sum_{j \ge 0} v^{2j} = \frac{1}{1 - v^2},$$

and more generally

(2.4)
$$\{\mathbb{1}_n, \mathbb{1}_n\} = \sum_j \dim H^j_{GL(n)}(pt) = \prod_{k=1}^n \frac{1}{1 - v^{2k}}$$

for any n. Finally, note that all $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ are self-dual.

Remark 2.2. By equation (2.1) the Lusztig sheaves $L_{1,...,1}$ and L_n are proportional. Of course, this means that for any quiver \vec{Q} and vertex $i \in I$ the Lusztig sheaves $L_{\epsilon_i,...,\epsilon_i}$ and $L_{n\epsilon_i}$ are proportional. As a consequence, we may slightly relax the conditions in the definition of the set \mathcal{P}^{γ} (see Section 1.4) by allowing Lusztig sheaves $L_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n}$ where each α_k is a multiple of a simple dimension vector.

2.2. The fundamental relations.

We move on to the next simplest class of quivers : we assume that \vec{Q} has two vertices.

Example 2.3. Let us now assume that \vec{Q} has vertices $\{1, 2\}$ and one edge $h: 1 \to 2$.

$$\vec{Q} = \underbrace{\bullet}_{1} \underbrace{\bullet}_{2}$$

We have $K_0(\operatorname{Rep} \vec{Q}) \simeq \mathbb{Z}^2$ and we denote as usual by ϵ_1, ϵ_2 the dimension vectors of the simple representations S_1, S_2 . Besides the two simple representations, there is another indecomposable representation I_{12} (of dimension $\epsilon_1 + \epsilon_2$). By definition if $\alpha = d_1\epsilon_1 + d_2\epsilon_2$ then

$$E_{\alpha} = Hom(k^{a_1}, k^{a_2}),$$

$$G_{\alpha} = GL(d_1, k) \times GL(d_2, k).$$

The G_{α} -orbits in E_{α} are formed by the set of linear maps of a fixed rank $r \leq \inf(d_1, d_2)$. In terms of representations, these are the representations isomorphic to $I^{\oplus r} \oplus S_1^{\oplus d_1 - r} \oplus S_2^{\oplus d_2 - r}$. We will denote these orbits by \mathcal{O}_r^{α} , or simply \mathcal{O}_r , so that $E_{\alpha} = \bigsqcup_r \mathcal{O}_r$. It is easy to see that $\overline{\mathcal{O}_r} = \bigsqcup_{s \leq r} \mathcal{O}_s$.

The stabilizer of $\overline{\mathcal{O}}_r$ is isomorphic to $Aut(I^{\oplus r} \oplus S_1^{\oplus d_1 - r} \oplus S_2^{\oplus d_2 - r})$, and it can be checked that this group is connected. As a consequence, any G_{α} -equivariant local system on \mathcal{O}_r is trivial. It follows that any simple G_{α} -equivariant perverse sheaf on E_{α} is of the form $IC(\mathcal{O}_r)$ for some r.

For appetizers, let us compute $L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2}$ and $L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1}$. We have $E_{\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2} = Hom(k,k) \simeq k$. The two orbits are $\mathcal{O}_0 = \{0\}$ and $\mathcal{O}_1 = k \setminus \{0\}$. By definition,

$$E_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2} = \left\{ (\underline{y}, W \subset V_{\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}) \mid \underline{dim} \; W = \epsilon_2; \; \underline{y}(W) \subset W \right\} \simeq E_{\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}$$

since there is a unique subspace W of $V_{\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}$ of dimension ϵ_2 and it is stable under the action of any $\underline{y} \in E_{\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}$. Therefore the map $q_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2}$ is trivial and

$$L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{|E_{\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}}[1] = \mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2} = IC(\mathcal{O}_1)$$

On the other hand,

$$E_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1} = \left\{ (\underline{y}, W \subset V_{\epsilon_1 + \epsilon_2}) \mid \underline{dim} \ W = \epsilon_1; \ \underline{y}(W) \subset W \right\} \simeq \{ pt \}$$

since there is again a unique subspace W of $V_{\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}$ of dimension ϵ_1 , but this time only the trivial representation y = 0 preserves it. It follows that

$$L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}} = IC(\mathcal{O}_0)$$

We now consider the dimension vector $\alpha = \epsilon_1 + 2\epsilon_2$. Here

$$E_{\alpha} = Hom(k, k^2) \simeq k^2,$$

 $\mathcal{O}_0 = \{0\}, \qquad \mathcal{O}_1 = k^2 \setminus \{0\}.$

There are three possible simple induction products of dimension α : $L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1}$, $L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2}$ and $L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1}$. The respective incidence varieties are

$$E_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1} = \left\{ (\underline{y}, W_2 \subset W_1 \subset W_\alpha) \mid \underline{\dim} \; W_2 = \epsilon_1, \underline{\dim} \; W_1/W_2 = \epsilon_2; \underline{y}(W_i) \subset W_i \right\},\$$

$$E_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2} = \left\{ (y, W_2 \subset W_1 \subset W_\alpha) \mid \underline{\dim} \; W_2 = \epsilon_2, \underline{\dim} \; W_1/W_2 = \epsilon_1; y(W_i) \subset W_i \right\},\$$

$$E_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1} = \big\{ (\underline{y}, W_2 \subset W_1 \subset W_\alpha) \mid \underline{\dim} \ W_2 = \epsilon_1, \underline{\dim} \ W_1/W_2 = \epsilon_1; \underline{y}(W_i) \subset W_i \big\}.$$

We describe in a table the types of fibers of the proper maps $q_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1}$, ... over the two orbits \mathcal{O}_0 and \mathcal{O}_1 :

(2.5)
$$\frac{\begin{array}{c|c} & \mathcal{O}_0 & \mathcal{O}_1 \\ \hline q_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1} & \mathbb{P}^1 & \{pt\} \\ \hline q_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2} & \mathbb{P}^1 & \mathbb{P}^1 \\ \hline q_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1} & \mathbb{P}^1 & \emptyset \end{array}$$

Using this we can give the dimensions of the cohomology spaces of the Lusztig sheaves $L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1}, \dots$ (we only write those which are nonzero) :

(2.6)
$$\frac{\begin{array}{c|c} & \mathcal{O}_0 & \mathcal{O}_1 \\ \hline H^{-2}(L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1}) & 1 & 1 \\ \hline H^0(L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1}) & 1 & 0 \end{array}$$

(2.8)
$$\begin{array}{c|c} & \mathcal{O}_0 & \mathcal{O}_1 \\ \hline H^{-1}(L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1}) & 1 & 0 \\ \hline H^1(L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1}) & 1 & 0 \end{array}$$

Comparing dimensions of stalks of $\mathcal{O}_0, \mathcal{O}_1$ we deduce from the above tables (2.6), (2.7), (2.8) that

(2.9)
$$L_{\epsilon_{1},\epsilon_{2},\epsilon_{1}} \simeq IC(\mathcal{O}_{0}) \oplus IC(\mathcal{O}_{1}),$$
$$L_{\epsilon_{1},\epsilon_{1},\epsilon_{2}} \simeq IC(\mathcal{O}_{1})[-1] \oplus IC(\mathcal{O}_{1})[1],$$
$$L_{\epsilon_{2},\epsilon_{1},\epsilon_{1}} \simeq IC(\mathcal{O}_{0})[-1] \oplus IC(\mathcal{O}_{1})[1].$$

As a corollary we arrive at the following identity

(2.10)
$$L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1}[1] \oplus L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1}[-1] \simeq L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2} \oplus L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1}.$$

Using the equation $L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1} \simeq \mathbb{1}_{2\epsilon_1}[1] \oplus \mathbb{1}_{2\epsilon_1}[-1] = L_{2\epsilon_1}[1] \oplus L_{2\epsilon_1}[-1]$ (see (2.1)), and the associativity $L_{\beta} \star L_{\gamma} = L_{\beta,\gamma}$ we may rewrite (2.10) simply as

(2.11)
$$L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1} \simeq L_{2\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2} \oplus L_{\epsilon_2,2\epsilon_1}.$$

A very similar computation when $\alpha = 2\epsilon_1 + \epsilon_2$ shows that

(2.12)
$$L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2}[1] \oplus L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2}[-1] \simeq L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1} \oplus L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_2}.$$

(2.13)
$$L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2} \simeq L_{2\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1} \oplus L_{\epsilon_1,2\epsilon_2}.$$

 \triangle

Relations (2.10) and (2.12) (or equivalently (2.11) and (2.13)) are called the *fundamental relations*. There are analogues of these relations for any quiver with two vertices :

Lemma 2.4. Let \vec{Q} be a quiver with vertices $\{1,2\}$ and r arrows h_1, \ldots, h_r linking 1 and 2 (in any direction) :

$$\vec{Q} = 1$$

Then the following identity holds :

$$\bigoplus_{\substack{l=0\\even}}^{r} L_{l\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,(r-l)\epsilon_1} \simeq \bigoplus_{\substack{l=0\\l \ odd}}^{r} L_{l\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,(r-l)\epsilon_1}.$$

Proof. It is very similar to the above special case r = 1 (see e.g. [KS1, Section 3]). Details are left to the reader.

Let us return to the case of the quiver \vec{Q} with vertices $\{1,2\}$ and one arrow $h: 1 \rightarrow 2$, and let us determine the category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ and the simple perverse sheaves $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$. Let us fix a dimension vector $\gamma = (d_1, d_2)$ and set $d = inf(d_1, d_2)$. There are d + 1 simple perverse sheaves $IC(\mathcal{O}_0) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{\{0\}}, IC(\mathcal{O}_1), \ldots, IC(\mathcal{O}_d) = \mathbb{1}_{E_{\gamma}}$ in $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma})$. We claim that all of these do belong to \mathcal{P}^{γ} . To see this, it suffices to observe that the Lusztig sheaf $L_{(d_1-r)\epsilon_2,d_1\epsilon_1,r\epsilon_2}$ satisfies

$$supp \ L_{(d_1-r)\epsilon_2, d_1\epsilon_1, r\epsilon_2} = \overline{\mathcal{O}_r}$$

(it is easy to see that $Im(q_{(d_1-r)\epsilon_2,d_1\epsilon_1,r\epsilon_2}) \subset \overline{\mathcal{O}_r}$ and that the fiber over \mathcal{O}_r is nonempty). It follows that $IC(\overline{\mathcal{O}_r})$ appears in $L_{(d_1-r)\epsilon_2,d_1\epsilon_1,r\epsilon_2}$.

25

In conclusion we have, as in Section 2.1. above,

$$\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\gamma} \left\{ IC(\mathcal{O}_{r}^{\gamma}) \mid r \leq inf(\gamma_{1}, \gamma_{2}) \right\}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\gamma} D^{b}_{G_{\gamma}}(E_{\gamma})^{ss}.$$

To wrap it up with quivers having two vertices, we provide sample computations of the restriction functor and of the scalar product. We start with

$$\underline{\Delta}_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}(IC(\mathcal{O}_0)) = \underline{\Delta}_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}}) \\ = \kappa_! \iota^*(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}}) = \kappa_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}}) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}} \boxtimes \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}}$$

where we have used the notations of Section 1.3. For $\underline{\Delta}_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}(IC(\mathcal{O}_1))$ we may use Lemma 1.12 :

$$\Delta_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}(IC(\mathcal{O}_1)) = \Delta_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}(\mathbb{1}_{2\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}) = \mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_1} \boxtimes \mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_1+\epsilon_2}[-1].$$

We now assume that $\gamma = \epsilon_1 + \epsilon_2$. Then

$$\{ IC(\mathcal{O}_0), IC(\mathcal{O}_0) = \{ \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}}, \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}} \}$$

= $\sum_j dim \ H^j_{GL(1) \times GL(1)}(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}}, E_\gamma) v^j$
= $\sum_j dim \ H^j_{GL(1) \times GL(1)}(pt) v^j = \frac{1}{(1-v^2)^2},$

while

$$\{IC(\mathcal{O}_1), IC(\mathcal{O}_1\} = \{\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{\gamma}}[1], \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{\gamma}}[1]\}$$
$$= \sum_j dim \ H^j_{GL(1) \times GL(1)}(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{\gamma}}, E_{\gamma})v^{j+2} = \frac{1}{(1-v^2)^2}$$

and

$$\{IC(\mathcal{O}_{0}), IC(\mathcal{O}_{1}\} = \{\overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{\{0\}}, \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{E_{\gamma}}[1]\}$$

= $\sum_{j} dim \ H^{j}_{GL(1) \times GL(1)}(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{\{0\}}[1], E_{\gamma})v^{j}$
= $\sum_{j} dim \ H^{j}_{GL(1) \times GL(1)}(pt)v^{j+1} = \frac{v}{(1-v^{2})^{2}}.$

This also gives an example of Corollary 1.14. Here again, all the perverse sheaves $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}$ are self dual.

We close this section with the following simple observation :

Example 2.5. Let \vec{Q} be any quiver which has no oriented cycles. Then for all dimension vectors γ the perverse sheaves $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}}$ and $\mathbb{1}_{\gamma} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{\gamma}}[\dim E_{\gamma}]$ belong to \mathcal{P}^{γ} . To see this, let us relabel the vertices of I as $\{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$ in such a way that i < j if there exists an arrow going from i to j in \vec{Q} . Write $\gamma = \sum_i \gamma_i \epsilon_i$. We claim that

(2.14)
$$L_{\gamma_1\epsilon_1,\dots,\gamma_n\epsilon_n} = \mathbb{1}_{\gamma},$$

(2.15)
$$L_{\gamma_n \epsilon_n, \dots, \gamma_1 \epsilon_1} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}}$$

Indeed,

$$q_{\gamma_1\epsilon_1,\ldots,\gamma_n\epsilon_n}: E_{\gamma_1\epsilon_1,\ldots,\gamma_n\epsilon_n} \xrightarrow{\sim} E$$

is an isomorphism, while

$$q_{\gamma_n\epsilon_n,\ldots,\gamma_1\epsilon_1}: E_{\gamma_1\epsilon_1,\ldots,\gamma_n\epsilon_n} \to E_{\gamma}$$

is the closed embedding of $\{0\}$.

 \triangle

26

As a corollary of this, we can state :

Corollary 2.6. Assume that \vec{Q} has no oriented cycles. Then for any dimension vectors $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n$ the Lusztig sheaf $L_{\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n}$ belongs to $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$.

2.3. Finite type quivers.

In this section we consider a quiver \vec{Q} of finite type. Recall (see e.g., [S2, Lecture 3]) that this is equivalent to either of the following statements :

- a) There are only finitely many (nonisomorphic) indecomposable representations of \vec{Q} ,
- b) For any α , there are finitely many G_{α} -orbits in E_{α} ,
- c) For all α , we have $\dim \underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha}_{\vec{O}} = -\langle \alpha, \alpha \rangle < 0$.

Our aim is to determine the Hall category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ and the set $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$. Let us first describe all the objects in $D^b_{G_{\alpha}}(E_{\alpha})^{ss}$ for $\alpha \in I^{\mathbb{N}}$. We begin with a general result :

Lemma 2.7. Let \vec{Q} be any quiver and let α be a dimension vector. Let $\mathcal{O} \subset E_{\alpha}$ be a G_{α} -orbit. Then any G_{α} -equivariant local system on \mathcal{O} is trivial.

Proof. We have to show that the stabilizer of any point $\underline{x} \in \mathcal{O}$ is connected. We have $Stab_{G_{\alpha}}\underline{x} \simeq Aut(M_{\underline{x}})$ where $M_{\underline{x}}$ is the representation of \vec{Q} corresponding to \underline{x} . There is a chain of inclusions $k^* \subset Aut(M_{\underline{x}}) \subset End(M_{\underline{x}})$. Each connected component of $Aut(M_{\underline{x}})$ is stable under multiplication by k^* and thus contains the point $0 \in End(M_{\underline{x}})$ in its closure. This implies that $Aut(M_{\underline{x}})$ is connected since it is an algebraic group. \checkmark

It follows from Lemma 2.7 that (for \vec{Q} a finite type quiver) the only simple G_{α} equivariant perverse sheaves on E_{α} are of the form $IC(\mathcal{O})$ for some G_{α} -orbit \mathcal{O} . As
we will see, and as in the examples of Sections 2.1 and 2.2, *all* of these belong to the Hall
category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{O}}$. Let us denote by $|E_{\gamma}/G_{\gamma}|$ the set of G_{γ} -orbits in E_{γ} .

Theorem 2.8. Let \vec{Q} be a finite type quiver. Then

$$\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\gamma} \left\{ IC(\mathcal{O}) \mid \mathcal{O} \in |E_{\gamma}/G_{\gamma}| \right\},$$
$$\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup D^b_{G_{\gamma}}(E_{\gamma})^{ss}.$$

In particular, any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}}$ is self-dual.

Proof. We will prove this by explicitly constructing, for any orbit \mathcal{O} , a Lusztig sheaf $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n}$ satisfying

This Lusztig sheaf will also incidentally satisfy

(2.17)
$$(L_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n})_{|\mathcal{O}} \simeq \mathbb{Q}_{l\mathcal{O}}[\dim \mathcal{O}].$$

The construction of the above Lusztig sheaf in turn proceeds from the existence, for any γ and any orbit $\mathcal{O} \subset E_{\gamma}$ of a sequence $\nu = (l_1 \epsilon_{i_1}, \ldots, l_s \epsilon_{i_s})$ for which the map $q_{\underline{\nu}} : E_{\underline{\nu}} \to E_{\gamma}$ is a desingularization of $\overline{\mathcal{O}}$. Indeed, for such $\underline{\nu}$ we have

$$L_{\nu} = (q_{\nu})_! \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{\nu}} [dim \ E_{\nu}] = IC(\mathcal{O}) \oplus \mathbb{P}$$

OLIVIER SCHIFFMANN

where \mathbb{P} is a semisimple complex supported on $\overline{\mathcal{O}} \setminus \mathcal{O}$. It follows that $IC(\mathcal{O}) \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}$.

We now give, following [R1], the proof of the existence of the above desingularization :

Proposition 2.9 (Reineke). Let \vec{Q} be a finite type quiver and let γ be a dimension vector. For any orbit $\mathcal{O} \subset E_{\gamma}$ there exists a sequence $\underline{\nu} = (l_1 \epsilon_{i_1}, \ldots, l_s \epsilon_{i_s})$ of weight γ such that the map

$$E_{\underline{\nu}} \xrightarrow{q_{\underline{\nu}}} E_{\gamma}$$

is a desingularization of $\overline{\mathcal{O}}$.

Proof. Recall that there exists a total ordering \prec on the set of indecomposable representations of \vec{Q} , such that

$$N \prec N' \Rightarrow Hom(N', N) = Ext^1(N, N') = 0$$

and that moreover $Ext^1(N, N) = 0$ for any indecomposable N (see [S2, Lemma 3.19.]). Let M be the representation associated to \mathcal{O} and let us write

(2.18)
$$M \simeq N_1^{\oplus l_1} \oplus \dots \oplus N_r^{\oplus l_r}$$

where N_1, \ldots, N_r are all the indecomposables, ordered in such a way that $N_k \prec N_l$ if k < l. We also relabel the vertices as $\{1, 2, \ldots, m\}$ in such a manner that there are arrows $i \rightarrow j$ only when i < j. This is possible since a finite type quiver does not have any oriented cycle.

Let us write \mathcal{O}_R for the $G_{\underline{dim}}$ R-orbit of $E_{\underline{dim}}$ R associated to a representation R. We will say that R degenerates to S if \underline{dim} $R = \underline{dim}$ S and $\mathcal{O}_S \subset \overline{\mathcal{O}_R}$. We cite the following classical result (valid for any quiver, see e.g. [B3]) :

Lemma 2.10. Let M be a representation of \vec{Q} of dimension γ . Then

 $codim_{E_{\gamma}} \mathcal{O}_M = dim \ Ext^1(M, M).$

Put $\alpha_i = l_i \underline{\dim} N_i$. It follows from the above lemma that $\mathcal{O}_{N_i^{\oplus l_i}}$ is the dense orbit of E_{α_i} for all *i*, and thus degenerates to any other representation of dimension α_i . Consider the sequence

$$\underline{\nu} = ((\alpha_1)_1, \dots, (\alpha_1)_m, (\alpha_2)_1, \dots, (\alpha_2)_m, \dots, (\alpha_r)_1, \dots, (\alpha_r)_m).$$

We claim that $\underline{\nu}$ satisfies the requirements of the Proposition. First of all, the maps

$$q_{(\alpha_i)_1,\dots,(\alpha_i)_m}: E_{(\alpha_i)_1,\dots,(\alpha_i)_m} \to E_{\alpha_i}$$

are all isomorphisms (see Example 2.5.), and therefore $E_{\underline{\nu}}$ and $q_{\underline{\nu}}$ may be identified with $E_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ and $q_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$. Hence we have to show that $q_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ is a desingularization of $\overline{O} = \overline{\mathcal{O}}_M$.

The fact that $Im(q_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}) \subset \overline{\mathcal{O}}$ is implied by the following general lemma :

Lemma 2.11. Let X_1, \ldots, X_r be representations of a quiver and assume that $Ext^1(X_k, X_l) = 0$ if k < l. If Y is a representation possessing a filtration

$$Y_r \subset Y_{r-1} \subset \cdots \subset Y_1 = Y$$

such that Y_k/Y_{k+1} is a degeneration of X_k then Y is a degeneration of $X_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus X_r$.

Proof. We only need to treat the case r = 2 and then argue by induction on r. Let $\mathcal{O}_{X_1} \subset E_{d_1}, \mathcal{O}_{X_2} \subset E_{d_2}$ be the corresponding orbits, where $d_i = \underline{dim} X_i$ for i = 1, 2. Consider the induction diagram

$$E_{d_1} \times E_{d_2} \xrightarrow{p} E_{d_1,d_2} \xrightarrow{r} E_{d_1,d_2} \xrightarrow{q} E_{d_1+d_2}.$$

28

Since p is smooth and r is a principal bundle, $rp^{-1}(\overline{\mathcal{O}_{X_1} \times \mathcal{O}_{X_2}}) = \overline{rp^{-1}(\mathcal{O}_{X_1} \times \mathcal{O}_{X_2})}$. Hence

$$qrp^{-1}(\overline{\mathcal{O}_{X_1} \times \mathcal{O}_{X_2}}) = q\overline{rp^{-1}(\mathcal{O}_{X_1} \times \mathcal{O}_{X_2})} \subset \overline{qrp^{-1}(\mathcal{O}_{X_1} \times \mathcal{O}_{X_2})}.$$

But because $Ext^1(X_1, X_2) = 0$ we have $qrp^{-1}(\mathcal{O}_{X_1} \times \mathcal{O}_{X_2}) = \mathcal{O}_{X_1 \oplus X_2}$. The Lemma follows.

Since obviously $\mathcal{O} \subset Im(q_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r})$ we get $\overline{Im(q_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r})} = \overline{\mathcal{O}}$. It remains to prove that $q_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ is an isomorphism over \mathcal{O} . We now use :

Lemma 2.12. Let X_1, \ldots, X_r and $Y_r \subset \cdots \subset Y_1 = Y$ be as in Lemma 2.11. Assume in addition that $Hom(X_k, X_l) = 0$ if k > l, and that $Y \simeq X_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus X_r$. Then $Y_k/Y_{k+1} \simeq X_k$ and $Y_k \simeq X_k \oplus \cdots \oplus X_r$ for all k.

Proof. It suffices again to deal with the case r = 2. We have a chain of inclusions

$$Hom(X_2, Y_2) \subseteq Hom(X_2, Y) = Hom(X_2, X_2)$$

since $Y \simeq X_1 \oplus X_2$ and $Hom(X_2, X_1) = 0$. But the function $N \mapsto \dim Hom(X_2, N)$ is upper semicontinuous hence $\dim Hom(X_2, Y_2) \ge \dim Hom(X_2, X_2)$. It follows that $Hom(X_2, Y_2) = Hom(X_2, X_2) = Hom(X_2, Y)$. But then the image of the canonical map $X_2 \otimes Hom(X_2, Y) \to Y$ lies in Y_2 and is equal to X_2 . Therefore $Y_2 \simeq X_2$ as desired. \checkmark

We are in position to conclude the argument. By definition, the fiber of $q_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ over a point of \mathcal{O} is the variety of filtrations

(2.19)
$$M_r \subset \cdots \subset M_1 = M \simeq N_1^{\oplus l_1} \oplus \cdots \oplus N_r^{\oplus l_r}$$

where $\underline{\dim} \ M_k/M_{k+1} = \alpha_k$. By Lemma 2.12 we have $M_r \subset N_r^{\oplus l_r}$. But because $Hom(N_r, N_k) = 0$ for all k < r there is a unique submodule of M isomorphic to $N_r^{\oplus l_r}$ and hence M_r is fixed. The same argument applied to to $M' = M/M_r$ shows that M_{r-1} is uniquely determined, and so on. Thus there is indeed a unique filtration of the form (2.19), and $q_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ is a desingularization of $\overline{\mathcal{O}}$. Proposition 2.9 and Theorem 2.8 are proved.

Remark 2.13. The arguments used in the proof of Theorem 2.8 admit a straightforward but useful generalization to the following situation. Suppose that we are given G_{α_i} -stable locally closed subsets $U_{\alpha_i} \subset E_{\alpha_i}$ for $i = 1, \ldots, m$ such that for any collection of points $(\underline{x}_i)_i \in \prod_i U_{\alpha_i}$ we have

$$Ext^1(M_{\underline{x}_i}, M_{\underline{x}_j}) = Hom(M_{\underline{x}_j}, M_{\underline{x}_i}) = 0 \quad \text{if } i < j.$$

Set $\alpha_1 + \cdots + \alpha_m = \alpha$ and define a subset Z of E_{α} as

$$Z = \{ \underline{x} \in E_{\alpha} \mid M_{\underline{x}} \simeq M_{\underline{x}_1} \oplus \cdots \oplus M_{\underline{x}_m} \text{ for some } (\underline{x}_i)_i \in \prod_i U_{\alpha_i} \}.$$

Consider the (iterated) induction diagram (see Section 1.3 and the proof of Proposition 1.9):

Restricting (2.20) to $U_{\alpha_1} \times \cdots \times U_{\alpha_m} \subset E_{\alpha_1} \times \cdots \times E_{\alpha_m}$ we obtain

From Lemmas 2.11 and 2.12 we deduce that r' is still a principal bundle and that q' is an isomorphism onto Z. For similar reasons, the restriction diagram

(2.22)
$$E_{\alpha_1} \times \cdots \times E_{\alpha_m} \xleftarrow{\kappa} F_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m} \xrightarrow{\iota} E_{\alpha_m}$$

restricts (sic) to

(2.23)
$$U_{\alpha_1} \times \cdots \times U_{\alpha_m} \xleftarrow{\kappa} \kappa^{-1} (U_{\alpha_1} \times \cdots \times U_{\alpha_m}) \xrightarrow{\iota} Z.$$

We have (see Section 1.3, (1.12))

(2.24)
$$Z \simeq r p^{-1} (U_{\alpha_1} \times \dots \times U_{\alpha_m}) = \kappa^{-1} (U_{\alpha_1} \times \dots \times U_{\alpha_m}) \underset{P_{\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m}}{\times} G_{\alpha_m}$$

In particular, by (2.24)

i) Z is locally closed

and from (2.21) we deduce

ii) if
$$\mathbb{P}_i \in \mathcal{Q}^{\alpha_i}$$
 satisfy $supp \mathbb{P}_i \subset \overline{U_{\alpha_i}}$ for all i then $supp \mathbb{P}_1 \star \cdots \star \mathbb{P}_m \subset \overline{Z}$ and
 $(\mathbb{P}_1 \star \cdots \star \mathbb{P}_m)_{|Z} = r_{\#} p^* ((\mathbb{P}_1 \boxtimes \cdots \boxtimes \mathbb{P}_m)_{|U_{\alpha_1} \times \cdots \times U_{\alpha_m}}).$

In order to get a good behavior with respect to the restriction functor we need to make an extra assumption : suppose that for any $\underline{x} \in Z$ there exists a *unique* filtration $W_r \subset \cdots \subset W_1 = V_\alpha$ compatible with \underline{x} such that $\underline{\dim} W_i/W_{i+1} = \alpha_i$. Then

iii) if $\mathbb{Q} \in \mathcal{Q}^{\alpha}$ satisfies $supp \mathbb{Q} \subset \overline{Z}$ then $supp \underline{\Delta}_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_m}(\mathbb{P}) \subset \overline{U}_{\alpha_1} \times \cdots \times \overline{U}_{\alpha_m}$ and, up to a global shift,

$$p^*(\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_m}(\mathbb{P})|_{U_{\alpha_1}\times\cdots\times U_{\alpha_m}}) \simeq r^*(\mathbb{P}_{|Z}).$$

We justify iii) briefly : by our extra assumption it holds $F_Z := F_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_m} \cap Z = \kappa^{-1}(U_{\alpha_1} \times \cdots \times U_{\alpha_m})$. Thus $Z \simeq F_Z \times_{P_{\alpha_1},...,\alpha_m} G_{\alpha}$. We deduce that $F \cap \overline{Z} \subset \overline{F_Z}$ and $\kappa(F \cap \overline{Z}) \subset \kappa(\overline{F_Z}) \subset \overline{\kappa(F_Z)} = \overline{U_{\alpha_1}} \times \cdots \times \overline{U_{\alpha_m}}$. The conclusion on the support in iii) follows. The last statement in iii) follows from the definitions.

2.4. The Jordan quiver and the cyclic quivers.

Let us begin with the Jordan quiver

$$\vec{Q}_0 = 1$$

Strictly speaking this is not a quiver of the type we are considering in these lectures, since it possesses an edge loop. However, it may be seen as a degenerate example of cyclic quivers and the theory works out well in this situation also. In fact, we are here in a very classical setting (indeed, the Hall algebra of the Jordan quiver is the *classical Hall algebra*)

-see [S2, Lecture 2]) and Lusztig's constructions for this case go back to [Lu1]. For a dimension vector $\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^I \simeq \mathbb{N}$ we have

$$E_{\gamma} = \mathfrak{gl}_{\gamma}, \qquad E_{\gamma}^{nil} = \mathcal{N}_{\gamma}, \qquad G_{\gamma} = GL_{\gamma}$$

where $\mathcal{N}_{\gamma} \subset \mathfrak{gl}_{\gamma}$ is the nilpotent cone. Of course, the nilpotent orbits in \mathcal{N}_{γ} are parametrized by partitions $\lambda \dashv \gamma$.

Proposition 2.14. We have

$$\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}_0} = \{ IC(\mathcal{O}_{\lambda}) \mid \lambda \in \Pi \}, \qquad \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}_0} = \bigsqcup_{\gamma} D^b_{GL_{\gamma}}(E^0_{\gamma})^{ss}.$$

Proof. Lusztig's map coincides with the Springer resolution (see e.g. [CG, Chap. 3])



where

$$\mathcal{N}_{\gamma} = \{(x, \mathfrak{b}) \in \mathcal{N}_{\gamma} \times \mathcal{B}_{\gamma} \mid x \in \mathfrak{b}\}$$

and \mathcal{B}_{γ} is the variety of Borel subalgebras in \mathfrak{gl}_k (the flag variety of GL_k). It is well-known that π (and hence $q_{1,\dots,1}$) is a semismall map, and that all the strata $\{\mathcal{O}_{\lambda}\}$ are relevant. Thus

$$(q_{1,\ldots,1})_! \left(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{1,\ldots,1}}[\dim E_{1,\ldots,1}]\right) = \bigoplus_{\lambda \dashv \gamma} IC(\mathcal{O}_{\lambda}) \otimes \mathbb{V}_{\lambda}$$

where \mathbb{V}_{λ} is a nonzero complex of $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}$ -vector spaces. Therefore all $IC(\mathcal{O}_{\lambda})$ belong to $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}_l}$ as we wanted to show.

The partition (1^n) corresponds to the closed orbit $\{0\}_n$ and we have $IC(\mathcal{O}_{(1^n)}) =$ $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}_n}$. By a variant of the Springer desingularization, we have

Lemma 2.15. Let $\mu = (\mu_1 \ge \mu_2 \ge \cdots)$ be a partition and let $\mu' = (\mu'_1 \ge \mu'_2 \ge \cdots \ge \mu'_l)$ be the transpose partition. Then

$$\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}_{\mu'_1}} \star \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}_{\mu'_2}} \cdots \star \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}_{\mu'_l}} = IC(\mathcal{O}_\mu) \oplus \mathbb{P}$$

for some complex \mathbb{P} with supp $\mathbb{P} \subset \overline{\mathcal{O}_{\mu}} \setminus \mathcal{O}_{\mu}$.

Proof. Put

$$E_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n}^{nil} = \left\{ (\underline{x}, W_n \subset W_{n-1} \dots \subset W_1 = V_{\alpha_1 + \dots + \alpha_n}) \mid \underline{x}(W_k) \subset W_{k+1} \right\}$$

and let $q_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n}^{nil}: E_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n}^{nil} \to E_{\alpha_1+\cdots+\alpha_n}$ be the projection. It is clear that $q_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n}^{nil}$ is proper and that

$$\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}_{\mu'_1}} \star \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}_{\mu'_2}} \cdots \star \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}_{\mu'_l}} = (q_{\mu'_1,\dots,\mu'_l}^{nil})! (\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{\mu'_1,\dots,\mu'_l}}^{nil} [dim \ E_{\mu'_1,\dots,\mu'_l}^{nil}]).$$

The Lemma is now a consequence of the classical fact that $q_{\mu'_1,\dots,\mu'_l}^{nil}$ is a desingularization of $\overline{\mathcal{O}_{\mu}}$. \checkmark

We can use the above Lemma to describe in part the induction product of two elements of $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}_0}$. We begin with

Lemma 2.16. For any $\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}' \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}_0}$ we have $\mathbb{P} \star \mathbb{P}' = \mathbb{P}' \star \mathbb{P}$.

Proof. The diagrams for $\underline{m}_{\alpha,\beta}$ and $\underline{m}_{\beta,\alpha}$ may be put together as



Fixing an identification $V_{\gamma} \simeq V_{\gamma}^*$ for all γ we get canonical isomorphisms $i^{(1)} : E_{\alpha,\beta}^{(1)} \xrightarrow{\sim} E_{\beta,\alpha}^{(1)}, i : E_{\alpha,\beta} \xrightarrow{\sim} E_{\beta,\alpha}$ defined by

$$i^{(1)}(\underline{x}, W_{\beta} \subset V_{\alpha+\beta}, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{\beta}) = (\underline{x}^{*}, (V_{\alpha+\beta}/W_{\beta})^{*} \subset V_{\alpha+\beta}^{*} \simeq V_{\alpha+\beta}, \rho_{\beta}^{*}, \rho_{\alpha}^{*}),$$
$$i(\underline{x}, W_{\beta} \subset V_{\alpha+\beta}) = (\underline{x}^{*}, (V_{\alpha+\beta}/W_{\beta})^{*} \subset V_{\alpha+\beta}^{*} \simeq V_{\alpha+\beta})$$

(see Section 1.3 for the notations). The above identifications $i^{(1)}$ and i turn (2.25) into a commutative diagram. It follows that $\underline{m}_{\alpha,\beta} \simeq \underline{m}_{\beta,\alpha}$.

If $\lambda = (\lambda_1 \ge \lambda_2 \ge \cdots)$ and $\mu = (\mu_1 \ge \mu_2 \ge \cdots)$ are partitions, we set $\lambda + \mu = (\lambda_1 + \mu_1 \ge \lambda_2 + \mu_2 \ge \cdots)$.

Corollary 2.17. For any partitions λ, μ it holds $IC(\mathcal{O}_{\lambda}) \star IC(\mathcal{O}_{\mu}) = IC(\mathcal{O}_{\lambda+\mu}) \oplus \mathbb{P}$, where $supp \mathbb{P} \subset \overline{\mathcal{O}_{\lambda+\mu}} \setminus \mathcal{O}_{\lambda+\mu}$.

Proof. We have, by Lemma 2.15

$$IC(O_{\lambda}) \star IC(\mathcal{O}_{\mu}) \subset \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{\{0\}_{\lambda_{1}'}} \star \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{\{0\}_{\lambda_{2}'}} \cdots \star \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{\{0\}_{\mu_{1}'}} \star \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{\{0\}_{\mu_{2}'}} \cdots \star \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{\{0\}_{\mu_{1}'}}.$$

Observe that $(\lambda + \mu)'$ is obtained by reordering the parts of λ' and μ' together. Using Lemma 2.16 we see that $IC(O_{\lambda}) \star IC(\mathcal{O}_{\mu}) \subset IC(\mathcal{O}_{\lambda+\mu}) \oplus \mathbb{P}$ for some complex \mathbb{P} as above. It remains to check that $IC(O_{\lambda}) \star IC(\mathcal{O}_{\mu})|_{\mathcal{O}_{\lambda+\mu}} \neq 0$. This is easy.

Let us now briefly turn our attention to the closely related case of equioriented cyclic quivers of type $A_{n-1}^{(0)}$:



These are distinct from all previous examples (and from other tame quivers) in the sense that not every representation is nilpotent, i.e. the spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha,nil}$ and $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$ are different in general. In particular, E_{α} has infinitely many G_{α} -orbits (at least for large enough dimension vector α) while E_{α}^{nil} always has finitely many orbits. In addition, E_{α}^{nil} (hence also $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha,nil}$) is in general not irreducible while E_{α} is always a vector space (see Example 2.19).

The nilpotent orbits of \vec{Q}_{n-1} may be parametrized as follows. It is convenient to identify the set of vertices I with $\mathbb{Z}/n\mathbb{Z}$ (notice the orientation of arrows, going from i to i-1 for all $i \in I$). Set $\delta = (1, 1, ..., 1) \in \mathbb{N}^{I}$. There exists a unique nilpotent

indecomposable representation $I_{[i;l]}$ of \vec{Q}_{n-1} of length l and socle ϵ_i . It has dimension $\epsilon_i + \epsilon_{i-1} + \cdots + \epsilon_{i+1-l}$. These form a complete set of nilpotent indecomposables, as $i \in I$ and $l \in \mathbb{N}$ vary (see [S2, Prop. 3.24]). The set of isoclasses of nilpotent representations of \vec{Q}_{n-1} is identified in this way with the collection of *n*-multipartitions

$$\Pi^{n} = \left\{ (\underline{\lambda}_{1}, \dots, \underline{\lambda}_{n} \mid \underline{\lambda}_{i} = (\lambda_{i}^{1} \ge \lambda_{i}^{2} \ge \cdots) \text{ is a partition} \right\}$$

via

$$(\underline{\lambda}_1, \dots, \underline{\lambda}_n) \mapsto M_{\underline{\lambda}_1, \dots, \underline{\lambda}_n} := \bigoplus_{i \in I} \bigoplus_j I_{[i; \lambda_i^j]}$$

We will denote by $\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\lambda}_1,...,\underline{\lambda}_n}$ the orbit of $M_{\underline{\lambda}_1,...,\underline{\lambda}_n}$.

Let us call an *n*-multipartition $(\underline{\lambda}_1, \ldots, \underline{\lambda}_n)$ aperiodic if the partitions $\underline{\lambda}_1, \ldots, \underline{\lambda}_n$ do not share a common part (that is, if for any integer λ there exists an $i \in I$ for which $\lambda \notin \underline{\lambda}_i$). Lusztig proved the following result (see [Lu8], [Lu12]) :

Theorem 2.18 (Lusztig). If n > 1 we have

$$\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}_{n-1}} = \left\{ IC(\mathcal{O}_{\underline{\lambda}_1, \dots, \underline{\lambda}_n}) \mid (\underline{\lambda}_1, \dots, \underline{\lambda}_n) \text{ is aperiodic} \right\}.$$

The proof of this theorem, which we won't give, uses the technology of singular supports, and is based on Theorem 4.24 (see Section 4.5.).

Example 2.19. Set $\delta = \sum_i \epsilon_i$. Let us show directly that $IC(\mathcal{O}_{(1),\dots,(1)}) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}} \notin \mathcal{P}^{\delta}$. For (i_1,\dots,i_n) a permutation of $(1,2,\dots,n)$, the fibers of the map

$$q_{\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,\epsilon_{i_n}}: E_{\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,\epsilon_{i_n}} \to E_{\delta}$$

are either empty or reduced to a point; in fact $q_{\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,\epsilon_{i_n}}$ is the embedding of a smooth subvariety $X_{\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,\epsilon_{i_n}}$ of E_{δ} . It is easy to see that $X_{\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,\epsilon_{i_n}}$ is closed (it is given by the vanishing of certain arrows). Therefore $L_{\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,\epsilon_{i_n}} = IC(X_{\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,\epsilon_{i_n}})$. Now observe that because there is no total ordering on the vertices compatible with the arrows, $X_{\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,\epsilon_{i_n}} \neq$ $\{0\}$ for all choices of $\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,\epsilon_{i_n}$. Thus $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{\{0\}}$ does not belong to \mathcal{P}^{δ} .

As an explicit example, take n = 2. Then $E_{\delta} = k^{\oplus 2}$ while $E_{\delta}^{nil} = \{(x, y) \in k^{\oplus 2} \mid xy = 0\}$ is the union of the two axes $T_x = k \times \{0\}, T_y = \{0\} \times k$ in the plane :



The three orbits are $\mathcal{O}_x = T_x \setminus \{0\}, \mathcal{O}_y = T_y \setminus \{0\}$ and $\{0\}$. Thus there are three possible simple G_{δ} -equivariant perverse sheaves on E_{δ}^{nil} namely $IC(\mathcal{O}_x) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{lT_x}[1], IC(\mathcal{O}_y) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{lT_y}[1]$ and $IC(\{0\}) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l\{0\}}$. But since the Lusztig sheaves are $L_{\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{lT_x}[1]$ and $L_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{lT_y}[1]$ only these last two perverse sheaves belong to \mathcal{P}^{δ} .

Remark 2.20. The cases of the Jordan quiver and more generally higher rank cyclic quivers are especially important due to the role they play in representation theory of quantum groups and Hecke algebras of type A. We refer the reader who wants to learn more in this direction to [GV], [V], [VV1], [S3].

2.5. Affine quivers.
Lusztig obtained in [Lu8] a precise description of all the elements of $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ for affine quivers equipped with the so-called McKay orientation. This classification was later extended to affine quivers with arbitrary orientation by Y. Li and Z. Lin [LL]. As in Proposition 2.18, the elements in $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ form a small subset of the set of all possible simple perverse sheaves on the moduli spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$. Before explaining this classification, we need to recall briefly the structure of the category of finite-dimensional representations of an affine quiver (see e.g. [S2, Section 3.6.]).

So let us fix an affine quiver \vec{Q} (which we assume, for simplicity, not to be a cyclic quiver). The Grothendieck group $K_0(\vec{Q})$ equipped with the Cartan form is isomorphic to an affine root lattice. We let δ stand for the indivisible positive imaginary root (see e.g. [S2, App. A]). It may be characterized as the smallest dimension vector lying in the radical of the symmetrized Euler form (,).

The main tool to decompose the category $Rep_k \vec{Q}$ is given in the following fundamental Theorem :

Theorem 2.21 (Auslander-Reiten). There exists a unique pair of adjoint functors τ, τ^- : $Rep_k \vec{Q} \rightarrow Rep_k \vec{Q}$ equipped with natural isomorphisms

$$Ext^{1}(M, N)^{*} \simeq Hom(N, \tau M)$$
$$Ext^{1}(M, N)^{*} \simeq Hom(\tau^{-}N, M).$$

An indecomposable representation M of \vec{Q} is called *preprojective* if $\tau^i M = 0$ for $i \gg 0$, *preinjective* if $\tau^{-i}M = 0$ for $i \gg 0$ and *regular* if $\tau^i M \neq 0$ for $i \in \mathbb{Z}$. Observe that $\tau M = 0$ if and only M is projective and that $\tau^- N = 0$ if and only if N is injective. We let P, R, I stand for the set of preprojective, resp. regular, resp. preinjective indecomposable representations. More generally, we will say that a (decomposable) representation N is preprojective, regular or preinjective if all of its indecomposable summands are, and we denote by $\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{R}, \mathbb{I}$ the full subcategories of $Rep_k \vec{Q}$ whose objects are preprojective, regular or preinjective.

Proposition 2.22. The categories \mathbb{P}, \mathbb{I} are exact and stable under extensions. The category \mathbb{R} is abelian and stable under extensions. In addition, if $M \in \mathbb{P}, N \in \mathbb{I}$ and $L \in \mathbb{R}$ then

(2.26) $Hom(N, M) = Hom(N, L) = Hom(L, M) = \{0\}$

(2.27)
$$Ext^{1}(M,N) = Ext^{1}(L,N) = Ext^{1}(M,L) = \{0\}$$

This allows us to picture the indecomposables of $Rep_k \vec{Q}$ as follows :



where we have put the projectives on the extreme left, followed by $\{\tau^{-}P \mid P \text{ projective}\}$, etc..; the injectives are on the extreme right, then $\{\tau I \mid I \text{ injective}\}$, etc..; the regular modules are put in the middle. Proposition 2.22 says that morphisms go from left to right, whereas extensions go from right to left.

Let M be any representation of \vec{Q} . It splits as a direct sum

 $(2.28) M = M_P \oplus M_R \oplus M_I$

where $M_P \in \mathbb{P}, M_I \in \mathbb{I}, M_R \in \mathbb{R}$. The isomorphism classes of M_P, M_R and M_I are of course uniquely determined, but the decomposition (2.28) is not canonical. However, as can easily be deduced from Proposition 2.22, the induced filtration

$$(2.29) M_I \subset M_R \oplus M_I \subset M_P \oplus M_{R'} \oplus M_I = M$$

is unique.

It remains for us to describe more precisely the structure of the category of regular modules. We will say that a regular module is simple if it is simple as an object of \mathbb{R} . Recall that \vec{Q}_{p-1} denotes the equioriented cyclic quiver of rank p. We cite the following two results due to Ringel (see [R3]) :

Theorem 2.23 (Ringel). Let R be a regular module. Then

- i) There exists $p \ge 1$ such that $\tau^p R \simeq R$,
- ii) If R is a simple regular module of τ -order one (i.e. if $\tau R \simeq R$) then the Serre subcategory generated by R is equivalent to the $\operatorname{Rep}_k \vec{Q}_0$,
- iii) If R is a simple regular module of τ -order p > 1 (i.e. if $\tau^p R \simeq R$ but $\tau^q R \not\simeq R$ for any 0 < q < p) then the Serre subcategory generated by the objects $R, \tau R, \ldots, \tau^{p-1}R$ is equivalent to $\operatorname{Rep}_k \vec{Q}_{p-1}$,
- iv) If R is simple of τ -order p then $\underline{\dim} (R \oplus \tau R \oplus \cdots \tau^{p-1} R) = \delta$.

In the above, the Serre category is taken $in \mathbb{R}$: it is the smallest full subcategory of \mathbb{R} containing the given objects which is stable under extensions and subquotients. The Serre subcategories generated by the τ -orbits $\{R, \tau R, \cdots, \tau^{p-1}R\}$ of simple regular modules are called *tubes*. It is customary to call a simple regular module R homogeneous if it is of τ -order one; the corresponding tube is called homogeneous as well. We will denote by \mathcal{C}_R or $\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{O}}$ the tube generated by the τ -orbit $\mathcal{O} = \{R, \tau R, \cdots, \tau^{p-1}R\}$ of a regular simple module R.

Theorem 2.24 (Ringel). Let d and p_1, \ldots, p_d be attached to \vec{Q} as in the table (2.30) below. Then

- i) There is a natural bijection R_z ↔ z between the set of homogeneous regular simple modules and points of P¹\D where D consists of d points.
- ii) There are exactly $d \tau$ -orbits $\mathcal{O}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{O}_d$ of non-homogeneous regular simple modules, and they are of size p_1, \ldots, p_d respectively.
- iii) The whole category \mathbb{R} decomposes as a direct sum of orthogonal blocks

$$\mathbb{R} = \prod_{z \in \mathbb{P}^1 \setminus D} \mathcal{C}_{M_z} imes \prod_{l=1,...,d} \mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{O}_l}.$$

We define two subcategories $\mathbb{R}' = \prod_z \mathcal{C}_{M_z}$ and $\mathbb{R}'' = \prod_l \mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{O}_l}$. The numbers d, p_1, \ldots, p_d may be read off from the following table :

| (2.30) |
|--------|
|--------|

| type of \vec{Q} | d | p_1,\ldots,p_d |
|--------------------------|---|--|
| $A_1^{(1)}$ | 0 | |
| $A_n^{(1)}, \ n > 1$ | 2 | $p_1 = \#$ arrows going clockwise |
| | | $p_2 = \#$ arrows going counterclockwise |
| $D_n^{(1)}$ | 3 | 2,2,n-2 |
| $E_n^{(1)}, n = 6, 7, 8$ | 3 | 2, 3, n-3 |

We will soon use the above description of $Rep_k \vec{Q}$ to define certain strata in the moduli spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}^{\alpha}$. Before that, we state some general results about the geometry of the orbits in E_{α} .

Lemma 2.25. Let M be an indecomposable module which is either preprojective or preinjective. Then \mathcal{O}_M is an open (dense) orbit in $E_{\dim M}$.

Proof. By Lemma 2.10 it is equivalent to show that $Ext^{1}(M, M) = 0$. By Theorem 2.21 we have

 $Ext^{1}(\tau M, \tau M) \simeq Ext^{1}(M, M) \simeq Ext^{1}(\tau^{-}M, \tau^{-}M).$

If M is preprojective then $M \simeq (\tau^{-})^k P$ for some projective P and $Ext^1(M, M) = Ext^1(P, P) = 0$, while if M is preinjective then $M \simeq \tau^k I$ for some injective I and $Ext^1(M, M) = Ext^1(I, I) = 0$. The lemma is proved.

It follows from Lemma 2.25 that there are only finitely many orbits of preprojective (resp. preinjective) modules of any given dimension α .

Lemma 2.26. For any $l \ge 1$ the union of the $G_{l\delta}$ -orbits of all regular modules is an open (dense) subset of $E_{l\delta}$.

Proof. By Proposition 2.22 a module M of dimension $l\delta$ is regular if and only if for any indecomposable preprojective P and for any indecomposable preinjective I, both of dimension at most $l\delta$ we have

$$Hom(M, P) = Hom(I, M) = 0.$$

But the functions $M \mapsto \dim Hom(M, P)$ and $M \mapsto \dim Hom(I, M)$ are upper semicontinuous, which implies that

$$\{x \in E_{l\delta} \mid \dim Hom(M_x, P) + \dim Hom(I, M_x) > 0\}$$

is closed. By Lemma 2.25 there is at most one preprojective or preinjective indecomposable in each dimension. Hence the number of choices for P or I above is finite. We are done (notice that Ringel's Theorem 2.24 states that the set of regular simples is nonempty). \checkmark

We let $E_{l\delta}^{\mathbb{R}'}$ be the open subset of $E_{l\delta}$ consisting of orbits of regular homogeneous modules. For any $l \geq 1$, we define an open (dense) stratum

$$U_{l\delta} = \left\{ \underline{x} \in E_{l\delta} \mid M_x \simeq R_{z_1} \oplus \dots \oplus R_{z_l}, \quad z_i \neq z_j \text{ if } i \neq j \right\}$$

of $E_{l\delta}$ (and $E_{l\delta}^{\mathbb{R}'}$). Here the points z are taken in $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus D$ as in Ringel's Theorem 2.24 and thus all the R_z are simple homogeneous (as well as mutually orthogonal).

We can now give the desired stratification of E_{α} . By Proposition 2.22 and Theorem 2.24 we are in the situation of Remark 2.13.

Let us call stratum data a tuple $\underline{A} = (P, l, N_1, \ldots, N_d, I)$ where : P is a preprojective module; $l \in \mathbb{N}$; N_1, \ldots, N_d are modules in $\mathcal{C}_1, \ldots, \mathcal{C}_d$; I is a preinjective module. In the above, we allow any of the modules to be zero. We also set $l(\underline{A}) = l$. The collection of all stratum data will be denoted by \mathcal{S} . We define the dimension of \underline{A} by

$$\underline{\dim} \ \underline{A} = \underline{\dim} \ P + l\delta + \sum_{k} \underline{\dim} \ N_k + \underline{\dim} \ I.$$

To a stratum data \underline{A} of dimension α corresponds a subset of E_{α}

 $S_{\underline{A}} = \left\{ \underline{x} \in E_{\alpha} \mid M_{\underline{x}} \simeq P \oplus R' \oplus N_1 \oplus \dots \oplus N_d \oplus I; \ R' \in \mathbb{R}', \underline{dim} \ R' = l\delta \right\}$ and by construction

$$E_{\alpha} = \bigsqcup_{\underline{A}} S_{\underline{A}}$$

We also introduce some open piece of the strata S_A

$$S^{\circ}_{\underline{A}} = \left\{ \underline{x} \mid M_{\underline{x}} \simeq P \oplus R' \oplus N_1 \oplus \dots \oplus N_d \oplus I; \ R' \in U_{l\delta} \right\}.$$

As in Remark 2.13 (see 2.24) we have

$$S_{\underline{A}} \simeq F_{\underline{A}} \underset{P}{\times} G_{\alpha}, \qquad S_{\underline{A}}^{\circ} \simeq F_{\underline{A}}^{\circ} \underset{P}{\times} G_{\alpha}$$

for some vector bundles

(2.31)
$$\kappa: F_{\underline{A}} \to \mathcal{O}_P \times E_{l\delta}^{\mathbb{R}'} \times \mathcal{O}_{N_1 \oplus \dots \oplus N_d} \times \mathcal{O}_I, \\ \kappa^{\circ}: F_A^{\circ} \to \mathcal{O}_P \times U_{l\delta} \times \mathcal{O}_{N_1 \oplus \dots \oplus N_d} \times \mathcal{O}_I.$$

In particular, S_A, S_A° are smooth and locally closed.

Now that we have the strata, the last step is to define some suitable local systems over them. As soon as l > 1 the variety $U_{l\delta}$ carry nontrivial local systems constructed as follows. Define a covering $\tilde{U}_{l\delta}$ of $U_{l\delta}$ as

$$\widetilde{U}_{l\delta} = \left\{ (\underline{x}, \omega) \mid \underline{x} \in U_{l\delta}, \ M_{\underline{x}} \simeq R_{z_1} \oplus \cdots \oplus R_{z_l}; \ \omega : \{R_{z_1}, \dots, R_{z_n}\} \xrightarrow{\sim} \{1, \dots, l\} \right\}.$$

It is clear that the projection $\pi : U_{l\delta} \to U_{l\delta}$ is an \mathfrak{S}_l Galois cover. The local system $\pi_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\widetilde{U}_{l\delta}})$ carries a fiberwise action of \mathfrak{S}_l and breaks into isotypical components

(2.32)
$$\pi_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\widetilde{U}_{l\delta}}) = \bigoplus_{\chi \in Irr \ \mathfrak{S}_l} \mathcal{L}_{\chi}^{\oplus dim \ \chi}.$$

Heuristically, we may identify the stack $\underline{U}_{l\delta} = U_{l\delta}/G_{l\delta}$ with the configuration space $S^l(\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus D) \setminus \Delta$ of l distinct points in $\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus D$. The local systems \mathcal{L}_{χ} are obtained as the pullbacks of the local systems \mathcal{L}'_{χ} over $S^l(\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus D) \setminus \Delta$ constructed from the cover $(\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus D)^l \setminus \Delta \to S^l(\mathbb{P}^1 \setminus D) \setminus \Delta$.

We will also denote by \mathcal{L}_{χ} the G_{α} -equivariant local system induced on S_A° via (2.31).

We are finally ready to describe the classification of the simple objects in $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ for an affine quiver \vec{Q} . Call a strata datum $\underline{A} = (P, l, N_1, \ldots, N_d, I)$ aperiodic if all the orbits of N_i are aperiodic in the sense of Section 2.4. We denote the set of aperiodic stratum data by \mathcal{S}_{aper} .

Theorem 2.27 (Lusztig, Li-Lin). We have

$$\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} = \left\{ IC(S^{\circ}_{\underline{A}}, \mathcal{L}_{\chi}) \mid \underline{A} \in \mathcal{S}_{aper}, \ \chi \in Irr \ \mathfrak{S}_{l(\underline{A})} \right\}.$$

Observe again that all the elements of $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ are self-dual (because any representation of a symmetric group is self dual). We refer the reader to the original papers for the full proof. We will just sketch the strategy here. One begins by showing that $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ contains all simple perverse sheaves of the form $IC(\mathcal{O}_P)$, $IC(\mathcal{O}_I)$, $IC(U_{l\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{\chi})$ and $IC(\mathcal{O}_{N_i})$ (for \mathcal{O}_{N_i} aperiodic). For the first two cases, the argument is the same as in the finite type case (using Lemma 2.25). For $IC(U_{l\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{\chi})$ this results from a direct computation–see Example 2.28. The last case is more delicate. Next, for an aperiodic stratum data $\underline{A} = (P, l, N_1, \ldots, N_d, I)$ and $\chi \in Irr \mathfrak{S}_{l(\underline{A})}$ we use Remark 2.13, ii) to get

$$IC(\mathcal{O}_P) \star IC(U_{l\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{\chi}) \star IC(\mathcal{O}_{N_1}) \star \cdots \star IC(\mathcal{O}_{N_d}) \star IC(\mathcal{O}_I) = IC(S_A^{\circ}, \mathcal{L}_{\chi}) \oplus \mathbb{T}$$

where $supp \mathbb{T} \in \overline{S_{\underline{A}}} \setminus S_{\underline{A}}^{\circ}$. This proves the inclusion " \supset " of the Theorem. To prove the opposite inclusion one first shows that any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ is supported on $\overline{S_{\underline{A}}}$ for some strata \underline{A} and use the restriction functor as in Remark 2.13 iii).

Example 2.28. Here is the smallest example for which a nontrivial local system appears. Let \vec{Q} be the Kronecker quiver (see [S2, Example 3.34]) with two vertices 1, 2 and two arrows $x, y : 1 \to 2$:



Let us first have a look at the dimension vector $\delta = \epsilon_1 + \epsilon_2$ (the indivisible imaginary root). Then $E_{\delta} = Hom(k, k)^{\oplus 2} = k^2$. The group is $G_{\delta} = k^* \times k^*$. There is a unique closed orbit $\mathcal{O}_{(0,0)}$ (which corresponds to a direct sum of a preprojective and a preinjective module) and a \mathbb{P}^1 -family of orbits $\mathcal{O}_{R_z} = G_{\delta} \cdot R_z$ corresponding to the family of regular modules

$$R_z = (\lambda, \mu), \quad z = (\lambda, \mu) \in \mathbb{P}^1(k).$$

Hence there are two strata here, $S_1 = \{(0,0)\}$ and $S_2 = \bigcup_z \mathcal{O}_{R_z}$. One can check directly that

$$\mathcal{P}^{\delta} = \left\{ IC(S_1) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0,0\}}, IC(S_2) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{\delta}}[2] \right\}.$$

We now consider the dimension vector $2\delta = 2\epsilon_1 + 2\epsilon_2$. We have

$$E_{2\delta} = Hom(k^2, k^2)^{\oplus 2} = k^8$$

and the group is $G_{2\delta} = GL(2) \times GL(2)$. Let us briefly give the classification of representations; there are (unique) preprojective modules $P_2, P_{1,2^2}$ of dimension ϵ_2 and $\epsilon_2 + 2\epsilon_2$ respectively; there are (unique) preinjective modules $I_1, I_{1^2,2}$ of respective dimensions $\epsilon_1, 2\epsilon_1 + \epsilon_2$; besides the regular modules R_z for $z \in \mathbb{P}^1$, which are of dimension δ , there are regular modules $R_z^{(2)}$ for $z \in \mathbb{P}^1$ which are self-extensions of R_z and hence of dimension 2δ ; the representations of dimension 2δ are obtained by combining the above indecomposables, namely

(2.33)
$$\{I_1^{\oplus 2} \oplus P_2^{\oplus 2}, \ I_{1^2,1} \oplus P_2, \ I_1 \oplus P_{1,2^2}, \ I_1 \oplus P_2 \oplus R_z, \ R_{z_1} \oplus R_{z_2}, \ R_z^{(2)}\}.$$

Only the last two families of representations are regular.

Let us now list the various strata. It is easy to check that the regular locus is the open subset of $E_{2\delta}$ given by the conditions

 $S_{0,2,0} = E_{2\delta}^{\mathbb{R}} = \left\{ (x,y) \in Hom(k^2, k^2)^{\oplus 2} \mid Ker \ x \cap Ker \ y = \{0\}; \ Im \ x + Im \ y = k^2 \right\}.$ Inside this regular locus the open set $U_{2\delta}$ is the complement of the divisor

$$\bigcup_{z\in\mathbb{P}^1} \left(G_{2\delta} \cdot R_z^{(2)} \cup G_{2\delta} \cdot R_z^{\oplus 2} \right).$$

The other strata are (using the notation of Section 2.5):

$$S_{P_{2,1},I_{1}} = \bigcup_{z \in \mathbb{P}^{1}} G_{2\delta} \cdot (I_{1} \oplus R_{z} \oplus P_{2}),$$
$$S_{P_{1,2^{2}},0,I_{1}} = G_{2\delta} \cdot (I_{1} \oplus P_{1,2^{2}}), \qquad S_{P_{2},0,I_{1^{2},2}} = G_{2\delta} \cdot (I_{1^{2},2} \oplus P_{2}),$$

and the closed strata

$$S_{P_2^{\oplus 2}, I_1^{\oplus 2}} = G_{2\delta} \cdot (I_1^{\oplus 2} \oplus P_2^{\oplus 2}).$$

These strata are of respective dimensions 4, 5, 5 and 0.

The open strata $U_{2\delta} = S_{0,2,0}^{\circ}$ may be explicitly described. There is a natural map $U_{\delta} \to \mathbb{P}^1$ (essentially the quotient map by G_{δ} and hence also a map $\psi : U_{\delta} \times U_{\delta} \to \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$. This map is $G_{\delta} \times G_{\delta}$ -equivariant, where $G_{\delta} \times G_{\delta}$ acts trivially on $\mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$. Put $(U_{\delta} \times U_{\delta})^0 = \psi^{-1}(\mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \Delta)$ where $\Delta = \{(z, z) \in \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1\}$ is the diagonal. Let us also fix a splitting $V_{2\delta} = V_{\delta} \oplus V_{\delta}$. This induces an embedding $G_{\delta} \times G_{\delta} \subset G_{2\delta}$. Let $N \subset G_{2\delta}$ be the

subgroup generated by $G_{\delta} \times G_{\delta}$ and the permutation $\sigma \in Aut(V_{\delta} \oplus V_{\delta})$, $(a, b) \mapsto (b, a)$. The group N normalizes $G_{\delta} \times G_{\delta}$, contains it with index 2 and acts on $U_{\delta} \times U_{\delta}$ via $\sigma(u, v) = (v, u)$. We now have an N-equivariant map $\psi' : (U_{\delta} \times U_{\delta}^{0} \to S^{2}\mathbb{P}^{1} \setminus \Delta$ and an identification

$$\psi'': U_{2\delta} \simeq G_{2\delta} \underset{N}{\times} (U_{\delta} \times U_{\delta})^0 \to S^2 \mathbb{P}^1 \backslash \Delta.$$

The morphism ψ'' is $G_{2\delta}$ -equivariant and may be thought of as a quotient map.

To exhibit the desired local system, we consider the restriction of the Lusztig sheaf $L_{\delta,\delta}$ to $U_{2\delta}$. By definition, $(L_{\delta,\delta})_{|R_{z_1}\oplus R_{z_2}} = H^*(Gr_{\delta}(R_{z_1}\oplus R_{z_2}), \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l})$ with

$$Gr_{\delta}(R_{z_1} \oplus R_{z_2}) = \left\{ M \subset R_{z_1} \oplus R_{z_2} \mid \underline{dim} \ M = \delta \right\}.$$

Since $z_1 \neq z_2$, $Gr_{\delta}(R_{z_1} \oplus R_{z_2})$ consists of two points and $L_{\delta,\delta}$ restricts to a rank two local system over $U_{2\delta}$. It is clear that $(L_{\delta,\delta})_{U_{2\delta}} = (\psi'')^* (\mathcal{L}_{reg}^{\mathbb{P}^1})$, where $\mathcal{L}_{reg}^{\mathbb{P}^1} = \pi_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l})$ with $\pi : \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \Delta \to S^2 \mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \Delta$ being the canonical projection. One has $\pi_!(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}) = \mathcal{L}_{triv}^{\mathbb{P}^1} \oplus \mathcal{L}_{sign}^{\mathbb{P}^1}$ where $\mathcal{L}_{triv}^{\mathbb{P}^1}, \mathcal{L}_{sign}^{\mathbb{P}^1}$ are the rank one local systems corresponding to the trivial and sign representations of the braid group $B_2 = \pi_1(S^2 \mathbb{P}^1 \setminus \Delta)$. Note that these representations in fact come from the symmetric group \mathfrak{S}_2 via the quotient $B_2 \twoheadrightarrow \mathfrak{S}_2$. In conclusion, we get

$$(L_{\delta,\delta})_{|U_{2\delta}} = \mathcal{L}_{triv} \oplus \mathcal{L}_{sign}.$$

In particular, $IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{triv}), IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{sign})$ belong to $\mathcal{P}_{2\delta}$. The other elements are easier to determine and one obtains in the end :

(2.34)
$$\mathcal{P}_{2\delta} = \{ IC(S_{P_2^{\oplus 2}, I_1^{\oplus 2}}), \ IC(S_{P_2, 0, I_{1^2, 2}}), \ IC(S_{P_{1, 2^2}, 0, I_1}), \ IC(S_{P_2, 1, I_1}), \ IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{triv}), \ IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{sign}) \}.$$

| | ۸. |
|---|----|
| / | |
| _ | |
| | |

Lecture 3.

In this Lecture, we explain the relationship between the Hall category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ of an arbitrary quiver \vec{Q} and the quantum enveloping algebra of the Kac-Moody Lie algebra naturally associated to \vec{Q} . Namely we show that the Grothendieck group $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ of $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ is naturally isomorphic to $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$. The quantum variable ν comes from the grading on $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ corresponding to the shift $\mathbb{P} \to \mathbb{P}[1]$ (i.e. from the cohomological grading). This result was proved by Lusztig in the early 90's. Its most important corollary is the existence and construction of the *canonical basis* \mathbf{B} of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$, which is formed by the classes of the simple perverse sheaves in $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$.

We will begin by giving an elementary proof of Lusztig's theorem for finite type quivers. This proof involves the explicit classification of Section 2.3 (there is an analogous "hands on" approach in the case of affine (noncyclic) quivers but we won't detail it, see [LL]). The proof in the general case requires more work, and hinges in a crucial way on the use of a Fourier-Deligne transform (which, roughly speaking, allows to change the orientation of the quiver at any time). This ingredient is also necessary to show that the canonical basis **B** of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+})$ is independent of the particular choice of the quiver to construct it. Our treatment of Sections 3.4 and 3.5 borrows heavily from [Lu4].

In the last part of this Lecture we introduce and study the (Frobenius) trace map, which associates to a given complex $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ a constructible function on the moduli space $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}(\mathbb{F}_q)$ of representations of the quiver over the finite field \mathbb{F}_q . This provides a direct link with the Hall algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$ as it is defined in [S2]. There are various subtle issues to be dealt with here (such as the existence of a Weil structure on the objects of $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$, questions of purity, etc...). We collect these –mostly without proof– in the last section. The reference for that Section is [Lu10].

3.1. The graded Grothendieck group of the Hall category.

Let \vec{Q} be any quiver as in Section 1.1 and let $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\gamma} \mathcal{Q}^{\gamma}$ and $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\gamma} \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}$ be the associated Hall category and set of simple objects. We denote by $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigoplus_{\gamma} \mathcal{K}^{\gamma}$ the Grothendieck group of $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$. The class of an object \mathbb{P} of $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ will be denoted by $\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}$. We equip $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ with the structure of a $\mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}]$ -module by $v^n \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} = \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}[n]}$. By construction,

$$\mathcal{K}^{\gamma} = \bigoplus_{\substack{\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma} \\ n \in \mathbb{Z}}} \mathbb{Z} \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}[n]} = \bigoplus_{\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}} \mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}] \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}.$$

In particular, $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{O}}$ is a free $\mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}]$ -module.

The induction and restriction functors

$$\underline{m}_{\alpha,\beta}:\mathcal{Q}^{\alpha}\times\mathcal{Q}^{\beta}\to\mathcal{Q}^{\alpha+\beta};$$
$$\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}:\mathcal{Q}^{\alpha+\beta}\to\mathcal{Q}^{\alpha}\times\mathcal{Q}^{\beta}$$

are biadditive so they give rise to bilinear maps

$$m_{\alpha,\beta}: \mathcal{K}^{\alpha} \times \mathcal{K}^{\beta} \to \mathcal{K}^{\alpha+\beta}, \\ \Delta_{\alpha,\beta}: \mathcal{K}^{\alpha+\beta} \to \mathcal{K}^{\alpha} \times \mathcal{K}^{\beta}$$

and hence also to graded bilinear operations $m: \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}} \to \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ and $\Delta: \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}} \to \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$.

Proposition 3.1. The maps m and Δ endow $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ with the structure of an associative algebra and a coassociative coalgebra respectively.

Proof. The follows directly from Proposition 1.9.

We will sometimes wite $a \cdot b$ instead of m(a, b). We will later prove that m and Δ satisfy some compatibility relation turning $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ into a *twisted* bialgebra, see Corollary 3.21. For the moment we have to be content with Proposition 3.1.

Let us continue to translate the results of Lecture 1 into algebraic properties of $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$. Let $u \mapsto \overline{u}$ be the semilinear endomorphism of $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ defined by $\overline{v} = v^{-1}$ and $\overline{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}} = \mathbf{b}_{D\mathbb{P}}$.

Proposition 3.2. The map $u \mapsto \overline{u}$ is a ring involution, i.e. $\overline{a} \cdot \overline{b} = \overline{a \cdot b}$.

Proof. This is Lemma 1.7.

We will give a proof of the following result in Section 3.5:

Proposition 3.3 (Lusztig). All the simple perverse sheaves in $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ are self-dual.

As a consequence, we have

$$\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} = \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}$$

for all $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}}$.

Let $\{,\}: \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}} \to \mathbb{Z}((v))$ be the pairing defined by $\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}, \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{Q}}\} = \{\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q}\}$ (see Section 1.5.). By (1.34), $\{,\}$ is a well-defined $\mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}]$ -linear pairing and it is nondegenerate by Corollary 1.14. It satisfies (see Example 2.1.)

(3.2)
$$\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}}, \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_j}}\} = \frac{o_{i,j}}{1-v^2}.$$

Moreover,

Proposition 3.4. The pairing $\{,\}$ is a Hopf pairing, namely $\{a \cdot b, c\} = \{a \otimes b, c\}$ for all $a, b, c \in \mathcal{K}_{\vec{O}}$.

Proof. See Proposition 1.15.

The $\mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}]$ -basis $\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}\}$ of $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ enjoys, by its very definition, a number of positivity properties. For any \mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}' in $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ we have

(3.3)
$$\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \cdot \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}'} \in \bigoplus_{\mathbb{Q} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}}} \mathbb{N}[v, v^{-1}] \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{Q}},$$

(3.4)
$$\Delta(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}) \in \bigoplus_{\mathbb{Q}, \mathbb{Q}' \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{\alpha}}} \mathbb{N}[v, v^{-1}] \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{Q}} \otimes \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{Q}'},$$

$$(3.5) \qquad \{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}, \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}'}\} \in \mathbb{N}((v)).$$

In order to make the link with quantum groups more transparent in the next Section, we slightly extend the algebra $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ by adding an extra "Cartan" piece. Let $\mathbf{K} = \mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}][K_0(\vec{Q})] = \bigoplus_{\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}^I} \mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}] \mathbf{k}_{\alpha}$ and set

$$\mathcal{K}_{\vec{O}} = \mathcal{K}_{\vec{O}} \otimes \mathbf{K}.$$

 \checkmark

 \checkmark

 \checkmark

We extend the algebra structure on $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ to $\widetilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}}$ by imposing

(3.6)
$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{k}_{\alpha}\mathbf{k}_{\beta} &= \mathbf{k}_{\alpha+\beta}, \\ \mathbf{k}_{\alpha}u_{\gamma}\mathbf{k}_{\alpha}^{-1} &= v^{-(\alpha,\gamma)}u_{\gamma}, \qquad \forall \ u_{\gamma} \in \mathcal{K}^{\gamma}, \end{aligned}$$

and we define a coalgebra structure $\widetilde{\Delta}: \widetilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}} \to \widetilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}} \otimes \widetilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}}$ via the formulas

(3.7)
$$\widetilde{\Delta}(\mathbf{k}_{\alpha}) = \mathbf{k}_{\alpha} \otimes \mathbf{k}_{\alpha},$$
$$\widetilde{\Delta}(u_{\gamma}) = \sum_{\alpha+\beta=\gamma} \Delta_{\alpha,\beta}(u_{\gamma}) \cdot (\mathbf{k}_{\beta} \otimes 1),$$
$$\widetilde{\Delta}(u_{\gamma}\mathbf{k}_{\beta}) = \widetilde{\Delta}(u_{\gamma}) \cdot \widetilde{\Delta}(\mathbf{k}_{\beta}).$$

In the above, the product on $\widetilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}} \otimes \widetilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}}$ is simply $(a \otimes b) \cdot (c \otimes d) = a \cdot c \otimes b \cdot d$. One easily checks that $\widetilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}}$ is still a (co)associative (co)algebra.

We also extend the scalar product $\{ , \}$ to $\tilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}}$ by setting

(3.8)
$$\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}\mathbf{k}_{\alpha}, \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{Q}}\mathbf{k}_{\beta}\} = \{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}, \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{Q}}\}v^{-(\alpha,\beta)}$$

It is still a Hopf pairing. Finally, we define an extension to $\widetilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}}$ of the bar involution $u \mapsto \bar{u}$ by imposing $\overline{\mathbf{k}_{\alpha}} = \mathbf{k}_{-\alpha}$.

Example 3.5. Let \vec{Q} be any quiver and $i \in I$ any vertex of \vec{Q} . Then, by Example 2.1, (2.1) we have in $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$:

(3.9)
$$(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}})^n = [n]! \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{n\epsilon_i}}$$

where [n]! is the *v*-factorial number. Also

(3.10)
$$\begin{aligned} \Delta(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}}) &= \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}} \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}},\\ \widetilde{\Delta}(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}}) &= \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}} \otimes 1 + \mathbf{k}_{\epsilon_i} \otimes \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}}. \end{aligned}$$

Now let $\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^I$ be a dimension vector and assume that $\mathbb{1}_{\alpha}$ belongs to $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ (if the quiver \vec{Q} has no oriented cycles then this is automatic–see Example 2.5). Then by Lemma 1.12

(3.11)
$$\Delta(\mathbf{b}_{1_{\gamma}}) = \sum_{\alpha+\beta=\gamma} v^{\langle\alpha,\beta\rangle} \mathbf{b}_{1_{\alpha}} \otimes \mathbf{b}_{1_{\beta}},$$
$$\widetilde{\Delta}(\mathbf{b}_{1_{\gamma}}) = \sum_{\alpha+\beta=\gamma} v^{\langle\alpha,\beta\rangle} \mathbf{b}_{1_{\alpha}} \mathbf{k}_{\beta} \otimes \mathbf{b}_{1_{\beta}}.$$

To finish, let us translate the fundamental relations of Section 2.1. If $i, j \in I$ are two vertices of a quiver \vec{Q} linked by r arrows $(r \ge 0)$ then

(3.12)
$$\sum_{k=0}^{1+r} (-1)^k \begin{bmatrix} 1+r\\k \end{bmatrix} \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{I}_{\epsilon_i}}^k \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{I}_{\epsilon_j}} \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{I}_{\epsilon_i}}^{r+1-k} = 0$$

which may be rewritten

(3.13)
$$\sum_{k=0}^{1+r} (-1)^k \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{k\epsilon_i}} \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\ell_j}} \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{(r+1-k)\epsilon_i}} = 0.$$

3.2. Relation to quantum groups.

Let \mathfrak{g}' be the derived Kac-Moody algebra associated to the Dynkin diagram underlying \vec{Q} (see e.g. [S2, App. A] for definitions). Recall that we have denoted by $A = (a_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$

the Cartan matrix of \vec{Q} (or \mathfrak{g}'). We will identify the root lattice $Q_{\mathfrak{g}'}$ of \mathfrak{g}' with $K_0(\vec{Q})$ by mapping the simple roots α_i to the dimension vectors ϵ_i .

We briefly recall here the definitions of the relevant quantum groups. Let us fix a decomposition $\mathfrak{g}' = \mathfrak{n}_- \oplus \mathfrak{h} \oplus \mathfrak{n}_+$ and let $\mathfrak{b}'_+ = \mathfrak{h} \oplus \mathfrak{n}_+$ be the positive Borel subalgebra. Let $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_+), \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{b}'_+)$ denote the quantized enveloping algebras of \mathfrak{n}_+ and \mathfrak{b}'_+ respectively. The algebra $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{b}'_+)$ is generated by elements $K_i^{\pm 1}, E_i, i \in I$ satisfying the following relations

(3.14)
$$K_{i}K_{j} = K_{j}K_{i}$$
$$K_{i}E_{j}K_{i}^{-1} = \nu^{a_{ij}}E_{j}$$
$$\sum_{l=0}^{1-a_{ij}} (-1)^{l} \begin{bmatrix} 1-a_{ij} \\ l \end{bmatrix}_{\nu} F_{i}^{l}F_{j}F_{i}^{1-a_{ij}-l} = 0$$

It is graded by $K_0(\vec{Q})$, where $deg K_i = 0$, $deg E_i = \epsilon_i$ for all *i*.

There is a Hopf algebra structure on $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+})$ in which the coproduct is given by

$$(3.15) \qquad \Delta(K_i) = K_i \otimes K_i, \quad \Delta(E_i) = E_i \otimes 1 + K_i \otimes E_i$$

There is also a unique homogeneous Hopf pairing (,) on ${\bf U}_\nu(\mathfrak{b}'_+)-$ called Drinfeld's pairing– satisfying

(3.16)
$$(K_i, 1) = 1, \quad (K_i, K_j) = \nu^{a_{ij}}, \quad (E_i, E_i) = \frac{1}{1 - \nu^{-2}}.$$

The integral form $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+})$ is by definition the $\mathbb{Z}[\nu, \nu^{-1}]$ -submodules of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+})$ generated by $K_{i}^{\pm 1}, E_{i}^{(n)} := E_{i}^{n}/[n]!$ for $i \in I$. It is stable under the coproduct map.

By definition, $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_{+})$ is the subalgebra of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{b}'_{+})$ generated by the E_{i} for $i \in I$. Its integral form $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+})$ is constructed in the same manner. It is known that the restriction of (,) to $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_{+})$ is nondegenerate. Finally, let $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{h})$ denote the subalgebra generated by $K_{i}^{\pm 1}$. We have

(3.17)
$$\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+}) = \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}) \otimes \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{h}).$$

The following is one of the main results in these notes :

Theorem 3.6 (Lusztig). Set $\nu = v^{-1}$. The assignment

(3.18)
$$\begin{aligned} E_i^{(n)} \mapsto \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{I}_{n\epsilon_i}}, \\ K_i \mapsto \mathbf{k}_{\epsilon_i} \end{aligned}$$

extends to an isomorphism of (co)algebras $\Phi : \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \widetilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}}$, which restricts to an isomorphism $\Phi : \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$. Moreover, Φ maps (,) to the geometric pairing $\{, \}$.

The defining relations (3.14) coincide with (3.6) and the fundamental relations (3.12). Hence Φ extends to a morphism of algebras. It is also clear from (3.15) and (3.7), (3.10) that Φ is compatible with the coproducts. The difficult part of the Theorem is to show that Φ is an isomorphism. The proof for a general quiver will be given in Section 3.5. In the meantime, we draw some consequences :

Put $\mathbf{B} = \{ \Phi^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}) \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} \}$. Elements of \mathbf{B} form a $\mathbb{Z}[\nu, \nu^{-1}]$ -basis of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$ called the *canonical basis*. The first illustration of the "canonical" nature of the basis \mathbf{B} is provided by the following result, whose proof we will also postpone to Section 3.5 :

Theorem 3.7 (Lusztig). The basis **B** is independent of the choice of orientation of \hat{Q} .

Of course, whatever properties the basis $\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}\}$ has translates into properties of **B**. For instance, we have

(3.19)
$$\mathbf{b} \cdot \mathbf{b}' \in \bigoplus_{\mathbf{b}'' \in \mathbf{B}} \mathbb{N}[\nu, \nu^{-1}] \mathbf{b}'',$$

(3.20)
$$\Delta(\mathbf{b}) \in \bigoplus_{\mathbf{b}', \mathbf{b}'' \in \mathbf{B}} \mathbb{N}[\nu, \nu^{-1}] \mathbf{b}' \otimes \mathbf{b}'',$$

(3.21)
$$\{\mathbf{b}, \mathbf{b}\} \in 1 + \nu^{-1} \mathbb{N}[[\nu^{-1}]], \\ \{\mathbf{b}, \mathbf{b}'\} \in \nu^{-1} \mathbb{N}[[\nu^{-1}]] \text{ if } \mathbf{b} \neq \mathbf{b}'$$

for any elements
$$\mathbf{b}, \mathbf{b}' \in \mathbf{B}$$
. By Proposition 3.2 there exists a unique semilinear ring
involution $x \mapsto \overline{x}$ on $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+})$ satisfying $\overline{E_{i}^{(n)}} = E_{i}^{(n)}$ for all $i \in I$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}$, and we have
(3.22) $\overline{\mathbf{b}} = \mathbf{b}$

The relevance of (3.21) and (3.22) to the theory of canonical bases is due to the following result (whose proof is an easy exercise, see [Lu4, Thm. 14.2.3.])

Theorem 3.8 (Lusztig). Let \mathcal{B} be the set of all elements $b \in \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$ satisfying $\overline{b} = b$ and $\{b, b\} \in 1 + \nu^{-1} \mathbb{N}[[\nu^{-1}]]$. Then $\mathcal{B} = \mathbf{B} \cup -\mathbf{B}$.

The discovery of the basis \mathbf{B} was a tremendous breakthrough in algebraic representation theory. Applications have been found in numerous areas such as combinatorial representation theory, mathematical physics, algebraic geometry and knot theory. One of the important facts concerning \mathbf{B} is the following :

Theorem 3.9 (Lusztig). Let λ be an integral antidominant weight of \mathfrak{g} and let V_{λ} be the corresponding integrable lowest weight representation of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{g})$. Let $v_{\lambda} \in V_{\lambda}$ be the lowest weight vector. Then

$$\mathbf{B}_{\lambda} := \left\{ \mathbf{b} \cdot v_{\lambda} \mid \mathbf{b} \cdot v_{\lambda} \neq 0 \right\}$$

forms a (weight) basis of V_{λ} .

In other words, the canonical basis **B** projects to a basis in *all* integrable lowest weight representations⁸. For this reason, there has been a lot of activity in trying to parametrize and compute explicitly elements of the canonical basis (see e.g. [Lu4], [Lu9], [K3], [MR],...). By lack of space, we will not describe these results here, and give only a few (very simple) examples. We will give a proof of Theorem 3.9 in Section 3.5.

Example 3.10. Let us come back to the Jordan quiver \vec{Q}_0 . Again, this case is not covered by Theorem 3.6, but it was understood well before the advent of quantum groups. By Lemma 2.16, $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}_0}$ is commutative, and it is easy to see from Corollary 2.17 that it is freely generated over $\mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}]$ by the elements $\mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O}_{(1^n)})}$ for $n \geq 1$, i.e.

$$\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}_0} = \mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}][\mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O}_{(1)})}, \mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O}_{(1^2)})}, \ldots].$$

In fact there is a (canonical) identification

$$\begin{split} \Phi: \ \Lambda_{\mathbb{Z}[v,v^{-1}]} &\xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}_0} \\ e_n \mapsto \mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O}_{(1^n)})} \end{split}$$

⁸We use lowest weight representations here rather than highest weight representations because we have have written Theorem 3.6 using $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$ rather than $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$. Of course, one may exchange the roles of + and -.

where $\Lambda_{\mathbb{Z}[v,v^{-1}]}$ is Macdonald's ring of symmetric functions and e_n is the elementary symmetric function (see [M1]). It is proved in [Lu1] that the basis $\{\Phi^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O}_{\lambda})}) \mid \lambda \in \Pi\}$ consists of the Schur functions $\{s_{\lambda} \mid \lambda \in \Pi\}$.

The coefficients of Schur functions are special cases of (affine) Kazhdan-Lusztig polynomials of type A. This corresponds to the fact that nilpotent orbit closures in \mathfrak{gl}_n are locally isomorphic to Schubert varieties in affine Grasmannians. Similar results hold for cyclic quivers \vec{Q}_{n-1} with n > 1. We refer (again !) the interested reader to [S2, Lecture 2] or [S3] and its bibliography for more in this direction.

Example 3.11. Let \vec{Q} be a quiver without oriented cycles and let us label the vertices $I = \{1, 2, \ldots, n\}$ in such a way that no arrow goes from i to j if i > j. By Example 2.5, we have that $\mathbb{1}_{\alpha_1\epsilon_1} \star \cdots \star \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_n\epsilon_n} = \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_1\epsilon_1+\cdots+\alpha_n\epsilon_n}$ belongs to $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ for any $(\alpha_i)_i \in \mathbb{N}^I$. Therefore $E_1^{(\alpha_1)} \cdots E_n^{(\alpha_n)} \in \mathbf{B}$ for any $(\alpha_i)_i \in \mathbb{N}^I$. Combined with Theorem 3.7, this shows that for any (symmetric) Kac-Moody algebra \mathfrak{g}' , any product $E_{i_1}^{(l_1)} \cdots E_{i_n}^{(l_n)}$ with $i_k \neq i_h$ for $k \neq h$ belongs to \mathbf{B} ; indeed, it is always possible to orient the Dynkin diagram of \mathfrak{g}' in such a way that there are no arrows from i_k to i_h if k > l.

3.3. Proof of Lusztig's theorem (finite type).

In this section we assume that \vec{Q} is a quiver of finite type, and we provide an elementary proof of Lusztig's Theorem 3.6. Recall that in this situation, there are finitely many G_{γ} orbits in E_{γ} for any dimension vector γ . We denote by $|E_{\gamma}/G_{\gamma}|$ the set of these orbits. Then, by Theorem 2.8, $\mathcal{P}^{\gamma} = \{IC(\mathcal{O}) \mid \mathcal{O} \in |E_{\gamma}/G_{\gamma}|\}$. We want to prove that the map $\Phi : \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+}) \to \widetilde{\mathcal{K}}_{\vec{Q}}$ is an isomorphism. By (3.17) this is clearly equivalent to showing that the restriction $\Phi : \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}) \to \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ is an isomorphism. Both $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$ and $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ are free $\mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}]$ -modules, of finite (graded) rank. We begin by comparing these ranks. Let $\Delta_{+} \subset Q_{\mathfrak{g}'} = \mathbb{Z}^{I}$ be the set of positive roots of \mathfrak{g}' . By the PBW theorem,

(3.23)
$$\operatorname{rank} \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})[\gamma] = \#\{(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{N}^{\Delta_{+}} \mid \sum n_{\alpha}\alpha = \gamma\}.$$

On the other hand, we have rank $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}[\gamma] = \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{K}^{\gamma} = \#|E_{\gamma}/G_{\gamma}|$. Since G_{γ} -orbits bijectively correspond to isoclasses of representations of \vec{Q} of dimension γ , and since any representation splits in an essentially unique way as a direct sum of indecomposables, we have

(3.24)
$$\operatorname{rank} \mathcal{K}^{\gamma} = \#\{(m_M)_M \in \mathbb{N}^{Irr \ \vec{Q}} \mid \sum m_M \underline{dim} \ M = \gamma\}.$$

At this point, we invoke the fabled (see [S2, Lecture 3]) :

Theorem 3.12 (Gabriel). The map $Irr \ \vec{Q} \to \bigoplus_i \mathbb{N}\epsilon_i, \ M \mapsto \underline{dim} \ M$ sets up a bijection between $Irr \ \vec{Q}$ and Δ^+ .

It follows that (3.23) and (3.24) are equal, and $\operatorname{rank} \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+})[\gamma] = \operatorname{rank} \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}[\gamma]$. It is thus enough to show that the map Φ is surjective. This will be a consequence of the existence of Reineke's desingularization see Proposition 2.9. We will show by induction on $\dim \mathcal{O}$ that $\mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O})} \in \operatorname{Im} \Phi$ for any orbit $\mathcal{O} \in |E_{\gamma}/G_{\gamma}|$. Assume first that $\dim \mathcal{O}$ is minimal. Then \mathcal{O} is closed⁹. Using Proposition 2.9 we construct a Lusztig sheaf $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n}$

⁹actually, $\mathcal{O} = \{0\}.$

satisfying

(3.25)
$$supp L_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n} = \mathcal{O}, (L_{\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n})_{|\mathcal{O}|} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l_{\mathcal{O}}}[dim \ \mathcal{O}].$$

But then necessarily $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l\mathcal{O}}}[\dim \mathcal{O}] = IC(\mathcal{O})$. Hence $\mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O})} = \Phi(E_{i_1}^{(l_1)}) \star \cdots \star \Phi(E_{i_n}^{(l_n)}) = \Phi(E_{i_1}^{(l_1)} \cdots E_{i_n}^{(l_n)}) \in Im \Phi$. Now let \mathcal{O} be arbitrary and let us assume that $\mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O}')} \in Im \Phi$ for any \mathcal{O}' satisfying $\dim \mathcal{O}' < \dim \mathcal{O}$. Arguing as above, we construct a Lusztig sheaf $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n}$ satisfying (3.25). Then

(3.26)
$$L_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n} = IC(\mathcal{O}) \oplus \bigoplus_{\mathcal{O}' \subset \overline{\mathcal{O}} \setminus \mathcal{O}} IC(\mathcal{O}') \otimes \mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}'}$$

for some multiplicity complexes $\mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}'}$. Put $d_{\mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}'}} = \sum_j \dim H^j(\mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}'})v^{-j}$. Taking the class of (3.26) in the Grothendieck group $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ we get

$$\mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O})} + \sum_{\mathcal{O}' \subset \overline{\mathcal{O}} \setminus \mathcal{O}} d_{\mathbb{V}_{\mathcal{O}'}} \mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O}')} = \Phi\left(E_{i_1}^{(l_1)} \cdots E_{i_n}^{(l_n)}\right) \in Im \ \Phi$$

for some suitable $(i_j, l_j)_j$. By hypothesis, $\mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O}')} \in Im \Phi$ for all $\mathcal{O}' \subset \overline{\mathcal{O}} \setminus \mathcal{O}$, from which we conclude that $\mathbf{b}_{IC(\mathcal{O})} \in Im \Phi$ as wanted. We are done.

3.4. Fourier-Deligne transform.

This section contains some technical results pertaining to the Fourier-Deligne transform. A good reference for everything we will use is [KW]. Let $\vec{Q} = (I, H)$ be our quiver, which may now be arbitrary. For any edge $h \in H$ we denote by \bar{h} its reverse (i.e. the edge which goes in the opposite direction). Let $J \subset H$ be a subset of edges, and let $\vec{Q'} = (I, H')$ where $H' = \overline{J} \cup (H \setminus J)$ be the quiver obtained by reversing all the edges in J. We also denote by $\vec{Q}_0 = (I, H \setminus J)$ the quiver obtained by removing all edges in J. Here is an example, with $H = \{h_1, h_2, h_3, h_4, h_5\}$ and $J = \{h_1, h_2, h_4\}$:



Accordingly, we put

$$E_{\gamma} = \bigoplus_{h \in H} Hom(k^{\gamma_{s(h)}}, k^{\gamma_{t(h)}}),$$
$$E'_{\gamma} = \bigoplus_{h \in H'} Hom(k^{\gamma_{s(h)}}, k^{\gamma_{t(h)}}),$$
$$E_{\gamma,0} = \bigoplus_{h \in H \setminus J} Hom(k^{\gamma_{s(h)}}, k^{\gamma_{t(h)}}).$$

The spaces E_{γ}, E'_{γ} are vector bundles over $E_{\gamma,0}$ with fibers $\bigoplus_{h \in J} Hom(k^{\gamma_{s(h)}}, k^{\gamma_{t(h)}})$ and $\bigoplus_{h \in J} Hom(k^{\gamma_{t(h)}}, k^{\gamma_{s(h)}})$ respectively. The linear map

$$(3.27) \qquad \qquad \bigoplus_{h \in J} Hom(k^{\gamma_{s(h)}}, k^{\gamma_{t(h)}}) \otimes \bigoplus_{h \in J} Hom(k^{\gamma_{t(h)}}, k^{\gamma_{s(h)}}) \to k$$
$$(\bigoplus_{h} a_{h}) \otimes (\bigoplus_{h} a_{\bar{h}}) \qquad \qquad \mapsto \sum_{h} tr(a_{h}a_{\bar{h}})$$

is a nondegenerate pairing between the vector bundles E_{γ} and E'_{γ} over $E_{\gamma,0}$. In that situation there is a Fourier-Deligne transform

$$\Theta: D^b(E_\gamma) \to D^b(E'_\gamma)$$

constructed as follows. Consider the projections

$$E_{\gamma} \stackrel{\prec}{\longleftarrow} E_{\gamma} \stackrel{\times}{\underset{E_{\gamma,0}}{\times}} E_{\gamma}' \stackrel{\pi_2}{\longrightarrow} E_{\gamma}'$$

and let $\chi: E_{\gamma} \times_{E_{\gamma,0}} E'_{\gamma} \to k$ be the pairing (3.27). Let us fix a nontrivial additive character $\rho: \mathbb{F}_q \to \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}^*$. The Artin-Schreier map $x \mapsto x^q - x$ is a covering $k \to k$ with Galois group equal to \mathbb{F}_q . Using this we can define a nontrivial local system \mathcal{L} of rank one over k. By definition, $\Theta(\mathbb{P}) = \pi_{2!}(\pi_1^*(\mathbb{P}) \otimes \chi^*(\mathcal{L}))[r]$, where r is the rank of the bundle $E_{\gamma} \to E_{\gamma,0}$. There is of course a similarly defined Fourier transform $\Theta': D^b(E'_{\gamma}) \xrightarrow{\sim} D^b(E_{\gamma})$.

Some of the important properties of the Fourier transform are summarized in the following

Theorem 3.13. The Fourier-Deligne transform is an equivalence of triangulated categories

$$\boldsymbol{\Theta}: D^b(E_{\gamma}) \xrightarrow{\sim} D^b(E_{\gamma}').$$

It restricts to an equivalence $D^b(E_{\gamma})^{ss} \xrightarrow{\sim} D^b(E'_{\gamma})^{ss}$ preserving perverse sheaves. Moreover, if j denotes the operation of multiplication by -1 along the fibers of π_1 then for any complex \mathbb{P} in $D^b(E_{\gamma})$ we have $D\Theta D(\mathbb{P}) = \Theta j^*(\mathbb{P})$ and

$$\Theta' \circ \Theta(\mathbb{P}) \simeq j^*(\mathbb{P})$$

(Fourier inversion formula).

Proposition 3.14 (Lusztig). The Fourier-Deligne transform commutes with the induction and restriction functors, i.e.

$$\Theta(\mathbb{P} \star \mathbb{Q}) \simeq \Theta(\mathbb{P}) \star \Theta(\mathbb{Q}),$$
$$\Theta \otimes \Theta(\underline{\Delta}(\mathbb{P})) \simeq \underline{\Delta}(\Theta(\mathbb{P}))$$

for any $\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{Q} \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$. Moreover,

(3.28) $\{\boldsymbol{\Theta}(\mathbb{P}), \mathbb{Q}'\} = \{\mathbb{P}, \boldsymbol{\Theta}'(\mathbb{Q}')\}$

for any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}, \ \mathbb{Q}' \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}'}.$

Proof. We begin with the statement concerning the scalar product. Recall that if X is a G-variety and if $\mathbb{T} \in D^b_G(X)^{ss}$ then \mathbb{T}_{Γ} is the unique (up to isomorphism) semisimple complex on $(X \times \Gamma)/G$ such that $s^*(\mathbb{T}_{\Gamma}) = \pi^*(\mathbb{T})$, where s, π are the canonical maps

$$X \stackrel{\pi}{\longleftarrow} X \times \Gamma \stackrel{s}{\longrightarrow} (X \times \Gamma)/G = X_{\Gamma} .$$

Here Γ is as usual a sufficiently acyclic free *G*-space. By definition, if $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}, \mathbb{Q}' \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}'}^{\gamma}$ then

$$\{\boldsymbol{\Theta}(\mathbb{P}), \mathbb{Q}'\} = \sum_{j} dim \ H^{2dim \ \Gamma/G_{\gamma}-j} \big(\pi_{2!}(\pi_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P}) \otimes \chi^{*}(\mathcal{L}))_{\Gamma} \otimes \mathbb{Q}'_{\Gamma}\big).$$

There is an induced Fourier-Deligne diagram

$$(E_{\gamma})_{\Gamma} \stackrel{\pi_{1}^{\Gamma}}{\longleftarrow} (E_{\gamma})_{\Gamma} \underset{(E_{\gamma,0})_{\Gamma}}{\times} (E_{\gamma}')_{\Gamma} \stackrel{\pi_{2}^{\Gamma}}{\longrightarrow} (E_{\gamma}')_{\Gamma}$$

and a pairing $\chi^{\Gamma}: (E_{\gamma})_{\Gamma} \times_{(E_{\gamma,0})_{\Gamma}} (E'_{\gamma})_{\Gamma} \to k$, and we have

$$\pi_{2!}(\pi_1^*(\mathbb{P})\otimes\chi^*(\mathcal{L}))_{\Gamma}=\pi_{2!}^{\Gamma}(\pi_1^{\Gamma*}(\mathbb{P}_{\Gamma})\otimes\chi^{\Gamma*}(\mathcal{L})).$$

Hence by the projection formula we obtain

$$\{\boldsymbol{\Theta}(\mathbb{P}), \mathbb{Q}'\} = \sum_{j} dim \ H^{2dim \ \Gamma/G_{\gamma}-j} \big(\pi_{1}^{\Gamma*}(\mathbb{P}_{\Gamma}) \otimes \chi^{\Gamma*}(\mathcal{L}) \otimes \pi_{2}^{\Gamma*}(\mathbb{Q}'_{\Gamma})\big).$$

Starting from the r.h.s of (3.28) would yield the same expression. This proves (3.28).

Let us turn to the compatibility between Θ and the restriction functor $\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}$. For this, we consider the following commutative diagram : (3.29)

$$E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta} \xleftarrow{\kappa} F \xrightarrow{\iota} E_{\gamma}$$

$$\pi_{1}^{\prime} \xrightarrow{\pi_{1}^{\prime}} \pi_{1}^{\prime} \xrightarrow{\pi_{1}^{\prime}} F \times (E_{\alpha}^{\prime} \times E_{\beta}^{\prime}) \xleftarrow{\phi} F \times F^{\prime} \xrightarrow{\psi} E_{\gamma} \times F^{\prime} \xrightarrow{\iota} E_{\gamma} \times E_{\gamma}^{\prime}$$

$$(E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta}) \times (E_{\alpha}^{\prime} \times E_{\beta}^{\prime}) \xleftarrow{\kappa} F \times (E_{\alpha}^{\prime} \times E_{\beta}^{\prime}) \xleftarrow{\phi} F \times F^{\prime} \xrightarrow{\psi} E_{\gamma} \times F^{\prime} \xrightarrow{\iota} E_{\gamma} \times E_{\gamma}^{\prime}$$

$$\pi_{2}^{\prime} \xrightarrow{\pi_{2}^{\prime}} \xrightarrow{\pi_{2}^{\prime}} \xrightarrow{\pi_{2}^{\prime}} F^{\prime} \xrightarrow{\iota^{\prime}} E_{\gamma}^{\prime}$$

where all the products are understood to be over the base $E_{\gamma,0}$ or $E_{\alpha,0} \times E_{\beta,0}$, and all the maps are the obvious ones; $\kappa, \kappa', \dot{\kappa}$ and ϕ , as well as $\pi_1, \pi'_1, \dot{\pi}_1, \pi_2, \pi'_2, \dot{\pi}_2$ are vector bundles; $\psi, \iota, \iota', \dot{\iota}$ are closed embeddings. We denote by d_X the rank of the vector bundle X (for X one of the above). Note that the two square diagrams in (3.29) are cartesian. The local system \mathcal{L} on k gives rise via pullbacks by χ_{γ} and $\chi_{\alpha} \times \chi_{\beta}$ to local systems \mathcal{L}_{γ} and $\mathcal{L}_{\alpha,\beta}$ on $E_{\gamma} \times E'_{\gamma}$ and $(E_{\alpha} \times E_{\beta}) \times (E'_{\alpha} \times E'_{\beta})$ respectively.

Now let $\mathbb{P} \in D^b_{G_{\gamma}}(E_{\gamma})^{ss}$. We have by definition

(3.30)
$$\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}(\boldsymbol{\Theta}(\mathbb{P})) = \kappa'_{!}(\iota')^{*}\pi_{2!}(\pi_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes\mathcal{L}_{\gamma})[-\langle\alpha,\beta\rangle_{\vec{Q}'}+d_{\pi_{1}}]$$
$$= \kappa'_{!}\pi_{2!}i^{*}(\pi_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes\mathcal{L}_{\gamma})[-\langle\alpha,\beta\rangle_{\vec{Q}'}+d_{\pi_{1}}]$$
$$= \kappa'_{!}\pi_{2!}(i^{*}\pi_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes i^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma}))[-\langle\alpha,\beta\rangle_{\vec{Q}'}+d_{\pi_{1}}]$$

We will now show that the relevant information concerning the local system $i^*(\mathcal{L})$ on $E_{\gamma} \times F'$ is in a certain sense supported on $F \times F'$. Set

$$Z = \{0\} \times (\kappa')^{-1}(\{0\} \times \{0\}) \subset F \times F'.$$

Thus

$$Z = \left\{ (0, \underline{x}'), \ \underline{x}' = (x'_h)_{h \in \overline{J}} \mid \underline{x}'(V_\beta) = 0, \ \underline{x}'(V_\gamma) \subset V_\beta \right\}.$$

The map $\chi_{\gamma}i : E_{\gamma} \times F' \to k$ restricts to an affine map on each of the affine subspaces $(\underline{x}, \underline{x}') + Z$. This restriction is constant if and only if $(\underline{x}, \underline{x}') \in F \times F'$. Let us denote by $\rho : E_{\gamma} \times F' \to E_{\gamma} \times F'/Z$ the quotient map and by ρ° the restriction of ρ to the complement $(E_{\gamma} \times F')^{\circ}$ of $F \times F'$ in $E_{\gamma} \times F'$. By the above argument and Lemma 3.15 below we have

(3.31)
$$\rho_!^{\circ}(i^*(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma})) = 0$$

The closed embedding $\psi: F \times F' \hookrightarrow E_{\gamma} \times F'$ and the open embedding of the complement $\psi^{\circ}: (E_{\gamma} \times F')^{\circ} \hookrightarrow E_{\gamma} \times F'$ determine a distinguished triangle

$$\psi_{!}^{\circ}\psi^{\circ*}(i^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma})) \longrightarrow i^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma}) \longrightarrow \psi_{!}\psi^{*}(i^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma})) \xrightarrow{[1]}$$

Applying the functor $\rho_!$ to the above triangle and using (3.31) yields $\rho_!(i^*(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma})) = \rho_!(\psi_!\psi^*i^*(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma}))$. Since $\kappa'\dot{\pi}_2$ factors through ρ we obtain

$$\kappa'_{!}\dot{\pi}_{2!}(i^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma})) = \kappa'_{!}\dot{\pi}_{2!}(\psi_{!}\psi^{*}i^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma}))$$

and finally

(3.32)
$$\kappa'_{!}\dot{\pi}_{2!}\left(i^{*}\pi_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes i^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma})\right) = \kappa'_{!}\dot{\pi}_{2!}\left(i^{*}\pi_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes \psi_{!}\psi^{*}i^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma})\right).$$

Using (3.32) we get

$$\kappa_{1}'\dot{\pi}_{2!}(i^{*}\pi_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes i^{*}(\mathcal{L})) = \kappa_{1}'\dot{\pi}_{2!}(i^{*}\pi_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes\psi_{!}\psi^{*}i^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\gamma}))$$

$$= \kappa_{1}'\dot{\pi}_{2!}(i^{*}\pi_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes\psi_{!}\phi^{*}\dot{\kappa}^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\alpha,\beta}))$$

$$= \kappa_{1}'\dot{\pi}_{2!}\psi_{!}(\psi^{*}i^{*}\pi_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes\phi^{*}\dot{\kappa}^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\alpha,\beta}))$$

$$= \pi_{2!}'\dot{\kappa}_{!}\phi_{!}(\phi^{*}\dot{\pi}_{1}^{*}\iota^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes\phi^{*}\dot{\kappa}^{*}(\mathcal{L}_{\alpha,\beta}))$$

$$= \pi_{2!}'(\dot{\kappa}_{!}\phi_{!}\phi^{*}\dot{\pi}_{1}^{*}\iota^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes\otimes\mathcal{L}_{\alpha,\beta})$$

$$= \pi_{2!}'(\kappa_{!}\dot{\pi}_{1}^{*}\iota^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes\otimes\mathcal{L}_{\alpha,\beta})[-2d_{\phi}]$$

$$= \pi_{2!}'((\pi_{1}')^{*}\kappa_{!}\iota^{*}(\mathbb{P})\otimes\otimes\mathcal{L}_{\alpha,\beta})[-2d_{\phi} + \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle_{\vec{Q}}]$$

$$= \Theta \otimes \Theta(\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathbb{P}))[2d_{\phi} + \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle_{\vec{Q}} - d_{\pi_{1}'}].$$

In the above we have used the projection formula and the fact that ϕ is a vector bundle, so that $\phi_! \phi^* = [-2d_{\phi}]$. The equality $\Theta \otimes \Theta(\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathbb{P})) \simeq \underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}(\Theta(\mathbb{P}))$ follows from (3.30), (3.33) and the easily checked identity $-2d_{\phi} + \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle_{\vec{Q}} - \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle_{\vec{Q}'} + d_{\pi_1} - d_{\pi_1'} = 0$.

It remains to show the compatibility of the Fourier-Deligne transform with the induction functor $\underline{m}_{\alpha,\beta}$. For $\mathbb{P} \in D^b_{G_\alpha}(E_\alpha)^{ss}, \mathbb{Q} \in D^b_{G_\beta}(E_\beta)^{ss}$ and any $\mathbb{R} \in D^b_{G_\gamma}(E'_\gamma)^{ss}$ it holds

$$\{ \boldsymbol{\Theta}(\mathbb{P} \star \mathbb{Q}), \mathbb{R} \} = \{ \mathbb{P} \star \mathbb{Q}, \boldsymbol{\Theta}'(\mathbb{R}) \}$$
$$= \{ \mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q}, \underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta} \big(\boldsymbol{\Theta}'(\mathbb{R}) \big) \}$$
$$= \{ \mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q}, \boldsymbol{\Theta}' \otimes \boldsymbol{\Theta}' \big(\underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathbb{R}) \big) \}$$
$$= \{ \boldsymbol{\Theta}(\mathbb{P}) \boxtimes \boldsymbol{\Theta}(\mathbb{Q}), \underline{\Delta}_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathbb{R}) \}$$
$$= \{ \boldsymbol{\Theta}(\mathbb{P}) \star \boldsymbol{\Theta}(\mathbb{Q}), \mathbb{R} \}.$$

The result follows from the nondegeneracy of the pairing $\{,\}$ (see Proposition 1.14). Proposition 3.14 is proved.

In the course of the proof, we have used the observation :

Lemma 3.15. Let $h: k^n \to k$ be a nonconstant affine map. Then $H^*_c(k^n, h^*\mathcal{L}) = 0$.

Proof. Indeed, if $\pi: k \to \{pt\}$ denotes the projection to a point, we have

$$H_{c}^{*}(k^{n}, h^{*}\mathcal{L}) = \pi_{!}h_{!}h^{*}\mathcal{L} = \pi_{!}\mathcal{L}[-2(n-1)] = H_{c}^{*-2(n-1)}(k, \mathcal{L}) = 0$$

 \checkmark

We sum up the important consequences of Proposition 3.14 in the following

Corollary 3.16. The Fourier-Deligne transform restricts to an equivalence $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}'}$, sets up a bijection $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} \leftrightarrow \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}'}$, and for any simple dimension vectors $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_n$ we have

(3.34)
$$\boldsymbol{\Theta}(L^{Q}_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n}) = L^{Q'}_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_n}$$

Moreover, the map $\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mapsto \mathbf{b}_{\Theta(\mathbb{P})}$ defines an isomorphism of (co)algebras

$$\Theta : \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}'}.$$

Proof. It is clear that $\Theta(\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}) = \mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}$ for all vertices $i \in I$. Equation (3.34) follows by Proposition 3.14. Since Θ is additive and maps perverse sheaves to perverse sheaves, it induces a bijection between the simple summands of the Lusztig sheaves for \vec{Q} and $\vec{Q'}$. All the other assertions of the Corollary now follow from Proposition 3.14.

To finish, we observe that

Lemma 3.17. For any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ we have $\Theta' \circ \Theta(\mathbb{P}) \simeq \mathbb{P}$.

Proof. The Fourier inversion formula gives $\Theta' \circ \Theta(\mathbb{P}) = j^*(\mathbb{P})$ where j is the multiplication by -1 along the fibers of $\pi_1 : E_\gamma \to E_{\gamma,0}$. It is easy to check from the constructions that any Lusztig sheaf $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n}$ is equivariant with respect to the action

$$(k^*)^H \times E_\gamma \to E_\gamma$$
$$(u_h)_h \times (x_h)_h \mapsto (u_h x_h)_h$$

Since $(k^*)^H$ is connected, any simple direct summand \mathbb{P} of $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_n}$ is also $(k^*)^H$ -equivariant. In particular, $j^*(\mathbb{P}) \simeq \mathbb{P}$. This proves the Lemma.

Example 3.18. Let \vec{Q} be the Kronecker quiver of Example 2.28 and consider the dimension vector $\gamma = 2\delta$. There are 6 simple perverse sheaves in $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}$, namely

$$\{ \mathbb{1}_{2\delta} = IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{triv}), \ IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{sign}), \ IC(S_{P_{1,2^2} \oplus I_1}), \\ IC(S_{P_2 \oplus I_{1,2^2}}), \ IC(S_{P_{2,1},I_1}), \ IC(\{0\}) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l_{\{0\}}} \}.$$

Let us use the Fourier-Deligne transform to reverse both arrows. Of course, we will get a quiver $\vec{Q'}$ isomorphic to the original one, with vertices exchanged. So we may write $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q'}}^{\gamma} = \{ IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{triv})', \dots \}.$ We claim that the bijection $\boldsymbol{\Theta} : \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma} \leftrightarrow \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q'}}^{\gamma}$ is the following :

$$(3.35) \begin{split} IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{triv}) &= \mathbb{1}_{2\delta} \leftrightarrow IC(\{0\})' = \mathbb{Q}_{l_{\{0\}}}^{\prime} \\ IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{sign}) \leftrightarrow IC(S_{P_{1},1,I_{2}})' \\ IC(S_{P_{1,2^{2}} \oplus I_{1}}) \leftrightarrow IC(S_{P_{1} \oplus I_{1,2^{2}}})' \\ IC(S_{P_{2} \oplus I_{1^{2},2}}) \leftrightarrow IC(S_{P_{1^{2},2} \oplus I_{2}})' \\ IC(S_{P_{2},1,I_{1}}) \leftrightarrow IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{sign})' \\ IC(\{0\}) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l_{\{0\}}}} \leftrightarrow IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{triv})' = \mathbb{1}'_{2\delta}. \end{split}$$

Indeed, we have (see Example 2.5.)

$$\boldsymbol{\Theta}(\mathbb{1}_{2\delta}) = \boldsymbol{\Theta}\left(L_{2\epsilon_1, 2\epsilon_2}^{\vec{Q}}\right) = L_{2\epsilon_1, 2\epsilon_2}^{\vec{Q}'} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{\ell}_{\{0\}}.$$

This gives the first line of (3.35). Next, some simple support considerations show that $L^{\vec{Q}}_{\epsilon_{2},\epsilon_{1},\epsilon_{2},\epsilon_{1}} = IC(S_{P_{2},1,I_{1}}) \oplus \mathbb{T}$ where $\mathbb{T} \simeq \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{\{0\}} \otimes \mathbb{V}$ for some complex of $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}$ -vector spaces \mathbb{V} . On the other hand, by Example 2.28,

$$L^{\vec{Q}'}_{\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1,\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1} = L^{\vec{Q}'}_{\delta,\delta} = IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{triv})' \oplus IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{sign})' \oplus \mathbb{S}'$$

for some complex S' supported on the irregular locus. It follows that $\Theta(IC(S_{P_2,1,I_1})) = IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{sign})'$ (and also that $\mathbb{S}' = 0, \mathbb{T} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\{0\}}$). This gives the second line of (3.35). Finally, let us consider the Lusztig sheaf $L_{\epsilon_1,2\epsilon_2,\epsilon_1}$. Again for some reasons of support, we have

$$L^{Q}_{\epsilon_{1},2\epsilon_{2},\epsilon_{1}} = IC(S_{P_{1,2}2\oplus I_{1}}) \oplus (IC(S_{P_{2},1,I_{1}}) \otimes \mathbb{V}_{1}) \oplus (IC(\{0\}) \otimes \mathbb{V}_{2})$$

for some complexes $\mathbb{V}_1, \mathbb{V}_2$. Similarly,

$$L^{Q'}_{\epsilon_1, 2\epsilon_2, \epsilon_1} = IC(S_{P_1 \oplus I_{1,2^2}})' \oplus (IC(S_{P_1, 1, I_2})' \otimes \mathbb{V}'_1) \oplus (IC(\{0\})' \otimes \mathbb{V}'_2).$$

Applying Θ and using the first two lines of (3.35) we see that the only possibility is that $\mathbb{V}_1 = \mathbb{V}'_1 = \mathbb{V}_2 = \mathbb{V}'_2 = 0$, and that $\Theta(IC(S_{P_{1,22}\oplus I_1})) = IC(S_{P_1\oplus I_{1,22}})'$. The last three lines of (3.35) are obtained by symmetry.

What this example shows is that the Fourier-Deligne transform acts in a very nontrivial manner on the set of simple perverse sheaves : for instance, $IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{sign})$ –whose support is the whole space $E_{2\delta}$ – gets mapped to the perverse sheaf $IC(S_{P_1,1,I_2})'$ whose support is a proper subset of $E_{2\delta}$. This kind of simplification is crucial in the proof of Lusztig's Theorem 3.6.

3.5. Proof of Lusztig's theorem.

We are now ready to give the proofs of the various theorems announced in Sections 3.1 and 3.2. We will first state (and prove !) a key reduction lemma. For this, let us assume given a quiver \vec{Q} with a *sink* $i \in I$ (i.e., a vertex from which no oriented edge leaves).



We introduce some partition of the sets \mathcal{P}^{γ} as follows. For $d \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^{I}$, let $E_{\gamma}^{i;d} \subset E_{\gamma}$ be the G_{γ} -invariant locally closed subset defined by the following condition :

$$E_{\gamma}^{i;d} = \left\{ \underline{x} \in E_{\gamma} \mid codim_{(V_{\gamma})_i} \left(Im(\bigoplus_{h,t(h)=i} x_h) \right) = d \right\}$$

Each $E_{\gamma}^{i;d}$ is locally closed and $E_{\gamma}^{i;\geq d} = \bigsqcup_{d' \geq d} E_{\gamma}^{i;d'}$ is closed. Observe that $E_{\gamma}^{i;0}$ is open, and that more generally, $E_{\gamma}^{i,d}$ is open in $E_{\gamma}^{i,\geq d}$. For any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}$ there is a unique integer d for which

$$(3.36) \qquad supp \mathbb{P} \in E_{\gamma}^{i;\geq d}, \qquad supp \mathbb{P} \notin E_{\gamma}^{i;\geq d+1}$$

For a fixed d, we denote by $\mathcal{P}_{i;d}^{\gamma}$ the subset of \mathcal{P}^{γ} consisting of elements satisfying (3.36). We also define $\mathcal{P}_{i;>d}^{\gamma}$ in the obvious way. We have

$$\mathcal{P}^{\gamma} = \bigsqcup_{d} \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}_{i;d}.$$

Let us split the set $Irr \ \vec{Q}$ of indecomposable representations of \vec{Q} into $\{S_i\} \cup Irr' \ \vec{Q}$ where $Irr' \ \vec{Q} = Irr \ \vec{Q} \setminus \{S_i\}$. We also let $Rep^i \ \vec{Q}$ be the full subcategory of $Rep \ \vec{Q}$ whose objects are isomorphic to $S_i^{\oplus l}$ for some l; likewise, we define $Rep' \ \vec{Q}$ to be the full subcategory of $Rep \ \vec{Q}$ whose objects are direct sums of indecomposables in $Irr' \ \vec{Q}$. Note that, because i is a sink,

$$(3.37) Hom(M,N) = Ext1(N,M) = \{0\} \forall N \in Repi \vec{Q}, M \in Rep' \vec{Q}.$$

Indeed, it is enough to check (3.37) for an indecomposable $M \neq S_i$ and $N = S_i$, in which case it is obvious. The subsets $E_{\gamma}^{i;d}$ admit a clear interpretation in terms of $Rep^i \vec{Q}$ and $Rep' \vec{Q}$:

$$E_{\gamma}^{i;d} = \left\{ \underline{x} \in E_{\gamma} \mid M_{\underline{x}} \simeq S_i^{\oplus d} \oplus M', \ M' \in \operatorname{Rep}' \vec{Q} \right\}.$$

We are, by (3.37), in the situation of Remark 2.13. In particular, we have

$$E_{\gamma}^{i;d} \simeq \kappa^{-1} (E_{d\epsilon_{i}}^{i;d} \times E_{\gamma-d\epsilon_{i}}^{i;0}) \underset{P_{d\epsilon_{i},\gamma-d\epsilon_{i}}}{\times} G_{\gamma}$$

$$= (\{pt\} \times E_{\gamma-d\epsilon_{i}}^{i;0}) \underset{P_{d\epsilon_{i},\gamma-d\epsilon_{i}}}{\times} G_{\gamma}$$

$$= E_{\gamma-d\epsilon_{i}}^{i;0} \underset{P_{d\epsilon_{i},\gamma-d\epsilon_{i}}}{\times} G_{\gamma}$$

(this can also be seen directly). It follows that each $E_{\gamma}^{i;d}$ is smooth. Let $j_{\gamma}^{i;d} : E_{\gamma}^{i;d} \to E_{\gamma}$ denote the inclusion. By definition, if $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{i;d}^{\gamma}$ then $(j_{\gamma}^{i;d})^*\mathbb{P}$ is a simple perverse sheaf on $E_{\gamma}^{i;d}$. Because of (3.38) there is an equivalence

$$r_{\#}: D^b_{G_{\gamma}}(E^{i;d}_{\gamma}) \xrightarrow{\sim} D^b_{G_{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}}(E^{i;0}_{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}).$$

Lemma 3.19. Using the above notation, if $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{i;d}^{\gamma}$ and $\mathbb{R} = (j_{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}^{i;0})_{*!}(r_{\#}\mathbb{P})$ then

(3.39) $\underline{\Delta}_{d\epsilon_i,\gamma-d\epsilon_i}(\mathbb{P}) \simeq \left(\mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i} \boxtimes \mathbb{R}\right) \oplus \mathbb{Q}$

where $supp \mathbb{Q} \subset E_{d\epsilon_i} \times E^{i,\geq 1}_{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}$; similarly,

(3.40)
$$\underline{m}_{d\epsilon_i,\gamma-d\epsilon_i}(\mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i}\boxtimes\mathbb{R})\simeq\mathbb{P}\oplus\mathbb{T}$$

where supp $\mathbb{T} \in E_{\gamma}^{i;\geq d+1}$.

Proof. This is a direct application of Remark 2.13 ii) and iii). Note that for any representation $M_{\underline{x}}$ with $\underline{x} \in E_{\gamma}^{i;d}$ there exists a unique submodule $M' \subset M_{\underline{x}}$ with $M' \in \operatorname{Rep}' \vec{Q}$, namely

$$M' = \bigoplus_{j \neq i} (V_{\gamma})_j \oplus Im \Big(\bigoplus_{h,t(h)=i} x_h \Big).$$

Note also that since $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ is stable under $\underline{\Delta}$ and \underline{m} we have $\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{Q}, \mathbb{T} \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$.

 \checkmark

Proof of Theorem 3.6. Let \vec{Q} be an arbitrary quiver (as in Section 1.1.). By Section 3.2

there is a morphism of algebras and coalgebras $\Phi : \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+}) \to \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$. We first show that Φ is injective. Let $\{\{,\}\} = \Phi^*\{,\}$ be the pairing on $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+})$ pulled back of $\{,\}$ via Φ . It is a Hopf pairing. Moreover, by (3.2), (3.8) and (3.16) we have

$$\{\{E_i, E_j\}\} = \frac{\delta_{i,j}}{1 - \nu^{-2}} = (E_i, E_j), \qquad \{\{K_i, K_j\}\} = \nu^{a_{ij}} = (K_i, K_j)$$

where (,) stands for Drinfeld's pairing. A homogeneous Hopf scalar product on $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+})$ is uniquely determined by its values on generators –this is a consequence of the Hopf property. This means that (,) = {{ , }}. But then

$$(Ker \ \Phi) \cap \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}) \subset (Ker \ \{\{\ ,\ \}\}) \cap \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}) = (Ker \ (\ ,\)) \cap \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}) = 0$$

i.e.the restriction of Φ to $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$ is injective. This implies that Φ is injective since $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+}) \simeq \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}) \otimes \mathbf{K}$.

Let us now prove that Φ is surjective. Again, it is enough to restrict ourselves to $\Phi: \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+}) \to \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$. Since the image of Φ is spanned by monomials $\Phi(E_{i_1}^{(n_1)} \cdots E_{i_l}^{(n_l)}) = L_{n_1\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,n_l\epsilon_{i_l}}$, this amounts to showing that $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ is linearly spanned (over $\mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}]$) by classes of Lusztig sheaves. We will prove this by induction on the dimension vector γ . If $\gamma \in \{n\epsilon_i\}_{i\in I,n\in\mathbb{N}}$ is simple then $\mathcal{P}^{\gamma} = \{\mathbb{1}_{n\epsilon_i}\}$ and $\mathbf{b}_{1_{n\epsilon_i}} = \Phi(E_i^{(n)})$. Fix a $\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^I$ not of the above form, and let us assume that $\mathcal{K}^{\alpha} \subset Im \Phi$ for any $\alpha < \gamma$. The main idea here is to consider not just \vec{Q} but all of the orientations of the underlying graph of \vec{Q} simultaneously. Any two such orientations \vec{Q}, \vec{Q}' are related by a Fourier-Deligne transform $\Theta: \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}'}$, which is a ring homomorphism and which preserves the Lusztig sheaves (see corollary 3.16). In other words, there is a commutative diagram



Then of course an element $\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}$ belongs to $Im \ \Phi_{\vec{Q}}$ if and only if $\mathbf{b}_{\Theta(\mathbb{P})}$ belongs to $Im \ \Phi_{\vec{Q}'}$. Fox a vertex $i \in I$ and let us now choose an orientation \vec{Q}' for which i is a sink. Let $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}_{\vec{Q}',i;d}$ with $d \geq 1$. Lemma 3.19 furnishes a simple perverse sheaf \mathbb{R} on $E_{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}$ such that

(3.41)
$$\underline{\Delta}_{d\epsilon_i,\gamma-d\epsilon_i}(\mathbb{P}) \simeq \left(\mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i} \boxtimes \mathbb{R}\right) \oplus \mathbb{Q}$$

where $supp \mathbb{Q} \subset E_{d\epsilon_i} \times E_{\gamma - d\epsilon_i}^{i, \geq 1}$ and

$$(3.42) 1_{d\epsilon_i} \star \mathbb{R} \simeq \mathbb{P} \oplus \mathbb{T}$$

where $supp \mathbb{T} \in E_{\gamma}^{i;\geq d+1}$. Since $\mathbb{R} \in \mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ we have by construction $\mathbb{R} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}',i;0}^{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}$. In $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}'}$, (3.42) may be written as

$$\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} = \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i}} \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{R}} - \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{T}}.$$

We have $\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{I}_{d\epsilon_i}} = \Phi(E_i^{(d)})$ and by our induction hypothesis $\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{R}} \in Im \ \Phi_{\vec{Q}'}$ so that $\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{I}_{d\epsilon_i}} \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{R}} \in Im \ \Phi_{\vec{Q}'}$. Arguing by descending induction on d, we may assume that $\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{T}} \in Im \ \Phi_{\vec{Q}'}$ as well (here we use the obvious fact that $E_{\gamma}^{i;d} = \emptyset$ for $d > (\gamma)_i$). Thus $\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \in Im \ \Phi_{\vec{Q}'}$. To sum up, we have shown that $\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}$ is in the image of $\Phi_{\vec{Q}'}$ for any reorientation \vec{Q}' of \vec{Q} with a sink at a vertex i, and any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}',i>1}^{\gamma}$.

We claim that, modulo the isomorphisms provided by the Fourier-Deligne transforms, this covers all the cases. Indeed, let \mathbb{P} be any element of $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}$. By construction, $\mathbb{P} \subset L^{\vec{Q}}_{\epsilon_{i_1},...,\epsilon_{i_l}}$ for some sequence of vertices (i_1,\ldots,i_l) . Choose $\vec{Q'}$ in which i_1 is a sink. Then $\Theta(\mathbb{P}) \subset \Theta(L^{\vec{Q}}_{\epsilon_{i_1},...,\epsilon_{i_l}}) = L^{\vec{Q'}}_{\epsilon_{i_1},...,\epsilon_{i_l}}$. It is easy to see that $supp \ L^{\vec{Q'}}_{\epsilon_{i_1},...,\epsilon_{i_l}} \subset E^{i_1,\geq 1}_{\gamma}$ and hence $\Theta(\mathbb{P}) \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}_{\vec{Q'},i_1,\geq 1}$ as wanted. We have shown that $\mathcal{K}^{\gamma} \subset Im \ \Phi$ and hence that Φ is surjective. This finishes the proof of Theorem 3.6.

Proof of Theorem 3.7. This is a direct consequence of the existence of the Fourier-Deligne transform and of its properties (see Corollary 3.16). Let $\vec{Q}, \vec{Q'}$ be two orientations of the same graph, and let $\Phi : \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}, \Phi' : \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q'}}$ be the two isomorphisms provided by Theorem 3.6. Let also $\Theta : \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q'}}$ be the isomorphism coming from the Fourier-Deligne transform (see Corollary 3.16). We have, for any vertex *i* and any $n \geq 1$

$$(\Phi')^{-1}\Theta\Phi(E_i^{(n)}) = (\Phi')^{-1}\Theta(\mathbf{b}_{1_{n\epsilon_i}}) = (\Phi')^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{1_{n\epsilon_i}}) = E_i^{(n)}.$$

This implies that the following diagram of isomorphisms is commutative :



In particular, $(\Phi')^{-1}(\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}'}\}) = \Phi^{-1}\Theta^{-1}(\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}\})$. Since by Corollary 3.16 Θ induces a bijection between $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ and $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}'}$ we have $\Theta^{-1}(\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}'}\}) = \{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}\}$ from which we finally get

$$\mathbf{B}' = (\Phi')^{-1}(\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}'}\}) = (\Phi)^{-1}(\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}\}) = \mathbf{B}$$

 \checkmark

as wanted.

54

Proof of Proposition 3.3. The proof follows the same lines as that of Theorem 3.6. We argue by induction on the dimension vector γ , and use the Fourier-Deligne transform to reduce ourselves to some $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}_{\vec{O}', i:d}$ with $d \geq 1$. Then from

$$\mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i} \star \mathbb{R} = \mathbb{P} \oplus \mathbb{T}$$

and $D\mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i} = \mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i}$, $D\mathbb{R} = \mathbb{R}$ we deduce that $D(\mathbb{P} \oplus \mathbb{T}) = \mathbb{P} \oplus \mathbb{T}$ and finally, using the support condition on \mathbb{T} , that $D\mathbb{P} = \mathbb{P}$. Note that Verdier duality almost commutes with Fourier-Deligne transforms (see Theorem 3.13). \checkmark

Proof of Theorem 3.9. Let λ be integral antidominant. The annihilator of the lowest weight vector v_{λ} in $\mathbf{U}_{v}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+})$ is the left ideal generated by the elements $\{E_{i}^{((\lambda,\epsilon_{i}))} \mid i \in I\}$. It is therefore enough to prove that for any $k \in \mathbb{N}$ and any $i \in I$, there is a subset $\mathbf{B}_{i,\geq k}$ of **B** such that

$$\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})E_{i}^{(k)} = \bigoplus_{\mathbf{b}\in\mathbf{B}_{i,\geq k}}\mathbb{Z}[\nu,\nu^{-1}]\mathbf{b}.$$

Indeed, setting $\mathbf{B}_{\lambda} = \mathbf{B} \setminus \bigcup_{i} \mathbf{B}_{i, \geq (\lambda, \epsilon_{i})}$ we will have $\mathbf{b} \cdot v_{\lambda} = 0$ if $\mathbf{b} \notin \mathbf{B}_{\lambda}$ while

$$\{\mathbf{b} \cdot v_{\lambda} \mid \mathbf{b} \in \mathbf{B}_{\lambda}\}$$

is a $\mathbb{Z}[\nu, \nu^{-1}]$ -basis of V_{λ} .

Now let \vec{Q} be a quiver associated to \mathfrak{g} , which we may choose to be a *source* at the vertex *i*. We set

$$E_{\gamma}^{i;d} = \left\{ \underline{x} \in E_{\gamma} \mid \dim \left(Ker(\bigoplus_{h,s(h)=i} x_h) \right) = d \right\}.$$

Again, $E_{\gamma}^{i;d}$ is smooth, locally closed, and $E_{\gamma}^{i;\geq d} = \bigsqcup_{d'>d} E_{\gamma}^{i;d'}$ is closed in E_{γ} . In a way entirely similar to the case of a sink we may define a partition $\mathcal{P}^{\gamma} = \bigsqcup_{d} \mathcal{P}_{i;d}^{\gamma}$ (using (3.36)), an equivalence $r_{\#} : D_{G_{\gamma}}^{b}(E_{\gamma}^{i;d}) \xrightarrow{\sim} D_{G_{\gamma-d\epsilon_{i}}}^{b}(E_{\gamma-d\epsilon_{i}}^{i;0})$ (using (3.38)), and we have

Lemma 3.20. If $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{i;d}^{\gamma}$ and $\mathbb{R} = (j_{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}^{i;0})_{*!}(r_{\#}\mathbb{P})$ then

 $(3.43) \qquad \underline{\Delta}_{\gamma-d\epsilon_i,d\epsilon_i}(\mathbb{P}) \simeq \left(\mathbb{R} \boxtimes \mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i}\right) \oplus \mathbb{Q}$

where $supp \mathbb{Q} \subset E_{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}^{i,\geq 1} \times E_{d\epsilon_i}$; similarly,

$$(3.44) \qquad \underline{m}_{\gamma-d\epsilon_i,d\epsilon_i}(\mathbb{R}\boxtimes \mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i})\simeq \mathbb{P}\oplus \mathbb{T}$$

where supp $\mathbb{T} \in E_{\gamma}^{i;\geq d+1}$.

We claim that the set $\mathbf{B}_{i,\geq k} = \left\{ \Phi^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}) \mid \mathbb{P} \in \bigsqcup_{\gamma} \mathcal{P}_{i,\geq k}^{\gamma} \right\}$ fits our needs. To see this, observe that by Lemma 3.20 we have $supp(\mathbb{R} \star \mathbb{1}_{k\epsilon_i}) \subset E_{\gamma}^{i;\geq k}$ for any $\mathbb{T} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma-k\epsilon_i}$, and hence

$$\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{R}}\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{I}_{k\epsilon_{i}}} \subset \bigoplus_{\mathbb{S}\in\mathcal{P}_{i\geq k}^{\gamma}} \mathbb{Z}[v,v^{-1}]\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{S}},$$

which implies that $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+})E_{i}^{(k)} \subset \bigoplus_{\mathbf{b}\in\mathbf{B}_{i,\geq k}}\mathbb{Z}[\nu,\nu^{-1}]\mathbf{b}$. To get the reverse inclusion, we argue by induction. Fix a dimension vector γ , a perverse sheaf $\mathbb{P}\in\mathcal{P}_{i;d}^{\gamma}$ with $d\geq k$, and assume that $\Psi^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{T}})\in\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+})E_{i}^{(k)}$ for any $\mathbb{T}\in\mathcal{P}_{i;\geq d+1}^{\gamma}$. By Lemma 3.20 again, there exists a complex $\mathbb{R}\in\mathcal{Q}_{\gamma-d\epsilon_{i}}$ such that $\mathbb{R}\star\mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_{i}}\simeq\mathbb{P}\oplus\mathbb{T}$ where $supp(\mathbb{T})\subset E_{\gamma}^{i;\geq d+1}$. By the induction hypothesis, $\Psi^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{T}})\in\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+})E_{i}^{(k)}$, from which we deduce that $\Psi^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{R}})\in\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+})E_{i}^{(k)}$ as well. We are done.

To conclude this Section, we draw one final important consequence of Theorem 3.6.

Corollary 3.21. The (co)algebra $\widetilde{\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}}$ is a bialgebra, i.e., for any $u, v \in \widetilde{\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}}$ we have $\Delta(uv) = \Delta(u)\Delta(v).$

Equivalently, $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ is a twisted bialgebra (see [S2, Lecture 1]). Of course, Corollary 3.21 directly follows from the identification $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{b}'_{+}) \simeq \widetilde{\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}}$. But it also follows from the fact (proved in this section) that $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ is linearly generated by the classes of Lusztig sheaves together with Lemma 1.12.

Indeed, in the notations of (1.30) we have, for any two collections $\underline{\alpha}' = (\alpha'_1, \ldots, \alpha'_n), \underline{\alpha}'' = (\alpha''_1, \ldots, \alpha''_m)$ of simple dimension vectors,

$$\begin{split} \Delta(\mathbf{b}_{L_{\underline{\alpha}'}} \cdot \mathbf{b}_{L_{\underline{\alpha}''}}) &= \Delta(\mathbf{b}_{L_{\alpha_{1}',\dots,\alpha_{n}',\alpha_{1}'',\dots,\alpha_{m}''}}) \\ &= \sum_{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}} v^{d_{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}}} \mathbf{b}_{L_{\underline{\beta}}} \mathbf{k}_{wt(\underline{\gamma})} \otimes \mathbf{b}_{L_{\underline{\gamma}}} \\ &= \big(\sum_{\underline{\beta}',\underline{\gamma}'} v^{d_{\underline{\beta}',\underline{\gamma}'}} \mathbf{b}_{L_{\underline{\beta}'}} \mathbf{k}_{wt(\underline{\gamma}')} \otimes \mathbf{b}_{L_{\underline{\gamma}'}}\big) \big(\sum_{\underline{\beta}'',\underline{\gamma}''} v^{d_{\underline{\beta}'',\underline{\gamma}''}} \mathbf{b}_{L_{\underline{\beta}''}} \mathbf{k}_{wt(\underline{\gamma}'')} \otimes \mathbf{b}_{L_{\underline{\gamma}''}}\big) \\ &= \Delta(\mathbf{b}_{L_{\underline{\alpha}'}}) \Delta(\mathbf{b}_{L_{\underline{\alpha}''}}) \end{split}$$

where $\underline{\beta} = (\beta_1, \dots, \beta_{n+m}), \underline{\gamma} = (\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_{n+m})$ run among the set of tuples of simple dimension vectors satisfying

$$\beta_i + \gamma_i = \alpha'_i, \quad \text{for } i = 1, \dots, n,$$

$$\beta_{n+i} + \gamma_{n+i} = \alpha''_i, \quad \text{for } i = 1, \dots, m$$

where $\beta'_i = \beta_i, \gamma'_i = \gamma_i$ for i = 1, ..., n and $\beta''_i = \beta_{i+n}, \gamma''_i = \gamma_{i+n}$ for i = 1, ..., m, and where we have used the identity

$$d_{\underline{\beta},\underline{\gamma}} = d_{\underline{\beta}',\underline{\gamma}'} + d_{\underline{\beta}'',\underline{\gamma}''} - (wt(\underline{\gamma}'),wt(\underline{\beta}'')).$$

3.6. The Lusztig graph.

The reduction process used in the proof of Theorem 3.6 may be encoded in a nice and compact fashion as a colored graph in the following way. Let $i \in I$ be a vertex. Let us choose a reorientation $\vec{Q'}$ of \vec{Q} for which i is a sink, and let $\Theta = \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q'}}^{\gamma}$ be the corresponding Fourier-Deligne isomorphism. Lemma 3.19 sets up a bijection $r_{\gamma d}^{\gamma d}$: $\mathcal{P}^{\gamma}_{\vec{Q}',i;d} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{P}^{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}_{\vec{Q}',i;0} \text{ for any } \gamma \in \mathbb{N}^I \text{ and any } d \geq 0. \text{ We use these to define a map } f^{\#}_i : \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}_{\vec{Q}'} \to \mathcal{P}^{\gamma-\epsilon_i}_{\vec{Q}'} \cup \{0\} \text{ by }$

$$f_i^{\#}(\mathbb{Q}) = \begin{cases} \{0\} & \text{if } \mathbb{Q} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}',i;0}^{\gamma}, \\ (r_{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}^{i;d-1})^{-1} \circ r_{\gamma}^{i;d}(\mathbb{Q}) & \text{if } \mathbb{Q} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}',i;d}^{\gamma} \text{ with } d \ge 1. \end{cases}$$

and a map $e_i^\#:\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}'}^\gamma\to\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}'}^{\gamma+\epsilon_i}$ by

$$e_i^{\#}(\mathbb{Q}) = (r_{\gamma - d\epsilon_i}^{i; d+1})^{-1} \circ r_{\gamma}^{i; d}(\mathbb{Q}) \qquad if \ \mathbb{Q} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}', i; d}^{\gamma}$$

Note that the map $e_i^{\#}$ is the inverse of $f_i^{\#}$; that is we have $e_i^{\#}(\mathbb{P}) = \mathbb{P}'$ if $f_i^{\#}(\mathbb{P}') = \mathbb{P}$. We also denote by the same letter $f_i^{\#} : \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma} \to \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma-\epsilon_i} \cup \{0\}$ the map obtained by *transport* de structure via Θ , Θ' , and likewise for $e_i^{\#}$. This notation is justified by the fact $f_i^{\#}, e_i^{\#}$ thus defined are independent of the choice of \vec{Q}' . Indeed, any two orientations \vec{Q}', \vec{Q}'' for which i is a sink are related by a Fourier-Deligne transform which fixes any arrow adjacent to i. In particular, the subsets $E_{\gamma}^{i;d}$ are invariant under these Fourier-Deligne transforms, and the maps $r_{\gamma}^{i;d}$ are unambiguously determined by (3.39) and (3.40).

The collection of maps $e_i^{\#}$, $f_i^{\#}$ for all $i \in I$ define an *I*-colored graph $C_{\vec{Q}}$ whose vertex set is $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$. We (not very originally) call this graph the *Lusztig graph* of \vec{Q} or **B**. It is by construction invariant under Fourier-Deligne transforms.

Example 3.22. We continue with the Kronecker quiver with its two orientations $\vec{Q}, \vec{Q'}$, and the dimension vector $\gamma = 2\delta$ (see Example 3.18). The partitions of $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}^{\gamma}, \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q'}}^{\gamma}$ are as follows :

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q},2;2}^{\gamma} &= \left\{ IC(\{0\}) \right\}, \\ \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q},2;1}^{\gamma} &= \left\{ IC(S_{P_{2}\oplus I_{1^{2},2}}), IC(S_{P_{2},1,I_{1}}) \right\} \\ \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q},2;0}^{\gamma} &= \left\{ IC(U_{2\delta},\mathcal{L}_{triv}), IC(U_{2\delta},\mathcal{L}_{sign}), IC(S_{P_{1,2^{2}}\oplus I_{1}}) \right\} \end{aligned}$$

and

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}',1;2}^{\gamma} &= \left\{ IC(\{0\})' \right\}, \\ \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}',1;1}^{\gamma} &= \left\{ IC(S_{P_1 \oplus I_{1,2^2}})', IC(S_{P_1,1,I_2})' \right\} \\ \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}',1;0}^{\gamma} &= \left\{ IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{triv})', IC(U_{2\delta}, \mathcal{L}_{sign})', IC(S_{P_{1^2,2} \oplus I_2})' \right\} \end{aligned}$$

Comparing with Example 3.18, we see that the Fourier-Deligne transforms exchange $\mathcal{P}^{\gamma}_{\vec{Q},2;\geq 1}$ with $\mathcal{P}^{\gamma}_{\vec{Q}',1;0}$ and $\mathcal{P}^{\gamma}_{\vec{Q},2;0}$ with $\mathcal{P}^{\gamma}_{\vec{Q}',1;\geq 1}$.

The piece of the Lusztig graph $C_{\vec{Q}}$ in dimensions up to 2δ is as follows (we only draw the $e_i^{\#}$ s since the $f_i^{\#}$ s are just obtained by reversing the arrows) :



In this particular case, $\mathcal{C}_{\vec{Q}}$ is a tree. Of course, this is not true in general !

3.7. The trace map and purity.

Let \vec{Q} be a quiver as in Section 1.1. We will now take into account some finer structure of the perverse sheaves in $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$. Recall that we are working over the algebraic closure $k = \overline{\mathbb{F}_q}$ of the finite field \mathbb{F}_q . However, all the spaces used in the construction of the category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ and all the maps between these spaces are defined over \mathbb{F}_q . If X is such a space then we denote by X^0 the corresponding \mathbb{F}_q -space, so that $X = X^0 \otimes k$. For instance $V^0_{\alpha} = \bigoplus_i \mathbb{F}_q^{\alpha_i}$,

$$E^{0}_{\alpha} = \bigoplus_{h \in H} Hom \left(\mathbb{F}_{q}^{\alpha_{s}(h)}, \mathbb{F}_{q}^{\alpha_{t}(h)} \right),$$
$$E^{0}_{\alpha,\beta} = \left\{ (\underline{y}, W) \mid \underline{y} \in E^{0}_{\alpha+\beta}; W \subset V^{0}_{\alpha+\beta}, \underline{dim} \; W = \beta; \underline{y}(W) \subset W \right\}$$

and

$$G_{\gamma}^0 = \prod_i GL(\alpha_i, \mathbb{F}_q).$$

We will apply the same notational rule to maps between spaces X^0, Y^0 and the induced maps between spaces X, Y. There is a Galois action of $Gal(k/\mathbb{F}_q)$ on X. Let $F \in Gal(k/\mathbb{F}_q)$ be the geometric Frobenius. Then $X^F = X^0$.

Recall that a *Weil structure* on a constructible complex \mathbb{P} over X is an isomorphism $j : \mathbb{P} \xrightarrow{\sim} F^*\mathbb{P}$. A *Weil complex* is a pair (\mathbb{P}, j) as above. The set of Weil complexes form a triangulated category in which the usual functors of pullback, pushforward, tensor products, etc. exist. Again, [KW] is a good source for these technical matters.

If (\mathbb{P}, j) is a Weil complex and if $x^0 \in X^0(\mathbb{F}_q)$ is an \mathbb{F}_q -rational point of X^0 then there is an action of F on the stalk of $\mathbb{P}_{|x^0}$ of \mathbb{P} at x^0 . The trace of (\mathbb{P}, j) is defined to be the \mathbb{C} -valued function

(3.45)
$$Tr(\mathbb{P}) : X^{0}(\mathbb{F}_{q}) \to \mathbb{C}$$
$$x^{0} \mapsto \sum_{i} (-1)^{i} Tr(F, H^{i}(\mathbb{P})_{|x^{0}}).$$

In the above, we have fixed once and for all an identification $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathbb{C}$. For $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ we let $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}(n/2)$ denote the *Tate twist* for $n \in \mathbb{Z}$. It is the constant complex (over the point) with the Weil structure $j : \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}(n/2) \xrightarrow{\sim} F^* \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}(n/2)$ so that $Tr(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}(n)) = q^{-n/2}$. We write (n/2) instead of $\otimes \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}(n/2)$. Thus $Tr(\mathbb{P}(n/2)) = \sqrt{q^n}Tr(\mathbb{P})$. When taking into account Frobenius actions, we always add a Tate twist (n/2) to a shift [n] in the derived category of constructible sheaves over X. For instance, using the notation of Section 1.3., the induction and restriction functors are given by formulas

$$\underline{m}(\mathbb{P}) = q_! r_{\#} p^*(\mathbb{P}) [dim \ p](dim \ p/2)$$
$$\underline{\Delta}(\mathbb{P}) = \kappa_! \iota^*(\mathbb{P}) [-\langle \alpha, \beta \rangle] (-\langle \alpha, \beta \rangle/2).$$

We refer to [KW] for the notions of pure, mixed, and pointwise pure (Weil) complexes.

Proposition 3.23 (Lusztig). All the simple perverse sheaves $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ posses a (canonical) Weil structure, making them pure of weight zero.

Proof. The Lusztig sheaves $L_{\underline{\alpha}} = q_{\underline{\alpha}!}(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{\underline{\alpha}}})$ have an obvious Weil structure (coming from that of the constant sheaf $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{E_{\underline{\alpha}}}$). Moreover, they are pure of weight zero by Deligne's Theorem since $q_{\underline{\alpha}}$ is proper. More generally, if two complexes $\mathbb{P}', \mathbb{P}''$ possess Weil structures, then these induce one on $\mathbb{P}' \star \mathbb{P}''$; it is pure of weight zero if $\mathbb{P}', \mathbb{P}''$ are.

Let us fix a dimension vector γ and a perverse sheaf $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}$. As in the proof of Theorem 3.6, we may assume that $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{i;d}^{\gamma}$ with $d \geq 1$ for some $i \in I$. Arguing by induction, we may in addition assume that all $\mathbb{S} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma'}$ with $\gamma' < \gamma$, as well as all $\mathbb{S} \in \mathcal{P}_{i;\geq d+1}^{\gamma}$ posses fixed Weil structures, and are pure of weight zero. By Lemma 3.19, there exists $\mathbb{R} \in \mathcal{Q}^{\gamma-d\epsilon_i}$ such that $\mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i} \star \mathbb{R} = \mathbb{P} \oplus \mathbb{T}$, where $supp \mathbb{T} \subset E_{\gamma}^{i;\geq d+1}$. It is clear that $\mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i}$ has a Weil structure and is pure of weight zero, and by our assumptions the same holds for \mathbb{R} and \mathbb{T} . It follows that the isotypical component \mathbb{P} of $\mathbb{1}_{d\epsilon_i} \star \mathbb{R}$ also has such a Weil structure, and is pure of weight zero.

Let $\mathbb{P}', \mathbb{P}'' \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}}$ and let us write

$$\mathbb{P}' \star \mathbb{P}'' = \bigoplus_{\mathbb{P}} M^{\mathbb{P}}_{\mathbb{P}', \mathbb{P}''} \otimes \mathbb{P}$$

where $M_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}^{\mathbb{P}} = Hom(\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}' \star \mathbb{P}'')$ is the multiplicity complex. By Proposition 3.23, $M_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}^{\mathbb{P}}$ has a Weil structure for which it is pure of weight zero. This means that the Frobenius eigenvalues of $H^i(M_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}^{\mathbb{P}})$ are all algebraic numbers of absolute value \sqrt{q}^i .

In a similar fashion, we may write

$$\underline{\Delta}(\mathbb{P}) = \bigoplus_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''} N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''} \otimes (\mathbb{P}' \boxtimes \mathbb{P}'')$$

for some multiplicity complex $N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}$. Note that (because the definition of the restriction functor involves a pushforward by a non proper map), the complex $N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}$ is mixed, but not pure of weight zero in general¹⁰. This means that the Frobenius eigenvalues of $H^i(N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''})$ are algebraic numbers of absolute value belonging to $\sqrt{q}^{\mathbb{Z}}$.

We may now define an algebra and a coalgebra $\mathfrak{U}_{\vec{O}}$ as follows : as a vector space

$$\mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigoplus_{\gamma} \mathfrak{U}^{\gamma},$$

 $\mathfrak{U}_{\gamma} = \bigoplus_{\mathbb{P} \subset \mathcal{D}\gamma} \mathbb{C}\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \;\;;$

the multiplication and comultiplication are given by

$$\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}'} \cdot \mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}''} = \sum_{\mathbb{P}} Tr(M_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}^{\mathbb{P}})\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}}$$
$$\Delta(\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}}) = \sum_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''} Tr(N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''})\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}'} \otimes \mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}''}$$

It is easy to check that these operations are (co)associative. The same arguments as in the proof of Theorem 3.6 show that $\mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}}$ is generated by $\{\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{I}_{\epsilon_i}} \mid i \in I\}$ (it is not necessary to consider the divided powers $\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{I}_{d\epsilon_i}}$ here since $\mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}}$ is defined over \mathbb{C}).

Let $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$ be the Hall algebra of the category $Rep_{\mathbb{F}_q}\vec{Q}$ (see [S2]). The definition of $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$ requires a choice of a square root ν of q. It will be convenient¹¹ to choose $\nu = -\sqrt{q}$. Recall that as a vector space,

$$\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigoplus_{\gamma} \mathbb{C}_{G^0_{\gamma}} [E^0_{\gamma}(\mathbb{F}_q)]$$

where $\mathbb{C}_{G^0_{\gamma}}[E^0_{\gamma}(\mathbb{F}_q)]$ denotes the set of G^0_{γ} -invariant \mathbb{C} -valued functions on $E^0_{\gamma}(\mathbb{F}_q)$. The multiplication and comultiplication in $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$ may be written as

(3.46)
$$m_{\alpha,\beta}(f \otimes g) = \nu^{\langle \alpha,\beta \rangle} q^0_! r^0_{\#}(p^0)^* (f \boxtimes g),$$

(3.47)
$$\Delta_{\alpha,\beta}(h) = \nu^{\langle \alpha,\beta \rangle - 2\sum_{i} \alpha_{i}\beta_{i}} \kappa_{1}^{0}(\iota^{0})^{*}(h)$$

where $q^0, r^0_{\#} p^0, \kappa^0, \iota^0$ are the \mathbb{F}_q -versions of the maps defined in Section 1.3. Note that $q^0_!, r^0_{\#}$, etc. stand for the standard pushforward or pullback operations on spaces of *func*tions on sets. The coincidence of (3.46) with the Hall multiplication as it is defined in [S2, Lecture 1] is obvious. It is slightly less so for (3.47). We leave the details to the reader. For any dimension vector α we denote by $\mathbf{1}_{\alpha} \in \mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$ the constant function on $E^0_{\alpha}(\mathbb{F}_q)$. Let $\mathbf{C}_{\vec{Q}} \subset \mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$ denote the composition subalgebra of $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$, generated by the functions $\{\mathbf{1}_{\epsilon_i} \mid i \in I\}$.

 $^{^{10}\}mathrm{see}$ e.g. Lemma 1.12.

 $^{^{11}}$ the – sign is taken here to balance out the signs appearing in the definition of the trace map (3.45).

Consider the \mathbb{C} -linear map

(3.48)
$$\begin{aligned} tr: \mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}} \to \mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}} \\ \mathfrak{U}^{\gamma} \ni \mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mapsto \nu^{\dim G_{\gamma}} Tr(\mathbb{P}) \end{aligned}$$

For example, if $\mathbb{1}_{\gamma}$ belongs to \mathcal{P}^{γ} then $tr(\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\gamma}}) = \nu^{\langle \gamma, \gamma \rangle} \mathbf{1}_{\gamma}$. This comes from Lemma 1.2.

Theorem 3.24 (Lusztig). The map tr is an isomorphism of algebra and coalgebras onto $C_{\vec{Q}}$.

Proof. Let us first check the compatibility of tr with the product. We have $Tr \circ p^* = (p^0)^* \circ Tr$ and $Tr \circ r_{\#} = \nu^{\dim r} r_{\#}^0 \circ Tr$. Moreover, by Grothendieck's trace formula, we have $Tr \circ q_! = q_!^0 \circ Tr$. It follows that for $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\alpha}, \mathbb{Q} \in \mathcal{P}^{\beta}$,

$$\begin{split} tr(\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}}) \cdot tr(\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{Q}}) &= \nu^{\dim(G_{\alpha} \times G_{\beta}) + \langle \alpha, \beta \rangle} q_{!}^{0} r_{\#}^{0} (p^{0})^{*} \left(Tr(\mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q}) \right) \\ &= \nu^{\langle \alpha, \beta \rangle} Tr(q_{!} r_{\#} p^{*} (\mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q})) \\ &= \nu^{\dim G_{\alpha+\beta}} Tr(q_{!} r_{\#} p^{*} (\mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q}) [dim \ p]) \\ &= \nu^{\dim G_{\alpha+\beta}} Tr(\mathbb{P} \star \mathbb{Q}) \\ &= tr(\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \cdot \mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{Q}}) \end{split}$$

The computation concerning the comultiplication is similar. We have $Tr \circ \kappa_! = \kappa_!^0 \circ Tr$ and $Tr \circ \iota^* = (\iota^0)^* \circ Tr$. Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \Delta_{\alpha,\beta}(tr(\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{R}})) &= \nu^{\langle \alpha,\beta\rangle-2\sum_{i}\alpha_{i}\beta_{i}}\kappa_{!}^{0}(\iota^{0})^{*}(tr(\mathbb{R})) \\ &= \nu^{\langle \alpha,\beta\rangle+dim(G_{\alpha}\times G_{\beta})-dim\,G_{\alpha+\beta}}\kappa_{!}^{0}(\iota^{0})^{*}(tr(\mathbb{R})) \\ &= \nu^{\langle \alpha,\beta\rangle+dim(G_{\alpha}\times G_{\beta})}\kappa_{!}^{0}(\iota^{0})^{*}(Tr(\mathbb{R})) \\ &= \nu^{dim(G_{\alpha}\times G_{\beta})}Tr(\kappa_{!}\iota^{*}(\mathbb{R})[-\langle \alpha,\beta\rangle]) \\ &= tr(\Delta_{\alpha,\beta}(\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{R}})). \end{split}$$

We thus have a well-defined algebra morphism $tr : \mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}} \to \mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$. Since $\mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}}$ is generated by $\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\epsilon_i}}$ for $i \in I$, the image of tr is equal to $\mathbf{C}_{\vec{Q}}$. By Ringel's theorem, (see e.g. [S2, Lecture 3]) $\mathbf{C}_{\vec{Q}} \simeq \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_+)$. A comparison of graded dimensions now ensures that tr is an isomorphism. \checkmark

It is interesting to compare Theorems 3.6 and 3.24 : both yield a realization of the same quantum group in terms of an algebra built out of the perverse sheaves in $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$, but the algebras in question $\mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}}$ and $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ are apparently very different. Namely, $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ is an algebra over $\mathbb{Z}[v, v^{-1}]$ and the structure constants ignore any considerations of Frobenius weights, while $\mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}}$ is defined over \mathbb{C} but takes into account the Frobenius action. Also, $\mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}}$ is related to the Hall algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$ while there are *a priori* no reason to expect such a link for $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$. The following deep (and difficult) theorem of Lusztig explains everything (see [Lu10]) :

Theorem 3.25 (Lusztig). For any $\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}', \mathbb{P}'' \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ and any $i \in \mathbb{Z}$, the Frobenius eigenvalues in $H^i(M^{\mathbb{P}}_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''})$ are all equal to \sqrt{q}^i .

Let us pause to reflect a little on the above Theorem. It states that all the multiplicity complexes, which typically encode the cohomology of the (potentially very singular) fibers of the maps $q_{\alpha,\beta}$, have very special Frobenius eigenvalues (similar, say, to cohomology of varieties admitting cell decompositions). Of course, we have checked this in a few simple examples in Lecture 2, but Lusztig's Theorem says that this holds for *any* quiver

and any dimension vector. As a corollary of Theorem 3.25, we may identify $\mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}}$ with the specialization $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}|v=-\sqrt{q}^{-1}}$ via $\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mapsto \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}$, and we obtain a commutative diagram of isomorphisms

(3.49)
$$\begin{array}{c} \mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}|\nu=-\sqrt{q}^{-1}} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{U}_{\vec{Q}} \\ \Psi & \uparrow & \downarrow \\ \Psi & \downarrow & \downarrow \\ \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})|\nu=-\sqrt{q}} \xrightarrow{\Phi} \mathbf{C}_{\vec{Q}} \end{array}$$

The isomorphism $\Phi : \mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_{+})|_{\nu=-\sqrt{q}} = \mathbf{U}_{-\sqrt{q}}(\mathbf{n}_{+}) \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathbf{C}_{\vec{Q}}$ which appears here is slightly renormalized from [S2, Theorem 3.16] : it is defined by $\Phi(E_{i}) = \nu \mathbf{1}_{\epsilon_{i}} (= \nu[S_{i}]$ in the notations of [S2]¹²) for $i \in I$. One important consequence of (3.49) is that the elements of the canonical basis $\mathbf{B} = \{\Psi^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}) \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}\}$ are realized, in the Hall algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{q}}$, as the traces of the simple perverse sheaves $\{\mathbb{P} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}\}$ (again, up to a simple normalization).

As for the Frobenius eigenvalues of the simple perverse sheaves $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ themselves, we state the following result proved in [Lu10] :

Theorem 3.26 (Lusztig). Let \vec{Q} be a finite type quiver. For any dimension vector γ , for any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}$, for any $x^0 \in E^0_{\gamma}(\mathbb{F}_q)$ and for any $i \in \mathbb{Z}$, the Frobenius eigenvalues of $H^i(\mathbb{P}_{|x^0})$ are all equal to $\sqrt{q^i}$.

The author strongly suspects that the same holds for affine quivers, and perhaps for all other quivers as well.

Remark 3.27. In defining the Hall category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ we have chosen our ground field to be $k = \overline{\mathbb{F}_q}$ from the start and worked with $\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}$ -coefficients. This was motivated by the desire to have a natural trace morphism to the Hall algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\vec{Q}}$, by passing to the finite field \mathbb{F}_q and using Frobenius eigenvalues. However, by Theorem 3.25, these Frobenius eigenvalues are all trivial and we see, *a posteriori*, that we would have lost no information by working over \mathbb{C} , with \mathbb{C} -coefficients and by defining $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ and $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{Q}}$ in the same way as was done here (the arguments based on the Fourier-Deligne transform may be replaced by similar arguments based on the Fourier-Sato transform (see e.g. [KS3])). General comparison theorems (see [BBD]) ensure that we would in fact get equivalent Hall categories $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ by working over \mathbb{C} .

¹²This renormalization comes from the (silly) fact that, in the "stacky" sense, we have $\dim \underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\epsilon_i} = \dim \{pt\}/GL(1) = -1$.

Lecture 4.

This Lecture is devoted to a different aspect of the relationship between moduli spaces of representations of quivers and (quantized) enveloping algebras. Namely, we now work over the field of complex numbers \mathbb{C} and instead of considering the moduli spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ themselves, we consider the cotangent bundles¹³ $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$; and rather than constructible (or perverse) sheaves on $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$, we consider involutive (or Lagrangian) subvarieties in $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$. Presumably, any operation in the derived category $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}})$ can be transposed to the derived category $D^b(Coh(T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}))$, (or better yet, to the so-called *Fukaya category* of $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$) via the fancy process of microlocalization (or of "branification", see [NZ]). Hence one can hope to give a construction of the quantum enveloping algebra $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{\mathbb{Z}}(\mathbf{n}_+)$ as the Grothendieck group of a suitable category of coherent sheaves on $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ and to get in this way another realization of the canonical basis **B**. This would have (at least) one important advantage over the approach given in Lectures 1–3 in that the cotangent bundle $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ is a more canonical object than $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$; it does not depend on the choice of an orientation of the quiver \vec{Q} (see Section 4.2.).

Unfortunately, such a realization has, to the author's knowledge, not yet been worked out in the litterature¹⁴. Instead, we will present an important first step in that direction, due to Kashiwara and Saito (see [KS2]) : the construction of the crystal graph structure on **B** by means of well-chosen correspondences on a certain Lagrangian subvariety of $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}} \subset T^* \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$.

The plan of the Lecture is as follows : after giving a brief introduction to Kashiwara's theory of crystals, we describe the cotangent space (stack) $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ and, following Lusztig, we construct a certain Lagrangian subvariety $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}}$ of it (see Section 4.2). The different connected components of $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}}$ (parametrized by dimension vectors of \vec{Q}) are related by some type of *Hecke correspondences*. The construction of the crystal graph $\mathcal{B}(\infty)$ of **B** is itself given in Section 4.4. The precise relationship with the Hall category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ and the set of simple perverse sheaves $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ is explained in Sections 4.5. and 4.6.

4.1. Kashiwara crystals.

We give a quick introduction to Kashiwara's beautiful theory of crystals, for which [J], [HJ], [K4] are good references. Let $A = (a_{ij})_{i,j \in I}$ be a generalized Cartan matrix, which we assume to be symmetric for simplicity. Let $\Pi = \{\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_r\}, \Pi^{\vee} = \{h_1, \ldots, h_r\}$ be a realization of A, and let \mathfrak{g} denote the associated Kac-Moody algebra. We let $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{n}_- \oplus \mathfrak{h} \oplus \mathfrak{n}_+$ be its Cartan decomposition, $\Delta = \Delta_+ \cup \Delta_-$ its root system and we denote by P the weight lattice of \mathfrak{g} .

Definition 4.1. A \mathfrak{g} -crystal consists of a set \mathcal{B} together with maps

$$wt: \mathcal{B} \to P,$$

$$\tilde{e}_i, \tilde{f}_i: \mathcal{B} \to \mathcal{B} \cup \{0\},$$

$$\varepsilon_i, \phi_i: \mathcal{B} \to \mathbb{Z} \cup \{-\infty\},$$

¹³An important technical point : the correct notion of the cotangent bundle to $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ is not a stack, but a *derived stack*; we will only consider in this Lecture the naive, "underived" (or H^0) notion, which will be enough for our purposes

¹⁴one of the reasons is perhaps that this would require exploiting the *full* structure of $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ as a derived stack.

for $i \in I$, subject to the following conditions :

i) $\phi_i(b) = \varepsilon_i(b) + \langle h_i, wt(b) \rangle$, ii) $wt(\tilde{e}_i b) = wt(b) + \alpha_i$ if $\tilde{e}_i b \in \mathcal{B}$, iii) $wt(\tilde{f}_i b) = wt(b) + -\alpha_i$ if $\tilde{f}_i b \in \mathcal{B}$, iv) $\varepsilon_i(\tilde{e}_i b) = \varepsilon_i(b) - 1$, $\phi_i(\tilde{e}_i b) = \phi_i(b) + 1$ if $\tilde{e}_i b \in \mathcal{B}$, v) $\varepsilon_i(\tilde{f}_i b) = \varepsilon_i(b) + 1$, $\phi_i(\tilde{f}_i b) = \phi_i(b) - 1$ if $\tilde{f}_i b \in \mathcal{B}$, vi) $\tilde{f}_i b = b'$ if and only if $b = \tilde{e}_i b'$ for $b, b' \in \mathcal{B}$, vii) if $\phi_i(b) = -\infty$ (or equivalently $\varepsilon_i(b) = -\infty$) then $\tilde{e}_i b = \tilde{f}_i b = 0$.

The notion of \mathfrak{g} -crystal might seem complex at first glance. But note that conditions ii), iii) and iv),v) go together. These are (usually) easy to check in practice. Also, by i), ϕ_i can be reconstructed from ε_i and wt, and vice versa.

Crystals can be thought of as some kind of combinatorial skeleton of \mathfrak{g} -modules : elements of \mathcal{B} correspond to a "basis" of the module, \tilde{e}_i, \tilde{f}_i provide the action of the Chevalley generators e_i, f_i on this "basis", while $wt : \mathcal{B} \to P$ gives the weight of the "basis" elements. Of course, unless $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{sl}_2$, extremely few \mathfrak{g} -modules possess an actual basis preserved by the Chevalley generators e_i, f_i . However, this is the case for integrable lowest (or highest) weight representations for the quantum group $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{g})$ in the limit $\nu \mapsto 0$. To make sense out of this last sentence, we need to introduce one more concept :

Let $M = \bigoplus_{\mu \in P} M_{\mu}$ be a highest¹⁵ weight integrable $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{g})$ -module, and let us fix a simple root $\alpha_i \in \Pi$. The elements E_i, F_i, K_i generate a subalgebra \mathbf{U}_i of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{g})$ which is isomorphic to $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{sl}_2)$. By the representation theory of \mathbf{U}_i , any element $u \in M$ may be written (in a unique fashion) as

(4.1)
$$u = u_0 + F_i u_1 + \dots + F_i^{(n)} u_n$$

where $u_k \in Ker \ E_i$ for all k. Define the Kashiwara operators $\tilde{e}_i, \tilde{f}_i \in End(M)$ by

$$\tilde{e}_i(u) = \sum_{k=1}^n F_i^{(k-1)} u_k, \qquad \tilde{f}_i(u) = \sum_{k=0}^n F_i^{(k+1)} u_k.$$

The Kashiwara operators are subtle renormalizations of the Chevalley operators. Let $\mathcal{A}_0 = \mathbb{C}[\nu]_0 = \{f(\nu)/g(\nu) \mid g(0) \neq 0\} \subset \mathbb{C}(\nu)$ be the localization at 0 of $\mathbb{C}[\nu]$. A crystal lattice of M is a free \mathcal{A}_0 -submodule \mathcal{L} of M such that $\mathcal{L} \otimes_{\mathcal{A}_0} \mathbb{C}(\nu) = M$, $\mathcal{L} = \bigoplus_{\mu} \mathcal{L}_{\mu}$ where $\mathcal{L}_{\mu} = \mathcal{L} \cap M_{\mu}$, and such that $\tilde{e}_i \mathcal{L}, \tilde{f}_i \mathcal{L} \subset \mathcal{L}$ for all $i \in I$. Finally, a crystal basis of M consists of a pair $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{B})$ satisfying

- i) \mathcal{L} is a crystal lattice of M,
- ii) \mathcal{B} is a \mathbb{C} -basis of $\mathcal{L}/\nu\mathcal{L} \simeq \mathcal{L} \otimes_{\mathcal{A}_0} \mathbb{C}$,
- iii) \mathcal{B} is compatible with the weight decomposition $\mathcal{L}/\nu\mathcal{L} = \bigoplus_{\mu} \mathcal{L}_{\mu}/\nu\mathcal{L}_{\mu}$,
- iv) $\tilde{e}_i \mathcal{B} \subset \mathcal{B} \cup \{0\}, \ \tilde{f}_i \mathcal{B} \subset \mathcal{B} \cup \{0\} \text{ for all } i \in I,$
- v) for any $b, b' \in \mathcal{B}$ and any $i \in I$ we have $\tilde{e}_i b = b'$ if and only if $\tilde{f}_i b' = b$.

If $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{B})$ is a crystal basis of M then one can indeed think of \mathcal{B} as a basis of M in the limit $\nu \mapsto 0$.

From a crystal basis it is easy to construct an actual crystal : for any $i \in I$ and $b \in \mathcal{B}$ set

 $\varepsilon_i(b) = \max\{k \ge 0 \mid \tilde{e}_i^k b \ne 0\}, \qquad \phi_i(b) = \max\{k \ge 0 \mid \tilde{f}_i b \ne 0\}.$

It is easy to check that \mathcal{B} , equipped with the obvious weight map $wt : \mathcal{B} \to P$, \tilde{e}_i, \tilde{f}_i and ε_i, ϕ_i , is a \mathfrak{g} -crystal.

 $^{^{15}}$ of course, all that follows also works with "highest" replaced by "lowest", and the roles of E_i and F_i interchanged.

Let us say that two crystal bases $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{B})$ and $(\mathcal{L}', \mathcal{B}')$ of a module M are isomorphic if there exists an \mathcal{A}_0 -linear isomorphism $\psi : \mathcal{L} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{L}'$ commuting with \tilde{e}_i, \tilde{f}_i for all $i \in I$ and mapping $\mathcal{B} \to \mathcal{B}'$. It is clear that two isomorphic crystal bases produce the same crystal.

The notion of crystal basis is sufficiently soft to afford many examples, and yet sufficiently rigid to have some good uniqueness properties. This is illustrated by the following fundamental result :

Theorem 4.2 (Kashiwara). Let M be an integrable $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{g})$ -module belonging to category \mathcal{O} . Then there exists, up to isomorphism, a unique crystal basis $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{B})$ of M. Moreover, if $M = V_{\lambda}$ is irreducible then

$$\mathcal{L} = \sum_{i_1, i_2, \dots} \mathcal{A}_0 \tilde{f}_{i_1} \tilde{f}_{i_2} \cdots \tilde{f}_{i_l} v_\lambda$$
$$\mathcal{B} = \left\{ \tilde{f}_{i_1} \tilde{f}_{i_2} \cdots \tilde{f}_{i_l} v_\lambda \mid i_1, i_2 \dots \in I \right\} \setminus \{0\}$$

is a crystal basis of M.

In particular, there is, for any integral dominant weight $\lambda \in P^+$, a well-defined \mathfrak{g} -crystal $\mathcal{B}(\lambda)$. The relationship between crystal and canonical bases for highest weight integrable $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{g})$ -modules, is given by

Theorem 4.3 (Kashiwara, Grojnowski-Lusztig). Let $\mathbf{B}_{\lambda} \subset V_{\lambda}$ be the canonical basis. Set

$$\mathcal{L} = \bigoplus_{\mathbf{b} \in \mathbf{B}_{\lambda}} \mathcal{A}_{0}\mathbf{b}, \qquad \mathcal{B} = \{\mathbf{b} \bmod \nu \mathcal{L} \mid \mathbf{b} \in \mathbf{B}_{\lambda}\}.$$

Then $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{B})$ is a crystal basis of V_{λ} .

Kashiwara proved the above theorem for the global basis¹⁶, and Grojnowski-Lusztig proved the coincidence of the global and canonical bases. The reader will find in [HJ] the explicit description of many crystals $\mathcal{B}(\lambda)$.

As we have said, $\mathcal{B}(\lambda)$ is some sort of combinatorial shadow of V_{λ} . For one thing, the character of V_{λ} is simply obtained from $\mathcal{B}(\lambda)$ by

$$ch(V_{\lambda}) = \sum_{\mu} \#\{b \in \mathcal{B}(\lambda) \mid wt(b) = \mu\}e^{\mu}.$$

But $\mathcal{B}(\lambda)$ contains much more information. For instance, it allows one to recover tensor product multiplicities :

Definition 4.4. Let $\mathcal{B}_1, \mathcal{B}_2$ be two g-crystals. The *tensor product* $\mathcal{B}_1 \otimes \mathcal{B}_2$ is the set $\mathcal{B}_1 \times \mathcal{B}_2$ equipped with the following maps :

$$wt(b_1 \otimes b_2) = wt(b_1) + wt(b_2),$$

$$\varepsilon_i(b_1 \otimes b_2) = max(\varepsilon_i(b_1), \varepsilon_i(b_2) - \langle h_i, wt(b_1) \rangle),$$

$$\phi_i(b_1 \otimes b_2) = max(\phi_i(b_2), \phi_i(b_2) + \langle h_i, wt(b_2) \rangle),$$

$$\tilde{e}_i(b_1 \otimes b_2) = \begin{cases} \tilde{e}_i b_1 \otimes b_2 & \text{if } \phi_i(b_1) \ge \varepsilon_i(b_2), \\ b_1 \otimes \tilde{e}_i b_2 & \text{if } \phi_i(b_1) < \varepsilon_i(b_2) \end{cases}$$

$$\tilde{f}_i(b_1 \otimes b_2) = \begin{cases} \tilde{f}_i b_1 \otimes b_2 & \text{if } \phi_i(b_1) > \varepsilon_i(b_2), \\ b_1 \otimes \tilde{f}_i b_2 & \text{if } \phi_i(b_1) > \varepsilon_i(b_2), \\ b_1 \otimes \tilde{f}_i b_2 & \text{if } \phi_i(b_1) \le \varepsilon_i(b_2). \end{cases}$$

It is easy to check that $\mathcal{B}_1 \otimes \mathcal{B}_2$ is a \mathfrak{g} -crystal. In other words, the category of \mathfrak{g} -crystals is equipped with a monoidal structure. This monoidal structure is *not* symmetric.

¹⁶which we didn't define, see e.g. [HJ].

Theorem 4.5 (Kashiwara). For $\lambda, \mu \in P^+$ we have

$$\mathcal{B}(\lambda)\otimes\mathcal{B}(\mu)=\bigsqcup_{\sigma\in P^+}\mathcal{B}(\sigma)^{\sqcup m^{\lambda,\mu}_{\sigma}}$$

where the multiplicities $m_{\sigma}^{\lambda,\mu}$ are determined by

$$V_{\lambda} \otimes V_{\mu} = \bigoplus_{\sigma \in P^+} V_{\sigma}^{\oplus m_{\sigma}^{\lambda,\mu}}.$$

In particular, there exists a unique embedding of crystals $\mathcal{B}(\lambda + \mu) \subset \mathcal{B}(\lambda) \otimes \mathcal{B}(\mu)$. Indeed, all the weights appearing in the tensor product $\mathcal{B}(\lambda) \otimes \mathcal{B}(\mu)$ are smaller than $\lambda + \mu$ except for the tensor product of the two highest weight elements $b_{\lambda} \otimes b_{\mu}$, hence there can be at most one embedding of crystals $\mathcal{B}(\lambda + \mu) \subset \mathcal{B}(\lambda) \otimes \mathcal{B}(\mu)$. There is an obvious notion of a highest weight \mathfrak{g} -crystal. One might wonder if there exists a characterization of $\mathcal{B}(\lambda)$ as the unique \mathfrak{g} -crystal of highest weight λ satisfying certain integrability conditions. Unfortunately, there seems to be many more \mathfrak{g} -crystals than \mathfrak{g} -modules and no such characterization is known. However, there does exist a very useful characterization of the *collection* of all \mathfrak{g} -crystals { $\mathcal{B}(\lambda) \mid \lambda \in P^+$ } due to Joseph (see [J1, Prop. 6.4.21]). We say that a \mathfrak{g} -crystal \mathcal{B} is *normal* (also called *semiregular*) if for any $b \in \mathcal{B}$ and any $i \in I$ we have

$$\varepsilon_i(b) = \max\{k \ge 0 \mid \tilde{e}_i^k b \ne 0\}, \qquad \phi_i(b) = \max\{k \ge 0 \mid f_i b \ne 0\}.$$

Note that any \mathfrak{g} -crystal coming from an integrable highest weight \mathfrak{g} -module is normal.

Theorem 4.6 (Joseph). There exists a unique collection of crystals $\{\mathcal{B}^{\lambda} \mid \lambda \in P^+\}$ satisfying

- i) $\mathcal{B}(\lambda)$ is a normal highest weight crystal of highest weight λ ,
- ii) For any $\lambda, \mu \in P^+$ there exists a (unique) crystal embedding $\mathcal{B}^{\lambda+\mu} \subset \mathcal{B}^{\lambda} \otimes \mathcal{B}^{\mu}$.

Here is an example of a \mathfrak{g} -crystal which clearly does not come from a \mathfrak{g} -module. For any $i \in I$ put $\mathcal{B}_i = \{b_i(n) \mid n \in \mathbb{Z}\}$ and define maps $wt, \varepsilon_j, \phi_j, \tilde{e}_j, \tilde{f}_j$ by

$$\begin{split} wt(b_i(n)) &= n\alpha_i, \\ \phi_i(b_i(n)) &= n, \qquad \varepsilon_i(b_i(n)) = -n, \\ \phi_j(b_i(n)) &= \varepsilon_j(b_i(n)) = -\infty \qquad (i \neq j), \\ \tilde{e}_i(b_i(n)) &= b_i(n+1), \qquad \tilde{f}_i(b_i(n)) = b_i(n-1), \\ \tilde{e}_j(b_i(n)) &= \tilde{f}_j(b_i(n)) = 0 \qquad (i \neq j). \end{split}$$

Note that \mathcal{B}_i is neither highest weight nor lowest weight.

In these notes we are not as much interested in crystals associated to \mathfrak{g} -modules as to a particular crystal associated to the enveloping algebra $\mathbf{U}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$ itself. In order to define it, we introduce Kashiwara operators in $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$ as follows. One shows that for any $P \in \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$ there exists unique elements $R, S \in \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$ such that

$$[E_i, P] = \frac{K_i S - K_i^{-1} R}{\nu - \nu^{-1}}.$$

The assignment $P \mapsto R$ is a linear endomorphism of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$ which we denote by e'_{i} . It is a suitable substitute for the adjoint action by E_{i} . Next we decompose any $u \in \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$ in a unique fashion as

(4.2)
$$u = u_0 + F_i u_1 + \dots + F_i^{(n)} u_n$$

where $u_k \in Ker \ e'_i$ for all k. We may now again define the Kashiwara operators $\tilde{e}_i, f_i \in End(\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-}))$ by

$$\tilde{e}_i(u) = \sum_{k=1}^n F_i^{(k-1)} u_k, \qquad \tilde{f}_i(u) = \sum_{k=0}^n F_i^{(k+1)} u_k.$$

The notion of a crystal basis for $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$ is easily adapted from the module situation and we have

Theorem 4.7 (Kashiwara, Grojnowski-Lusztig). *i) Any two crystal bases of* $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$ *are isomorphic.*

ii) Set

$$\mathcal{L}' = \sum_{i_1, i_2, \dots} \mathcal{A}_0 \tilde{f}_{i_1} \tilde{f}_{i_2} \cdots \tilde{f}_{i_l} 1$$
$$= \{ \tilde{f}_{i_1} \tilde{f}_{i_2} \cdots \tilde{f}_{i_l} v_\lambda \mid i_1, i_2 \dots \in I \} \setminus \{0\}.$$

Then $(\mathcal{L}', \mathcal{B}')$ is a crystal basis of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$. iii) Let **B** be the canonical basis of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$. Put

 \mathcal{B}'

$$\mathcal{L}'' = \bigoplus_{\mathbf{b} \in \mathbf{B}} \mathcal{A}_0 \mathbf{b}, \qquad \mathcal{B}'' = \{\mathbf{b} \bmod \mathcal{L}'' \mid \mathbf{b} \in \mathbf{B}\}.$$

Then $(\mathcal{L}'', \mathcal{B}'')$ is a crystal basis of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$.

Again, Kashiwara proved the above theorem for the global basis, and it translates to the canonical basis by [GL].

If $(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{B})$ is a crystal basis of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{-})$ we define the associated \mathfrak{g} -crystal \mathcal{B} by putting

$$\varepsilon_i(b) = \max\{k \ge 0 \mid \tilde{e}_i^k b \ne 0\}, \qquad \phi_i(b) = \varepsilon_i(b) + \langle h_i w t(b) \rangle$$

This crystal is usually denoted $\mathcal{B}(\infty)$. It may be viewed as a certain limit as $\lambda \to \infty$ of the crystal $\mathcal{B}(\lambda)$, in the following sense (see [J, Section 3.13.]): there exists unique maps $\phi_{\lambda} : \mathcal{B}(\infty) \to \mathcal{B}(\lambda) \cup \{0\}$ shifting weight by λ and commuting with \tilde{e}_i, \tilde{f}_i s; the intersection of all the kernels of these maps ϕ_{λ} as $\lambda \to \infty$ is empty.

We finish with a very useful characterization of $\mathcal{B}(\infty)$, proved in [KS2] :

Theorem 4.8 (Kashiwara-Saito). Let \mathcal{B} be a highest weight crystal of highest weight 0 and assume that

- i) $\varepsilon_i(b) \in \mathbb{Z}$ for any $b \in \mathcal{B}$ and $i \in I$,
- ii) for any $i \in I$ there exists an embedding $\Psi_i : \mathcal{B} \to \mathcal{B} \otimes \mathcal{B}_i$,
- iii) we have $\Psi_i(\mathcal{B}) \subset \mathcal{B} \times \{\tilde{f}_i^k b_i(0); k \ge 0\},\$
- iv) for any $b \in \mathcal{B}$ of weight $wt(b) \neq 0$ there exists i such that $\Psi_i(b) = b' \otimes \tilde{f}_i^k b_i(0)$ with k > 0.

Then \mathcal{B} is isomorphic to $\mathcal{B}(\infty)$.

Our aim in Lecture 4 is to present Kashiwara and Saito's geometric realization of $\mathcal{B}(\infty)$ in terms of quivers. Because of our conventions, we will actually get a construction of the universal *lowest weight* crystal $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$, associated to $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_+)$. Of course, $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ is simply obtained from $\mathcal{B}(\infty)$ by interchanging the roles of $\tilde{e}_i, \varepsilon_i$ and \tilde{f}_i, ϕ_i (and replacing wt by -wt). For the reader's convenience, we rewrite Theorem 4.8 for $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$. It plays a crucial role in the approach we will use in the next sections.

Theorem 4.9 (Kashiwara-Saito). Let \mathcal{B} be a lowest weight crystal of lowest weight 0 and assume that

- i) $\phi_i(b) \in \mathbb{Z}$ for any $b \in \mathcal{B}$ and $i \in I$,
- ii) for any $i \in I$ there exists an embedding $\Psi_i : \mathcal{B} \to \mathcal{B}_i \otimes \mathcal{B}$,
- iii) we have $\Psi_i(\mathcal{B}) \subset \{\tilde{e}_i^k b_i(0); k \ge 0\} \times \mathcal{B}$,
- iv) for any $b \in \mathcal{B}$ of weight $wt(b) \neq 0$ there exists i such that $\Psi_i(b) = \tilde{e}_i^k b_i(0) \otimes b'$ with k > 0.

Then \mathcal{B} is isomorphic to $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$.

4.2. Lusztig's Lagrangian.

Let \vec{Q} be a fixed quiver as in Section 1.1. We will work over the field of complex numbers \mathbb{C} . We begin by describing the cotangent bundles to the moduli spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha}$ for $\alpha \in K_0(\vec{Q})$. As in Lecture 1, we will use the language of stacks only as a heuristic guide. We also want to stress that what we call and think of as the "cotangent stack" is only the "underived cotangent stack" rather than the real (derived) cotangent stack. This will suffice for all our purposes, but the reader should keep in mind that this is *not* the correct notion of cotangent stack.

Recall that we have

$$\underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha} = E_{\alpha}/G_{\alpha}$$

To define $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha}$ we perform a symplectic (also called *Marsden-Weinstein*) quotient (see [MS]). Let \overline{Q} be the doubled quiver of \vec{Q} : it has the same vertex set I but $H_{\overline{Q}} = H_{\vec{Q}} \sqcup \overline{H_{\vec{Q}}}$, i.e we replace each edge $h \in H_{\vec{Q}}$ by a pair of edges going in opposite orientations. If $k \in H_{\overline{Q}}$ then we put $\epsilon(k) = 1$ if $k \in H_{\vec{Q}}$ and $\epsilon(k) = -1$ if $k \in \overline{H_{\vec{Q}}}$. Note that \overline{Q} is independent of the choice of orientation of \vec{Q} . Let

$$\overline{E}_{\alpha} = \bigoplus_{k \in H_{\overline{Q}}} \operatorname{Hom}(V_{\alpha_{s(k)}}, V_{\alpha_{t(k)}})$$

be the space of representations of \overline{Q} of dimension α . It is a symplectic vector space with symplectic form

(4.3)
$$\omega : \Lambda^2 E_{\alpha} \to \mathbb{C}$$
$$(\underline{x}, \underline{y}) = \sum_{k \in H_{\overline{Q}}} Tr(\epsilon(k) x_k y_{\overline{k}}).$$

In this way, T^*E_{α} gets identified with \overline{E}_{α} . The G_{α} -action on E_{α} gives rise to an action on T^*E_{α} which is the obvious one on \overline{E}_{α} . The moment map associated to this action can be written as

(4.4)
$$\mu : E_{\alpha} \to \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha}^{*} \simeq \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha}$$
$$(\underline{x}) = \sum_{k \in H_{\overline{Q}}} \epsilon(k) x_{\overline{k}} x_{k}.$$

In the above we have identified $\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha} = \bigoplus_{i} \mathfrak{gl}(\alpha_{i}, \mathbb{C})$ with $\mathfrak{g}_{\alpha}^{*}$ by means of the trace pairing.

The level set $\mu^{-1}(0)$ is given by a collection of quadratic equations, one for each $i \in I$:

$$\sum_{k \in H_{\overline{Q}}, s(k)=i} \epsilon(k) x_{\overline{k}} x_k = 0$$

There is a natural projection $\pi : \mu^{-1}(0) \to E_{\alpha}$. By construction, the fiber of π over a point $(\underline{x}) \in E_{\alpha}$ is the orthogonal to the tangent space of $G_{\alpha} \cdot \underline{x}$ at the point \underline{x} . Another way of saying this is that $\mu^{-1}(0)$ is the union of the conormal bundles to all G_{α} -orbits in E_{α} . Note that by [B3], the conormal bundle to $G_{\alpha} \cdot \underline{x}$ at \underline{x} is canonically equal to

 $Ext^1(M_{\underline{x}}, M_{\underline{x}})^*$, where $M_{\underline{x}}$ is the representation of \vec{Q} associated to \underline{x} . We may naively think of the quotient $\mu^{-1}(0)/G_{\alpha}$ as the cotangent space (stack) $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha}$. One should keep in mind that $\mu^{-1}(0)$ is in general singular and reducible. Moreover, although a rapid count would give

$$\dim \mu^{-1}(0) = \dim \overline{E}_{\alpha} - \dim \mathfrak{g}_{\alpha} = 2\dim E_{\alpha} - \dim G_{\alpha}$$

and hence $\dim T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha} = 2 \dim E_{\alpha} - 2\dim G_{\alpha} = 2\dim \underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha}$ as expected, one should be careful that μ is not submersive at 0 in general, and $\mu^{-1}(0)$ may be of higher dimension¹⁷.

Example 4.10. Let \vec{Q} be a quiver of finite type. Then for any dimension vector α , E_{α} has a finite number of G_{α} -orbits. Hence $\mu^{-1}(0) = \bigsqcup_{\mathcal{O}} T^*_{\mathcal{O}} E_{\alpha}$ is a finite union of subvarieties of dimension E_{α} . Hence $\dim \mu^{-1}(0) = \dim E_{\alpha}$ and the irreducible components of $\mu^{-1}(0)$ are parametrized by the G_{α} -orbits in E_{α} . It is easy to see that $\mu^{-1}(0)$ is singular as soon as $\dim E_{\alpha} > 0$. Note that in this case

$$\dim \mu^{-1}(0) = \dim E_{\alpha} > 2\dim E_{\alpha} - \dim G_{\alpha} = \dim E_{\alpha} - \langle \alpha, \alpha \rangle.$$

Example 4.11. Let \vec{Q} be the Kronecker quiver and let us consider the dimension vector $\delta = \epsilon_1 + \epsilon_2$. There is one semisimple orbit \mathcal{O}_0 (of dimension zero) in E_{α} and a \mathbb{P}^1 -family of orbits $\{\mathcal{O}_{\lambda} \mid \lambda \in \mathbb{P}^!\}$, each of dimension one. Hence

$$\mu^{-1}(0) = T^*_{\mathcal{O}_0} E_\alpha \sqcup \bigsqcup_{\lambda} T^*_{\mathcal{O}_\lambda} E_c$$

is of dimension three. Denoting the edges in $H_{\vec{Q}}$ by h_1, h_2 the equations for $\mu^{-1}(0)$ read

(1)
$$x_{h_1}x_{\overline{h_1}} + x_{h_2}x_{\overline{h_2}} = 0$$

$$(\overline{1}) \qquad \qquad x_{\overline{h_1}} x_{h_1} + x_{\overline{h_2}} x_{h_2} = 0$$

In dimension δ , equations $(1), (\overline{1})$ are equivalent. One can check that $\mu^{-1}(0)$ is smooth away from zero and irreducible.

We now introduce the main geometric character of this Lecture, which is an algebraic subvariety of $\mu^{-1}(0)$ much better behaved than $\mu^{-1}(0)$ itself. Set

(4.5)
$$\Lambda^{\alpha} = \left\{ \underline{x} \in \mu^{-1}(0) \mid \underline{x} \text{ is nilpotent} \right\}.$$

By nilpotent we mean that there exists $N \gg 0$ such that, for any path $k_1 \cdots k_N$ in $H_{\overline{Q}}$ of length N the composition $x_{k_1} \cdots x_{k_n} = 0$. The variety Λ^{α} was introduced by Lusztig in [Lu8], and is sometimes called the *Lusztig nilpotent variety*.

Theorem 4.12 (Lusztig). The subvariety $\Lambda^{\alpha} \in \overline{E}_{\alpha}$ is Lagrangian.

We will prove Theorem 4.12 in Section 4.3. Here "Lagrangian" means by definition that Λ^{α} is of pure dimension $\dim \overline{E}_{\alpha}/2 = \dim E_{\alpha}$, and that the symplectic form ω vanishes on the open set of smooth points of Λ^{α} .

One may also consider the quotient stack $\underline{\Lambda}^{\alpha} = \Lambda^{\alpha}/G_{\alpha}$. We have $\dim \underline{\Lambda}^{\alpha} = \dim E_{\alpha} - \dim G_{\alpha} = -\langle \alpha, \alpha \rangle$, which is half of the (expected) dimension of $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha}$. We set $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}} = \bigsqcup_{\alpha} \underline{\Lambda}^{\alpha}$.

¹⁷this is precisely why the correct notion of cotangent stack involves some higher derived terms.

Example 4.13. Assume that \vec{Q} is of finite type. Then as we have seen, $\mu^{-1}(0)$, being a finite union of conormal bundles, is already Lagrangian. This is explained by the following fact :

Proposition 4.14. If \vec{Q} is of finite type then any $\underline{x} \in \mu^{-1}(0)$ is nilpotent.

Proof. We will again rely on [S2, Lemma 3.19] which asserts that there exists a total ordering \prec on the set of indecomposable representations of \vec{Q} such that $N \prec N' \Rightarrow Hom(N', N) = Ext^1(N, N') = 0$, and that $Ext^1(N, N) = 0$ for all N. Let $\underline{x} = (x_k)_{k \in H_{\overline{Q}}}$ be a point in $\mu^{-1}(0)$, and let us denote as usual by $M_{\pi(\underline{x})}$ the associated representation of \vec{Q} . We may decompose

(4.6)
$$M_{\pi(\underline{x})} = \bigoplus_{N} N^{\oplus d_N},$$

and let N_0 be the maximal indecomposable appearing in (4.6) for the order \prec . The subspace $N_0^{\oplus d_0} \subset V_\alpha$ is canonical since $Hom(N_0, N') = 0$ for all $N' \neq N_0$, and the restriction to $N_0^{\oplus d_0}$ of the maps x_k for $k \in \overline{H}_{\vec{Q}}$ are zero since $Ext^1(N', N_0)^* = 0$ for $N' \neq N_0$. Because \vec{Q} is of finite type, it has no oriented cycles and hence N_0 is itself nilpotent. Thus we can find a nontrivial subspace $W \subset N_0^{\oplus d_0}$ on which all maps x_k for $k \in H_{\overline{Q}}$ are zero. In other words, $Ker \ \underline{x} \neq 0$. Replacing V_α by V_α/W and arguing by induction we arrive at the conclusion that \underline{x} is nilpotent as wanted.

The coincidence of $\mu^{-1}(0)$ and Λ^{α} for finite type quivers may seem awkward – but remember that $\mu^{-1}(0)$ only corresponds to the degree zero part of $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha}$ while Λ^{α} corresponds to $\underline{\Lambda}^{\alpha}$ which is morally a Lagrangian subvariety in the *true* $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha}$. Note moreover that, in the stacky sense, $\dim \underline{\mathcal{M}}^{\alpha} \leq 0$.

Example 4.15. Let \vec{Q} be the Kronecker quiver of Example 4.11. Then

$$\Lambda^{o} = \{ (x_{h_{1}}, x_{h_{2}}, x_{\overline{h}_{1}}, x_{\overline{h}_{2}}) \mid x_{h_{1}} x_{\overline{h}_{1}} = x_{h_{2}} x_{\overline{h}_{2}} = x_{h_{1}} x_{\overline{h}_{2}} = x_{h_{2}} x_{\overline{h}_{1}} = 0 \}.$$

We see that $\Lambda^{\delta} = \mathbb{C}^2 \times \{0\} \cup \{0\} \times \mathbb{C}^2$. It is indeed Lagrangian and has two irreducible components.

Example 4.16. As a last example, take the cyclic quiver

$$\vec{Q} = \underbrace{\begin{array}{c} \bullet \\ 1 \end{array}}_{1} \underbrace{\begin{array}{c} h_1 \\ \hline h_2 \end{array}}_{h_2 \bullet} \underbrace{\bullet}_2$$

and choose $\delta = \epsilon_1 + \epsilon_2$ for the dimension vector again. This time,

$$\Lambda^{\delta} = \big\{ (x_{h_1}, x_{h_2}, x_{\overline{h}_1}, x_{\overline{h}_2}) \mid x_{h_1} x_{\overline{h}_1} = x_{h_2} x_{\overline{h}_2} = x_{h_1} x_{h_2} = x_{\overline{h}_1} x_{\overline{h}_2} = 0 \big\}.$$

We see that $\Lambda^{\delta} = (\mathbb{C} \times \{0\}) \times (\mathbb{C} \times \{0\}) \cup (\{0\} \times \mathbb{C}) \times (\mathbb{C} \times \{0\})$. It is again Lagrangian and has two irreducible components.

The last two examples suggest that, like $\overline{E}_{\alpha} = T^* E_{\alpha}$, Λ^{α} is independent of the choice of a particular orientation for \vec{Q} . This is indeed true and can be easily verified. If H_1, H_2 are two different orientations of the same graph, define a linear isomorphism $\Phi : \overline{E}_{\alpha} \xrightarrow{\sim} \overline{E}_{\alpha}$ by

$$\Phi(x_h) = \begin{cases} x_h & \text{if } h \in \overline{H}_1 \cup H_2 \\ -x_h & \text{if } h \in H_1, h \notin H_2. \end{cases}$$

Then Φ restricts to an isomorphism $\Lambda_{H_1}^{\alpha} \xrightarrow{\sim} \Lambda_{H_2}^{\alpha}$.
4.3. Hecke correspondences.

For $i \in I$, $d \geq 1$ and $\alpha \in K_0(\vec{Q})$. Let us consider the variety $\Lambda_{(1)}^{\alpha,\alpha+d\epsilon_i}$ of tuples $(\underline{x}, W, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{d\epsilon_i})$ where $\underline{x} \in \Lambda^{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}$, W is an \underline{x} -stable subspace of $V_{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}$ of dimension α , and $\rho_{\alpha} : W \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{\alpha}$, $\rho_{d\epsilon_i} : V_{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}/W \xrightarrow{\sim} V_{d\epsilon_i}$. We also define a variety $\Lambda^{\alpha,\alpha+d\epsilon_i}$ of pairs (\underline{x}, W) as above. There are some natural maps



given by $p(\underline{x}, W, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{d\epsilon_i}) = (\rho_{\alpha,*}(\underline{x}_{|W}), \rho_{d\epsilon_i,*}(\underline{x}_{|V_{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}/W})), r(\underline{x}, W, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{d\epsilon_i}) = (\underline{x}, W)$ and $q(\underline{x}, W) = \underline{x}$. The varieties $\Lambda_{(1)}^{\alpha, \alpha+d\epsilon_i}, \Lambda^{\alpha, \alpha+d\epsilon_i}$ are often called *Hecke correspondences*. They are direct analogs of the correspondences used in the definition of the induction functor of the Hall category (see Section 1.3).

The map r is a principal $G_{\alpha} \times G_{d\epsilon_i}$ -bundle and q is proper. Observe that neither q nor p are usually locally trivial. This is clear for q, and for p it comes from the fact that we are considering representations of a quiver \overline{Q} with relations. However there exists a simple stratification of the varieties Λ^{α} into pieces over which p, q are indeed smooth fibrations. For $l \geq 0$ and $\gamma \in K_0(\vec{Q})$ set

$$\Lambda_{i;l}^{\alpha} = \left\{ \underline{x} \mid codim_{(V_{\gamma})_{i}} \left(Im\left(\bigoplus_{\substack{h \in H_{\overline{Q}} \\ t(h)=i}} x_{h}\right) \right) = l \right\}.$$

As in Section 3.5, each $\Lambda_{i;l}^{\alpha}$ is locally closed in Λ^{α} , and $\Lambda_{i;0}^{\alpha}$ is open. The notation $\Lambda_{i,\geq l}^{\alpha}$ requires no explanation. We will say that an irreducible components C of Λ generically belongs to $\Lambda_{i;l}^{\alpha}$ if $C \cap \Lambda_{i;l}^{\alpha}$ is open dense in C. Hence any C generically belongs to $\Lambda_{i;l}^{\alpha}$ for some $0 \leq l \leq \alpha_i$. It is easy to deduce from the nilpotency condition that

(4.8)
$$\Lambda^{\alpha} = \bigcup_{i \in I} \Lambda^{\alpha}_{i, \ge 1}$$

It follows that any irreducible component C of Λ^{α} belongs to $\Lambda_{j;l}^{\alpha}$ for some $j \in I$ and some $l \geq 1$. Indeed, otherwise $C \cap \Lambda_{j;0}^{\alpha}$ is open dense in C for all j, and hence so is $C \cap \bigcap_{j} \Lambda_{j,0}^{\alpha}$. But this last set is empty by (4.8).

Lemma 4.17. We have $qrp^{-1}(\Lambda_{i;l}^{\alpha}) = \Lambda_{i;l+d}^{\alpha}$. Moreover,

- i) The restriction of q to $q^{-1}(\Lambda_{i;l}^{\alpha+d\epsilon_i})$ for $l \ge d$ is a locally trivial fibration with fiber Gr(l-d,l),
- ii) The restriction of p to $p^{-1}(\Lambda_{i;s}^{\alpha})$ for $s \ge 0$ is a smooth map with fibers isomorphic to $G_{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}/U_{\alpha,\alpha+d\epsilon_i} \times \mathbb{C}^{-d(\alpha,\epsilon_i)+d\alpha_i+ds}$, where $U_{\alpha,\alpha+d\epsilon_i} \simeq \mathbb{C}^{d\alpha_i}$ is the unipotent radical of the parabolic subgroup of type $(\alpha, d\epsilon_i)$.

Proof. Statement i) is clear : the fiber of q at $\underline{x} \in \Lambda^{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}$ is the set of \underline{x} -stable subspaces $W \subset V_{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}$ of dimension α ; a subspace W of dimension α is \underline{x} -stable if and only if it contains the characteristic subspace $Im(\bigoplus_{t(h)=i} x_h)$.

To prove statement ii), let us fix some $\underline{y} \in \Lambda_{i;s}^{\alpha}$. The fiber of p at \underline{y} is the set of tuples $(\underline{x}, W, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{d\epsilon_i})$ where $W, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{d\epsilon_i}$ may be chosen arbitrarily, and where \underline{x} is an extension of $\rho_{\alpha}^*(\underline{y})$ from W to $V_{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}$. The choice of $(W, \rho_{\alpha}, \rho_{d\epsilon_i})$ is given by a point of $G_{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}/U_{\alpha,\alpha+d\epsilon_i}$. As for the extension, it is given by a map $z : V_{d\epsilon_i} \to \bigoplus_{t(h)=i} (V_{\alpha})_{s(h)}$, and it belongs to

 $\Lambda^{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}$ if and only if the composition

$$V_{d\epsilon_i} \xrightarrow{z} \bigoplus_{t(h)=i} (V_{\alpha})_{s(h)} \xrightarrow{\bigoplus \epsilon(h)y_h} (V_{\alpha})_i$$

vanishes, i.e. if and only if $Im(z) \subset Ker(\bigoplus_{t(h)=i} \epsilon(\overline{h})y_h)$ (note that the nilpotency condition for \underline{x} is automatically verified). By assumption we have $rank(\bigoplus_{t(h)=i} \epsilon(\overline{h})y_h) = \alpha_i - s$, so we deduce that $dim Ker(\bigoplus_{t(h)=i} \epsilon(\overline{h})y_h) = \sum_{t(h)=i} \alpha_{s(h)} - \alpha_i + s = -(\alpha, \epsilon_i) + \alpha_i + s$.

Set
$$q' = pr$$
, and write $N^{\alpha, \alpha + d\epsilon_i} = p^{-1}(\Lambda_{i:0}^{\alpha}) = (q')^{-1}(\Lambda_{i:d}^{\alpha + d\epsilon_i})$.

Corollary 4.18. We have

- i) $q': N^{\alpha, \alpha + d\epsilon_i} \to \Lambda_{i;d}^{\alpha + d\epsilon_i}$ is a principal $G_{\alpha} \times G_{d\epsilon_i}$ -bundle,
- ii) $p: N^{\alpha,\alpha+d\epsilon_i} \to \Lambda^{\alpha}_{i;0}$ is a smooth map whose fiber is connected of dimension $\sum_{i\neq i} \alpha_i^2 + (\alpha_i + d)^2 d(\alpha_i, \epsilon_i).$

An important consequence of the above Corollary is that we have a canonical bijection between sets of irreducible components

(4.9)
$$\kappa_{i;d}^{\alpha} : Irr \Lambda_{i;0}^{\alpha} \xrightarrow{\sim} Irr \Lambda_{i;d}^{\alpha+d\epsilon_i}.$$

We are now in position to provide the

Proof of Theorem 4.12. Let us first show that Λ^{α} is an isotropic subvariety of T^*E_{α} . We will deduce this from the following general fact (see [KS3, Section 8.4] for a proof) :

Proposition 4.19. Let X, Y be complex algebraic varieties and let $Z \subset X \times Y$ be a smooth algebraic subvariety. We assume that Y is projective. Then the image of the projection $T_Z^*(X \times Y) \cap (T^*X \times Y) \to T^*X$ is isotropic.

We apply the above result to the case $X = E_{\alpha}, Y = \mathcal{B}_{\alpha}$, where \mathcal{B}_{α} is the flag variety of G_{α} parametrizing (full) flags $V_{\alpha} = W_1 \supset W_2 \supset \cdots$. For the subvariety Z we take the variety of pairs $(\underline{x}, W_{\bullet})$ satisfying $\underline{x}(W_k) \subset W_{k+1}$ for all k. Then we have

$$T^*X \simeq E_{\alpha},$$

$$T^*Y \simeq \left\{ (W_{\bullet}, (z_i)_{i \in I}) \mid z_i \in End((V_{\alpha})_i), \ z_i(W_k) \subset W_{k+1} \right\},$$

$$T^*_Z(X \times Y) = \left\{ (\underline{x}, W_{\bullet}, (z_i)) \in \overline{E}_{\alpha} \times \mathcal{B}_{\alpha} \times \prod_i End((V_{\alpha})_i) \mid \sum_{s(k)=i} \epsilon(k) x_{\bar{k}} x_k = z_i \text{ for } i \in I; \ x_h(W_l) \subset W_{l+1}, x_{\bar{h}}(W_l) \subset W_l \text{ for } h \in H_{\vec{Q}} \right\}$$

Hence

$$T_Z^*(X \times Y) \cap (T^*X \times Y) = \left\{ (\underline{x}, W_{\bullet}) \in \overline{E}_{\alpha} \times \mathcal{B}_{\alpha} \mid \mu(\underline{x}) = 0; \\ x_h(W_l) \subset W_{l+1}, x_{\overline{h}}(W_l) \subset W_l \text{ for } h \in H_{\overrightarrow{O}} \right\}.$$

It is easy to see using the nilpotency condition that Λ^{α} lies in the projection to T^*E_{α} of $T^*_Z(X \times Y) \cap (T^*X \times Y)$. Therefore Λ^{α} is isotropic as wanted.

It remains to prove that all the irreducible components of Λ^{α} are of the correct dimension $\frac{1}{2} \dim T^* E_{\alpha} = \dim E_{\alpha} = -\langle \alpha, \alpha \rangle + \dim G_{\alpha}$. For this we argue by induction on α . If $\alpha \in \{l\epsilon_i \mid i \in I, l \in \mathbb{N}\}$ then we have $\Lambda^{\alpha} = \{pt\}$ and the Lemma is verified. Now let us fix some $\alpha \in K_0(\vec{Q})$ and assume that Λ^{γ} is Lagrangian for all $\gamma < \alpha$. Let $C \subset Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}$ be

an irreducible component and choose $i \in I$ such that C generically belongs to $\Lambda_{i;l}^{\alpha}$ with $l \geq 1$. By Corollary 4.18 there is a bijection $\kappa_{i;l}^{\alpha-l\epsilon_i} : Irr \Lambda_{i;0}^{\alpha-l\epsilon_i} \xrightarrow{\sim} Irr \Lambda_{i;l}^{\alpha}$, and

(4.10)
$$\dim C = \dim \left((\kappa_{i;l}^{\alpha - l\epsilon_i})^{-1}(C) \right) + \dim G_{\alpha} - l(\alpha - l\epsilon_i, \epsilon_i) - \dim \left(G_{\alpha - l\epsilon_i} \times G_{l\epsilon_i} \right) \\ = \dim \left((\kappa_{i;l}^{\alpha - l\epsilon_i})^{-1}(C) + 2l\alpha_i - l(\alpha, \epsilon_i). \right)$$

Since $\Lambda_{i;0}^{\alpha-l\epsilon_i}$ is open in $\Lambda^{\alpha-l\epsilon_i}$ and since by our induction hypothesis $\Lambda^{\alpha-l\epsilon_i}$ is Lagrangian, the dimension of any irreducible component of $\Lambda_{i;0}^{\alpha-l\epsilon_i}$ is equal to $-\langle \alpha - l\epsilon_i, \alpha - l\epsilon_i \rangle + \dim G_{\alpha-l\epsilon_i}$. We deduce from this and (4.10) that $\dim C = -\langle \alpha, \alpha \rangle + \dim G_{\alpha}$ as wanted.

The above proof actually gives a bit more : not only does it show that al irreducible components of Λ^{α} are of the correct dimension, but it also shows that all the irreducible components of $\Lambda^{\alpha}_{i;l}$ are of the correct dimension, for any i, l. In other words, each irreducible component of $\Lambda^{\alpha}_{i;l}$ is open in some (unique) irreducible component of $\Lambda^{\alpha}_{i;l}$ is particular, for any $i \in I$ there exists a canonical bijection

(4.11)
$$Irr \Lambda^{\alpha} \simeq \bigsqcup_{l \ge 0} Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}_{i;l}$$

4.4. Geometric construction of the crystal.

We now define, for any $i \in I$, maps \tilde{e}_i, \tilde{f}_i on the set $Irr \Lambda = \bigsqcup_{\alpha} Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}$ as follows. If $C \in Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}$ generically belongs to $\Lambda_{i:l}^{\alpha}$ then we set

(4.12)

$$\widetilde{e}_i C = \kappa_{i;l+1}^{\alpha - l\epsilon_i} \circ (\kappa_{i;l}^{\alpha - l\epsilon_i})^{-1}(C),$$

$$\widetilde{f}_i C = \begin{cases} \kappa_{i;l-1}^{\alpha - l\epsilon_i} \circ (\kappa_{i;l}^{\alpha - l\epsilon_i})^{-1}(C) & \text{if } l \ge 1, \\ 0 & \text{if } l = 0. \end{cases}$$

In the above definition, we have implicitly used the identifications (4.11). Note that if l = 0 then we simply have $\tilde{e}_i C = \kappa_{i:1}^{\alpha}(C)$. We also set $wt(C) = \alpha$ and

(4.13)
$$\phi_i(C) = l, \qquad \varepsilon_i(C) = \phi_i(C) - \langle h_i, \alpha \rangle.$$

There is a useful characterization of the operators f_i based on the notion of a generic point. By definition, a point \underline{x} of an irreducible component $C \in Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}$ is generic if it does not belong to any other irreducible component, and if

$$C \cap S_i$$
 dense in $C \Rightarrow \underline{x} \in C \cap S_i$

for all the locally closed stratifications $\Lambda^{\alpha} = \bigsqcup_{j} S_{j}$ mentioned in these lectures¹⁸.

Lemma 4.20. Let $C \in Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}$ and let us assume that $\phi_i(C) \geq 1$. Let \underline{x} be a generic point of C, and let us put $X = Im \left(\bigoplus_{t(h)=i} x_h \right) \subset (V_{\alpha})_i$. Then for a generic hyperplane $H \subset (V_{\alpha})_i$ containing X, the restriction \underline{y} of \underline{x} to $\bigoplus_{j \neq i} (V_{\alpha})_j \oplus H$ is a generic point of $\tilde{f}_i C$.

Proof. From the definitions it follows that the restriction \underline{z} of \underline{x} to $\bigoplus_{j\neq i} (V_{\alpha})_j \oplus X$ is a generic point of $\tilde{f}_i^{\phi_i(C)}C$. It is clear that \underline{y} is a generic point of its irreducible component C'. Since the restriction of \underline{y} to $\bigoplus_{j\neq i} (V_{\alpha})_j \oplus X$ is also equal to \underline{z} , we have $\tilde{f}_i^{\phi_i(C')}C' = \tilde{f}_i^{\phi_i(C)}C$, and thus $\tilde{f}_iC = C'$.

 $^{^{18}}$ we leave it to the reader to check that these stratifications form a finite set.

That being said, we have

Proposition 4.21. The set $Irr \Lambda$, equipped with the maps $\tilde{e}_i, \varepsilon_i, \tilde{f}_i, \phi_i$ for $i \in I$ defined by (4.12), (4.13), and the map wt, is a lowest weight \mathfrak{g} -crystal of lowest weight 0.

Proof. Axioms i)-v) of a \mathfrak{g} -crystal are easily checked. We show that vi) holds : let $C \in Irr \Lambda_{i;l}^{\alpha}$ with $l \geq 1$, and put $\tilde{f}_i C = C'$; by definition $C' \in Irr \Lambda_{i;l-1}^{\alpha-\epsilon_i}$, and we have

$$(\kappa_{i:l}^{\alpha-l\epsilon_i})^{-1}(C) = (\kappa_{i:l-1}^{\alpha-l\epsilon_i})^{-1}(C');$$

but then $\tilde{e}_i C' = C$ by definition. The last axiom vii) is automatically verified here since $\phi_i(C), \varepsilon_i(C) \neq -\infty$ for all C, i. Thus $Irr \Lambda$ is indeed a g-crystal. We claim that it is generated by $\{0\} = Irr \Lambda^0$ under the operators $\{\tilde{e}_i \mid i \in I\}$. Indeed for any $C \in Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}$ with $\alpha > 0$ there exists some $j \in I$ and $l \geq 1$ for which $C \in Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}_{j;l}$. Hence $C = \tilde{e}_j^l \tilde{f}_j^l C$ and C belongs to the image of \tilde{e}_j . Arguing in this fashion by induction, we obtain the desired result.

We will soon show that $Irr \Lambda \simeq \mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ (see Theorem 4.23). In order to apply the criterion in Theorem 4.9 we need to construct certain embeddings $\Psi_i : Irr \Lambda \to \mathcal{B}_i \otimes Irr \Lambda$. And in order to do this, we introduce a new operation on the set $Irr \Lambda$, namely a "duality" involution $C \mapsto C^*$. Let us fix an *I*-graded identification $V_\alpha \simeq V_\alpha^*$ for all α . Then $\underline{x} \mapsto {}^t \underline{x}$ defines an automorphism of \overline{E}_α , which preserves Λ^α and induces a permutation of $Irr \Lambda^\alpha$. Observe that because Λ^α is G_α -invariant, and because G_α acts (simply) transitively on the set of identifications $V_\alpha \simeq V_\alpha^*$, this permutation $* : Irr \Lambda^\alpha \to Irr \Lambda^\alpha$ is canonical. For the same reason, it is involutive, i.e. $(C^*)^* = C$. Let us now put

$$\varepsilon_i^*(C) = \varepsilon_i(C^*), \qquad \phi_i^*(C) = \phi_i(C^*),$$

$$\tilde{e}_i^*C = (\tilde{e}_iC^*)^*, \qquad \tilde{f}_i^*C = (\tilde{f}_iC^*)^*.$$

ap $\Psi_i : Irr \Lambda \to \mathcal{B}_i \otimes Irr \Lambda$ by

$$C \mapsto \tilde{e}_i^n b_i(0) \otimes (\tilde{f}_i^*)^n C$$

where $n = \phi_i^*(C)$.

For any $i \in I$ define a m

Proposition 4.22. The map Ψ_i is an embedding of \mathfrak{g} -crystals.

Proof. It is obvious that Ψ_i preserves the weight. We have to check that it commutes to the functions ε_j, ϕ_j and that $\Psi_i \circ \tilde{e}_j = \tilde{e}_j \circ \Psi_i, \Psi_i \circ \tilde{f}_j = \tilde{f}_j \circ \Psi_i$ for $j \in I$. We consider the stratification $\Lambda^{\alpha} = \bigsqcup_l \Lambda^{\alpha,i;l}$ of Λ^{α} which is dual to $\Lambda^{\alpha} = \bigsqcup_l \Lambda^{\alpha,i;l}$, namely

$$\Lambda^{\alpha,i;l} = \left\{ \underline{x} \mid \dim_{(V_{\alpha})_{i}} \left(Ker(\bigoplus_{\substack{h \in H_{\overline{Q}} \\ s(h)=i}} x_{h}) \right) = l \right\}.$$

It is easy to see that if $C \in Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}$ then $\phi_i^*(C) = l$ if and only if $C \cap \Lambda^{\alpha,i;l}$ is dense in C. Moreover, there is a Hecke correspondence



which induces an isomorphism $\kappa^{\alpha,i;d}$: $Irr \Lambda^{\alpha,i;0} \xrightarrow{\sim} Irr \Lambda^{\alpha+d\epsilon_i,i;d}$, and the maps $Irr \Lambda^{\alpha} \to Irr \Lambda^{\alpha\pm\epsilon_i}$ which one can define by means of formulas (4.12) coincide with $\tilde{e}_i^*, \tilde{f}_i^*$. Now let us fix an irreducible component $C \in Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}$ and set $\phi_i^*(C) = l, (\tilde{f}_i^*)^l C = C'$. Choose $\underline{x}' \in C'$ generic so that $\bigoplus_{s(h)=i} x'_{\overline{h}}$ is injective. Elements \underline{x} in $q^*r^*(p^*)^{-1}(\underline{x}')$ may be described as follows. Fix a projection $\pi : V_{\alpha} \to V_{\alpha-l\epsilon_i}$ with kernel K and an identification $V_{\alpha} \simeq V_{\alpha-l\epsilon_i} \oplus K$. Then up to G_{α} -conjugation, they are of the form $\underline{x} = \underline{x}' + u$ for some $u \in Hom(\bigoplus_{s(h)=i} V_{\alpha_{t(h)}}, K)$ which satisfies the condition $u \circ (\bigoplus_{s(h)=i} x'_{\overline{h}}) = 0$. Let us set $W = Coker (\bigoplus_{s(h)=i} x'_{\overline{h}})$. Then the previous condition on u just means that u is induced by a map $\overline{u} \in Hom(W, K)$. We may summarize this into a diagram



where

$$a' = \bigoplus_{s(h)=i} x'_{\overline{h}}, \qquad a = \bigoplus_{s(h)=i} x_{\overline{h}} = \left(\bigoplus_{s(h)=i} x'_{\overline{h}}\right) + \overline{u}.$$

We conclude that for generic \overline{u} (i.e for generic \underline{x} in $q^*r^*(p^*)^{-1}(\underline{x}')$) it holds

 $\dim Im \ a = \inf(l + \dim Im \ a', \dim W)$

and hence

(4.15)
$$\operatorname{codim}_{(V_{\alpha})_{i}} \operatorname{Im} a = \sup(\operatorname{codim}_{(V_{\alpha}-l_{\epsilon_{i}})_{i}} \operatorname{Im} a', \alpha_{i} - \dim W)$$

Observe that

(4.16)
$$\dim W = \sum_{s(h)=i} \alpha_{t(h)} - \alpha_i + l = \alpha_i - l - (\alpha - l\epsilon_i, \epsilon_i).$$

Combining (4.15) and (4.16) for $\underline{x}, \underline{x}'$ generic we obtain

(4.17) $\phi_i(C) = \sup(\phi_i(C'), l + (\alpha - l\epsilon_i, \epsilon_i)) = \phi_i(\Psi_i(C)).$

The fact that $\varepsilon_i(C) = \varepsilon_i(\Psi_i(C))$ can now be deduce from axiom i) in the definition of **g**-crystals. From the discussion above, it also trivially entails that $\phi_j(C) = \phi_j(\Psi_i(C))$ and $\varepsilon_j(C) = \varepsilon_j(\Psi_i(C))$ for $j \neq i$.

Let us turn to the compatibility between Ψ_i and the Kashiwara operators \tilde{e}_j, \tilde{f}_j . This is essentially obvious if $j \neq i$ so we assume that j = i. By axiom vi) in the definition of crystals, it is enough to deal with \tilde{f}_i only. Thus we have to prove that for $C \in Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}$ with $\phi_i^*(C) = l$ and $C' = (\tilde{f}_i^*)^l C$

(4.18)
$$\Psi_i(\tilde{f}_iC) = \begin{cases} \tilde{e}_i^l b_i(0) \otimes \tilde{f}_iC' & \text{if } \varepsilon_i(C') \ge \phi_i(\tilde{e}_i^l b_i(0)) = l\\ \tilde{e}_i^{l-1} b_i(0) \otimes C' & \text{if } \varepsilon_i(C') < \phi_i(\tilde{e}_i^l b_i(0)) = l. \end{cases}$$

We will use Lemma 4.20. Let \underline{x} be a generic point of $C \in Irr \Lambda^{\alpha}$ and let us keep the same notation $\underline{x}', u, \overline{u}, W, K$ as above. Let $H \subset (V_{\alpha})_i$ be a generic hyperplane containing $Im \ (a : W \to (V_{\alpha})_i)$, and let \underline{y} be the restriction of \underline{x} to $\bigoplus_{j \neq i} (V_{\alpha})_j \oplus H$. This is a generic point of $D = \tilde{f}_i C$.

Assume first that $\varepsilon_i(C') \geq l$. This is equivalent to $\dim Ker(a': W \to (V_{\alpha-l\epsilon_i})_i) \geq l$. In this case, $K \subset Im$ a (because $\overline{u} \in Hom(W, K)$ can be chosen arbitrarily) and thus $K \subset H$. It follows that $\phi_i^*(D) = \phi_i^*(C) = l$, and that $\pi_i(H)$ is a (generic) hyperplane in $(V_{\alpha-l\epsilon_i})_i$. From this we get $(\tilde{f}_i^*)^l D = \tilde{f}_i C'$, from which the first case of (4.18) follows.

Next if $\varepsilon_i(C') < l$ then $\dim \operatorname{Ker}(a': W \to (V_{\alpha-l\epsilon_i})_i) < l$ and the generic hyperplane H does not contain K. Thus $K \cap H$ is of dimension l-1 and $\phi_i^*(D) = l-1$. Moreover, the projection $\pi_i(H) \to (V_{\alpha-l\epsilon_i})_i$ is surjective and the induced quotient $\pi_*(\underline{y}) \in \Lambda^{\alpha-l\epsilon_i}$ coincides with \underline{x}' . This means that $(\tilde{e}_i^*)^{l-1}D = C'$. This yields the second case of (4.18) and concludes the proof of Proposition 4.22.

Theorem 4.23 (Kashiwara-Saito). There exists a (unique) isomorphism of \mathfrak{g} -crystals $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty) \simeq Irr \Lambda$.

Proof. By Proposition 4.21 $Irr \Lambda$ is a lowest weight crystal of lowest weight 0. By Proposition 4.22 there are embeddings $\Psi_i : Irr \Lambda \to Irr \Lambda \otimes \mathcal{B}_i$ for all *i*. These satisfy condition iii) of the criterion of Kashiwara and Saito by construction, and they satisfy condition iv) because for any $C \in Irr \Lambda$ there exists $i \in I$ for which $\phi_i^*(C) > 0$. We may thus apply Theorem 4.9 to conclude.

4.5. Relationship to $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{O}}$ and $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}}$.

In this final section we tie up the geometric construction of $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ described here with Lusztig's Hall category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$ and the set of simple perverse sheaves $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$. Let $\vec{Q} = (I, H)$ be a quiver as usual, and let \mathfrak{g} be the associated Kac-Moody algebra. All reference to crystals will be to \mathfrak{g} -crystals. We still work over \mathbb{C} .

The first link between $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}, \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ and $Irr \Lambda$ is purely combinatorial : by construction, there is a canonical bijection $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} \sim \mathbf{B}$ between the set of simple perverse sheaves in $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ and the canonical basis of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_{+})$. Next, by Theorem 4.7 there is a bijection $\mathbf{B} \simeq \mathcal{B}^{+}(\infty)$, and finally by Theorem 4.23 there is a bijection $\mathcal{B}^{+}(\infty) \simeq Irr \Lambda$. Composing all these, we obtain a natural bijection

(4.19)
$$i_{\vec{O}} : \mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}} \simeq Irr \Lambda.$$

For H' a different orientation of the graph underlying \vec{Q} and $\vec{Q'} = (I, H')$, the Fourier-Deligne transform provides us with an identification $\Theta : \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}'} \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ (see Section 3.4). Thanks to Theorem 3.7, this is compatible with (4.19), i.e. $i_{\vec{Q}'} = i_{\vec{Q}} \circ \Theta$. Here we have implicitly used the fact that $\overline{E}_{\alpha} = T^* E_{\alpha}$ is orientation independent (for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^I$).

There is another, more direct, relationship between the objects of $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ and Λ , given in terms of singular supports (or characteristic varieties). We refer to [KS3] for the relevant theory. We will content ourselves here by saying that if \mathbb{P} is a perverse sheaf (or a semisimple complex) on a smooth complex variety then its singular support $SS(\mathbb{P})$ is a possibly singular Lagrangian subvariety of T^*X , which measures in some sense the directions in which \mathbb{P} "propagates".

Theorem 4.24 (Lusztig). The singular support $SS(\mathbb{P})$ of any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}}$ lies in Λ .

This result is actually not hard to prove and follows from some simple functorial properties of SS with respect to proper maps (see [Lu8]). Note that there is no reason to expect the converse of Theorem 4.24 to hold. It is known that the singular support is invariant under Fourier transform, in particular $SS(\Theta(\mathbb{P}) = SS(\mathbb{P})$ for any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$. In this sense, $SS(\mathbb{P})$ is a more canonical object than \mathbb{P} itself.

Example 4.25. Let us consider the setting of Example 2.20. So \vec{Q} is the cyclic quiver of order 2, and $\alpha = \delta = \epsilon_1 + \epsilon_2$. Then $E_{\delta} = \mathbb{C}^2$ while $E_{\delta}^{nil} = \{(x, y) \in \mathbb{C} \mid xy = 0\} = T_x \cup T_y$ is the union of the two coordinate axes in \mathbb{C}^2 . Hence $\overline{E}_{\delta} = T^*\mathbb{C}^2 = \{(x, y, x^*, y^*) \mid x, y, x^*, y^* \in \mathbb{C}\}$, and the Lusztig nilpotent variety is

$$\Lambda^{o} = \{ (x, y, x^{*}, y^{*}) \mid xx^{*} = yy^{*} = xy = x^{*}y^{*} = 0 \}.$$

There are three G_{δ} -equivariant simple perverse sheaves on E_{δ}^{nil} , namely $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l}_{\{0\}}, \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l}_{T_{x}}[1]$ and $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l}_{T_{y}}[1]$. Since each of these is the constant sheaf on a smooth close subvariety, we have

$$SS(\mathbb{Q}_{lT_x}[1]) = T^*_{T_x} E_{\delta} = \{ (x, 0, 0, y^*) \mid x, y^* \in \mathbb{C} \},\$$

$$SS(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{T_{y}}[1]) = T_{T_{y}}^{*}E_{\delta} = \{(0, y, x^{*}, 0) \mid x^{*}, y \in \mathbb{C}\},\$$
$$SS(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}}_{\{0\}}) = T_{\{0\}}^{*}E_{\delta} = \{(0, 0, x^{*}, y^{*}) \mid x^{*}, y^{*} \in \mathbb{C}\}.$$

Of these three supports, note that only the first two lie in Λ^{δ} . This is in accordance with Theorem 4.24 above; indeed, as we have seen in Example 2.19, $\mathcal{P}^{\delta} = \{\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l_{T_x}}[1], \overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l_{T_y}}[1]\}$. One can check that the bijection $i_{\vec{Q}}$ maps $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l_{T_x}}[1]$ to $T^*_{T_x} E_{\delta}$ and $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l_{T_y}}[1]$ to $T^*_{T_y} E_{\delta}$.

Although this example is rather trivial, it also shows how one may use the singular support as a way to discard some potential candidates for $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$. This is for instance useful in the case of multiples of the imaginary root δ of a cyclic quiver of order $n \geq 2$. The generalization of the argument above is straightforward : the singular support of the perverse sheaf $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l\{0\}}$ on $E_{d\delta}$ is not contained in $\Lambda^{d\delta}$, and hence $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l\{0\}} \notin \mathcal{P}^{d\delta}$. Note that $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}_{l\{0\}} = IC(\mathcal{O}_{(1^d),(1^d),\dots,(1^d)})$ corresponds to a non aperiodic multipartition in the terminology of Section 2.4. In fact, one may prove using singular supports that only aperiodic multipartitions can belong to $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}}$. (see Theorem 2.18 and [Lu8, Section 10]). Δ

It was conjectured for some time that $SS(\mathbb{P})$ is irreducible for $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$, at least when \vec{Q} is of finite type. This would have provided a direct, geometric link, between $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ and $Irr \Lambda$. In [KS2] Kashiwara and Saito found a counterexample in type A_5 , for the dimension vector $\alpha = (2, 4, 4, 4, 2)^{19}$. So in general $SS(\mathbb{P})$ consists of several irreducible components. However, the following result says that one can still extract a "leading term" in $SS(\mathbb{P})$ and obtain the desired bijection. For notational convenience, let us write $\Lambda_{\mathbb{R}} = i_{\vec{O}}(\mathbb{R})$.

Theorem 4.26 (Kashiwara-Saito). For any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}}$, and any $i \in I$

$$\Lambda_{\mathbb{P}} \subset SS(\mathbb{P}) \subset \Lambda_{\mathbb{P}} \ \cup \bigcup_{\substack{\mathbb{R} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} \\ \phi_i(\mathbb{R}) > \phi_i(\mathbb{P})}} \Lambda_{\mathbb{R}}.$$

As a consequence, we see that the singular support of \mathbb{P} can be reducible only if there exists a perverse sheaf $\mathbb{R} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ of the same dimension vector as \mathbb{P} satisfying $\phi_i(\mathbb{R}) > \phi_i(\mathbb{P})$ for all $i \in I$.

4.6. Relationship to the Lusztig graph.

The reader who still remembers the content of Section 3.6. will surely wonder if there is any relation between the crystal graph $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ for a Kac-Moody Lie algebra \mathfrak{g} and the Lusztig graph $\mathcal{C}_{\vec{Q}}$ of any quiver \vec{Q} associated to \mathfrak{g} . The main point of the current Lecture was to show how one may obtain $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ from the cotangent geometry of the moduli spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ of representations of \vec{Q} . On the other hand, the Lusztig graph encodes some information related to perverse sheaves on the spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ themselves. Hence, according to the general philosophy of microlocalization alluded to in the introduction to this Lecture, it is quite natural to expect such a link.

More precisely, recall from Sections 3.2. and 4.1. that there is a canonical weightpreserving bijection θ : $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}} \simeq \mathbf{B} \simeq \mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ given by

$$\mathbb{P} \mapsto \Psi^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}) \mapsto \Psi^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}) \ mod \ \nu\mathcal{L}.$$

Here $\mathcal{L} = \bigoplus_{\mathbf{b} \in \mathbf{B}} \mathcal{A}_0 \mathbf{b} \subset \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_+)$ (see Theorem 4.7). In an effort to unburden the notation we will henceforth identify $\mathcal{K}_{\vec{O}}$ and $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_+)$ via Ψ and write $\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}$ in place of $\Psi^{-1}(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}})$. The set

¹⁹This particular counterexample also turns up in other questions, related for instance to *dual canonical* bases—see [L3].

 $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ is equipped with an *I*-colored graph structure given by the maps $e_i^{\#}$, $f_i^{\#}$ while $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ carries the *I*-colored graph structure given by the Kashiwara operators \tilde{e}_i , \tilde{f}_i . It turns out, as one would expect, that the bijection θ intertwines these two graph structures²⁰. We will give a purely algebraic proof for this, which does not rely on any cotangent geometry.

Proposition 4.27. The bijection θ realizes an isomorphism of *I*-colored graphs.

Proof. Let us fix some $i \in I$. We will show that

(4.20)
$$\theta \circ e_i^{\#} = \tilde{e}_i \circ \theta.$$

Let \vec{Q}' be a reorientation of \vec{Q} in which *i* is a sink and let Θ : $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}} \simeq \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}'}$ be the Fourier-Deligne transform of Section 3.4. We may compose θ with Θ to obtain a bijection θ' : $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}'} \simeq \mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ and (4.20) is equivalent to

(4.21)
$$\theta' \circ e_i^{\#} = \tilde{e}_i \circ \theta$$

since the Lusztig graph $\mathcal{C}_{\vec{Q}}$ is invariant under Fourier-Deligne transform (by construction).

We will begin by showing that θ' restricts to a bijection

(4.22)
$$\theta' : \{\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{i;0}\} \simeq \{b \in \mathcal{B}^+(\infty) \mid \tilde{f}_i(b) = 0\}.$$

Here and below the notation $\mathcal{P}_{i;0} = \bigsqcup_{\gamma} \mathcal{P}_{i;0}^{\gamma}$ refers to the quiver $\vec{Q'}$, see Section 3.5.

We first claim that

(4.23)
$$\{b \in \mathcal{B}^+(\infty) \mid f_i(b) = 0\} = \{\mathbf{b} \mod \nu \mathcal{L} \mid \mathbf{b} \notin E_i \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_+)\}.$$

Indeed, let $\mathbf{b} \in \mathbf{B}$ and let us write $\mathbf{b} = u_0 + E_i u_1 + \dots + E_i^{(k)} u_k$ for some $u_0, \dots, u_k \in Ker f'_i$. By definition we have $\tilde{f}_i(\mathbf{b}) = u_1 + \dots + E_i^{(k-1)} u_k$. Set $b = \mathbf{b} \mod \nu \mathcal{L}$. If $\tilde{f}_i(b) = 0$ then $u_1 + \dots + E_i^{(k-1)} u_k \in \nu \mathcal{L}$. But then $u_0 \neq 0$ for otherwise $\mathbf{b} = \tilde{e}_i \tilde{f}_i(\mathbf{b}) \in \nu \mathcal{L}$ since $\tilde{e}_i \mathcal{L} \subset \mathcal{L}$, which is impossible. It follows that $\mathbf{b} \equiv u_0 \neq 0 \pmod{E_i \mathbf{U}_\nu(\mathfrak{n}_-)}$. Conversely, if $\tilde{f}_i(b) \neq 0$ then $\tilde{e}_i \tilde{f}_i(b) \equiv b (\nu \mathcal{L})$ and thus $u_0 = \mathbf{b} - \tilde{e}_i \tilde{f}_i(\mathbf{b}) \in \nu \mathcal{L}$. On the other hand, from $\overline{\mathbf{b}} = \mathbf{b}$ and from the fact that $Ker f'_i = Ker f'_i$ we get $\overline{u_0} = u_0$. Here $x \mapsto \overline{x}$ is the involution of $\mathbf{U}_\nu(\mathfrak{n}_+)$ defined in Section 3.1. But since clearly $\nu \mathcal{L} \cap \overline{\nu \mathcal{L}} = \{0\}$ we deduce $u_0 = 0$. Hence \mathbf{b} is indeed divisible by E_i . This proves (4.23).

Next we invoke the following result whose proof is identical to that of Theorem 3.9 (up to replacing 'source' by 'sink').

Lemma 4.28. For any $i \in I$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}$ there exists a subset $\mathbf{B}_i^{\geq n} \subset \mathbf{B}$ such that $E_i^n \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_+) = \bigoplus_{\mathbf{b} \in \mathbf{B}_i^{\geq n}} \mathbb{C}(\nu)\mathbf{b}$. Moreover, if \vec{Q}' is a quiver associated to \mathfrak{g} in which i is a sink then $\mathbf{B}_i^{\geq n} = {\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{i:>n}}.$

By Lemma 4.28 above we have

 $\{\mathbf{b} \mid \mathbf{b} \notin E_i \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_+)\} = \{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mid \mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{i;0}\}.$

This together with (4.23) proves (4.22).

We make the following simple but useful observation : when we only consider *i*-arrows, the graph $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ (resp. $\mathcal{C}_{\vec{Q}'}$) decomposes into infinite strings $\{b, \tilde{e}_i(b), \tilde{e}_i^2(b), \ldots\}$ (resp. $\{\mathbb{P}, e_i^{\#}(\mathbb{P}), (e_i^{\#})^2(\mathbb{P}), \ldots\}$) starting at the vertices *b* satisfying $\tilde{f}_i(b) = 0$ (resp. the vertices \mathbb{P} satisfying $f_i^{\#}(\mathbb{P}) = 0$). This yields a parametrization of all vertices of $\mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ as

²⁰the author was not able to locate a precise reference for this fact in the litterature.

 $\{\tilde{e}_i^n(b) \mid b \in Ker \ \tilde{f}_i, n \in \mathbb{N}\}$. Of course, something similar holds for $\mathcal{C}_{\vec{Q}'}$. In view of (4.22) we see that in order to prove (4.21) it is now enough to show that

(4.24)
$$\theta'((e_i^{\#})^n(\mathbb{P})) = \tilde{e}_i^n(\theta'(\mathbb{P}))$$

for all $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{i;0}$ and all $n \in \mathbb{N}$.

The final argument is based on the next result :

Lemma 4.29. The following holds :

i) Let $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{i;0}$. For any $n \geq 1$

$$\mathbf{b}_{(e_i^{\#})^n(\mathbb{P})} \equiv E_i^{(n)} \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \ (mod \ E_i^{n+1} \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_+)).$$

ii) Let $b \in \mathcal{B}^+(\infty)$ satisfy $\tilde{f}_i(b) = 0$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Let $\mathbf{b}, \mathbf{b}' \in \mathbf{B}$ be such that $b = \mathbf{b} \mod \nu \mathcal{L}$ and $\tilde{e}_i^n(b) = \mathbf{b}' \mod \nu \mathcal{L}$. Then

$$\mathbf{b}' \equiv E_i^{(n)} \mathbf{b} \; (mod \; E_i^{n+1} \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_+)).$$

Proof. Statement i) is a direct consequence of Lemma 3.19. To prove ii) we write $\mathbf{b} = u_0 + E_i u_1 + \dots + E_i^{(k)} u_k$ as usual. Since $\tilde{f}_i(b) = 0$ we have, as above $u_0 \neq 0$ and thus

$$\tilde{e}_i^n(\mathbf{b}) = E_i^{(n)} u_0 + \dots + E_i^{(n+k)} u_k \equiv E_i^{(n)} \mathbf{b} \pmod{E_i^{n+1} \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_+)}.$$

On the other hand, $\tilde{e}_i^n(b) \equiv \mathbf{b}' \pmod{\nu \mathcal{L}}$ by definition. Since $E_i^{(n)}\mathbf{b} \notin \nu \mathcal{L}$ and since $E_i^{n+1}\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_+)$ is compatible with the canonical basis \mathbf{B} we deduce that in fact $\mathbf{b}' \equiv E_i^{(n)}\mathbf{b} \pmod{E_i^{n+1}\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_+)}$ as wanted.

Using Lemma 4.29 it is a simple matter to get (4.24). Indeed, let $n \in \mathbb{N}$, $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{i;0}$ and set $b = \theta'(\mathbb{P})$. Thus $b = \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mod \nu \mathcal{L}$. Denote by \mathbf{b}' the unique element of \mathbf{B} satisfying $\tilde{e}_i^n(b) = \mathbf{b}' \mod \nu \mathcal{L}$. Then by Lemma 4.29 ii) we have

$$E_i^{(n)}\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \equiv \mathbf{b}' \pmod{E_i^{n+1}\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_+)}$$

while by i)

$$E_i^{(n)}\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \equiv \mathbf{b}_{(e_i^{\#})^n(\mathbb{P})} \pmod{E_i^{n+1}\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_+)}$$

hence $\mathbf{b}' = \mathbf{b}_{(e_i^{\#})^n(\mathbb{P})}$ and $\theta'((e_i^{\#})^n(\mathbb{P})) = \tilde{e}_i^n(b) = \tilde{e}_i^n(\theta'(\mathbb{P}))$ as wanted.

Now that (4.24) is proved, (4.20) and (4.21) follow. Since (4.20) holds for all $i \in I$ and since the operators $\tilde{f}_i, f_i^{\#}$ are (quasi)inverses to \tilde{e}_i and $e_i^{\#}$ we finally deduce that θ is a graph isomorphism. Proposition 4.27 is proved.

Remark 4.30. Although Proposition 4.27 shows that it is possible to find the crystal graph structure already inside the category of perverse sheaves without having to resort to any cotangent geometry, there is a price to pay. Namely the definition of the Lusztig operators $e_i^{\#}$ and $f_i^{\#}$ requires one to consider *all* possible (re)orientations of the quiver \vec{Q} at once and use the Fourier-Deligne transforms to identity the various categories $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$.

78

Lecture 5.

In this final Lecture, we elaborate on what could be the correct analog of Lusztig's Hall category in the context of coherent sheaves on smooth projective curves, and describe the partial results obtained in that direction in [S4], [S5]. As explained in [S2, Lecture 4], the categories Coh(X) of coherent sheaves on smooth projective curves bear a strong ressemblance to the categories $Rep_k \vec{Q}$ of representations of quivers. It was shown there that the Hall algebra \mathbf{H}_X (more precisely the spherical Hall algebra \mathbf{C}_X) of a curve X admits a presentation very similar to that of quantum loop groups (in the so-called Drinfeld presentation).

With this analogy in mind, we consider convolution products of the form

$$L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r} = \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_1} \star \cdots \star \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_r}$$

where $\alpha_i \in K_0(X)$ is a class of rank at most one, and where $\mathbb{1}_{\alpha_r} = \mathbb{Q}_{l\underline{Coh}_X^\alpha}[\dim \underline{Coh}_X^\alpha]$ is the constant sheaf over the moduli stack \underline{Coh}_X^α parametrizing coherent sheaves over X of class α . Note that there are no simple objects in Coh(X) other than the simple skyscraper sheaves. The construction of the convolution product is due to Laumon [L2]. We define the Hall category \mathcal{Q}_X as the (additive) category generated by the simple summands of the semisimple complexes $L_{\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_r}$, and denote by \mathcal{P}_X the collection of all these simple summands. At this point, one could define a graded Grothendieck ring \mathcal{K}_X directly as in Lecture 3. However, contrary to the case of quivers, the ensuing algebra is different from the spherical subalgebra \mathbf{C}_X . This is explained by the fact that the Frobenius eigenvalues of the objects of \mathcal{P}_X are not all powers of $q^{1/2}$, but involve as well the Frobenius eigenvalues of the curve X itself. This has to be expected since the category \mathcal{Q}_X (and the composition algebra \mathbf{C}_X) depend of course on the particular choice of the curve X within the moduli space of all curves (of a given genus). In other words, any sensible definition of a graded Grothendieck ring \mathcal{K}_X of \mathcal{Q}_X should take into account the finer weight structure of the simple perverse sheaves in \mathcal{P}_X .

This Lecture runs as follows. After a brief description of the moduli stacks $\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}$ and of Laumon's convolution product we define the Hall category \mathcal{Q}_X (Sections 5.1., 5.2.). This category has been determined in several low genus cases (when the genus of X is at most one-including the case of weighted projective lines) : we explain these results in Section 5.3.

All the objects appearing here have been known and studied for some time because of the role they play in the so-called geometric Langlands program (for GL(r)). In particular, the complexes $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ are direct summands of Laumon's *Eisenstein sheaves*, and the direct analog of Lusztig's nilpotent variety $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}}$ is the so-called global nilpotent cone $\underline{\Lambda}_X$. We briefly explain this point of view in Sections 5.4. and 5.5. To finish we state a few general conjectures on the structure of Q_X and its precise position in the geometric Langlands program.

5.1. Moduli stacks of coherent sheaves on curves.

Let us fix a connected, smooth projective curve X_0 defined over a finite field \mathbb{F}_q , and let $X = X_0 \otimes_{\mathbb{F}_q} k$ be its extension of scalars to $k = \overline{\mathbb{F}_q}$. We denote by Coh(X) the abelian category of coherent sheaves over X and by K(X) its Grothendieck group. The Euler form

$$\langle \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G} \rangle = \dim Hom(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G}) - \dim Ext^1(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G})$$

can be computed by means of the Riemann-Roch formula : if X is of genus g then

(5.1)
$$\langle \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G} \rangle = (1 - g) rank(\mathcal{F}) rank(\mathcal{G}) + rank(\mathcal{F}) deg(\mathcal{G}) - rank(\mathcal{G}) deg(\mathcal{F})$$

We will only use the numerical Grothendieck group $K_0(X) = \mathbb{Z}^2$ in which the class of a sheaf is $[\mathcal{F}] = (rank(\mathcal{F}), deg(\mathcal{F}))$. For $\alpha \in K_0(X)$ we consider the moduli stack $\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}$ associated to the functor $(Aff/k) \to Groupoids$ given by

$$T \mapsto \left\{ \begin{array}{l} T - \text{flat coherent sheaves } \mathcal{F} \text{ on } T \times X \\ \text{s.t. } [\mathcal{F}_{|t}] = \alpha \text{ for all closed points } t \in T \end{array} \right\}$$

It is known that $\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}$ is a smooth stack of dimension $-\langle \alpha, \alpha \rangle$. Although it is not itself a global quotient, it may be presented as an inductive limit of open substacks which are global quotients as follows. For \mathcal{L} a line bundle over X, let $Quot_{\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha}$ be the projective scheme representing the functor $(Aff/k) \to Sets$ given by

$$T \mapsto \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \phi_T : \mathcal{L}^{\oplus \langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle} \boxtimes \mathcal{O}_T \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{F} \text{ s.t.} \\ [\mathcal{F}_{|t}] = \alpha \text{ for all closed points } t \in T \end{array} \right\} / \sim$$

where two maps ϕ, ϕ' are considered to be equivalent if $Ker \ \phi = Ker \ \phi'$. Let $Q^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{L}}$ be the open subscheme of $Quot^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{L}}$ represented by the subfunctor

$$T \mapsto \left\{ \begin{array}{c} \phi_T : \mathcal{L}^{\oplus \langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle} \boxtimes \mathcal{O}_T \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{F} \text{ s.t.} \\ [\mathcal{F}_{|t}] = \alpha, \ \phi_* : k^{\langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle} \xrightarrow{\sim} Hom(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}_t) \\ \text{for all closed points } t \in T \end{array} \right\} / \sim .$$

Note that if ϕ_T belongs to $Q^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{L}}$ then necessarily $\operatorname{Ext}^1(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{F}_{|t}) = 0$ for all $t \in T$. In addition, $Q^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{L}}$ is a smooth scheme. The group $G_{\alpha,\mathcal{L}} := \operatorname{Aut}(\mathcal{L}^{\oplus \langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle}) = \operatorname{GL}(\langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle, k)$ acts on $Q^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{L}}$ and we can form the quotient stack

$$\underline{Coh}^{\alpha}_{X,\mathcal{L}} = Q^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{L}}/G_{\alpha,\mathcal{L}}.$$

It can be shown that, for any \mathcal{L} , $\underline{Coh}^{\alpha}_{X,\mathcal{L}}$ is canonically identified with an open substack of $\underline{Coh}^{\alpha}_{X}$ and that these open substacks $\underline{Coh}^{\alpha}_{X,\mathcal{L}}$ form an open cover

$$\underline{Coh}_{X}^{\alpha} = \bigcup_{\mathcal{L}} \underline{Coh}_{X,\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha} = \underset{\longrightarrow}{\operatorname{Lim}} \underline{Coh}_{X,\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha}.$$

Finally, there is another natural open substack $\underline{Bun}_X^{\alpha}$ of $\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}$ which parametrizes vector bundles rather than coherent sheaves. Unless α is of rank one, $\underline{Bun}_X^{\alpha}$ is also not a global quotient.

Let us examine a little closer $\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}$ in some special cases. Let us first assume that $\alpha = (0, 1)$ so that $\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}$ classifies simple torsion sheaves \mathcal{O}_x of degree one. Since these are in bijection $\mathcal{O}_x \leftrightarrow x$ with closed point of X, we have

$$\underline{Coh}_X^{(0,1)} \simeq X/G_m$$

(here the multiplicative group G_m acts trivially), and thus $\dim \underline{Coh}_X^{(0,1)} = 0$. More generally, the stack $\underline{Coh}_X^{(0,d)}$ classifies torsion sheaves of degree d, and contains a dense open substack $\underline{U}_X^{(0,l)}$ classifying torsion sheaves of the form $\mathcal{O}_{x_1} \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{O}_{x_d}$ where x_1, \ldots, x_d are distinct closed points. We have

$$\underline{U}_X^{(0,l)} = \left(S^d X \backslash \Delta\right) / G_m^d$$

where $\Delta = \{(x_i) \mid x_k = x_l \text{ for some } k \neq l\}$ is the large diagonal, and where again the multiplicative group G_m^d acts trivially. As before, $\dim \underline{Coh}_X^{(0,d)} = \dim \underline{U}_X^{(0,l)} = 0$. Observe that the stacks $\underline{Coh}_X^{(0,d)}$ are global quotients. Next, let us consider the stacks of coherent sheaves of rank one. The open substack (1,d)

Next, let us consider the stacks of coherent sheaves of rank one. The open substack $\underline{Bun}_X^{(1,d)}$ parametrizes line bundles of degree d, and hence

$$\underline{Bun}_X^{(1,d)} \simeq Pic_X(d)/G_m.$$

As a consequence, $\dim \underline{Coh}_X^{(1,d)} = \dim \underline{Bun}_X^{(1,d)} = g - 1$. Any coherent sheaf of rank one \mathcal{F} decomposes a direct sum $\mathcal{F} \simeq \mathcal{L} \oplus \mathcal{T}$ for some line bundle \mathcal{L} and some torsion sheaf \mathcal{T} . We may stratify $\underline{Coh}_X^{(1,d)}$ according to the degree l of \mathcal{T}

(5.2)
$$\underline{Coh}_X^{(1,d)} = \bigsqcup_{l \ge 0} \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{(1,d-l),(0,l)}$$

and for any $l \ge 0$ there is an affine fibration

$$\pi_l : \underline{Bun}_X^{(1,d-l)} \times \underline{Coh}_X^{(0,l)} \to \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{(1,d-l),(0,l)}l$$

of rank l (this fibration comes from the natural fibration $Aut(\mathcal{L} \oplus \mathcal{T}) \to Aut(\mathcal{L}) \times Aut(\mathcal{T})$). As we see, there is a rather precise description of the stacks $\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}$ for α a class of rank at most one.

Let $D^b(\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha})$ stand for the category of constructible sheaves on $\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}$. The correct formalism of *l*-adic sheaves on stacks has recently been fully developped in [LO], but it is not necessary for us to appeal to this general theory : indeed our stacks $\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}$ admit open covers by global quotients $\underline{Coh}_{X,\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha}$, and thus an object \mathbb{P} of $D^b(\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha})$ may be described as a collection $(\mathbb{P}_{\mathcal{L}})_{\mathcal{L}}$ of objects in $D^b(\underline{Coh}_{X,\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha})$ for all \mathcal{L} satisfying some suitable compatibility conditions²¹. The category of semisimple complexes $D^b(\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha})^{ss}$ admits a very similar description.

Example 5.1. The simplest curve is $X = \mathbb{P}^1$. One can show that for any $\alpha = (r, d)$

$$\begin{split} \underline{Coh}_{\mathbb{P}^1}^{(r,d)} &= \bigcup_n \underline{Coh}_{\mathbb{P}^1,\mathcal{O}(n)}^{(r,d)} \\ Q_{\mathcal{O}(n)}^{(r,d)} &= \big\{\phi \ : \mathcal{O}(n)^{\oplus (r+d-nr)} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{F} \mid Ker \ \phi \simeq \mathcal{O}(n-1)^{\oplus (d-nr)} \big\}, \\ G_{(r,d),\mathcal{O}(n)} &= GL(r+d-nr,k). \end{split}$$

For instance,

$$\underline{Coh}_{\mathbb{P}^{1},\mathcal{O}(1)}^{(1,1)} = Q_{\mathcal{O}(1)}^{(1,1)}/G_{(1,1),\mathcal{O}(1)} = \{pt\}/G_{m}$$

(the only point corresponds to the sheaf $\mathcal{O}(1)$ itself), while

$$\underline{Coh}_{\mathbb{P}^1,\mathcal{O}}^{(1,1)} = Q_{\mathcal{O}}^{(1,1)}/G_{(1,1),\mathcal{O}} = \left\{\mathcal{O}(-1) \hookrightarrow \mathcal{O}^{\oplus 2}\right\}/GL(2,k) \simeq \mathbb{P}^3(k)/GL(2,k)$$

where the action of GL(2,k) on $\mathbb{P}^{3}(k)$ is as follows :

$$\begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ c & d \end{pmatrix} \cdot (x : y : z : w) = (ax + cz : ay + cw : bx + dz : by + dw).$$

It is easy to see that there is one dense orbit (corresponding to $\mathcal{O}(1)$) and a \mathbb{P}^1 -family of orbits of dimension one (corresponding to the sheaves of the form $\mathcal{O} \oplus \mathcal{O}_x, x \in \mathbb{P}^1$).

Since any vector bundle on \mathbb{P}^1 splits as a direct sum of line bundles $\mathcal{O}(n)$, there is a natural stratification

(5.3)
$$\underline{Bun}^{(r,d)} = \bigsqcup_{\underline{n}} \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n}}$$

where \underline{n} runs among all classes of vector bundles of class (r, d), i.e. among all r-tuples of integers (n_1, \ldots, n_r) satisfying $n_1 + \cdots + n_r = d$ and $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n}}$ is the stack classifying vector bundles isomorphic to $\mathcal{O}(n_1) \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{O}(n_r)$; and likewise

(5.4)
$$\underline{Coh}_{X}^{(r,d)} = \bigsqcup_{\underline{n},l} \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n},l}$$

²¹that is as a collection of $G_{\alpha,\mathcal{L}}$ -equivariant complexes over $Q_{\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha}$ for all \mathcal{L} satisfying some suitable compatibility conditions.

where (\underline{n}, l) runs among all *r*-tuples of integers (n_1, \ldots, n_r) satisfying $n_1 + \cdots + n_r = d - l$ where now $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n},l}$ is the stack classifying vector bundles isomorphic to $\mathcal{O}(n_1) \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{O}(n_r) \oplus \mathcal{T}$ for some torsion sheaf \mathcal{T} of degree l. As in the rank one case, there is a natural affine fibration $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n}} \times \underline{Coh}_{\mathbb{P}^1}^{(0,l)} \twoheadrightarrow \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n},l}$. Note that the stratifications (5.3) and (5.4) are *locally finite*, that is, for any fixed line

Note that the stratifications (5.3) and (5.4) are *locally finite*, that is, for any fixed line bundle $\mathcal{O}(n)$, there are only finitely many stratas intersecting $\underline{Bun}_{\mathbb{P}^1,\mathcal{O}(n)}^{(r,d)}$ or $\underline{Coh}_{\mathbb{P}^1,\mathcal{O}(n)}^{(r,d)}$. In particular, from this one can easily deduce that any simple perverse sheaf on $\underline{Bun}_{\mathbb{P}^1}^{(r,d)}$ is isomorphic to $IC(\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n}})$ for some \underline{n} (compare with Section 2.3. and finite type quivers). As we will see, the case of $\underline{Coh}_{\mathbb{P}^1}^{(r,d)}$ is slightly more complex since the spaces $\underline{Coh}_{\mathbb{P}^1}^{(0,l)}$ do carry some nontrivial perverse sheaves.

5.2. Convolution functors and the Hall category.

As in the case of quivers, there is a natural convolution diagram



where $\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{\alpha,\beta}$ is the stack associated to the functor $(Aff/k) \to Groupoids$ defined by

$$T \mapsto \begin{cases} \text{ pairs of } T - \text{flat coherent sheaves } \mathcal{F} \supset \mathcal{G} \text{ on } T \times X \\ \text{ s.t. } [\mathcal{F}_{|t}] = \alpha + \beta, [\mathcal{G}_{|t}] = \beta \text{ for all closed points } t \in T \end{cases}$$

and where the morphisms p_1, p_2 are given by $p_1(\mathcal{F} \supset \mathcal{G}) = (\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{G})$ and $p_2(\mathcal{F} \supset \mathcal{G}) = \mathcal{G}$. We will spare the reader the translation of (5.5) in terms of the quot schemes (see however [S4bis]). It is important to note that the morphism p_2 is proper and representable : the fiber over a point \mathcal{F} is isomorphic to the projective scheme $Quot_{\mathcal{F}}^{\beta}$ parametrizing all subsheaves of \mathcal{F} of class β . The morphism p_1 is smooth. This allows us to define convolution functors of induction and restriction as before

(5.6)
$$\underline{m} : D^{b}(\underline{Coh}_{X}^{\alpha} \times \underline{Coh}_{X}^{\beta}) \to D^{b}(\underline{Coh}_{X}^{\alpha+\beta})$$
$$\mathbb{P} \mapsto p_{2!}p_{1}^{*}(\mathbb{P})[\dim p_{1}],$$

and

(5.7)
$$\underline{\Delta} : D^{b}(\underline{Coh}_{X}^{\alpha+\beta}) \to D^{b}(\underline{Coh}_{X}^{\alpha} \times \underline{Coh}_{X}^{\beta})$$
$$\mathbb{P} \mapsto p_{1!}p_{2}^{*}(\mathbb{P})[\dim p_{2}].$$

These have properties very similar to those of their cousins in the framework of quivers : for instance, \underline{m} commutes with Verdier duality and preserves the subcategory of semisimple complexes; both functors are associative in the appropriate sense. We will sometimes write $\mathbb{P} \star \mathbb{Q}$ for $\underline{m}(\mathbb{P} \boxtimes \mathbb{Q})$.

We are now in position to give the definition of the Hall category \mathcal{Q}_X . For $\alpha \in K_0(X) = \mathbb{Z}^2$, let us set $\mathbb{1}_{\alpha} = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}}[dim \underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}]$. A Lusztig sheaf is an induction product of the form

$$L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r} = \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_1} \star \cdots \star \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_r}.$$

By the Decomposition theorem, $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ is a semisimple complex. We let $\mathcal{P}_X = \bigsqcup_{\alpha} \mathcal{P}^{\alpha}$ stand for the set of all simple perverse sheaves appearing in some Lusztig sheaf $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ where for all $\alpha_i = (r_i, d_i)$ we have $r_i \leq 1$; we denote by $\mathcal{Q}_X = \bigsqcup_{\alpha} \mathcal{Q}^{\alpha}$ the additive category generated by the objects of \mathcal{P}_X and their shifts. In other words, we take the constant

sheaves over the moduli stacks in ranks zero or one as the building blocks for our category, and see what these generate under the induction product.

The following can be proved just like Proposition 1.11:

Proposition 5.2. The category Q_X is preserved by the functors \underline{m} and $\underline{\Delta}$.

5.3. Examples, curves of low genera.

In this Section, we briefly collect some descriptions of the objects of \mathcal{P}_X in several examples.

Example 5.3. We begin with a partial result, valid for any curve X. Recall that the stack $\underline{Coh}_X^{(0,l)}$ contains a dense open substack $\underline{U}_X^{(0,l)}$ which parametrizes torsion sheaves $\mathcal{O}_{x_1} \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{O}_{x_l}$ where x_1, \ldots, x_d are distinct points of X. By construction, there is a morphism $\pi_1(\underline{U}_X^{(0,l)}) \to BX_l$, the braid group of X of rank l, and hence also a morphism $\pi_1(\underline{U}_X^{(0,l)}) \to \mathfrak{S}_l$. An irreducible representation χ of \mathfrak{S}_l gives rise in this way to an irreducible local system \mathcal{L}_{χ} on $\underline{U}_X^{(0,l)}$ (as in Section 2.5).

The following result may be interpreted as a global version of the Springer construction (and is a direct consequence of that construction, see [L2] or Section 2.4.) :

Proposition 5.4. For any X and any $l \ge 1$ we have

$$\mathcal{P}^{(0,l)} = \left\{ IC(\underline{U}_X^{(0,l)}, \mathcal{L}_\chi) \mid \chi \in Irr \ \mathfrak{S}_l \right\}.$$

Example 5.5. We still consider an arbitrary curve X, and we describe this time the objects of \mathcal{P}^{α} for α of rank one. Recall the stratification (5.2) $\underline{Coh}_{X}^{(1,d)} = \bigsqcup_{l} \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{(1,d-l),(0,l)}$ and the affine fibration π_{l} : $\underline{Bun}_{X}^{(1,d-l)} \times \underline{Coh}_{X}^{(0,l)} \to \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{(1,d-l),(0,l)}$. Set $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{(1,d-l),(0,l)}^{0} = \pi_{l}(\underline{Bun}_{X}^{(1,d-l)} \times \underline{U}_{X}^{(0,l)})$. This open substack of $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{(1,d-l),(0,l)}$ carries, for every representation χ of \mathfrak{S}_{l} , a unique local system $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{\chi}$ such that $\pi_{l}^{*}(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{\chi}) = \overline{\mathbb{Q}_{l}} \boxtimes \mathcal{L}_{\chi}$.

Proposition 5.6. For any X and any $d \in \mathbb{Z}$ we have

$$\mathcal{P}^{(1,d)} = \{ IC(\underline{\mathcal{V}}^0_{(1,d-l),(0,l)}, \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{\chi}) \mid \chi \in Irr \ \mathfrak{S}_l, l \ge 0 \}.$$

Proof. The proof is easy so we sketch it briefly. The support of a simple perverse sheaf \mathbb{P} over $\underline{Coh}_X^{(1,d)}$ has a dense intersection with precisely one of the stratas $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{(1,d-l),(0,l)}$; we will say that such a \mathbb{P} is generically supported on that strata. Let us first consider the case of a $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{(1,d)}$ generically supported on $\underline{Bun}_X^{(1,d)}$. By definition, such a \mathbb{P} appears in a Lusztig sheaf $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ with $\sum \alpha_i = (1,d)$. It is easy to see that $(L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r})_{|\underline{Bun}_X^{(1,d)}| \neq 0}$ if and only if $rk(\alpha_1) = \cdots = rank(\alpha_{r-1})$ and $rk(\alpha_r) = 1$. Thus \mathbb{P} appears in some product $\mathbb{R} \star \mathbb{1}_{\alpha_r}$ with \mathbb{R} belonging to $\mathcal{P}^{(0,l)}$ for some l. Because any object of $\mathcal{P}^{(0,l,)}$ itself appears in $\mathbb{1}_{(0,1)}^l$, it is actually enough to consider products of the form $\mathbb{1}_{(0,1)}^l \star \mathbb{1}_{\alpha}$. When l = 1, we have by construction

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{1}_{(0,1)} \star \mathbb{1}_{\alpha} = & p_{2!} p_1^* (\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\underline{Coh}_X^{(0,1)}} \boxtimes \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha}} \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_X) [dim \ \underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha} + dim \ p_1] \\ = & p_{2!} (\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\mathcal{E}^{(0,1),\alpha}}) [dim \ \underline{\mathcal{E}}^{(0,1),\alpha}]. \end{split}$$

The fiber of p_2 over a vector bundle \mathcal{F} is equal to $Quot_{\mathcal{F}}^{(0,1)}$. But any nonzero morphism to a simple torsion sheaf $\mathcal{O}_x, x \in X$ is surjective, and we have $Hom(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{O}_x) = 1$ for all x.

It follows that

$$p_{2!}(\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l}_{\underline{\mathcal{E}}^{(0,1),\alpha}})[\dim \underline{\mathcal{E}}^{(0,1),\alpha}]_{|\underline{Bun}_X^{\alpha+(0,1)}} \simeq \left(\mathbbm{1}_{\alpha+(0,1)} \otimes H^*(X,\overline{\mathbb{Q}_l})[1]\right)_{|\underline{Bun}_X^{\alpha+(0,1)}}$$

In particular, $(\mathbb{1}_{(0,1)} \star \mathbb{1}_{\alpha})_{|\underline{Bun}_{X}^{\alpha+(0,1)}|}$ is again a constant sheaf. By induction, we see that the same is true of any product $\mathbb{1}_{(0,1)}^{l} \star \mathbb{1}_{\alpha}$. The proves Proposition 5.6 for objects \mathbb{P} generically supported on $\underline{Bun}_{X}^{(1,d)}$. If \mathbb{P} is generically supported on some lower strata $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{(1,d-l),(0,l)}$ then we apply the restriction functor $\underline{\Delta}_{(1,d-l),(0,l)}$ to \mathbb{P} . This yields an object of $\mathcal{Q}^{(1,d-l)} \times \mathcal{Q}^{(0,l)}$ which is generically supported on $\underline{Bun}_{X}^{(1,d-l)} \times \underline{Coh}_{X}^{(0,l)}$. Using the first part of the proof together with Proposition 5.4, and the setup of Remark 2.13, one arrives at the conclusion that \mathbb{P} is of the desired form. \checkmark

 \triangle

Example 5.7. Let us now specialize to $X = \mathbb{P}^1$. This case was fully treated by Laumon in [L2]. The relevant stratification data here is

$$\begin{split} \underline{Coh}_{\mathbb{P}^1}^{(r,d)} &= \bigsqcup_{\underline{n},l} \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n},l}, \\ \pi_{\underline{n},l} &: \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n}} \times \underline{Coh}_{\mathbb{P}^1}^{(0,l)} \to \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n},l}. \end{split}$$

Again, to any \underline{n}, l and any representation χ of \mathfrak{S}_l is associated a local system $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{\chi}$ over $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n},l}^0 := \pi_{\underline{n},l}(\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n}} \times \underline{U}_{\mathbb{P}^1}^{(0,l)}).$

Theorem 5.8 (Laumon). Let $X = \mathbb{P}^1$. For any (r, d) we have

$$\mathcal{P}^{(r,d)} = \left\{ IC(\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n},l}^0, \widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{\chi}) \mid \chi \in Irr \ \mathfrak{S}_l \right\}$$

where $l \ge 0$ and $\underline{n} = (n_1 \le \cdots \le n_s)$ runs among all tuples such that $\sum_i n_i + l = d$.

The above theorem can be proved in much the same way as Proposition 5.6. Observe that it states in particular that, after restriction to the open subtack \underline{Bun}_X , we obtain *all* possible simple perverse sheaves. In this sense, \mathbb{P}^1 behaves very much like a quiver of finite type (compare with Section 2.3.).

Example 5.9. To conclude the list of examples we consider the case of an elliptic curve X. Let us briefly recall the structure of the category Coh(X) (see [A3] or [S5] for a more detailed treatment). Define the *slope* of a sheaf $\mathcal{F} \in Coh(X)$ as

$$\mu(\mathcal{F}) = \frac{deg(\mathcal{F})}{rank(\mathcal{F})} \in \mathbb{Q} \cup \{\infty\}.$$

We say that \mathcal{F} is semistable of slope ν if $\mu(\mathcal{F}) = \nu$ and if $\mu(\mathcal{G}) \leq \nu$ for any subsheaf $\mathcal{G} \subset \mathcal{F}$. The full subcategory $Coh^{(\nu)}(X)$ consisting of semsitable sheaves of slope ν is abelian and artinian. For instance, $Coh^{(\infty)}(X) = Tor(X)$ is the subcategory of torsion sheaves over X. Atiyah's proved the following fundamental theorem :

Theorem 5.10 (Atiyah). The following holds :

- i) there are (canonical) equivalences of abelian categories Coh^(ν)(X) ≃ Coh^(ν')(X) for any ν, ν' ∈ Q ∪ {∞},
- ii) any $\mathcal{F} \in Coh(X)$ admits a decomposition

(5.8)
$$\mathcal{F} \simeq \mathcal{F}_{\nu_1} \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{F}_{\nu_l}$$

where $\mathcal{F}_{\nu_i} \in Coh^{(\nu_i)}(X)$ and $\nu_1 < \cdots < \nu_l$.

84

The decomposition (5.8) is *not* canonical, but the isomorphism classes of the factors \mathcal{F}_{ν_i} are uniquely determined. In addition, the subsheaves $\mathcal{F}_{\nu_l}, \mathcal{F}_{\nu_{l-1}} \oplus \mathcal{F}_{\nu_l}, \cdots$ are canonical²². Atiyah's Theorem bears the following geometric consequences. Let us call a sequence $\underline{\alpha} = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_l)$ of classes in $K_0(X)$ satisfying $\sum_i \alpha_i = \alpha$ and $\mu(\alpha_1) < \cdots < \mu(\alpha_l)$ a Harder-Narasimhan-type (or simply HN-type) of weight α . For such a sequence, let $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha}$ denote the stack parametrizing sheaves $\mathcal{F} = \mathcal{F}_{\nu_1} \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{F}_{\nu_l}$ with $\mu(\mathcal{F}_i) = \alpha_i$ for $i = 1, \ldots, l$. Then

Corollary 5.11. There exists a stratification

$$\underline{Coh}_X^{\alpha} = \bigsqcup_{\underline{\alpha}} \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{\alpha}}$$

indexed by all HN-types $\underline{\alpha}$ of weight α .

There is as usual an affine fibration

$$\pi_{\underline{\alpha}} : \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha_1} \times \cdots \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha_l} \to \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha}.$$

Using the equivalence $Coh^{(\mu(\alpha_i))}(X) \simeq Coh^{(\infty)}(X)$, one can show that $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha_i} \simeq \underline{Coh}_X^{(0,d(\alpha_i))}$, where $d((r_i, d_i)) = g.c.d(r_i, d_i)$. To put it in words, we have that the whole stack \underline{Coh}_X can be cut into pieces, each of which looks like a cartesian product of the simpler stacks $\underline{Coh}_X^{(0,d)}$. For a fixed class α_i let $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha_i}^0$ denote the open substack of $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha_i}^0$ corresponding to $\underline{U}_X^{(0,d(\alpha_i))}$, and if χ is a representation of $\mathfrak{S}_{d(\alpha_i)}$ let \mathcal{L}_{χ} be the associated local system over $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha_i}^0$. If $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_l)$ is an HN type and if χ_1, \ldots, χ_l are representations of $\mathfrak{S}_{d(\alpha_1)}, \ldots, \mathfrak{S}_{d(\alpha_l)}$ respectively then we write $\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{\chi_1,\ldots,\chi_l}$ for the unique local system over $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha}^0 := \pi_{\alpha}(\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha_1}^0 \times \cdots \underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\alpha_l}^0)$ such that $\pi_{\alpha}^*(\widetilde{\mathcal{L}}_{\chi_1,\ldots,\chi_l}) = \mathcal{L}_{\chi_1} \boxtimes \cdots \boxtimes \mathcal{L}_{\chi_l}$.

The following result is proved in [S5]:

Theorem 5.12. Let X be an elliptic curve. Then for any
$$\alpha \in K_0(X)$$
 we have

$$\mathcal{P}^{\alpha} = \left\{ IC(\underline{\mathcal{V}}^{0}_{\alpha}, \mathcal{L}_{\chi_{1}, \dots, \chi_{l}}) \mid \chi_{1} \in Irr \ \mathfrak{S}_{d(\alpha_{1})}, \dots, \chi_{l} \in Irr \ \mathfrak{S}_{d(\alpha_{l})} \right\}$$

where $\underline{\alpha} = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_l)$ runs among all HN types of weight α .

| Λ | |
|---|--|
| / | |
| | |

Remark 5.13. The examples 5.7. and 5.9. may be generalized to the case of weighted projective lines $\mathbb{X}_{p,\lambda}$ of genus g < 1 and g = 1 respectively (see [S4]). Namely, when g < 1 (i.e. when $\mathbb{X}_{p,\lambda}$ is of finite type) all perverse sheaves on $\underline{Bun}_{\mathbb{X}_{p,\lambda}}$ do belong to $\mathcal{P}_{\mathbb{X}_{p,\lambda}}$, and if g = 1 (i.e. when $\mathbb{X}_{p,\lambda}$ is of tame, or tubular type) then the objects of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathbb{X}_{p,\lambda}}$ are essentially parametrized by pairs consisting of an HN-type $\underline{\alpha}$ and a tuple of irreducible representations of some symmetric groups as in Theorem 5.12.

Remark 5.14. In all the examples we have been able to compute, the elements of \mathcal{P}_X are self-dual perverse sheaves.

5.4. Higgs bundles and the global nilpotent cone.

Motivated by the analogy between curves and quivers and the content of Lecture 4, it is natural to expect the existence of a "Lagrangian" version of the Hall category Q_X , in which the role of the simple perverse sheaves from \mathcal{P}_X is played by certain Lagrangian

 $^{^{22}}$ The decomposition (5.8) refines the standard decomposition of a coherent sheaf over a curve as a direct sum of a vector bundle and a torsion sheaf.

subvarieties in the cotangent stack $T^*\underline{Coh}_X$. It turns out that this cotangent stack is a well-known and well-studied object in geometry, and that there are natural candidates for the Lagrangian subvarieties. In this Section we assume that we are working over the field of complex numbers \mathbb{C} .

Let Ω_X denote the canonical bundle of X. A *Higgs sheaf* over X consists of a pair (\mathcal{F}, φ) where $\mathcal{F} \in Coh(X)$ and where φ –the so-called *Higgs field*– is an element of the vector space $Hom(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega_X)$. The notion of (iso)morphism between Higgs sheaves is the obvious one. For $\alpha \in K_0(X)$ one defines as in Section 5.1. a stack $\underline{Higgs}_X^{\alpha}$ classifying Higgs sheaves over X of class α .

The stack $\underline{Higgs}_{X}^{\alpha}$ can be identified with the cotangent stack²³ of $\underline{Coh}_{X}^{\alpha}$. Let us try to justify this briefly. We have $T^{*}\underline{Coh}_{X}^{\alpha} = \bigcup T^{*}\underline{Coh}_{X,\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha} = \lim T^{*}\underline{Coh}_{X,\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha}$ where \mathcal{L} runs among all line bundles over X. Since $\underline{Coh}_{X,\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha} = Q_{\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha}/G_{\alpha,\mathcal{L}}$ is a global quotient, its cotangent stack is obtained by symplectic reduction. The tangent space to $Q_{\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha}$ at a point $\phi : \mathcal{L}^{\oplus \langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{F}$ is canonically identified with $Hom(Ker \phi, \mathcal{F})$. Hence, $T^{*}Q_{\mathcal{L}}^{\alpha}$ represents the functor classifying pairs ($\phi : \mathcal{L}^{\oplus \langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{F}, \theta$) where $\theta \in Hom(Ker \phi, \mathcal{F})^{*}$. There is a long exact sequence

$$0 \longrightarrow Hom(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow Hom(\mathcal{L}^{\oplus \langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle}, \mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow Hom(Ker \ \phi, \mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow Ext(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}) \longrightarrow Ext(\mathcal{L}^{\oplus \langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle}, \mathcal{F}) = 0.$$

Dualizing, we get in particular

(5.9)
$$0 \longrightarrow Ext(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F})^* \longrightarrow Hom(Ker \ \phi, \mathcal{F})^* \longrightarrow Hom(\mathcal{L}^{\oplus \langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle}, \mathcal{F})^* = \mathfrak{g}^*_{\alpha, \mathcal{L}}.$$

It can be shown that the moment map $\mu : T^*_{\phi}Q^{\alpha}_{\mathcal{L}} \to \mathfrak{g}^*_{\alpha,\mathcal{L}}$ at the point ϕ is given by the connecting map in (5.9). Therefore its kernel is $Ext(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F})^*$, which is itself canonically identified with $Hom(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}\otimes\Omega_X)$ via Serre duality. We have shown that $T^*\underline{Coh}^{\alpha}_{X,\mathcal{L}} = \mu^{-1}(0)/G_{\alpha,\mathcal{L}} = \{(\phi : \mathcal{L}^{\oplus \langle \mathcal{L}, \alpha \rangle} \twoheadrightarrow \mathcal{F}, \varphi) \mid \varphi \in Hom(\mathcal{F},\mathcal{F}\otimes\Omega_X)\}/G_{\alpha,\mathcal{L}}.$ The limit (or union) of all these quotient stacks as \mathcal{L} varies is equal to $\underline{Higgs}^{\alpha}_X$.

Following Hitchin (see [H2]), consider for each α the substack $\underline{\Lambda}_X^{\alpha} \subset \underline{Higgs}_X^{\alpha}$ classifying Higgs sheaves (\mathcal{F}, φ) of class α for which φ is *nilpotent* (i.e. for which a sufficiently high composition $\varphi^l : \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F} \otimes \Omega_X^{\otimes l}$ vanishes). The union of all these substacks as α varies is called the *global nilpotent cone* of X.

Theorem 5.15 (Ginzburg, [G3]). For any α , the substack $\underline{\Lambda}_X^{\alpha}$ is Lagrangian.

Example 5.16. Assume that $X = \mathbb{P}^1$. Then $\Omega_X = \mathcal{O}(-2)$. If \mathcal{F} is a vector bundle then any φ is automatically nilpotent. This is again reminiscent of the behavior of a finite type quiver (compare with Proposition 4.14). In particular the whole conormal bundle $T_{\underline{V}_n}^* \underline{Coh}_X$ belongs to $\underline{\Lambda}_X$ for any $\underline{n} = (n_1 \leq \cdots \leq n_r)$, and in fact

$$\underline{\Lambda}_X \cap T^*\underline{Bun}_X = \bigcup_{\underline{n}} T^*_{\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n}}} \underline{Coh}_X$$

is the (locally finite) union of conormal bundles to the various stratas $\underline{\mathcal{V}}_{\underline{n}}$. This describes the irreducible components of $\underline{\Lambda}_X$ which intersect $T^*\underline{Bun}_X$.

 $^{^{23}}$ here and after, we make the same abuse of notions as in Lecture 4 : we only consider the underived cotangent stack.

More generally, let $\underline{n} = (n_1 \leq \cdots \leq n_r)$ and let $\lambda = (\lambda_1 \geq \cdots \lambda_s)$ be any partition. Let $\underline{Z}_{n,\lambda}$ be the substack of $Higgs_{\chi}$ classifying Higgs sheaves (\mathcal{F}, φ) where

$$\mathcal{F} \simeq \mathcal{O}(n_1) \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{O}(n_r) \oplus \mathcal{O}_{x_1}^{(\lambda_1)} \oplus \cdots \oplus \mathcal{O}_{x_s}^{(\lambda_s)}$$

with x_1, \ldots, x_s distinct and $\varphi \in Hom(\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{F}(-2))$ nilpotent.

Proposition 5.17 (Pouchin, [P]). Assume $X = \mathbb{P}^1$. Then the irreducible components of $\underline{\Lambda}_X$ are given by the closures $\underline{Z}_{\underline{n},\lambda}$ as \underline{n} varies among all vector bundle types and λ varies among all partitions.

Ginzburg proved in [G3] that for any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_X$ the singular support $SS(\mathbb{P})$ is contained in $\underline{\Lambda}_X$. In view of the analogy with quivers and Theorem 4.26, it is natural to make the following

Conjecture 5.18. There exists a partial order \prec on \mathcal{P}_X and a bijection $\mathcal{P}_X \simeq Irr \underline{\Lambda}_X, \mathbb{P} \leftrightarrow \Lambda_{\mathbb{P}}$ such that

$$\Lambda_{\mathbb{P}} \subset SS(\mathbb{P}) \subset \Lambda_{\mathbb{P}} \cup \bigcup_{\substack{\mathbb{Q} \in \mathcal{P}_{X} \\ \mathbb{Q} \prec \mathbb{P}}} \Lambda_{\mathbb{Q}}.$$

It can be checked (by direct inspection) that this conjecture holds when $X = \mathbb{P}^1$, or when X is an elliptic curve.

At this point, a natural question arises : is it possible to equip the set $Irr \Lambda_X$ with an extra structure similar to that of a crystal ? In other words, is it possible to relate the various irreducible components of Λ_X by well-chosen correspondences, and to obtain in this way a rich and rigid combinatorial structure²⁴? There are some notable differences with the quiver case : for one thing, the most natural correspondences are now parametrized by the infinite set of line bundles rather then by the finite set of vertices of a quiver, hence we cannot expect a to obtain a crystal in the usual sense. This question has been addressed by Pouchin in the case of \mathbb{P}^1 (see [P]).

5.5. Conjectures and relation to the geometric Langlands program.

In this final Section, we discuss some conjectures and some heuristics.

Let's begin with the conjectures. Recall that $X = X_0 \otimes \overline{\mathbb{F}_q}$ where X_0 is a smooth projective curve defined over the finite field \mathbb{F}_q . Thus there is a geometric Frobenius automorphism F acting on X, and this action extends to the stacks $\underline{Coh}_X, \underline{Bun}_X, \ldots$ For $\alpha \in K_0(X)$ the constant sheaves $\mathbb{1}_{\alpha}$ have an obvious Weil structure. Hence any Lusztig sheaf $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ also has a Weil structure, and by Deligne's theorem $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$ is pure of weight zero for this Weil structure (since it is obtained as a proper pushforward of a pure complex).

Conjecture 5.19. Any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_X$ has a (canonical) Weil structure for which it is pure of weight zero.

This does not automatically follow from the fact that Lusztig sheaves have this property : the Frobenius automorphism F could in principle permute the simple factors of any given Lusztig sheaf $L_{\alpha_1,\ldots,\alpha_r}$.

 \triangle

²⁴which might even be relevant to some representation theory of the associated Hall algebra ?

Granted Conjecture 5.19 holds, we can construct just as in Section 3.6. a \mathbb{C} -algebra and coalgebra \mathfrak{U}_X as

$$\mathfrak{U}_X = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in K_0(X)} \mathfrak{U}^{\gamma}, \qquad \mathfrak{U}^{\gamma} = \bigoplus_{\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}} \mathbb{C}\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \; ;$$

with (co)multiplication given by

$$\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}'} \cdot \mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}''} = \sum_{\mathbb{P}} Tr(M_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}^{\mathbb{P}})\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}}$$
$$\Delta(\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}}) = \sum_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''} Tr(N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''})\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}'} \otimes \mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}'}.$$

Here $M_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}^{\mathbb{P}}$ and $N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}$ are the structure complexes defined by

Z

$$M^{\mathbb{P}}_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''} = Hom(\mathbb{P},\mathbb{P}'\star\mathbb{P}''), \qquad N^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}_{\mathbb{P}} = Hom(\mathbb{P}'\otimes\mathbb{P}'',\underline{\Delta}(\mathbb{P})).$$

Note that the product and coproduct are a priori given by infinite sums, hence \mathfrak{U}_X is only a topological (co)algebra. We may also directly introduce a completion $\widehat{\mathfrak{U}}_X$ of \mathfrak{U}_X , defined as

$$\widehat{\mathfrak{U}}_X = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in K_0(X)} \widehat{\mathfrak{U}}^{\gamma}, \qquad \widehat{\mathfrak{U}}^{\gamma} = \prod_{\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}} \mathbb{C}\mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \; ;$$

(i.e., we authorize infinite linear combinations of homogeneous elements of the same degree). One can check that $\widehat{\mathfrak{U}}_X$ is still an algebra and a (topological) coalgebra.

Let \mathbf{H}_X be the Hall algebra of $Coh(X_0)$, and let \mathbf{C}_X be its spherical subalgebra. We briefly recall their definition here and refer to Section 3.6, and [S2, Lecture 4] for more. Let us write $Coh^{\gamma}(X_0)(\mathbb{F}_q)$ for the set of (isomorphism classes of) coherent sheaves over X_0 of class γ , and let $\mathbb{C}[Coh^{\gamma}(X_0)(\mathbb{F}_q)]$ be the set of \mathbb{C} -valued functions with finite support. Then

$$\mathbf{H}_X = \bigoplus_{\gamma} \mathbb{C}[Coh^{\gamma}(X_0)(\mathbb{F}_q)]$$

as a vector space, equipped with a convolution (co)product (defined by (3.46), (3.47)). Denote by $\mathbf{1}_{\alpha}$, $\mathbf{1}_{\alpha}^{vec}$ the constant functions on $Coh^{\alpha}(X_0)(\mathbb{F}_q)$ and $Bun^{\alpha}(X_0)(\mathbb{F}_q)$ respectively. Then $\mathbf{C}_X \subset \mathbf{H}_X$ is by definition the subalgebra generated by $\{\mathbf{1}_{(0,d)} \mid d \geq 1\}$ and $\{\mathbf{1}_{(1,n)}^{vec} \mid n \in \mathbb{Z}\}$. Dropping the assumption of finite support in the definition of \mathbf{H}_X we obtain a completed algebra $\widehat{\mathbf{H}}_X$; we write $\widehat{\mathbf{C}}_X$ for the closure of \mathbf{C}_X in $\widehat{\mathbf{H}}_X$.

As in the case of quivers, there is natural \mathbb{C} -linear trace map

$$tr: \widehat{\mathfrak{U}}_X \to \widehat{\mathbf{H}}_X$$
$$\mathfrak{U}^{\gamma} \ni \mathfrak{b}_{\mathbb{P}} \mapsto \lim_{\longrightarrow} \nu^{\dim G_{\gamma,\mathcal{L}}} Tr(\mathbb{P}_{|\underline{Coh}_{X,\mathcal{L}}}).$$

This map is a morphism of algebras and coalgebras.

Conjecture 5.20. The trace map is an isomorphism of $\widehat{\mathfrak{U}}_X$ onto $\widehat{\mathbf{C}}_X$.

Note that it is essential that we compare *completed* algebras on both sides : for instance the constant sheaf $\mathbb{1}_{\alpha}$ is sent, by the trace map, to $\nu^{\langle \alpha, \alpha \rangle} \mathbf{1}_{\alpha}$ which belongs to \mathbf{H}_X only when α is a torsion class. Conjecture 5.20 has now been proved in genus zero ([L2]), one ([S5]), and for weighted projective lines of genus at most one ([S4]). This way one obtains "canonical bases" for several interesting quantum groups, like quantum affine and toroidal algebras, or the spherical Cherednik algebra of $GL(\infty)$ (see [S2, Lecture 4.]). A few explicit examples of such canonical basis elements are computed for $X = \mathbb{P}^1$ in [S4, Section 12].

88

The obvious next question is : is it possible to define a graded Grothendieck group \mathcal{K}_X of \mathcal{Q}_X , which would be an "integral form" of \mathfrak{U}_X , and to which it would specialize ? In view of Conjecture 5.20, this should yield integral forms of several interesting quantum groups along with some canonical bases for them. Although one could in principle define \mathcal{K}_X as in Section 3.1., this would not give the desired result unless $X = \mathbb{P}^1$ (or is a weighted projective line) since the ensuing algebra would only depend on one parameter whereas the Hall algebra \mathbf{H}_X (and the spherical subalgebra \mathbf{C}_X) depend, in addition to the choice of the finite field \mathbb{F}_q , on the choice of the particular curve X. More precisely (see [S2, Lecture 4]), \mathbf{C}_X admits a presentation depending on the Frobenius eigenvalues in $H^1(X, \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l})$.

This motivates the following conjecture. Let $\{\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_{2g}\}$ be the set of Frobenius eigenvalues in $H^1(X, \overline{\mathbb{Q}_l})$, where g is the genus of X; we may arrange these in such a way that $\xi_{2k}\xi_{2k-1} = q$ for $k = 1, \ldots, g$. For any $i \in \mathbb{Z}$, set

$$S_i = \{\xi_1^{n_1} \cdots \xi_{2q}^{n_{2g}} \mid \forall i, \ n_i \ge 0 \ ; n_1 + \cdots + n_{2g} = i\}.$$

Conjecture 5.21. The following holds :

- i) For any $\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}', \mathbb{P}'' \in \mathcal{P}_X$, all the Frobenius eigenvalues in $H^i(M_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}^{\mathbb{P}})$ and $H^i(N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''})$ belong to \mathcal{S}_i .
- ii) For any $\gamma \in K_0(X)$, for any $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}^{\gamma}$, for any $x^0 \in \underline{Coh}^{\gamma}(X_0)$ and any $i \in \mathbb{Z}$, all the Frobenius eigenvalues in $H^i(\mathbb{P}_{|x^0})$ belong to S_i .

Let us assume that Conjecture 5.21 holds. Let us introduce the torus

$$T_a^g = \{ (\zeta_1, \dots, \zeta_{2g}) \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^{2g} \mid \zeta_1 \zeta_2 = \zeta_3 \zeta_4 = \dots = \zeta_{2g-1} \zeta_{2g} \} \simeq (\mathbb{C}^*)^{g+1}.$$

For any curve X of genus g, we have $(\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_{2g}) \in T_a^g$. We will call X generic if $\chi((\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_{2g})) \neq 1$ for any character χ of T_a^g . If X is generic and $u \in \mathbb{C}^*$ is any monomial in ξ_1, \ldots, ξ_{2g} then there exists a unique character χ_u of T_a^g satisfying $u = \chi_u((\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_{2g}))$. This allows us to define, for any $\mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}', \mathbb{P}''$, some "formal traces"

$$ftr(M_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}^{\mathbb{P}}) = \sum_{\lambda} \chi_{\lambda}, \qquad ftr(N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}) = \sum_{\lambda} \chi_{\lambda}$$

taking values in the representation ring $Rep(T_a^g)$, where λ runs over all Frobenius eigenvalues of $M_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}^{\mathbb{P}}$ and $N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}$ respectively. Using these, we may define a graded Grothendieck group \mathcal{K}_X over $Rep(T_a^g)$ as follows :

$$\mathcal{K}_{X} = \bigoplus_{\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{X}} Rep(T_{a}^{g}) \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}},$$
$$\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}'} \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}''} = \sum_{\mathbb{P}} ftr(M_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}^{\mathbb{P}}) \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}},$$
$$\Delta(\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}}) = \sum_{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''} ftr(N_{\mathbb{P}}^{\mathbb{P}',\mathbb{P}''}) \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}'} \otimes \mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{P}''}$$

Then \mathcal{K}_X is a (topological) algebra and coalgebra, and moreover, $(\mathcal{K}_X)_{|\zeta_i = -\xi_i} \simeq \mathfrak{U}_X$. The formal analogue of Conjecture 5.20 is

Conjecture 5.22. The algebra \mathcal{K}_X is topologically generated by $\{\mathbf{b}_{\mathbb{1}_{\alpha}} \mid rank(\alpha) \leq 1\}$.²⁵

We also expect the following :

Conjecture 5.23. For any two generic curves X, X' we have $\mathcal{K}_X \simeq \mathcal{K}_{X'}$.

²⁵As in the case of quivers, this conjecture implies that \mathcal{K}_X is a (topological) bialgebra-see Corollary 3.21.

Granted that all of the above conjectures hold (!), we obtain in this way some kind of "universal spherical Hall algebra" (or "universal quantum group") \mathcal{K}_g defined over $Rep(T_a^g)$ and which only depends on the genus g. Conjectures 5.21–5.23 have been shown to hold for g = 0 (by Laumon, [L2]) or g = 1 (see [S5]).

What about nongeneric curves ? One can still expect that there exists a natural grading by the character group $\chi(T_g^a)$ on the Hall category Q_X , even though it is not directly readable from the weights. Another possibility is to define a Hall category varying *over* the moduli stack \mathcal{M}_g of curves of genus g. Better yet, one could try to build a Hall category directly out of the motive of the universal curve over \mathcal{M}_g , whose genuine Grothendieck group should be \mathcal{K}_g .

In the same spirit, we propose :

Conjecture 5.24. Let $k = \mathbb{C}$. There exists a natural grading by $\chi(T_g^a)$ on the Hall category \mathcal{Q}_X , and the associated graded Grothendieck group satisfies $\mathcal{K}_X \simeq \mathcal{K}_g$.

We have abused enough of the reader's gullibility. Let's conclude these notes with some heuristics related to the geometric Langlands program for GL(r). This lies at the origins of the theory of Hall algebras for curves (it is the principal motivation for [K1], [L2]). For more on the geometric Langlands conjecture, we refer to [F].

Let us fix a smooth projective curve X over \mathbb{C} . Define the *i*th Hecke correspondence (of rank r) in this context as the diagram



where we have set $\underline{Bun}_X^r = \bigsqcup_d \underline{Bun}_X^{(r,d)}$, where $\mathcal{H}ecke_i$ is the stack classifying

$$\left\{ (\mathcal{F} \supset \mathcal{G}) \mid \begin{array}{c} \mathcal{F}, \mathcal{G} \text{ vector bundles on X}, \ rank(\mathcal{F}) = rank(\mathcal{G}) = r \\ \mathcal{F}/\mathcal{G} \simeq \mathcal{O}_x^{\oplus i} \text{ for some } x \in X \end{array} \right\}$$

and where $\overline{p}_1(\mathcal{F} \supset \mathcal{G}) = \mathcal{G}$ and $\overline{p}_2(\mathcal{F} \supset \mathcal{G}) = (supp(\mathcal{F}/\mathcal{G}), \mathcal{F})$. We define the *i*th Hecke operator as

$$Hecke_i : D^b(\underline{Bun}_X^r) \to D^b(X \times \underline{Bun}_X^r)$$
$$\mathbb{P} \mapsto \overline{p}_{2!}\overline{p}_1^*(\mathbb{P})[\dim \overline{p}_1].$$

Note that for any point $i_x : x \hookrightarrow X$ the operator $(i_x^* \times Id) \circ Hecke_i$ is simply the restriction to the open substack $\underline{Bun}_X^r \subset \underline{Coh}_X^r$ of the convolution operator $\mathbb{P} \mapsto \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{O}_x^{\oplus i}} \star \mathbb{P}$ in $D^b(\underline{Coh}_X^r)$. Here $\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{O}_x^{\oplus i}} \in D^b(\underline{Coh}_X^0)$ is the constant (perverse) sheaf supported on the closed substack paramatrizing sheaves isomorphic to $\mathcal{O}_x^{\oplus n}$. More general Hecke operators may be obtained by replacing $\mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{O}_x^{\oplus i}}$ with other complexes supported at the point x.

Fix a local system E of rank r over X. A constructible complex $\mathbb{P} \in D^b(\underline{Bun}_X^r)$ is said to be a *Hecke eigensheaf with eigenvalue* E if for any i we have $Hecke_i(\mathbb{P}) \simeq \Lambda^i E \boxtimes \mathbb{P}$. The \mathbb{C} -version of the Langlands conjecture for GL(r) proved in [FGV], [G2] states that

Theorem 5.25 (Frenkel, Gaitsgory, Vilonen). For any irreducible local system E of rank r on X there exists an irreducible perverse sheaf Aut_E over \underline{Bun}_X^r which is a Hecke eigensheaf with eigenvalue E.

For example, the constant perverse sheaf $\mathbb{1}_{\underline{Bun}_X^1} := \bigoplus_d \mathbb{C}_{\underline{Bun}_X^{(1,d)}}[\dim \underline{Bun}_X^{(1,d)}]$ satisfies $Hecke_1(\mathbb{1}_{\underline{Bun}_X^1}) \simeq \mathbb{C}_X \boxtimes \mathbb{1}_{\underline{Bun}_X^1}$ hence it is a Hecke eigensheaf with eigenvalue given by the trivial local system \mathbb{C}_X over X.

The perverse sheaf Aut_E constructed in Theorem 5.25 is moreover expected to be unique. Thus there is in principle a correspondence

(5.10)
$$\left\{\begin{array}{c} \text{Irreducible local systems} \\ \text{over } X \text{ of rank } r \end{array}\right\} \rightarrow \left\{\begin{array}{c} \text{cuspidal Hecke eigensheaves} \\ \text{over } \underline{Bun}_X^r \end{array}\right\}$$

One may wonder about what happens when one considers *reducible* local systems, like the trivial local system \mathbb{C}_X^r of rank r > 1? It is easy to prove that if \mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}' are Hecke eigensheaves with eigenvalues E, E' then the induction product²⁶ $\mathbb{P} \star \mathbb{P}'$ is a Hecke eigensheaf of eigenvalue $E \oplus E'$. There are however no reasons for $\mathbb{P} \star \mathbb{P}'$ to be either perverse, irreducible, or for the Hecke eigensheaf to be unique. For instance, to the trivial local system \mathbb{C}_X^r is associated in this way the so-called *Eisenstein sheaf* (see [L2])

$$\mathbb{1}_{\underline{Bun}_X^1} \star \mathbb{1}_{\underline{Bun}_X^1} \cdots \star \mathbb{1}_{\underline{Bun}_X^1},$$

which is in general not irreducible : indeed, its simple direct summands are given bycontruction by the elements²⁷ of $\mathcal{P}_X^r = \bigsqcup_d \mathcal{P}_X^{(r,d)}$. Therefore one may think of the Hall category \mathcal{Q}_X as corresponding, in some weak sense, to the collection of trivial local systems \mathbb{C}^r_X over X (for $r \ge 1$).

It is possible to get a slightly better heuristic if one considers Beilinson and Drinfeld's broad generalization of (5.10), according to which there should be an equivalence of derived categories

(5.11)
$$D(\mathcal{O}_{Loc_{\mathbf{v}}}) \simeq D(\mathcal{D}_{Bun_{\mathbf{v}}})$$

where \underline{Loc}_X^r is the stack classifying local systems of rank r over X, and where \mathcal{O}, \mathcal{D} stand for the categories of \mathcal{O} -modules and \mathcal{D} -modules respectively. Presumably, (5.10) is obtained by restricting (5.11) to the skyscraper sheaves at points of \underline{Loc}_X^r corresponding to irreducible local systems. The formal neighborhood $\widehat{\mathbb{C}}_X^r$ of \mathbb{C}_X^r in \underline{Loc}_X^r may be described as follows²⁸ (see [BD, Section 2]). Let $\underline{Loc}_X^{r,triv}$ be the stack parametrizing local systems on X with a trivialization at a fixed point $x_0 \in X$. Then $\underline{Loc}_X^r = \underline{Loc}_X^{r,triv}/GL(r,\mathbb{C})$. The tangent complex of $\underline{Loc}_X^{r,triv}$ at \mathbb{C}_X^r is quasi-isomorphic to the cohomology of X with values in $\mathfrak{g} = \mathfrak{gl}(r, \mathbb{C})$

$$\mathbb{T}_{\mathbb{C}_X^r} \underline{Loc}_X^{r,triv} \simeq H^*(X,\mathfrak{g})$$

and $\mathbb{T}_{\mathbb{C}^r_X} \underline{Loc}_X^{r,triv}[1] \simeq H^{*+1}(X, \mathfrak{g})$ has a canonical dg Lie algebra structure given by $(c \otimes g, c' \otimes g') \mapsto c \cdot c' \otimes [g, g']$. The formal neighborhood of \mathbb{C}_X^r in $\underline{Loc}_X^{r,triv}$ is isomorphic to the formal neighborhood around 0 of the kernel of the Maurer-Cartan equation [u, u] = 0 in $H^0(\mathbb{T}_{\mathbb{C}^r_X}\underline{Loc}^{r,triv}_X[1]) \simeq H^1(X,\mathfrak{g}).$ Therefore, $\widehat{\mathbb{C}}^r_X$ is isomorphic to the formal neighborhood of 0 in

$$\mathcal{C}_X^r := \{ u \in H^1(X) \otimes \mathfrak{g} \mid [u, u] = 0 \} / GL(r, \mathbb{C}).$$

In particular, if g is the genus of X then $\widehat{\mathbb{C}}_X^r$ is the formal neighborhood of 0 in the quotient stack

$$C_g^r = \{(x_1, \dots, x_{2g}) \in \mathfrak{gl}(r, \mathbb{C}) \mid \sum_{i=1}^g [x_{2i-1}, x_{2i}] = 0\}/GL(r, \mathbb{C}).$$

²⁶we state everything for perverse sheaves or complexes over \underline{Bun}_X^r and tend to forget about \underline{Coh}_X^r ; nevertheless, note that the definition (5.6) of the induction functor * uses the stacks <u>Coh</u>^r_X in a crucial way. ²⁷more precisely, by the elements of \mathcal{P}_X^r whose support intersects <u>Bun</u>^r_X. ¹⁰ So we assume that X is o

 $^{^{28}}$ the case of $X = \mathbb{P}^1$ is a little special (see [L1]) so we assume that X is of genus one or more.

The torus

$$T_s^g = \{ (\eta_1, \dots, \eta_{2g}) \in (\mathbb{C}^*)^{2g} \mid \eta_1 \eta_2 = \eta_3 \eta_4 = \dots = \eta_{2g-1} \eta_{2g} \}$$

acts on C_q^r by multiplication. To give an example, if g = 1 then

$$\mathcal{C}_g^r = \{(x,y) \in \mathfrak{gl}(r,\mathbb{C}) \mid [x,y] = 0\}/GL(r,\mathbb{C})$$

is the commuting variety and $T_s^g = (\mathbb{C}^*)^2$ acts on \mathcal{C}_g^r by $(\eta_1, \eta_2) \cdot (x, y) = (\eta_1 x, \eta_2 y)$.

We expect a strong relationship between the category $Coh_{T_s^g}(\mathcal{C}_g^r)$ equipped with its natural $\chi(T_s^g)$ -grading on the one hand and the category $\mathcal{Q}_X^r = \bigsqcup_d \mathcal{Q}_X^{(r,d)}$ equipped²⁹ with the (hypothetical) $\chi(T_a^g)$ -grading coming from Conjecture 5.24 on the other hand. Note that $T_s^g = T_a^g$ but the two tori play rather different roles : T_s^g is a group of infinitesimal symmetries around the trivial local system in \underline{Loc}_X^r while T_a^g accounts for the moduli space of curves of genus g.

A first step towards understanding this relationship is to pass to the Grothendieck groups. It is possible to define a convolution product of equivariant K-theory groups

$$m_{r,r'} : K^{T^g_s}(\mathcal{C}^r_g) \otimes K^{T^g_s}(\mathcal{C}^{r'}_g) \to K^{T^g_s}(\mathcal{C}^{r+r'}_g)$$

and hence to define an associative $Rep(T_s^g)$ -algebra $K^{T_s^g}(\mathcal{C}_g) = \bigoplus_{r \ge 0} K^{T_s^g}(\mathcal{C}_g^r)$ (see [SV2], [SV3]). Here $Rep(T_s^g) \simeq \mathbb{Z}[\eta_1^{\pm 1}, \ldots, \eta_{2g}^{\pm 1}]/\langle \eta_{2i-1}\eta_{2i} = \eta_{2j-1}\eta_{2j} \forall i, j \rangle$ is the representation ring of T_s^g .

One would hope that the algebra $K^{T_s^g}(\mathcal{C}_g)$ is strongly related to the Grothendieck groups of the Hall categories \mathcal{Q}_X for X of genus g, and hence to the "universal spherical Hall algebra" \mathcal{K}_g . As shown in [SV3], this is essentially true although there are some subtle issues related to completions. The spherical Hall algebra \mathbf{C}_X has a generic form \mathbf{C}_g defined over $Rep(T_a^g)$. Modulo Conjectures 5.22 and 5.23, \mathbf{C}_g may be embedded into a completion $\hat{\mathcal{K}}_g$ of \mathcal{K}_g as a dense subalgebra. Morally, \mathbf{C}_g corresponds to those elements of $\hat{\mathcal{K}}_g$ which are supported on a finite number of HN strata of <u>Bun_X</u>.

Theorem 5.26 (S.-Vasserot). Let $\mathbf{K}_g \subset K^{T_s^g}(\mathcal{C}_g)$ be the $\operatorname{Rep}(T_s^g)$ -subalgebra generated by $K^{T_s^g}(\mathcal{C}_a^1)$. There exists an algebra isomorphism

$$(5.12) \Phi : \mathbf{C}_g \otimes k_a \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathbf{K}_g \otimes k_s$$

where $k_a = Frac(Rep(T_a^g)) = Frac(Rep(T_s^g)) = k_s$.

The proof of the above theorem relies on an algebraic description of both sides of (5.12) as some kind of shuffle algebras. When g = 0, Theorem 5.26 relates two different constructions of the (Drinfeld) positive half of the quantum group $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\widehat{\mathfrak{sl}}_2)$: one involving the Nakajima quiver variety associated to the quiver A_1 and the other in terms of the Hall algebra of \mathbb{P}^1 . Similarly, when g = 1 Theorem 5.26 relates two realizations of the positive half of the spherical Cherednik algebra \mathbf{SH}_{∞} of type $GL(\infty)$: one involving the commuting variety and Hilbert schemes of points on \mathbb{C}^2 and the other in terms of the Hall algebra of an elliptic curve (see [SV1]).

To finish, let us illustrate the subtle issue of extending (5.12) to $\hat{\mathcal{K}}_g$. Fix r > 1 and let $\mathbf{1}_r$ be the constant function on \underline{Bun}_X^r . This element does not belong to \mathbf{C}_X although it belongs to \mathcal{K}_X –it corresponds to the class of the constant perverse sheaf $\mathbf{1}_r$ on \underline{Bun}_X^r . We may, however approximate it by a sequence of elements $\mathbf{1}_{r,>n} \in \mathbf{C}_X$, where $\mathbf{1}_{r,>n}$ is

92

²⁹actually, instead of \mathcal{Q}_X^r –which is semisimple– it is probably better to consider the *Ext*-algebra of the set of simple perverse sheaves in \mathcal{P}_X^r .

the characteristic function of the set of bundles of rank r which are generated by $Pic^d(X)$ for $d \ge n$. The elements $\mathbf{1}_{r,\ge n}$ may be lifted to the generic form \mathbf{C}_g .

Proposition 5.27 (S.-Vasserot). The sequence $\{\Phi(\mathbf{1}_{r,\geq n})\}$ converges to zero as n tends to $-\infty$.

This seems to suggest that the constant sheaf $\mathbb{1}_r$ is mapped, under the Langlands correspondence, to an *acyclic* unbounded complex of coherent sheaves on (the formal neighborhood $\widehat{\mathbb{C}}_X^r$ of the trivial local system in) \underline{Loc}_X^r . This is in accordance with the results in [L1] when $X = \mathbb{P}^1$.

Windows.

We wrap up this survey by providing the interested reader with a few pointers towards further developments of the theory and towards some potential research directions. Needless to say, this section claims no kind of exhaustivity whatsoever, but rather reflects the author's personal taste.

Motivic Hall algebras. Passing from the "naive" Hall algebra $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{A}}$ of some abelian finitary category \mathcal{A} to the more geometric Hall category \mathcal{Q}_X essentially amounts to two things : i) replacing the (discrete) set of isomorphism classes $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{A}}$ of objects in \mathcal{A} by the stack $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{A}}$ parametrizing objects in \mathcal{A} ; and ii) replacing functions on $\mathcal{M}_{\mathcal{A}}$ by constructible sheaves on $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{A}}$. In terms of the product and coproduct, we replace a point count, typically the number $\#Z(\mathbb{F}_q)$ of \mathbb{F}_q -rational points of some algebraic variety Z parametrizing extensions in the category \mathcal{A} , by the whole cohomology $H_c^*(Z \otimes \overline{\mathbb{F}_q})$.

One can try to go even further, and to keep not just the cohomology $H_c^*(Z \otimes \overline{\mathbb{F}_q})$ but the actual variety Z itself, or its *motive*. In other words, one can try to endow a suitable category of motives $M \to \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{A}}$ over $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{A}}$ with some induction and restriction functors. Such a construction has been worked out by Toën (unpublished) and Joyce [J2]. This was also later generalized to the A_{∞} setting by Kontsevich-Soibelman [KS3]. The motivation for the papers [J2], [KS3] is the study of the wall-crossing phenomenon in Donaldson-Thomas invariants on Calabi-Yau manifolds.

Canonical bases in modules. Fix a quiver \hat{Q} associated to a Kac-Moody algebra \mathfrak{g} . By Theorem 3.9, the canonical basis \mathbf{B} of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$ is compatible with all lowest weight integrable representations L_{λ} of $\mathbf{U}_{q}(\mathfrak{g})$ in the sense that $\{\mathbf{b} \cdot v_{\lambda} \mid \mathbf{b} \cdot v_{\lambda} \neq 0\}$ forms a basis of L_{λ} . Here v_{λ} is the lowest weight vector of L_{λ} . It would be interesting to understand an analogue of this result for other Hall algebras equipped with canonical bases, such as the Hall algebras of smooth projective curves, or weighted projective lines. In the simplest case of \mathbb{P}^{1} , the canonical basis \mathbf{B} of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}^{+}(\widehat{\mathfrak{sl}}_{2})$ constructed in [S4] has been checked to be compatible with some integrable lowest weight representations; one would also expect it to be compatible with certain *finite-dimensional* modules of $\mathbf{U}_{q}(\widehat{sl}_{2})$ since \mathbf{B} is adapted to the Drinfeld realization of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\widehat{sl}_{2})$ (see [S2, Lecture 4]). It might also be interesting to try to develop an algebraic theory of canonical bases for quantum loop algebras adapted to the Drinfeld realization, taking the above example of \widehat{sl}_{2} as a model.

Derived equivalences and canonical bases. As explained in [S2, Lecture 5], the Hall algebras of two hereditary finitary categories which are derived equivalent are very closely related. More precisely, if \mathcal{A} and \mathcal{B} are as above then a derived equivalence $F: D^b(\mathcal{A}) \to D^b(\mathcal{B})$ induces (under some mild finiteness conditions, see loc. cit.) an isomorphism of Drinfeld doubles $\mathbf{D}F$: $\mathbf{D}\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{A}} \simeq \mathbf{D}\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{B}}$. It seems natural to try to lift the isomorphism $\mathbf{D}F$ to the geometric level; i.e. to try relate in some way the relevant categories of constructible sheaves over the moduli spaces $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{A}}$ and $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{B}}$ (or possibly some categories of coherent sheaves over the cotangent bundles $T^* \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{A}}, \ \tilde{T}^* \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathcal{B}})$. Of course, one has to account for the fact that the geometric constructions explained in Lectures 2 and 4 relate to Hall algebras $\mathbf{H}_{\mathcal{A}}$ rather than to Drinfeld doubles $\mathbf{DH}_{\mathcal{A}}$. For instance, if $\mathcal{A} = Coh(\mathbb{P}^1)$ and $\mathcal{B} = \operatorname{Rep} \vec{Q}$ where \vec{Q} is the Kronecker quiver then $\mathbf{DC}_{\mathcal{A}} \simeq \mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\widehat{\mathfrak{sl}}_2) \simeq \mathbf{DC}_{\mathcal{B}}$ but the composition algebras $\mathbf{C}_{\mathcal{A}}$ and $\mathbf{C}_{\mathcal{B}}$ correspond to different choices of a Borel subalgebra in \mathfrak{sl}_2 (see [S2, Lecture 5] for details). Hence it is not directly possible, for exemple, to compare the canonical basis of $\mathbf{C}_{\mathcal{A}}$ (coming from the geometry of the moduli space of vector bundles over \mathbb{P}^1) with that of $\mathbf{C}_{\mathcal{B}}$ (coming from the geometry of the moduli space of representations of \vec{Q}). However, it might be possible to compare the images of these

two canonical bases in some *representation* of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\widehat{\mathfrak{sl}}_2)$. Some simple cases are computed in [S4, Section 11], where the two bases are shown to agree in some lowest weight integrable representations.

Khovanov-Lauda-Rouquier algebras and categorification. For a given quiver \vec{Q} , the category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{O}}$ is by definition semisimple (its objects are by construction semisimple complexes). However the simple perverse sheaves $\mathbb{P} \in \mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ of course have some nontrivial extensions spaces between themselves in the derived category $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{O}})$. One way to encode these extension spaces is to consider the associative Ext-algebra $\mathbf{R}' = \bigoplus_{\mathbb{P},\mathbb{P}'} Ext^*(\mathbb{P},\mathbb{P}')$, where \mathbb{P}, \mathbb{P}' vary in $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{O}}.$ Here the algebra structure comes from the Yoneda product on the Ext groups in $D^b(\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{\mathcal{O}}})$. Observe that \mathbf{R}' splits as a direct sum of associative algebras $\mathbf{R}' = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^I} \mathbf{R}'_{\gamma}$ according to the dimension vector for \vec{Q} . It turns out that it is better to consider a slightly different algebra. Recall that to any sequence $\mathbf{i} = (i_1, \dots, i_l)$ of vertices of \vec{Q} is associated the Lusztig sheaf $L_{\mathbf{i}} := L_{\epsilon_{i_1},\ldots,\epsilon_{i_l}}$ (a semisimple complex on $\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$) and that the simple perverse sheaves of $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ are precisely the simple factors of the $L_{\mathbf{i}}$ s as the sequence **i** varies. Put $\mathbf{R} = \bigoplus_{\mathbf{i},\mathbf{i}'} Ext^*(L_{\mathbf{i}},L_{\mathbf{i}'})$. There is again a decomposition $\mathbf{R} = \bigoplus_{\gamma \in \mathbb{N}^I} \mathbf{R}_{\gamma}$. Khovanov-Lauda (see [KL]) and independently (and in a wider context) Rouquier (see [R5]) conjectured an explicit, combinatorial presentation for the algebra \mathbf{R} , which was later verified by Varagnolo-Vasserot (see [VV2]). The algebra **R** and its presentation play a fundamental role in Rouquier's theory of 2-categorifications of quantum groups (see loc. cit). By some standard yoga, the assignement $\mathbb{P} \mapsto \bigoplus_{i} Ext^{*}(L_{i}, \mathbb{P})$ induces an isomorphism at the level of the Grothendieck groups $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_{+}) \simeq \mathcal{K}_{\vec{O}} \xrightarrow{\sim} K_0(\mathbf{R}\text{-Modgr})$, where $\mathbf{R}\text{-Modgr}$ is the category of finitely generated graded \mathbf{R} -modules. Moreover, this map sends the canonical basis to the classes of indecomposable projective objects. This may be viewed as a realization of the project of 'categorification' of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$.

Zheng's geometric construction of integrable representations. Let \hat{Q} be a quiver as in Lecture 1. The category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$, along with its set of simple objects $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ and induction and restriction functors $\underline{m}, \underline{\Delta}$, yields a geometric lift of the quantum enveloping algebra $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{n}_{+})$ with a canonical basis **B**. It has long been sought to obtain such a geometric lift not only of $\mathbf{U}_q(\mathbf{n}_{+})$ itself but also of all the integrable highest weight representations L_{λ} of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathbf{g})$, for λ a dominant integral weight of \mathbf{g} . In the recent work [Z1], Hao Zheng manages to produce such a lift by suitably "truncating" the category $\mathcal{Q}_{\vec{Q}}$, keeping only objects satisfying certain stability conditions (depending on λ). The induction and restriction functors, as well as the set of simple objects $\mathcal{P}_{\vec{Q}}$ get "truncated" in a similar way. The notion of stability used is directly inspired by Nakajima's theory of quiver varieties (see below). Zheng's construction requires one to consider all orientations of the quiver \vec{Q} at once and to use the Fourier-Deligne transform; once again it is natural to expect that the best formulation would use some kind of Fukaya or Floer category in the cotangent bundle to the moduli spaces of (stable) representations of \vec{Q} .

By a similar method, Zheng is also able to realize geometrically arbitrary tensor products $L_{\lambda_1} \otimes \cdots \otimes L_{\lambda_l}$. This provides a geometric construction of the canonical basis for such tensor products and has some interesting corollaries (such as the positivity of the structure constants in this canonical basis, etc.). This construction in terms of perverse sheaves may also be used to construct an explicit 'categorification' of all the irreducible modules L_{λ} as well as of their tensor products, in the same sense as in the previous paragraph (see [R5]).

It would be very nice to generalize Zheng's construction to the setting of Hall algebras of curves. This would provide, for instance, a nice class of representations of quantum toroidal algebras (when the curve is a weighted projective line of genus one, see [S2], Lecture 4).

The semicanonical basis and constructible functions on the nilpotent variety. Fix again a quiver \vec{Q} associated to a Kac-Moody algebra \mathfrak{g} . Besides Lusztig's geometric canonical basis \mathbf{B} of $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$ (constructed via perverse sheaves on $\underline{M}_{\vec{Q}}$), and Kashiwara-Saito's crystal graph $\mathcal{B}(\infty)$ (realized in the set of irreducible components of the Lagrangian variety $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}} \subset T^*\underline{M}_{\vec{Q}}$), there is a third construction, due to Lusztig, of a basis B which is somewhat intermediate called the *semicanonical basis* ([Lu13]). This is a basis of the classical enveloping algebra $\mathbf{U}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$, and it comes from a realization of $\mathbf{U}(\mathfrak{n}_{+})$ as a convolution algebra of constructible functions on $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}}$. Although it differs in general from the specialization of \mathbf{B} at $\nu = 1$ the basis B also has a number of remarkable properties, such as compatibility with all lowest weight integrable representations. In addition, it seems to be intimately related to the theory of cluster algebras and 2-Calabi-Yau categories (see [GLS1], [GLS2],...).

In [P], Pouchin constructed and studied an analogue of the semicanonical in the case of weighted projective curves $\mathbb{X}_{p,\lambda}$. In that setting, elements of the semicanonical basis are certain constructible functions on the global nilpotent cone $\underline{\Lambda}_{\mathbb{X}_{p,\lambda}}$. The case of arbitrary smooth projective curves remains to be done. It should be interesting to relate these semicanonical bases have with some representation theory or combinatorics (as in [GLS1]).

Nakajima quiver varieties. In the mid 90s H. Nakajima introduced a family of smooth algebraic varieties $\mathfrak{M}_{\mathbf{v},\mathbf{w}}$ attached to an arbitrary quiver \vec{Q} and to a pair of dimension vectors \mathbf{v}, \mathbf{w} of \vec{Q} . These quiver varieties may (roughly) be thought of as moduli spaces of representations of the double quiver \overline{Q} over \mathbb{C} , of dimension \mathbf{v} , which satisfy the moment map equation $\mu(\underline{x}) = 0$ as in Section 4.2., and which are stable with respect to some stability condition depending on \mathbf{w} . Thus the variety $\mathfrak{M}_{\mathbf{w}} := \bigsqcup_{\mathbf{v}} \underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\mathbf{v},\mathbf{w}}$ is a kind of smooth approximation of the whole cotangent stack $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$. The auxiliary parameter \mathbf{w} may be thought of as an integral dominant (or antidominant) weight $\Lambda_{\mathbf{w}} := \sum_i w_i \Lambda_i$ for \mathfrak{g} . Just as $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ has the Lagrangian subvariety $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}}$, $\mathfrak{M}_{\mathbf{w}}$ comes with a remarkable Lagrangian subvariety $\mathfrak{L}_{\mathbf{w}}$, defined by means of certain nilpotency conditions. Note that $\mathfrak{M}_{\mathbf{w}}$ are genuine algebraic varieties whereas $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ and $\underline{\Lambda}_{\vec{Q}}$ are only stacks.

Nakajima's quiver varieties are expected to play a fundamental role in the problem of geometric realization or categorification of integrable lowest (or highest) weight modules $L_{\Lambda_{\mathbf{w}}}$ for $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{g})$, similar to the one which $T^*\underline{\mathcal{M}}_{\vec{Q}}$ is expected to play for $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(\mathfrak{n}_+)$ (see Lecture 4). In particular, one would ideally like to realize the modules $L_{\Lambda_{\mathbf{w}}}$ as the Grothendieck group of a suitable category of coherent sheaves on $\mathfrak{M}_{\mathbf{w}}$ supported on $\mathfrak{L}_{\mathbf{w}}$ or as a subcategory of the Fukaya category of $\mathfrak{M}_{\mathbf{w}}$.

Although –to the author's knowledge– such a program has not been carried through yet, there exist a profusion of important results relating the quiver varieties $\mathfrak{M}_{\mathbf{w}}$ to the modules $L_{\Lambda_{\mathbf{w}}}$. For instance, the module $L_{\Lambda_{\mathbf{w}}}$ for the classical enveloping algebra $\mathbf{U}(\mathfrak{g})$ may be realized as the top Borel-Moore homology group $H^{top}(\mathfrak{L}_{\mathbf{w}})$, with the action of the Chevalley generators $e_i, f_i, h_i, i \in I$ of \mathfrak{g} given by the convolution with some natural Hecke correspondences (see [N1]). Taking the fundamental classes [C] of all the irreducible components C of $\mathfrak{L}_{\mathbf{w}}$ yields a natural basis $B_{\mathbf{w}}$ of $L_{\Lambda_{\mathbf{w}}}$; it is conjectured to coincide with the projection of the semicanonical basis B onto $L_{\Lambda_{\mathbf{w}}}$.

We briefly state a number of other results: Saito equipped the set $Irr \mathfrak{L}_{\mathbf{w}}$ of irreducible components of the Lagrangian quiver variety $\mathfrak{L}_{\mathbf{w}}$ with an *I*-colored graph structure, and showed that it is isomorphic to $\mathcal{B}(\Lambda_{\mathbf{w}})$ (see [S1]); Nakajima realized the classical $L_{\Lambda_{\mathbf{w}}}$ in terms of constructible functions on the same Lagrangian quiver variety $\mathfrak{L}_{\mathbf{w}}$ (see [N2]); Finally, he also constructed an action of the quantum loop algebra $\mathbf{U}_{\nu}(L\mathfrak{g})$ on the equivariant K-theory group $K^{G_{\mathbf{w}} \times \mathbb{C}^*}(\mathfrak{L}_{\mathbf{w}})$ and identified the corresponding module (see [N3]). This last result has some important consequences for the study of finite dimensional representations of quantum affine algebras. We refer the interested reader to the surveys [N4], [S6] and the references therein for more.

The theory of Nakajima quiver varieties has, at the moment, no analogue when the quiver gets replaced by a smooth projective curve. The author can't help thinking that there is a lot yet to be discovered there.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank all the organisers of the summer school "Geometric representation theory" for giving me the opportunity to give these lectures, and the participants for attending them. I am especially grateful to Michel Brion for encouraging me to write up these notes, to M. Anel for making me (slightly) less ignorant about stacks and to J.-F. Dat, D. Juteau, E. Vasserot and G. Williamson for some helpful comments.

References

- [A1] P. Achar, Introduction to perverse sheaves, available at http://www.math.lsu.edu/ pramod/teaching/ 07s-7280/index.html.
- [A2] S. Ariki, On the decomposition numbers of the Hecke algebra of G(m, 1, n), J. Math. Kyoto Univ. **36** (1996), no. 4, 789–808.
- [A3] M. Atiyah, Vector bundles over an elliptic curve, Proc. Lond. Math. Soc, III Ser. 7 414-452 (1957).
- [BBD] A. Beilinson, J. Bernstein, P. Deligne, *Faisceaux pervers*, Analysis and topology on singular spaces, I (Luminy, 1981), 5–171, Astérisque, 100.
- [BD] A. Beilinson, V. Drinfeld, *Quantization of Hitchin's integrable system and Hecke eigensheaves*, preprint available at www.math.uchicago.edu/ arinkin/langlands/hitchin/.
- [BL] J. Bernstein, V. Lunts, Equivariant sheaves and functors, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, 1578. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, (1994).
- [B1] K. Bongartz, Minimal singularities for representations of Dynkin quivers, Comment. Math. Helv. 69 (1994), no. 4, 575–611.
- [B2] A. Borel et al, Intersection cohomology, Reprint of the 1984 edition, Modern Birkhuser Classics, (2008).
- [B3] M. Brion, Representations of quivers, this volume.
- [C] P. Caldero, Toric degenerations of Schubert varieties, Transform. Groups 7 (2002), no. 1, 51–60.
- [CB] B. Crawley-Boevey, *Lectures on representations of quivers*, notes for a graduate course, available at www.amsta.leeds.ac.uk/ pmtwc/.
- [CG] N. Chriss, V. Ginzburg, Representation theory and complex geometry, Birkh" auser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, (1997).
- [FZ] S. Fomin, A. Zelevinsky, Cluster algebras. I. Foundations, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 15 (2002), no. 2, 497–529.
- [F] E. Frenkel, *Lectures on the Langlands program and conformal field theory*, Frontiers in number theory, physics, and geometry. II, 387–533, Springer, Berlin, (2007).
- [FGV] Frenkel, E.; Gaitsgory, D.; Vilonen, K., On the geometric Langlands conjecture, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 15 (2002), no. 2, 367–417.
- [FK] I. Frenkel, M. Khovanov, Canonical bases in tensor products and graphical calculus for U_q(sl₂), Duke Math. J. 87 (1997), no. 3, 409–480.
- [G1] P. Gabriel, Unzerlegbare Darstellungen. I., Manuscripta Math. 6, 71–103; correction, ibid. 6, 309. (1972).
- [G2] D. Gaitsgory, On a vanishing conjecture appearing in the geometric Langlands correspondence, Ann. of Math. (2) 160 (2004), no. 2, 617–682.
- [GL] W. Geigle, H. Lenzing, A class of weighted projective curves arising in representation theory of finite dimensional algebras, Singularities, representation of algebras, and vector bundles (Lambrecht, 1985), 265–297, Lecture Notes in Math.1273, (1987).
- [GLS1] C. Geiß, B. Leclerc, J. Schröer, Semicanonical bases and preprojective algebras, Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4) 38 (2005), no. 2, 193–253.
- [GLS2] C. Geiß, B. Leclerc, J. Schröer, Semicanonical bases and preprojective algebras II: a multiplication formula, Compositio Mathematica 143 (2007), 1313–1334.
- [G3] V. Ginzburg, The global nilpotent variety is Lagrangian, Duke Math. J. 109 (2001), no. 3, 511-519.
- [GV] V. Ginzburg, E. Vasserot, Langlands reciprocity for affine quantum groups of type A_n , Internat. Math. Res. Notices (1993), no. **3**, 67–85.
- [H1] R. Hartshorne, Algebraic geometry, GTM, No. 52, Springer-Verlag, (1977).
- [H2] H. Hiller, Geometry of Coxeter groups, Research Notes in Mathematics, 54. Pitman (Advanced Publishing Program), Boston, Mass.-London, (1982).
- [H2] N. Hitchin, Stable bundles and integrable systems, Duke Math. J. 54 (1987), no. 1, 91-114.
- [HJ] J. Hong, S.-J. Kang, Introduction to quantum groups and crystal bases, Graduate Studies in Mathematics, 42. AMS, Providence, RI, (2002).
- [J] A. Joseph, emphQuantum groups and their primitive ideals, Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete (3), 29. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, (1995).

- [KKS] S.-J. Kang, M. Kashiwara, O. Schiffmann, Geometric construction of crystal bases for generalized Kac-Moody algebras, preprint Arxiv (2008).
- [KS1] S.-J. Kang, O. Schiffmann, Canonical bases for quantum generalized Kac-Moody algebras, Adv. Math. 200 (2006), no. 2, 455–478.
- [KL] M. Khovanov, A. Lauda, A diagrammatic approach to categorification of quantum groups, I, Represent. Theory 13 (2009), 309–347.
- [K1] M. Kapranov, Eisenstein series and quantum affine algebras, Algebraic geometry, 7. J. Math. Sci. (New York) 84 (1997), no. 5, 1311–1360.
- [K2] M. Kashiwara, On crystal bases of the Q-analogue of universal enveloping algebras, Duke Math. J. 63, no. 2, 465–516, (1991).
- [K3] M. Kashiwara, The crystal base and Littlemann and a refined Demazure character formula, Duke Math. J. 71 (1993), 839–858.
- [K4] M. Kashiwara, Bases cristallines des groupes quantiques, Cours Spécialisés, 9. SMF, Paris, (2002).
- [KS2] M. Kashiwara, Y. Saito, Geometric construction of crystal bases, Duke Math. J. 89 (1997), no. 1, 9–36.
- [KS3] M. Kashiwara, P. Schapira, Sheaves on manifolds, Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften, 292. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, (1994).
- [KW] R. Kiehl, R. Weissauer, Weil conjectures, perverse sheaves and l'adic Fourier transform, Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete. 3. Folge. 42. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, (2001).
- [KS3] M. Kontsevich, Y. Soibelman, Stability structures, motivic Donaldson-Thomas invariants and cluster transformations, preprint arXiv:0811.2435, (2008).
- [J1] A. Joseph, Quantum groups and their primitive ideals, Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete (3) 29. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, (1995).
- [J2] D. Joyce, Configurations in abelian categories. II. RingelHall algebras, Adv. Math. 210 (2007), no. 2, 635–706.
- [KW] R. Kiehl, R. Weissauer, Weil conjectures, perverse sheaves and l'adic Fourier transform. Ergeb. Math. Grenzgeb. 3. Folge. 42. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, (2001).
- [KR] H. Kraft, Ch. Riedtmann, Geometry of representations of quivers, Representations of algebras (Durham, 1985), 109–145, London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser., 116, (1986).
- [L1] V. Lafforgue, Quelques calculs reliés à la correspondance de Langlands géométrique sur \mathbb{P}^1 , preprint available at http://people.math.jussieu.fr/ vlafforg/.
- [LLT] Lascoux, A., Leclerc, B., Thibon, J-Y., Hecke algebras at roots of unity and crystal bases of quantum affine algebras, Comm. Math. Phys. 181 (1996), no. 1, 205–263.
- [LO] Y. Laszlo, M. Olsson, The six operations for sheaves on Artin stacks. I-II Publ. Math. Inst. Hautes tudes Sci. No. 107 (2008), 109–210.
- [L2] G. Laumon, Faisceaux automorphes liés aux séries d'Eisenstein, Automorphic forms, Shimura varieties, and L-functions, Vol. I (Ann Arbor, MI, 1988), 227–281, Perspect. Math., 10, Academic Press, Boston, MA, (1990).
- [LMB] G. Laumon, L. Moret-Bailly, Champs algébriques, Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete. 3. 39. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, (2000).
- [L3] B. Leclerc, Imaginary vectors in the dual canonical basis of $U_q(\mathfrak{n})$, Transform. Groups 8 (2003), no. 1, 95–104.
- [LL] Y. Li, Z. Lin, AR-quiver approach to affine canonical basis elements, J. Algebra 318 (2007), no. 2, 562–588.
- [Lu1] G. Lusztig, Green polynomials and singularities of unipotent classes, Adv. in Math. 42 (1981), no. 2, 169–178.
- [Lu2] G. Lusztig, Character sheaves, I V, Adv. in Math. 56, 57, 59, 61, (1985, 1986).
- [Lu3] G. Lusztig, Cuspidal local systems and graded Hecke algebras, I., Pub. Math. IHES, 67 (1988), 145–202.
- [Lu4] G. Lusztig, Introduction to quantum groups, Birkhauser (1992).
- [Lu5] G. Lusztig, Canonical bases arising from quantized enveloping algebras, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 3, no. 2, 447–498, (1990).
- [Lu6] G. Lusztig, Quivers, perverse sheaves, and quantized enveloping algebras, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 4, no. 2, 365–421 (1991).
- [Lu7] G. Lusztig, Tight monomials in quantized enveloping algebras, Quantum deformations of algebras and their representations (Ramat-Gan, 1991/1992; Rehovot, 1991/1992), 117–132, Israel Math. Conf. Proc., 7, Bar-Ilan Univ., Ramat Gan, (1993).
- [Lu8] G. Lusztig, Affine quivers and canonical bases, Inst. Hautes Études Sci. Publ. Math. No. 76, 111– 163, (1992).
- [Lu9] G. Lusztig, An algebraic-geometric parametrization of the canonical basis, Adv. Math. 120 (1996), no. 1, 173–190.
- [Lu10] G. Lusztig, Canonical bases and Hall algebras, Representation theories and algebraic geometry (Montreal, PQ, 1997), 365–399, NATO Adv. Sci. Inst. Ser. C Math. Phys. Sci., 514.

- [Lu11] G. Lusztig, Total positivity and canonical bases, Algebraic groups and Lie groups, 281–295, Austral. Math. Soc. Lect. Ser., 9, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, (1997).
- [Lu12] G. Lusztig, Aperiodicity in quantum affine \mathfrak{gl}_n , Asian J. Math. 3 (1999), no. 1, 147–177.
- [Lu13] G. Lusztig, Semicanonical bases arising from enveloping algebras, Adv. Math. 151 (2000), no. 2, 129–139.
- [M1] I.G. Macdonald, Symmetric functions and Hall polynomials, second edition, Oxford Math. Mon., (1995).
- [MS] D. McDuff, D. Salamon, Introduction to symplectic topology, Oxford Mathematical Monographs, (1995).
- [M2] S. Maclane, Categories for the working mathematician, Springer-Verlag.
- [MR] R. Marsh, M. Reineke, Canonical basis linearity regions arising from quiver representations, J. Algebra **270** (2003), no. 2, 696–727.
- [M2] D. Massey, Notes on Perverse Sheaves and Vanishing Cycles, available at http://www.massey.math.neu.edu/Massey/.
- [NZ] D. Nadler, E. Zaslow, Constructible sheaves and the Fukaya category, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 22 (2009), no. 1, 233–286.
- [N1] H. Nakajima, Quiver varieties and Kac-Moody algebras, Duke Math. J. 91, no. 3, 515-560, (1998).
- [N2] H. Nakajima, Instantons on ALE spaces, quiver varieties and Kac-Moody algebras, Duke Math. J. 76 (1994), no. 2, 365–416.
- [N3] H. Nakajima, Quiver varieties and finite-dimensional representations of quantum affine algebras, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 14 (2001), no. 1, 145–238.
- [N4] H. Nakajima, Quiver varieties and quantum affine rings, Sugaku 52 (2000), no. 4, 337-359.
- [P] G. Pouchin, Semicanonical bases and crystals via the global nilpotent cone of \mathbb{P}^1 , work in preparation. [R1] M. Reineke, Quivers, desingularizations and canonical bases, Studies in memory of Issai Schur (Clubert, Delta, 2000) 2027 244, D. Mail 2220, Disking the provided of the second state of th
- (Chevaleret/Rehovot, 2000), 325–344, Progr. Math., 210, Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA, (2003).
 [R2] K. Rietsch, An introduction to perverse sheaves, Representations of finite dimensional algebras and related topics in Lie theory and geometry, 391–429, Fields Inst. Commun., 40, (2004).
- [R3] C. Ringel, Tame algebras and integral quadratic forms, Lecture Notes in Mathematics, 1099. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, (1984).
- [R4] C. Ringel, Hall algebras and quantum groups, Invent. Math. 101, no. 3, 583-591, (1990).
- [R5] R. Rouquier, 2-Kac-Moody algebras, preprint arXiv:0812.5023 (2008).
- [S1] Y. Saito, Crystal bases and quiver varieties, Math. Ann. 324 (2002), p. 675–688.
- [S2] O. Schiffmann, Lectures on Hall algebras, this volume.
- [S3] O. Schiffmann, Quivers of type A, flag varieties and representation theory, Representations of finite dimensional algebras and related topics in Lie theory and geometry, 453–479, Fields Inst. Commun., 40, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, (2004).
- [S4] O. Schiffmann, Canonical bases via moduli spaces of sheaves on curves, Invent. Math. 165, 453-524 (2006).
- [S4bis] O. Schiffmann, Canonical bases of loop algebras via quot schemes, I, preprint arXiv:math/0404032 (2004).
- [S5] O. Schiffmann, On the Hall algebra of an elliptic curve, II, preprint arXiv:math/0508553 (2005).
- [S6] O. Schiffmann, Variétés carquois de Nakajima (d'après Nakajima, Lusztig, Varagnolo, Vasserot, Crawley-Boevey, et al.). Séminaire Bourbaki. Vol. 2006/2007. Astérisque No. 317 (2008), Exp. No. 976, ix, 295–344.
- [SV1] O. Schiffmann, E. Vasserot, The elliptic Hall algebra, Cherednick Hecke algebras and Macdonald polynomials, preprint arXiv:0802.4001 (2008).
- [SV2] O. Schiffmann, E. Vasserot, The elliptic Hall algebra and the equivariant K-theory of the Hilbert scheme of points on A², preprint arXiv:0905.2555 (2009).
- [SV3] O. Schiffmann, E. Vasserot, Hall algebras of curves and quiver varieties, in preparation.
- [TV1] B. Toen, M. Vaquié, Moduli of objects in dg-categories, preprint arXiv:math/0503269.
- [TV2] B. Toen, Vezzosi, G., Homotopical algebraic geometry. II. Geometric stacks and applications, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 193 (2008), no. 902.
- [VV1] M. Varagnolo, E. Vasserot, On the decomposition matrices of quantized Schur algebras, Duke Math. J. 100 (1999), no. 2, 267–297.
- [VV2] M. Varagnolo, E. Vasserot, Canonical bases and KLR-algebras, preprint arXiv:0901.3992 (2009).
- [V] E. Vasserot, Affine quantum groups and equivariant K-theory, Transform. Groups 3 (1998), no. 3, 269–299.
- [Z1] H. Zheng, Categorification of integrable representations of quantum groups, preprint arXiv:0803.3668 (2008).
- [Z2] G. Zwara, Degenerations of finite-dimensional modules are given by extensions, Compositio Math. 121 (2000), no. 2, 205–218.

101

Olivier Schiffmann, Institut Mathématique de Jussieu, CNRS, 175 rue du Chevaleret, 75013 Paris FRANCE, email: olive@math.jussieu.fr